

Thames to Affinity Transfer Strategic Regional Option

Options Appraisal Methodology Report

February 2022

Mott MacDonald 22 Station Road Cambridge CB1 2JD United Kingdom

T +44 (0)1223 463500 mottmac.com

Thames to Affinity Transfer Strategic Regional Option

Options Appraisal Methodology Report

February 2022

Notice

Position Statement

- This document has been produced as the part of the process set out by RAPID for the development of the Strategic Resource Options (SROs). This is a regulatory gated process allowing there to be control and appropriate scrutiny on the activities that are undertaken by the water companies to investigate and develop efficient solutions on behalf of customers to meet future drought resilience challenges.
- This report forms part of suite of documents that make up the 'Gate 2 submission.' That submission details all the work undertaken by Thames Water and Affinity Water in the ongoing development of the proposed SROs. The intention of this stage is to provide RAPID with an update on the concept design, feasibility, cost estimates and programme for the schemes, allowing decisions to be made on their progress and future funding requirements.
- Should a scheme be selected and confirmed in the companies' final Water Resources Management Plan, in most cases it would need to enter a separate process to gain permission to build and run the final solution. That could be through either the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 or the Planning Act 2008 development consent order process. Both options require the designs to be fully appraised and in most cases, an environmental statement to be produced. Where required that statement sets out the likely environmental impacts and what mitigation is required.
- Community and stakeholder engagement is crucial to the development of the SROs. Some high level activity has been undertaken to date. Much more detailed community engagement and formal consultation is required on all the schemes at the appropriate point. Before applying for permission Thames Water and Affinity Water will need to demonstrate that they have presented information about the proposals to the community, gathered feedback and considered the views of stakeholders. We will have regard to that feedback and, where possible, make changes to the designs as a result.
- The SROs are at a very early stage of development, despite some options having been considered for several years. The details set out in the Gate 2 documents are still at a formative stage and consideration should be given to that when reviewing the proposals. They are for the purposes of allocating further funding not seeking permission.

Disclaimer

This document has been written in line with the requirements of the RAPID Gate 2 Guidance and to comply with the regulatory process pursuant to Thames Water's and Affinity Water's statutory duties. The information presented relates to material or data which is still in the course of completion. Should the solution presented in this document be taken forward, Thames Water and Affinity Water will be subject to the statutory duties pursuant to the necessary consenting process, including environmental assessment and consultation as required. This document should be read with those duties in mind.

Information class: Standard

This document is issued for the party which commissioned it and for specific purposes connected with the abovecaptioned project only. It should not be relied upon by any other party or used for any other purpose.

We accept no responsibility for the consequences of this document being relied upon by any other party, or being used for any other purpose, or containing any error or omission which is due to an error or omission in data supplied to us by other parties.

This document contains confidential information and proprietary intellectual property. It should not be shown to other parties without consent from us and from the party which commissioned it.

Contents

Ab	brevia	tions	ix
Exe	ecutive	summary	1
1	Intro	duction and Background	3
	1.1	Purpose	3
	1.2	Report Outline	4
	1.3	Forecast Supply Deficits in the Affinity Water Central Region	4
	1.4	Strategic Resource Solutions and Ofwat's PR19 Final Determination	7
	1.5	T2AT Work to Date	8
2	Exte	ernal Requirements	10
	2.1	Background	10
	2.2	RAPID	10
	2.3	ACWG	10
	2.4	Water Resources South East (WRSE)	12
3	Opti	on Identification and Screening	17
	3.1	Screening Process	17
	3.2	Option Identification	17
	3.3	Initial Screening	19
	3.4	Secondary Screening	20
4	Opti	on Refinement	35
	4.1	Overview of Selected Options	35
	4.2	Criteria for Indicative Site and Route Selection	39
	4.3	Intake and Raw Water Pumping Station Siting	43
	4.4	Water Treatment Works Siting	68
	4.5	Pipeline Route Selection	83
5	Env	ronmental Appraisal	96
	5.1	Environmental Appraisal	96
	5.2	Environmental Appraisal Commentary	99
	5.3	Carbon Footprint	110
	5.4	Comparison of Environmental Risk	111
	5.5	Input from Environmental Regulators	114
6	Plar	ning Review	115
	6.1	Planning Review Criteria	115

	6.2 6.3	Planning Review Commentary Comparison of Planning Risk	118 128
7	Conc 7.1 7.2	Iusion Summary of Selection Process Overview of Selected Options	130 130 130
App	endice	S	134
A.	Over	view Map of Unconstrained Options	135
В.	Initial	Screening Spreadsheet	137
C.	Мар	of Options which Passed Initial Screening	143
D.	Seco	ndary Screening Spreadsheet	145
E.	Мар	of Options which Passed Secondary Screening	148
F.	Envir	onmental Appraisal of Options	156

Tables

Table 3.1: Unconstrained Options	17
Table 3.2: Initial Screening Stage Criteria	19
Table 3.3: Secondary Screening Stage Criteria	21
Table 3.4: Initial and Secondary Screening Summary	27
Table 4.1: Option Descriptions	35
Table 4.2: Option Component Summary	38
Table 4.3: Universal Technical Criteria for Siting and Routing	39
Table 4.4: Environment, Community and Planning Criteria for Siting and Routing	41
Table 4.5: Initial Intake Sites	43
Table 4.6: Preferred Physical Siting Conditions for River Intakes	44
Table 4.7: Intake Selection by Option	45
Table 4.8: Sunnymeads Intake Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria	48
Table 4.9: Sunnymeads Intake Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning	
Criteria	49
Table 4.10: Maidenhead Intake Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria	51

11
v

Table 4.11: Maidenhead Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning	
Criteria	53
Table 4.12: Teddington DRA Intake Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria	56
Table 4.13: Teddington DRA Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning	
Criteria	57
Table 4.14: Walton Intake Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria	60
Table 4.15: Walton Intake Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning	()
	62
Table 4.16: River Lee Intake Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria	64
Table 4.17: River Lee Intake Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning	
	65
Table 4.18: WTW Localities	68
Table 4.19: Harefield WTW Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria	70
Table 4.20: Harefield WTW Site Assessment Against Environment, Community and	
Planning Criteria	70
Table 4.21: Iver 2 WTW Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria	75
Table 4.22: Iver 2 WTW Site Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning	
Criteria	75
Table 4.23: North Mymms Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria	80
Table 4.24: North Mymms WTW Site Assessment Against Environment, Community and	
Planning Criteria	81
Table 4.25: MRO Optimisation Parameters	83
Table 4.26: Constraints within MRO Optimisation	83
Table 5.1: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments	97
Table 5.2: Maidenhead Option – Environmental Appraisal Summary	100
Table 5.3: Sunnymeads 1 Option – Environmental Appraisal Summary	101
Table 5.4: Teddington DRA Option – Environmental Appraisal Summary	103
Table 5.5: Sunnymeads 2a Option – Environmental Appraisal Summary	104
Table 5.6: Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 Option – Environmental Appraisal	
Summary	106
Table 5.7: Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a Option – Environmental Appraisal	
Summary	107
Table 5.8: Beckton Reuse Indirect Option – Environmental Appraisal Summary	109
Table 5.9: Carbon Footprint of Options	110
Table 5.10: Comparison of T2AT Options – Environmental Risk	112
Table 6.1: Planning Review Criteria	115
Table 6.2: RAG Rating Thresholds and Criteria	117
Table 6.3: Maidenhead Option – RAG Results	118

Table 6.4: Sunnymeads 1 Option – RAG Results	119
Table 6.5: Teddington DRA Option – RAG Results	121
Table 6.6: Sunnymeads 2a Option – RAG Results	122
Table 6.7: Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 Options – RAG Results	124
Table 6.8: Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a Option – RAG Results	125
Table 6.9: Beckon Reuse Indirect Option – RAG Results	126
Table 6.10: Comparison of Options against Planning Criteria	129
Table 7.1: Overall Option Appraisal Summary	130

Figures

Figure 1.1: Affinity Water's Water Resource Zones (WRZs)	5
Figure 1.2: Forecast Supply-Demand Balance in Affinity Water Central Region	6
Figure 1.3: Strategic Resource Solution Map	8
Figure 1.4: Gate 1 Activities	9
Figure 2.1: WRSE Best Value Planning Framework	13
Figure 2.2: WRSE Integrated Options Appraisal Methodology	14
Figure 2.3: An Overview of the Process for Identifying and Screening Options from WRSE's Perspective	15
Figure 2.4. Tiered approach to engagement	16
Figure 3.1: T2AT Option Screening Process	17
Figure 4.1: Passive Wedge Wire Screen	45
Figure 4.2: Legend	46
Figure 4.3: Locations Considered for the Sunnymeads Intake	47
Figure 4.4: Locations Considered for the Maidenhead Intake	50
Figure 4.5: Indicative Maidenhead Intake Site	51
Figure 4.6: Locations Considered for Teddington DRA Intake	55
Figure 4.7: Indicative Teddington DRA Intake Site	59
Figure 4.8: Locations Considered for the Walton Intake	60
Figure 4.9: Locations Considered for the River Lee Intake	63
Figure 4.10: Indicative River Lee Intake Site (Beckton Reuse Option)	67
Figure 4.11: Locations Considered for Harefield WTW	69
Figure 4.12: Indicative Harefield WTW Site	73
Figure 4.13: Locations Considered for Iver 2 WTW	74
Figure 4.14: Indicative Iver 2 WTW Site	78
Figure 4.15: Locations Considered for North Mymms WTW	79
Figure 4.16: Indicative North Mymms WTW Site	82

Figure 4.17: Illustration of Moata Route Optimiser Output	84
Figure 4.18: Sunnymeads Route Options South of the Queen Mother Reservoir	86
Figure 4.19: Hedsor House Pipeline Route	87
Figure 4.20: Hall Barn Pipeline Routing Options	88
Figure 4.21: Walton 2b Indicative Route South East of the Queen Mother Reservoir	91
Figure 4.22: Beckton Indirect Reuse Indicative Route South of Waltham Cross	93
Figure 4.23: Beckton Indirect Reuse Indicative Route Waltham Cross to Potters Bar	94
Figure 4.24: Indicative Pipeline Route: North Mymms to Brookmans Park	95

Tables - Appendices

Table F.1: Maidenhead: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments	157
Table F.2: Maidenhead: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation	157
Table F.3: Sunnymeads 1: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments	159
Table F.4: Sunnymeads 1: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation	160
Table F.5: Teddington DRA: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments	161
Table F.6: Teddington DRA: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation	162
Table F.7: Sunnymeads 2a: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments	163
Table F.8: Sunnymeads 2a: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation	164
Table F.9: Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental	
Assessments	165
Table F.10: Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3: Key Environmental Impacts and	
Mitigation	165
Table F.11: Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental	
Assessments	166
Table F.12: Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a: Key Environmental Impacts and	
Mitigation	166
Table F.13: Beckton Reuse Indirect: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments	167
Table F.14: Beckton Reuse Indirect: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation	168

Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Definition
ACWG	All Company Working Group
AFW	Affinity Water
AIC	Average Incremental Cost
AMP	Asset Management Plan
Сарех	Capital Expenditure
CDR	Concept Design Report
CSF	Chalk Streams First
D/A/S	Duty/Assist/Standby
DCO	Development Consent Order
DO	Deployable Output
DPC	Direct Procurement for Customers
DRA	Direct River Abstraction
DWI	Drinking Water Inspectorate
EA	Environment Agency
EAR	Environmental Assessment Report
FTE	Full Time Equivalent
fWRMP19	Final Water Resources Management Plan for PR19
GAC	Granular Activated Carbon
H&S	Health and Safety
HRA	Habitats Regulation Assessment
HS2	High Speed 2
IBC	Intermediate Bulk Containers
INNS	Invasive Non-Native Species
LNR	Local Nature Reserves
LRMC	Long Run Marginal Cost
MI/d	Megalitres per Day
NNR	National Nature Reserves
NPV	Net Present Value
OB	Optimism Bias
Opex	Operational Expenditure
PR19. PR24	Price Review 2019, Price Review 2024
PS	Pumping Station
QCRA	Quantified Costed Risk Assessment
RAPID	Regulators' Alliance for Progressing Infrastructure Development
RGF	Rapid Gravity Filtration
RSS	Regional System Simulation
SAC	Special Areas of Conservation
SEA	Strategic Environmental Assessment

Abbreviation	Definition
SESRO	South East Strategic Reservoir Option
SPA	Special Protection Areas
SR	Service Reservoir (drinking water storage)
SRO	Strategic Regional Option
SSSI	Site of Special Scientific Interest
STT	Severn Thames Transfer
STW	Sewage Treatment Works
T2AT	Thames to Affinity Transfer
TOC	Total Organic Carbon
TW or TWUL	Thames Water
UV	Ultraviolet
WFD	Water Framework Directive
WRMP19	Water Resource Management Plan for PR19
WRMP24	Water Resource Management Plan for PR24
WRPG	Water Resources Planning Guidelines
WRSE	Water Resources South East
	Water Resources obtain East
WTW	Water Treatment Works
WTW WRZ	Water Treatment Works Water Resource Zone

Executive summary

The Thames to Affinity Transfer (T2AT) scheme was identified by Ofwat as one of seventeen Strategic Regional Options (SROs) for securing the future supply of drinking water to customers in England and Wales. The background to the SROs is described in Ofwat's Price Review 2019 final determination of cross-company strategic water resource solutions¹. Development of the SROs by the water companies is being undertaken through a gated process which is overseen by the Regulators' Alliance for Progressing Infrastructure Development (RAPID). Gate 1 of the process occurred in July 2021 and the SROs are now being developed towards Gate 2 which is scheduled for November 2022.

Chapters 2, 3 and 4 of this report provide an overview of the systematic process by which the eight options for T2AT presented at Gate 1 were derived. It brings together the regulatory background against which selection and refinement took place, commencing with the identification of 33 potential alternatives on an unconstrained list and screening them down to the list of eight options which were included in the Gate 1 submission.

Each of the eight options was refined to identify indicative pipeline routes and locations for the above ground components. The refinement process considered technical feasibility, environmental considerations, impacts on the community and planning constraints. These indicative locations were used to develop the Gate 1 concept designs for each option, which in turn were used to derive estimates of cost and carbon footprint, and to assess the characteristic environmental and amenity impact of each option.

These features have also been included in a database of metrics which are being used by Water Resources South East (WRSE); the water companies' regional planning group, alongside similar data from the other SROs, in a regional supply-demand balance model to determine the best value combination of SROs for development and later implementation. The initial outcome from the WRSE regional model is that two of the eight T2AT options are likely to be selected for inclusion in the regional best value plan. These options are:

- The Lower Thames Reservoir (LTR) option, which entails connecting into an existing tunnel from the Queen Mother and Wraysbury reservoirs to Affinity Water's Iver Water Treatment Works (WTW), transferring raw water to a new WTW near to Iver, and pumping drinking water from there to an existing service reservoir (SR) at Harefield. The ultimate source of water for this option would be the proposed South East Strategic Reservoir Option (SESRO), or possibly a Severn to Thames Transfer (STT) scheme.
- The Beckton Reuse Indirect (BRI) option, which entails abstracting raw water from the River Lee flood relief channel near Enfield, pumping it to a new WTW and delivering drinking water into the Affinity Water network near to North Mymms. The source of water for this option would be the proposed water recycling plant at Beckton and conveyance to the River Lee.

¹ PR19 Final Determinations Strategic Regional Water Resource Solutions Appendix – Ofwat – December 2019

The second part of this report goes beyond the derivation of the eight options presented at Gate 1. Chapters 5, 6 and 7 present a comparison of the options in the light of their performance against technical, environmental, and planning themes.

The LTR compares well under all the themes and hence this would be a favourable option for development to Gate 2.

The BRI option also compares well to the other transfer options, and in particular the other two options which rely on reuse water. This is the most favourable reuse option for development to Gate 2 and is the only T2AT option which feeds directly into the eastern side of Affinity Water's Supply area.

It is not unexpected that the theme-based comparison between the options should come to the same conclusion as the initial results of the regional modelling; the factors which contribute to the cost of each option, and hence influence the regional model output, are the same factors which contribute to technical difficulty, environmental impact and planning risk.

There are four important points to note while reading this report:

- The buried pipeline routes and the above ground component sites described in this report are indicative and selected for the purpose of developing and characterising the options for comparative purposes. If any of the options are selected for further development, then the actual routes and site locations will be determined through further consideration and consultation with stakeholders.
- The characterisation of each option applies to the T2AT transfer scheme on its own. Each option requires enabling infrastructure to be built both upstream and downstream to create a complete system. To determine the actual value associated with each option it will be necessary to determine the benefit that can be derived from each option in combination with its enabling infrastructure. This is one of the reasons why the best value set of solutions can only be arrived at through a region-wide modelling process.
- The indicative solution for each of the T2AT options has been developed for the purpose of characterising and comparing them with each other. Each of the options will need to be refined and developed further during Gate 2 and beyond to ensure that the scheme is optimised at an increasing level of both granularity and depth.
- This report does not aim to present the technical detail of the options or the in-depth environmental assessments, and therefore it should not be considered to be a fully comprehensive, stand-alone record. Detailed information is available in the Gate 1 submission documents, including the concept design report and environmental assessment annexes, amongst others. However, the Gate 1 documents did not set out to provide a side-by-side appraisal of the technical feasibility, environmental impact and planning risk of the eight options in a format that allowed ready comparison of the merits of each one, and were not intended to facilitate the determination of an overall preference.

1 Introduction and Background

1.1 Purpose

This document explains the methodology that was used within the T2AT SRO project to select indicative pipeline routes and sites for the above ground components. The indicative routes and sites were used as the basis for developing the concept design of options, and hence their associated cost, carbon and environmental attributes.

The reason for producing the report is to provide an in-depth record of the appraisal methodology which was used to assess the eight options against technical, environmental, and planning themes and the results of that appraisal. The report concludes with a comparison of the options indicating why two in particular have been favoured for development to Gate 2.

This report forms part of a suite of technical documents that support the main T2AT RAPID Gate 2 report. The list of documents that make up the submission, along with a short synopsis of the contents, may be found in the main T2AT RAPID Gate 2 report. The ongoing option refinement process for the two options favoured for development to Gate 2 is described in Technical Supporting Document A5, Options Refinement Report.

The report does not aim to be completely "stand-alone"; descriptive information regarding the overall scheme and the concept design of the selected options is included in the Gate 1 submission documents² and associated Concept Design Report (CDR)³.

The ongoing option refinement process builds upon and backchecks the work undertaken previously, in order to identify the preferential option(s) and ensure indicative solution are technically practical, achieve the objective of the scheme, are compatible with local planning policy, and minimise adverse environmental and community impacts. The results of which will underpin development of the concept design, environmental appraisals, drinking water quality assessments, and the planning and consent strategy, all of which will be presented to RAPID at future Gateways.

Readers are asked to bear the following points in mind:

- The options are used for the purposes of modelling and assessing the scheme for the RAPID gated process; there are alternatives to the selected corridors and sites which are available to be consulted upon at a later stage in the project life.
- Consultation with stakeholders will be key to finalising the option(s).
- There are still numerous studies that will have to be undertaken prior to finalising option decisions if the T2AT scheme is to be implemented.

² Strategic Regional Water Resource Solutions: Preliminary Feasibility Assessment Gate 1 Submission for Thames to Affinity Transfer – Affinity Water – July 2021

³ 420176-MMD-T2-00-Z-RP-0100 Concept Design Report – Mott MacDonald – July 2021

1.2 Report Outline

This chapter of the report provides a brief "problem statement" describing the potential shortfall of water in the Affinity Water supply area if no action is taken and the Strategic Resource Option (SRO) approach that Ofwat has taken to ensuring that adequate investment is made to prevent such shortfalls occurring across all the English water companies.

Chapter 2 outlines the obligations placed on the SRO development teams to ensure that the requirements of regulators are met and are met consistently across the SRO programme. A description is also provided of the information required for regional modelling and how the regional model will be used to arrive at a flexible and resilient best-value water resource plan for the south east of England.

Chapter 3 summarises the process followed to identify an unconstrained list of alternative means of achieving the aims of T2AT and to screen that list of 33 alternatives down to a constrained list of eight options for further development.

Chapter 4 describes how, for each of the shortlisted options, an indicative site was selected for the abstraction point, the pumping stations, and the water treatment works and how an indicative route was identified for the connecting raw water and drinking water pipelines. These were the sites and routes used to develop the concept designs for the purpose of estimating capital cost, operating cost, and carbon footprint for each option and also the initial environmental impact characterisation.

Chapter 5 explains the environmental appraisal process which was applied to the eight shortlisted options in the context of the key environmental legislation and planning policy drivers. The chapter also provides an option-by-option summary of the environmental appraisal results and the main feedback points received from the environmental regulators.

Chapter 6 presents an option-by-option appraisal of the planning risks and constraints likely to be encountered should that option go ahead.

Chapter 7 provides a summary of the option identification, screening, refinement, and appraisal process. The report concludes with a comparative overview of the selected options, stating which is more or less likely to be favoured for further development to Gate 2, based on the appraisal process.

1.3 Forecast Supply Deficits in the Affinity Water Central Region

Affinity Water's central region covers a population of approximately 3.2 million in the area to the west and north of central London. The area is shown as water resource zones WRZ1 to WRZ6 in Figure 1.1.



Figure 1.1: Affinity Water's Water Resource Zones (WRZs)

The forecast deficits in water supply across all of Affinity Water's resource zones are described in Affinity Water's water resource management plan for the period 2020 to 2080 (fWRMP19) published in April 2020⁴ ⁵.

The forecast supply-demand balance for the central region, if no supply interventions are made, is illustrated in Figure 1.2 below:

Source: Affinity Water fWRMP19

⁴ Final Water Resources Management Plan - Affinity Water - 2020

⁵ Note that water demand and deficit forecasts have been updated as part of the WRSE regional modelling process and will be revised for WRMP24. The text and figures in this section are based on the fWRMP19 information which was available at Gate 1.





Source: Affinity Water fWRMP19

The increase in demand arises from expected population growth across the region. The anticipated decrease in available supply from existing sources is largely due to climate change and reduction in groundwater abstraction. Action is required to ensure that customer demand is met over the coming years. Part of the increase can be offset by demand side measures to reduce consumption. The following have been considered, but not all will be taken forward:

- Leakage reducing the amount of water lost from the network.
- Metering improving measurement of water used to enable customers to better understand and control their usage and allow us to identify leaks more easily.
- Reuse small scale reuse of grey water, which is water from baths, showers and washing.
- Water efficiency reducing the amount of water that customers use.
- Tariff adjusting the price customers pay for water to provide an incentive to reduce use.

These measures will not be sufficient to close the deficit and so supply-side interventions, such as those listed below, will be required:

 Surface water – increasing the amount of water available from surface water sources, including reservoirs, and river augmentation schemes where the flow in a watercourse is supported (for example by a release of water from a reservoir) enabling more water to be abstracted.

- Groundwater constructing new boreholes, improving the performance of existing boreholes and drought options, temporarily increasing abstraction during times of drought.
- Transfers and trading transfers within a WRZ, transfers between our WRZs and transfers from our neighbouring water companies, known as bulk supplies.
- Treatment improving the treatment of water (e.g. new treatment processes or reducing the losses of water during the treatment process) so that more of the water abstracted can be used for public water supply (e.g. new treatment works and process losses).
- Effluent reuse making use of treated effluent from sewage treatment works (STW).
- Third party options transfer of water rights from third parties or trading of abstraction licences. An abstraction licence is granted by the EA and fixes the amount of water that the holder may abstract from the environment. The holder of an abstraction licence can choose to transfer all or part of its licence to another person subject to satisfying the EA that this will not adversely affect the environment.
- Outage reducing the amount of time that an existing source is unavailable.
- Catchment management addressing issues with the quality of the raw water in the environment to make it suitable for abstraction and treatment for drinking water supply.
- Desalination treating seawater or tidal water to make it suitable for drinking.

The T2AT scheme falls primarily into the transfer and trading category, although it also contains elements of the surface water supply category, the third-party options category and, for three of the options, the effluent reuse category.

1.4 Strategic Resource Solutions and Ofwat's PR19 Final Determination

The forecast supply and demand balance issues being faced by Affinity Water are not unique; all the water companies in the South of England, and elsewhere, are seeking solutions to their own, similar problem, and since all are looking beyond their own catchment areas for additional water to meet demand, they are all potentially in competition for the same water resources. As a result, the water regulator, Ofwat, challenged the water companies to work together to identify Strategic Water Resource Options (SROs) to secure long-term resilience on behalf of customers while protecting the environment and benefiting wider society.

Based on company submissions, Ofwat identified seventeen SROs for consideration in their PR19 final determination, with development funding divided between the nine water companies who are expected to collaborate with each other, and with third parties, to advance the potential schemes. There are eleven source-type SROs, which include reservoirs and effluent reuse, and six transfer-type SROs, utilising river, canal and pipeline transfer routes as shown in Figure 1.3.

Figure 1.3: Strategic Resource Solution Map



Source: Ofwat PR19 Final Determinations

Progressing multiple solutions in parallel enables flexibility to meet changing circumstances and the resilience challenges of the future. The additional water provided by these regional solutions could be over 1,500Ml/d which exceeds the needs identified in the 2018 report 'Preparing for a drier future' by the National Infrastructure Commission.

1.5 T2AT Work to Date

The T2AT scheme is one of the seventeen SROs. It is a joint scheme between Thames Water and Affinity Water to transfer water from the Thames Water supply area to Affinity Water's water resource zones. It is reliant on source water being provided by at least one of the following:

- the South East Strategic Reservoir (shown as Abingdon Reservoir in Figure 1.3 and now known as SESRO);
- the London Effluent Reuse SRO; or
- the River Severn to River Thames Transfer SRO (STT), which in turn is reliant on one, or more, of several source SROs being implemented.

Eight options were developed for submission at Gate 1. These were selected from an unconstrained list of 33 solutions that could potentially have met the objective of the scheme as described in Chapter 3.

The option development activities associated with Gate 1 are listed in Figure 1.4.

Figure 1.4: Gate 1 Activities

Source: Ofwat PR19 Final Determinations

Completion of the above activities culminated in the comprehensive Gate 1 submission to RAPID in July 2021.

2 External Requirements

2.1 Background

Each of the SROs is being developed within the context of guidelines provided by the statutory regulators and by working groups convened to ensure consistency and a coordinated approach across the SROs and the water companies. These bodies are:

- RAPID the Regulators' Alliance for Progressing Infrastructure Development
- ACWG the All Company Working Group
- WRSE the Water Resources South East group of water companies convened to coordinate regional planning in the south east of England.

The role of each of these bodies and an outline of the guidance provided is summarised in this chapter.

2.2 RAPID

RAPID was formed to help accelerate the development of the SROs by having a single body responsible for overseeing the advancement of the programme by the water companies. It is a collaboration between Ofwat, the Environment Agency (EA) and the Drinking Water Inspectorate (DWI).

Delivery of the SROs is subject to a formal gated process. There are four gateways between 2020 and 2025 where RAPID will review progress and determine how and whether solutions should proceed to the next gate, and whether the original funding allowance needs to be adjusted.

RAPID encourage the SRO teams to interact with them during the development process to ensure that the gate submissions are compliant. In particular the EA, Natural England and the DWI, who are working together as a National Appraisal Unit (NAU) to review the interim results of environmental and water quality studies and provide guidance whilst there is still time to implement any recommendations within the gate period.

2.3 ACWG

The nine water companies involved in the development of the SROs are listed below and are represented in the ACWG:

- Affinity Water
- Anglian Water
- Bristol Water
- Severn Trent Water
- South West Water
- Southern Water
- Thames Water

- United Utilities
- Wessex Water

To promote consistency between the SROs, the ACWG has provided guidance on the following topics:

- Option identification, screening and development⁶
- Cost consistency methodology⁷
- Potential yields and deployable outputs (DOs) of SROs⁸
- Drinking water quality risk⁹
- Water framework directive¹⁰
- Consistency in criteria for investment modelling¹¹

2.3.1 Option Identification, Screening and Development

The guidance on option identification, screening and development⁶ brings together the guidance related to the options appraisal workstream, which comprises the following five main tasks:

- Task 1 Options gap analysis and rejection register review
- Task 2 Consistency in option screening
- Task 3 Options information management
- Task 4 Consistency across option development
- Task 5 New option identification

The guidance recommends building on the option identification and screening work carried out at WRMP19, to arrive at a new unconstrained list. It suggests that the unconstrained list should be subjected to a two-stage screening process, which is consistent with the usual approach taken by many water companies in developing their WRMPs.

A robust rejection register is required to ensure that all rejected options have a coherent reason for rejection. The register should clearly set out why each option has been rejected, ideally in a way that is self-evident and does not require reference to other sources.

Development of options should be carried out in a way which will allow information to be included into an Options Database Template. The information stored on the database will then be used for regional investment modelling, water resource modelling and determining the associated environmental assessment metrics. It is therefore important that the naming, classification and structure of options is understood and adhered to.

The above guidance has been followed in the screening and selection process described in Section 3.

11

⁶ Options Appraisal - Guidance on option identification, screening and development – ACWG - October 2020

⁷ Cost Consistency Methodology - Technical Note and Methodology – ACWG - August 2020

 $^{^{\}rm 8}$ Scheme benefits: Potential yields and DOs of strategic schemes – ACWG - June 2020

⁹ Strategic WQ Risk Framework Report – ACWG – January 2021

¹⁰ WRMP environmental assessment guidance and applicability with SROs – ACWG - October 2020

¹¹ Option development consistency in criteria used for investment modelling – ACWG - August 2020

2.4 Water Resources South East (WRSE)

WRSE is the regional water resource planning alliance that covers the South East of England and comprises the six water companies that operate in this region:

- Affinity Water
- Portsmouth Water
- South East Water
- Southern Water
- Sutton & East Surrey Water and
- Thames Water

WRSE is working closely with the SRO development teams, advisory members, RAPID, and a range of other stakeholders in the region.

2.4.1 WRSE's Best Value Regional Resilience Plan

Previous water resources programmes have been developed with an objective to select the least cost portfolio of options. However, it's now recognised that it's vital to also consider the potential additional value of a plan to people and places.

WRSE's ambition is to deliver a multi-sector, long-term, flexible, regional resilience plan that provides additional value in the areas that matter most to the people of the south east of England. It will be a water resource programme that is chosen not necessarily because it is the cheapest, but because it will deliver much wider benefits to society, hence it being referred to as a 'Best Value' plan.

WRSE have developed a set of criteria and metrics that are being used to assess the extra value resulting from the different water resource options identified.

The framework comprises four inter-dependent systems as indicated in Figure 2.1.

- The public water supply (core system)
- The non-public water supply (core system, which is also referred to as the multi-sector system)
- The environmental system (core system)
- The wider south east system, which includes society and economy (not a core system and not well defined).





Source: WRSE

The 'Best Value' objectives of the regional plan are to:

- Deliver a secure and wholesome supply of water to customers and other users to 2100
- Be deliverable at a cost that is acceptable to customers
- Deliver long-term environmental improvement and social benefits
- Increase the resilience of the region's water systems.

WRSE will not be appraising and selecting individual options in isolation. They propose to appraise a series of programmes, each comprising options that in combination meet the objectives and value criteria and deliver 'Best Value'.

Further information on WRSE's 'Best Value' planning process can be found in their consultation document on the topic¹².

2.4.2 Option Appraisal Methodology

The T2AT SRO forms a set of options within the WRSE water resources planning process. The WRSE screening process and investment modelling will be completed in time to cascade into the companies' WRMPs, the draft of which will be consulted upon in August 2022.

¹² Developing our 'Best Value' Multi-Sector Regional Resilience Plan: A Consultation on our Objectives, Value Criteria and Metrics – WRSE – February 2021

Figure 2.2 shows how the WRSE options appraisal is integrated with the water companies' WRMP option appraisal and the wider programme requirements for environmental, resilience and water quality assessments. The methodology¹³ has been developed in this way to:

- promote improvements in approach across the companies
- ensure that material options are not overlooked and
- drive consistency in the inputs to the investment model.

Figure 2.2: WRSE Integrated Options Appraisal Methodology



Source: WRSE

Figure 2.3 below shows the stepped process for option appraisal. It identifies those activities undertaken by WRSE at a regional level and those activities conducted by individual water companies.

¹³ Method Statement: Options Appraisal – WRSE - September 2021



Figure 2.3: An Overview of the Process for Identifying and Screening Options from WRSE's Perspective

Source: WRSE

Information on the options which have passed through water company screening is provided to WRSE using a standard template. The information is then uploaded to an options database which is then used by the regional model to simulate the outcome of implementing combinations of SRO options, and hence derive the best value regional plan.

2.4.3 Stakeholder Engagement and Regional Plan Development

Once the initial results of the 'Best Value' planning process have been compiled, they will be presented to stakeholders for consultation¹⁴. As well as RAPID and its sub-groups such as the NAU, there are several tiers of stakeholders as shown in Figure 2.4. As the SROs progress through the RAPID stage gates, the type of organisation which holds a stake in the scheme will become more localised.

¹⁴ Futureproofing our water supplies: A Consultation on our Emerging Regional Plan for South East England – WRSE – January 2022

Figure 2.4: Tiered approach to engagement



During the development of the T2AT options, discussions have taken place with the Tier 1 stakeholders, initially with regard to the strategic direction of the SROs and later with regard to a review of the selected options and draft submission documents for Gate 1.

T2AT also participated in WRSE-coordinated, collaborative research to examine customers' priorities and preferences for planning future water supply and potential options to manage demand for water and increase supply, including regional solutions. Feedback on the scope and the approach was sought from a coalition of representatives from the participating water company's Customer Challenge Groups, the Consumer Council for Water and RAPID.

Further detail is available in the stakeholder engagement annex of the Gate 1 submission¹⁵.

During the course of Gate 2, the engagement process has been extended to include Tier 2 stakeholders, firstly through a presentation of the selected T2AT options, which took place in December 2021, and subsequently through consultation on the initial WRSE regional plan which started in January 2022.

Feedback from the Gate 2 engagement activities, together with further output from the regional investment model, will be used to refine the best value' regional water resources plan. This will then be coordinated with the individual water companies' other supply-demand balancing solutions and compiled into their draft and final WRMP24 submissions.

¹⁵ T2AT Gate 1 Supporting Report: Customer and Stakeholder Engagement – Affinity Water - June 2020

3 Option Identification and Screening

3.1 Screening Process

The option identification and screening process was carried out in line with the ACWG guidance as described in Section 2.3.1. The process is shown in summary in Figure 3.1



Figure 3.1: T2AT Option Screening Process

3.2 **Option Identification**

The unconstrained option list was compiled in consultation with Affinity Water and Thames Water, developed from the document *Initial Assessment of Alternative Scheme Concepts Report*¹⁶. The full, list of unconstrained options is laid out below in Table 3.1 and is shown on an overview map in Appendix A.

Table 3.1: L	Inconstrained	Options
--------------	---------------	---------

Option name	Option description
Sunnymeads 1	Abstraction of water at Sunnymeads to an expanded Harefield treatment works and then conveyed to the Harefield service reservoir
Sunnymeads 2a	Abstraction of water at Sunnymeads to a new lver treatment works site and then conveyed to the Harefield service reservoir
Sunnymeads 2b	Abstraction of water at Sunnymeads to a new lver treatment works site and then conveyed to the Harrow service reservoir
Sunnymeads GUC a	Abstraction of water at Sunnymeads via the Grand Union canal corridor to a new Iver treatment works site and then conveyed to the Harrow service reservoir
Sunnymeads GUC b	Abstraction of water at Sunnymeads via the Grand union canal corridor to anew lver treatment works site and then conveyed to the Harefield service reservoir

¹⁶ Initial Assessment of Alternative Scheme Concepts Report - Affinity Water - June 2020

Option name Option description

Sunnymeads GUC c	Abstraction of water at Sunnymeads via the Grand union canal corridor to anew Harefield treatment works site and then conveyed to the Harrow service reservoir
Egham 1	Abstraction of raw water at Egham to an expanded Egham treatment works and then to Egham service reservoir
Egham 2a	Abstraction of raw water at Egham to new lver treatment works and then to Harrow service reservoir
Egham 2b	Abstraction of raw water at Egham to new lver treatment works and then to Harefield service reservoir
Chertsey 1	Abstraction of raw water at Chertsey to an expanded Egham treatment works and then to Egham service reservoir
Chertsey 2a	Abstraction of raw water at Chertsey to new lver treatment works and then to Harrow service reservoir
Chertsey 2b	Abstraction of raw water at Chertsey to new Iver treatment works and then to Harefield service reservoir
Walton 1	Abstraction of raw water at Walton to an expanded Egham treatment works and then to Egham service reservoir
Walton 2a	Abstraction of raw water at Walton to new lver treatment works and then to Harrow service reservoir
Walton 2b	Abstraction of raw water at Walton to new Iver treatment works and then to Harefield service reservoir
Medmenham	Abstraction of raw water at Medmenham to an expanded Amersham treatment works to Harefield service reservoir
Maidenhead	Abstraction of raw water at Maidenhead to an expanded Amersham treatment works to Harefield service reservoir
Mogden Reuse Direct	Direct transfer of reuse water from Mogden treatment works to Harrow service reservoir
Mogden Reuse Indirect 1a	Transfer of Mogden Reuse water for abstraction of raw water at Egham to an expanded Egham treatment works and then to Egham service reservoir
Mogden Reuse Indirect 1b	Transfer of Mogden Reuse water for abstraction of raw water at Walton to new lver treatment works and then to Harrow service reservoir
Mogden Reuse Indirect 1c	Transfer of Mogden Reuse water for abstraction of raw water at Walton to new lver treatment works and then to Harefield service reservoir
Mogden Reuse Indirect 2a	Indirect transfer of Mogden Reuse water to the River Thames at Teddington with abstraction a short distance upstream and transfer to Iver 2 then onto Harrow service reservoir
Teddington DRA (formerly Mogden Reuse Indirect 2b)	Indirect transfer of Mogden Reuse water to the River Thames at Teddington with abstraction a short distance upstream and transfer to Harefield for treatment and then to the service reservoir
Mogden Reuse Indirect 3	Indirect transfer from Mogden reuse water to Kempton Park WTWs (Thames Water) for treatment and then onto Harefield service reservoir.
Deephams Reuse Direct	Direct transfer of reuse water from Deephams treatment works to North Mimms service reservoir
Deephams Reuse Indirect	Indirect transfer of Deephams reuse water from William Girling reservoir to North Mimms Treatment works (New site) to the North Mimms Service reservoir
Beckton Reuse Direct	Direct transfer of reuse water from Beckton treatment works to North Mimms service reservoir
Beckton Reuse Indirect	Indirect transfer of Beckton reuse water from William Girling reservoir to North Mimms Treatment works (New site) to the North Mimms Service reservoir
Abingdon Transfer	Transfer direct from the Abingdon reservoir (now renamed as SESRO) to treatment works at Amersham and then to Harefield service reservoir
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 1a	Transfer direct from Thames owned reservoir to treatment works at Egham and then to Egham service reservoir

|--|

_		
	Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 1b	Transfer direct from Thames owned reservoir to treatment works at Egham and then to Harrow service reservoir
	Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	Transfer direct from Thames owned reservoir to treatment works at lver and then to Harefield service reservoir
	Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2b	Transfer direct from Thames owned reservoir to treatment works at lver and then to Harrow service reservoir

3.3 Initial Screening

3.3.1 Criteria

Table 3.2 sets out the initial screening assessment criteria. It should be noted that the assessment scoring was applied to the transfer option independently of the resource; for example, the process did not differentiate between transfers supplied by SESRO or STT.

Ref	Criteria	Description for Fail	Evidence for audit
1	Delivery underway	Option already delivered/delivery is underway, and option under delivery cannot be scaled up in any way	Reference to show delivery underway. (Business plan reference, confirmation by name, role, date etc.
2	Duplication Option is duplicated with another on the unconstrained list.		Duplicate option reference, name, type, and capacity. Reference to which named option is removed/which kept in.
3	Comparative rejection	There are multiple mutually exclusive options, and it is clear, even at this early stage, and without any further investigation being needed that a significantly better value option variant is available. Assessment for transfers to include a comparison of length of transfer 'as the crow flies'.	Preferred feasible option reference and evidence that the preferred option is clearly better value in terms of appraisal metrics (cost, yield, resilience, etc)
4	Superseded	Option has been superseded by another to make it no longer relevant.	Superseded feasible option reference and clear evidence for why this option is no longer valid
5	Low flow availability	Option would require abstraction beyond current licensed limits at times of low flow AND relevant CAMS specifies water not available for licensing OR relevant source subject to sustainability reductions which would make any further increase in abstraction unviable	Abstraction licence volume v proposed volume. CAMS document and water body name. WINEP status (for sustainability reductions).
6	CAMS campa control of the second current (or potential future) licensed limits when for resource flows are above a certain threshold AND CAMS reliability resource reliability at the required threshold insufficient for the option to be feasible.		Reference to abstraction licence volumes. CAMS document and water body name
7	3rd party water availability	Third party constraints make the option completely unviable AND there is no scope to develop a shared option which would overcome the third-party constraints.	Specify the constraints and why they are insurmountable, e.g. CAMS resource reliability, low flow availability, water required locally, customer acceptability etc. Cost unlikely to be a legitimate reason.

Ref	Criteria	Description for Fail	Evidence for audit
8	SEA Criteria	Option has a direct or likely impact, (Footprint or associated impact are within 100m) on: - Special Area of conservation - Sites of special scientific interest (SSSI) - Special protected areas - Ramsar Sites - Scheduled Monuments AND impact(s) cannot be mitigated sufficiently to make the option viable.	ArcGIS ATLAS tool outputs/maps: reference to SEA criteria and why mitigation not possible.

3.3.2 Initial Screening Results

Initial screening was undertaken on the unconstrained list of options. There were three main reasons why options failed to pass through initial screening:

- Comparative failure there is a demonstrably better alternative sub option (Criterion #3 above)
- No source there is insufficient or no confirmed available source of water (Criteria #5 and #6)
- Direct reuse direct reuse is not considered in Thames Water's London Effluent Reuse SRO. This is partially due to the associated water quality risk; primarily, that if there was a catastrophic failure of the reuse plant, it could result in effluent being discharged directly into the drinking water supply, and secondly due to customer perception and unwillingness to accept the principle of direct reuse. Therefore, these options were screened out. (Criterion #7)

A summary of the initial (and secondary) screening results is given in Table 3.4. A full list showing the initial screening assessment and results (including rejection rationale) is available in Appendix B. The options which passed initial screening are illustrated on the map provided in Appendix C.

3.4 Secondary Screening

3.4.1 Criteria

At the secondary screening stage, a list of screening criteria common with the Affinity Water WRMP24 criteria was applied; the definitions of which are laid out below in Table 3.3. The "A", "E" and "R" references relate to the WRSE resilience metrics and stand for adaptability, evolvability, and reliability respectively. "S" (screening) and WRMP references are criteria that are used in the WRMP screening process. Additionally, there were a number of SRO-specific criteria included to assess the transfer options (SRO criteria).

The assessment criteria for this stage ensured consistency with relevant assessment criteria required later in the option appraisal process by the statutory SEA, Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA) and Water Framework Directive (WFD) regimes that underpin the overall environmental assessment consistent with the approach for WRMP24.

Table 3.3: Secondary Screening Stage Criteria

Ref	Criterion	Question for screening	Evidence for audit	Pass/fail or RAG	Green	Amber	Red
A5	Operational complexity	Would the option increase the complexity of operation of the abstraction, treatment, or distribution infrastructure?	Explanation for the expected change in complexity	RAG	No increase in complexity	Some increase in complexity	Significant increase in complexity
E1	Modularity and scalability	Can the option be implemented on a modular or scalable basis?	Clear explanation for why/why not scalable	RAG	Option has potential for flexibility in capacity	Option capacity is largely fixed	N/a
R1 ⁽²⁾	Uncertainty of option's supply/ demand benefit	What is the uncertainty in DO of the option?	Explanation for cause of the uncertainty and why it cannot be resolved	RAG	<50% uncertainty	50% to 100% uncertainty	>100% uncertainty
R3	Vulnerability of infrastructure to asset failure other hazards	Is the option particularly vulnerable to asset failures during shock events?	Clear explanation for expected impact	RAG	Option no more vulnerable to asset failures than average for the WRZ	Option more vulnerable to asset failures than average for the WRZ	Option highly vulnerable to asset failures
R5	Catchment & raw water quality risks	Would the option be likely to increase WRZ outage associated with transient catchment water quality events?	Clear explanation for expected impact	RAG	Transient catchment water quality risks no higher than average for the WRZ	Option may increase WRZ outage associated with catchment raw water quality risks	Option likely to significantly increase WRZ outage from catchment raw water quality risks
S2	Regulatory approval	Are there significant risks associated with regulatory approval of the option?	Regulatory correspondence or reference to regulatory guidance	RAG	Regulatory risks can be mitigated/ managed	Regulators have suggested licensing or approval may not be possible	Regulators have suggested licensing or approval unlikely to be granted
S3	Customer preference	What is the customer preference for this option type	Reference to customer surveys, specifying survey details (numbers surveyed, dates, results, etc)	RAG	Customers indicated a preference for this option type and will be straightforward to promote	Customers were generally neutral, or perception is uncertain/mixed; some mitigation may be required to improve acceptability of option	Customers indicated other option types were preferred and the option will be difficult to promote.

Ref	Criterion	Question for screening	Evidence for audit	Pass/fail or RAG	Green	Amber	Red
S4	Stakeholder Promotability	Are there risks associated with non-regulatory stakeholder support for the option?	Evidence to show stakeholders oppose this option type and that it would be difficult to mitigate that opposition	RAG	No reason to expect significant local opposition to this option	Evidence to suggest stakeholders may actively oppose the option	Stakeholders likely to significantly oppose this option
S5	Planning	Is the option at risk of being blocked by unalterable planning constraints?	Reference to planning guidance/law	RAG	No high-profile planning constraints	Planning constraints that can be over come	Planning constraints that are high profile and unlikely to be overcome. E.g. Heathrow third runway or HS2
WRMP3	Excessive Cost and carbon	Are the option cost and carbon emissions likely to be excessively high?	Quantitative assessment of option characteristics (e.g. length of route and pumping head)	RAG	Quantitative assessment clearly indicates least cost option for addressing need, or would clearly be part of least cost programme for addressing anticipated needs	Due to estimating uncertainties option has potential to become least cost, or potential to be part of the least cost programme for addressing anticipated needs	Quantitative assessment clearly indicates substantially more costly than other options for addressing need
WRMP5	Option status with respect to environmental designations and features	Does the option have a direct or likely impact (Footprint or associated impact are within 100m) on: Special Areas of conservation; Sites of Special Scientific Interest; Special Protected Areas; Ramsar Sites; Scheduled Monuments; National Nature Reserve; Registered Parks and gardens; current or historic landfills; Grade 1 Agricultural Land; Flood Zone 3; Ancient Woodland; Marine conservation zones; and Areas of Natural Beauty (AONB)	Route optimiser tool outputs and maps	RAG	No designations within 100m of proposed option footprint	Pipeline/transfer route located within statutory sites; mitigation may be required but option still feasible	Significant overlap with designated site boundaries makes option unlikely to be feasible

Ref	Criterion	Question for screening	Evidence for audit	Pass/fail or RAG	Green	Amber	Red
WRMP6	Option status with respect to overall SEA screening (sustainability)	Consideration of full SEA screening results and identification of key issues	Route optimiser tool outputs and maps	RAG	No significant risks identified	Some concerns owing to SEA screening	Significant risks identified under the SEA
WRMP7	Natural Capital	Is the proposed option likely to impact Natural Capital Stocks including: soils (agricultural land, geological SSSIs); air quality (AQMA); freshwater (main rivers, flood zones); grasslands (priority grasslands); and woodland (ancient woodland and OS woodland)?	TBC	RAG	The option is likely to cause an overall gain in Natural Capital Stocks	The option is likely to have neutral effects or cause an overall loss in Natural Capital Stocks	The option is likely to cause an unacceptable loss of Natural Capital
WRMP8	Water framework directive assessment and/or urban wastewater directive	Is the option likely to impact upon WFD no-deterioration objectives?	TBC	RAG	No likely impacts on WFD no- deterioration objectives	Risk of deterioration but mitigation possible or not enough information available currently	Likely impacts on WFD no- deterioration objectives
WRMP9	European Designated Sites	Does the option have an impact or likely impact on European designated sites	Route optimiser tool outputs and maps	RAG	No European designated sites within 500m	One or more European designated sites within 500m or not enough information available currently	Direct land take or likely impacts on a European designated site

Mott MacDonald | Thames to Affinity Transfer Strategic Regional Option Options Appraisal Methodology Report

Ref	Criterion	Question for screening	Evidence for audit	Pass/fail or RAG	Green	Amber	Red	
SR01	Construction complexity	Detailed review of construction requirements: are there adverse ground conditions / large number of major crossings? How will these conditions affect the construction timeline?	Route of transfer pipeline, using route optimiser tool.	RAG	No major crossings required or contaminated land risks identified. Construction complexity is anticipated to have no significant impacts on construction programme and cost (Major crossings are defined as Rail, Motorways,	1-10 major crossings required or contaminated land risks identified. Construction complexity is anticipated to have minor impacts on construction programme and cost. (Major crossings are defined as Rail, Motorways,	 > 10 major crossings required or significant contaminated land risks identified. Construction complexity is anticipated to have major impacts on construction programme and cost. (Major crossings are defined as Rail, Motorways, 	
					A Roads, Rivers, and Canals)	A Roads, Rivers, and Canals)	A Roads, Rivers, and Canals)	
SRO2	Impact from construction	Non-traffic impact of construction on local residents - the impact of dust and noise. Will construction activities result in the loss of residential dwellings? Will construction traffic affect local roads /built up areas?	Shape file of the construction site and 100m radius around the site to determine impact on residential dwellings, and construction shape outline to determine loss of dwellings	RAG	Less than 100 residential properties likely to be affected during construction by noise and dust. No residential dwellings located within the site. Route largely not through built up areas and / or likely to have limited impacts on local traffic. No constraint posed	Between 100 and 299 residential properties likely to be affected by construction by noise and dust. Up to 10 residential dwellings located within the site. Route partly through built up areas and / or likely to have moderate impacts on local traffic. Issue or constraint can be overcome	More than 300 residential properties likely to be affected during construction by noise and dust. More than 10 residential dwellings located within the site. Route predominantly through built up areas and / or likely to have substantial impacts on local traffic. These impacts cannot be mitigated	
Ref	Criterion	Question for screening	Evidence for Pass/fail Green audit or RAG		Green	Amber	Red	
------	------------------------------	---	--	-----	---	---	---	--
SRO3	Opportunities	Are there any opportunities for biodiversity improvement and/or chalk stream enhancement?	Footprint of options and its proximity to possible opportunities	RAG	Site with a watercourse and surrounding woodlands. Option is directed at chalk stream enhancement. Option will provide recreational benefit.	Site with a watercourse or surrounding woodlands. Option will bring some indirect improvement to the chalk stream. Option will provide minimal recreational benefit.	Not applicable	
SRO4	Environmental considerations	Can any of the flags that were identified at the secondary stage be mitigated?	List of considerations where mitigation can be undertaken, and the level of mitigation required	RAG	No flags identified no mitigation required	Mitigation required but not at a high cost	Significant mitigation required at a high cost	

Notes:

(1) Secondary screening criteria S1 (Option type excessive), WRMP1 (Provision of a DO benefit), and WRMP2 (Provision of surplus into a WRZ) are not applicable for SRO screening and so are not listed here. WRMP4 (WRSE selection) is not relevant at this stage as WRSE modelling is still in progress.

(2) Transfer options are only viable as combined solutions with an upstream source SRO. Uncertainty of source is linked to the source SRO and therefore it was agreed subsequently that criteria R1 (Uncertainty of option's supply/demand benefit) was outside of the scope of this SRO and would be included within screening of the source SRO to avoid duplication.

3.4.2 Secondary Screening Results

The secondary screening criteria were applied to the options which had passed the initial screening process. The results were refined following challenge meetings with Affinity Water, Thames Water, and ACWG, as well as with the London Reuse SRO team to ensure consistency with the London Effluent Reuse SRO options.

The main conclusions / amendments from the challenge meetings were:

- Options that finish at Egham water treatment works (WTW) / service reservoir were screened out as system DO would be zero due to site constraints preventing expansion. This removed all the remaining Egham, Chertsey, and Walton options (with one exception – see item 5 below).
- The Sunnymeads GUC b option was screened out due to space constraints along sections of the Grand Union Canal (GUC); the option was originally proposed because of the possibility that the GUC might offer a useful corridor for the pipeline. If following the GUC corridor does offer genuine benefits, then this would be identified in the process of route optimisation for the Sunnymeads 2a option.
- The Maidenhead option is to go directly from the Maidenhead abstraction point to a new WTW at Harefield, rather than detouring via a new WTW in the location of the existing service reservoir at Amersham. This will reduce the length and environmental impact of the pipeline route.
- The SESRO direct transfer (originally referred to as Abingdon transfer) option was reverted to fail status, due to the length of the pipeline route. It had been reinstated despite failing initial screening to ensure that a direct transfer route was maintained. Note that even after failing secondary screening it might have been reintroduced later if other options had been found to have higher than expected water quality or storage risks. However, subsequent concept design development has confirmed that this is not the case, and therefore the SESRO transfer option remains as screened out.
- An option should be retained which is compatible with future potential increases in flows in the Colne and Lee catchments, i.e. abstraction at Egham, Chertsey, or Walton. The potential increases in flow would arise from reductions in the current level of groundwater abstractions such as those proposed by Chalk Streams First (CSF). Following the meeting with the London Effluent Reuse SRO team, Walton 2b was selected as the most suitable of these options. Although it has a longer pipeline route than the Chertsey or Egham options, it is compatible with the Mogden effluent reuse option within the London Effluent Reuse SRO, which gives this option greater resilience.

The full secondary screening spreadsheet, incorporating the above adjustments, can be found in Appendix D. The options which passed secondary screening are illustrated on an overview map and individual maps for each option / group of options. These are provided in Appendix E. Table 3.4 below summarizes the screening results of both the initial and secondary screening stages, and the rejection rationales for the screened-out options.

Table 3.4: Initial and Secondary Screening Summary

Option name	Option description	Water source / SRO dependencies	Scree Outo	ening come	Rejection Rationale	
			Initial	Seco- ndary		
Sunnymeads 1	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake; conveyance to a water treatment works (WTW) at the existing Harefield service reservoir site; and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	SESRO or STT	V	✓	N/A - Proceeded to next stage.	
Sunnymeads 2a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	SESRO or STT	V	~	N/A - Proceeded to next stage.	
Sunnymeads 2b	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.	SESRO or STT	V	×	Rejected as there is limited scope for expansion at Harrow. The route to Harrow is also longer than the route to Harefield and it passes through a more densely populated area, which will result in a greater level of disruption to adjacent communities.	
Sunnymeads GUC a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake and conveyance via the Grand Union Canal (GUC) corridor to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.	SESRO or STT	✓	×	Rejected as sections of the GUC corridor are too narrow for efficient pipeline construction; making this option impractical. The route to Harrow is also longer than the route to Harefield and it passes through a more densely populated area, which will result in a greater level of disruption to adjacent communities. There is also limited scope for expansion at Harrow.	

Option name	Option description	Water source / SRO dependencies	Scree Outo	ening come	Rejection Rationale
			Initial	Seco- ndary	
Sunnymeads GUC b	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake and conveyance via the GUC corridor to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harefield service reservoir.	SESRO or STT	√	×	GUC corridor constraints make this option unviable. Sunnymeads GUC b has the same abstraction, treatment, and storage locations as Sunnymeads 2a, but a different route. Further analysis will be undertaken on Sunnymeads 2a using route optimiser tools to select the best route between those points. If there are benefits to be gained from having sections of pipeline along the canal corridor, this will be identified at that stage.
Sunnymeads GUC c	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake and conveyance to a WTW at the existing Harefield service reservoir site. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.	SESRO or STT	×	×	Rejected in comparison with Sunnymeads GUC a and b as its conveyance length is similar but the route passes through a SSSI and the conveyance length will only increase to mitigate passing through this area. Therefore, this option did not pass through to the secondary stage.
Egham 1	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Egham intake and conveyance to an expanded Egham WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Egham service reservoir.	SESRO or STT but would also be compatible with the Chalk Stream First (CSF) proposal (increased flows in lower reaches of the Thames as a result of reduced abstraction within the upstream chalk streams).	J	×	The options delivering water to Egham are not viable. Scheme requirements cannot be met due to capacity constraints at the existing WTW.
Egham 2a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Egham intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	V	x	Rejected due to construction complexity (Approximately 24 major crossings and passes through 16 landfill sites).

Option name	Option description	Water source / SRO dependencies	Screening Outcome		Rejection Rationale	
			Initial	Seco- ndary		
Egham 2b	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Egham intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	×	×	Rejected in comparison with the other Egham options as its conveyance length is similar but the route passes through more protected areas and the conveyance length will only increase to mitigate passing through these.	
Chertsey 1	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Chertsey intake and conveyance to an expanded Egham WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Egham service reservoir.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	V	×	The options delivering water to Egham are not viable. Scheme requirements cannot be met due to capacity constraints at the existing WTW.	
Chertsey 2a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Chertsey intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	√	×	Rejected due to construction complexity (approximately 28 major crossings and 16 landfill sites). The route to Harrow is also longer than the route to Harefield and it passes through a more densely populated area, which will result in a greater level of disruption to adjacent communities. There is also limited scope for expansion at Harrow.	
Chertsey 2b	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Chertsey intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	√	×	Rejected due to construction complexity (approximately 27 major crossings and 16 landfill sites).	

Option name	Option description	Water source / SRO dependencies	Screening Outcome		Rejection Rationale	
			Initial	Seco- ndary		
Walton 1	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Walton intake and conveyance to an expanded Egham WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Egham service reservoir.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	✓	×	The options delivering water to Egham are not viable. Scheme requirements cannot be met due to capacity constraints at the existing WTW.	
Walton 2a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Walton intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	√	×	Rejected due to construction complexity (approximately 30 major crossings and 18 landfill sites). The route to Harrow is also longer than the route to Harefield and it passes through a more densely populated area, which will result in a greater level of disruption to adjacent communities. There is also limited scope for expansion at Harrow.	
Walton 2b	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Walton intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	✓	✓	N/A - Proceeded to next stage.	
Medmenham	Abstraction of raw water at a new Medmenham intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Amersham. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	SESRO or STT	V	×	Rejected on a comparative basis to Maidenhead due to increased length of pipeline. This could be reintroduced should there be benefit of sharing intake location with Thames Water.	
Maidenhead	Abstraction of raw water at a new Maidenhead intake, conveyance to a new WTW at Harefield service reservoir, and utilisation of available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir (route initially went via a proposed new WTW at Amersham).	SESRO or STT	✓	√	N/A - Proceeded to next stage.	

Option name	Option description	Water source / SRO dependencies	Screening Outcome		Rejection Rationale	
			Initial	Seco- ndary		
Mogden Reuse Direct	Direct transfer of recycled water from Mogden STW to Harrow service reservoir.	London Effluent Reuse SRO	×	×	Rejected at the initial stage as direct reuse would result in unacceptable water quality risk (confirmed Affinity Water and Thames Water water quality scientists)	
Mogden Reuse Indirect 1a	Transfer of Teddington DRA water for abstraction at the existing Egham intake and conveyance to an expanded Egham WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Egham service reservoir. Routed as a tunnel from Teddington finishing immediately upstream of the Egham intake (opposite bank).	Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO (Raw water is abstracted from the River Thames and replaced immediately downstream by recycled water from Mogden STW)	V	×	The options delivering water to Egham are not viable. Scheme requirements cannot be met due to capacity constraints at the existing WTW.	
Mogden Reuse Indirect 1b	Transfer of Teddington DRA water for abstraction at the existing Affinity Water Walton intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir. Routed as a tunnel from Teddington finishing immediately upstream of the Affinity Water Walton intake (opposite bank).	Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO	×	×	Rejected based on increased cost and carbon associated with the long conveyance length, compared to other options.	
Mogden Reuse Indirect 1c	Transfer of Teddington DRA water for abstraction at the existing Affinity Water Walton intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir. Routed as a tunnel from Teddington finishing immediately upstream of the Affinity Water Walton intake (opposite bank).	Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO	V	×	Rejected on construction complexity of constructing a tunnel from Teddington DRA to the Walton intake, in addition to the 30 major crossings from Walton to Harefield.	

Option description Water source / SRO dependencies		Screening Outcome		Rejection Rationale	
		Initial	Seco- ndary		
Piped route from the Teddington DRA abstraction point at Teddington to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.	Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO	×	x	Rejected based on increased cost and carbon associated with the long conveyance length, compared to other options.	
Abstraction of raw water at a new intake at Teddington, upstream of Teddington weir and upstream of the proposed outfall from the London Effluent Reuse SRO, Teddington DRA option; conveyance to a new WTW at Harefield; and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO	~	~	N/A - Proceeded to next stage.	
This option comprises the same infrastructure as Walton 2b but utilises water from the proposed London Effluent Reuse SRO, Mogden effluent reuse option (effluent from Mogden STW is treated at a new tertiary treatment works and then discharged upstream of the Thames Water Walton intake. An extension would be required to take the discharge to the same reach of the river as the Affinity Water Walton intake).	Mogden effluent reuse option within the London Effluent Reuse SRO	V	V	N/A - Proceeded to next stage.	
Direct transfer of recycled water from the existing Deephams STW to a new WTW and service reservoir near the location of the existing North Mymms Affinity Water site.	London Effluent Reuse SRO	×	×	Rejected at the initial stage as the potential resource for option development is already fully allocated to Thames Water. Also rejected at the initial stage as direct reuse would result in unacceptable water quality risk (confirmed by Affinity Water and Thames Water water quality	
	Piped route from the Teddington DRA abstraction point at Teddington to a new WTW at lver (lver 2), near to the existing lver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir. Abstraction of raw water at a new intake at Teddington, upstream of Teddington weir and upstream of the proposed outfall from the London Effluent Reuse SRO, Teddington DRA option; conveyance to a new WTW at Harefield; and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir. This option comprises the same infrastructure as Walton 2b but utilises water from the proposed London Effluent Reuse SRO, Mogden effluent reuse option (effluent from Mogden STW is treated at a new tertiary treatment works and then discharged upstream of the Thames Water Walton intake. An extension would be required to take the discharge to the same reach of the river as the Affinity Water Walton intake). Direct transfer of recycled water from the existing Deephams STW to a new WTW and service reservoir near the location of the existing North Mymms Affinity Water site.	Piped route from the Teddington DRA abstraction point at Teddington to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTV. The conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SROAbstraction of raw water at a new intake at Teddington, upstream of Teddington Weir and upstream of the proposed outfall from the London Effluent Reuse SRO, Teddington DRA option; conveyance to a new WTW at Harefield; and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.Teddington RA option Reuse SROThis option comprises the same infrastructure as Watton 2b but utilises water from the proposed London Effluent Reuse SRO, Mogden effluent from Mogden STW is treated at a new tertiary treatment works and then discharged upstream of the Thames twater Walton intake. An extension would be required to take the discharge to the same reach of the river as the Affinity Water Valton intake).Mogden Effluent Reuse SRODirect transfer of recycled water from the existing Deephams STW to a new WTW and service reservoir near the location of the existing North Mymms Affinity Water site.London Effluent Reuse SRO	Outcome Piped route from the Teddington DRA abstraction point at Teddington to a new WTW at Iver (Ver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir. Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO Abstraction of raw water at a new intake at Teddington upstream of Teddington weir and upstream of the proposed outfall from the London Effluent Reuse SRO, reduington DRA option; conveyed to the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield; and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir. Mogden effluent reuse SRO, Mogden effluent reuse swater from the proposed London Effluent Reuse SRO, Mogden effluent reuse swater from the proposed upstream of the Thames Watton 2b but utilises water from the proposed upstream of the Thames Watton 2b but utilises water from the proposed upstream of the Thames Watton 2b but utilises water from the discharged upstream of the Thames Watton the discharged upstream of the Thames Watton intake. An extension would be required to take the discharge to the same reach of the river as the Affinity Water Walton intake). London Effluent Reuse SRO Direct transfer of recycled water from the service reservoir near the location of the existing North Mymms Affinity Water site. London Effluent Reuse SRO	Operation Outcome Initial Secondary Piped route from the Teddington DRA option with abstraction point at Teddington to a new WTW at level (Ver 2), near to the existing lever WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir. Teddington DRA option within the London Effluent Reuse SRO Abstraction of raw water at a new intake at Teddington upstream of the proposed outfall from the London Effluent Reuse SRO, Teddington the London Effluent Reuse SRO, Teddington the available storage capacity at the existing Harrow service reservice. Teddington true service reservice. This option comprises the same infrastructure as Water from the proposed upstream of the the available storage capacity at the existing Harrow service reservice. Mogden effluent reuse SRO. This option comprises the same infrastructure as Water from the ndischarged upstream of the Thames Water from the ndischarged upstream of the Thames Water from the ndischarged upstream of the Thames Water Mather intake. An extension would be required to take the discharge to the same reach of the river as the Affinity Water valuo mitake. Mogden Effluent Reuse SRO. Direct transfer of recycled water from the existing Partie Water water in the existing North Myrms Affinity Water site. London Effluent Reuse SRO.	

Option name	Option descriptionWater source / SRO dependenciesScree Outco		ening come	Rejection Rationale	
			Initial	Seco- ndary	
Deephams Reuse Indirect	Indirect transfer of Deephams recycled water from the existing William Girling reservoir to a new WTW and service reservoir near the location of the existing North Mymms Affinity Water site.	London Effluent Reuse SRO	×	×	Rejected at the initial stage as the potential resource for option development is already fully allocated to Thames Water.
Beckton Reuse Direct	Direct transfer of recycled water from the existing Beckton STW to a new WTW and service reservoir near the location of the existing North Mymms Affinity Water site.	Beckton effluent reuse option within the London Effluent Reuse SRO	×	×	Rejected at the initial stage as direct reuse would result in unacceptable water quality risk (confirmed Affinity Water and Thames Water water quality scientists).
Beckton Reuse Indirect	Indirect transfer of recycled water from Beckton STW to a new WTW and service reservoir near North Mymms. The proposed abstraction point would be located on the River Lee, downstream of the outfall from the proposed Beckton effluent reuse option, within the London Effluent Reuse SRO.	Beckton effluent reuse option within the London Effluent Reuse SRO, including extension from Lockwood shaft to River Lee.	V	V	N/A - Proceeded to next stage.
SESRO Transfer	Direct transfer from the SESRO reservoir to a new WTW at Amersham. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	SESRO	×	×	Rejected on increased cost and carbon associated with the long conveyance length, compared to other options. Could be reintroduced if other options end up showing water quality or storage risks or if this option has a genuine resilience benefit, potentially related to discharge from SESRO to River Thames.
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 1a	Transfer direct from Thames Water owned reservoir to an expanded Egham WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Egham service reservoir.	SESRO	V	×	The options delivering water to Egham are not viable. Scheme requirements cannot be met due to capacity constraints at the existing WTW.

Option name	Option description	Water source / SRO dependencies	Screening Outcome		Rejection Rationale
			Initial	Seco- ndary	
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 1b	Transfer direct from Thames Water owned reservoir to an expanded WTW at Egham. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.	SESRO (possibly STT)	×	×	Rejected in comparison with the other Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer options as its conveyance length is similar but this route passes through protected areas and the conveyance length will only increase to mitigate passing through these areas. This option has therefore not passed through to the secondary stage.
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	Water from Thames Water's Wraysbury and Queen Mother reservoirs is abstracted via a proposed connection into Affinity Water's existing Wraysbury (100" inch) tunnel at the existing Iver WTW site. This raw water is then diverted to the proposed Iver 2 WTW. The drinking water is subsequently conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	SESRO (possibly STT)	√	√	N/A - Proceeded to next stage.
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2b	Transfer direct from Thames Water owned reservoir to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow service reservoir.	SESRO (possibly STT)	J	×	Rejected on construction complexity (approximately 21 major crossings and 13 landfill sites). The route to Harrow is also longer than the route to Harefield and it passes through a more densely populated area, which will result in a greater level of disruption to adjacent communities. There is also limited scope for expansion at Harrow.

The options that passed secondary screening are listed in Table 4.1 in the following chapter and shown as maps in Appendix E.

4 Option Refinement

4.1 Overview of Selected Options

The eight options remaining after screening are described in Table 4.1 and shown geographically in Appendix E. Each of the selected options draw on one or more of the different water sources that are being developed under other SROs.

For the purposes of optioneering of the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option, it has been assumed that this option could only go ahead if the SESRO scheme was selected; without SESRO the option would result in an unacceptable re-allocation of raw water storage capacity from Thames Water to Affinity Water. However, it is also possible that the Severn Thames Transfer (STT) SRO could provide this additional water resource as detailed in Table 4.1.

Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 options utilise the same proposed infrastructure, but different source water. For the WRSE modelling submission, these two options have been input as a single conveyance component from near the existing Walton intake to the proposed lver 2 WTW, with the scope to model supply from either source in the investment model. Similarly, the environmental assessment work has considered this as one option.

Options which abstract water from the River Thames are consistent with the concept proposed by the CSF group (which is to reduce groundwater abstraction in the upper catchment of chalk streams, thus enhancing flow down the streams into the River Thames, and then substitute the resulting loss of supply by abstracting that water once it has reached the Thames). The further downstream the abstraction point is, the greater the direct benefit that can be derived from the additional flow to the Thames from catchments such as the River Colne, as a result of reduced groundwater abstraction.

Option name	Option description	Potential Source	Hub and WRZ supplied
Sunnymeads 1	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake, conveyance to a new WTW at the existing Harefield service reservoir site, and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir	STT SESRO	Harefield WRZ4 (Pinn)
Maidenhead	Abstraction of raw water at a new Maidenhead intake, conveyance to a new WTW at Harefield service reservoir, and utilisation of available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	STT SESRO	Harefield WRZ4 (Pinn)
Teddington DRA	Abstraction of raw water at a new intake at Teddington, upstream of Teddington weir and upstream of the proposed London Effluent Reuse SRO Teddington DRA option outfall (treated effluent from Mogden STW); conveyance to a new WTW at Harefield; and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	STT SESRO Teddington DRA (CSF)	Harefield WRZ4 (Pinn)

Table 4.1: Option Descriptions

Option name	Option description	Potential Source	Hub and WRZ supplied
Sunnymeads 2a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	STT SESRO	Harefield WRZ4 (Pinn)
Walton 2b	Abstraction of raw water via an extension to the existing Affinity Water Walton intake and conveyance to the proposed Iver 2 WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	STT SESRO (CSF)	Harefield WRZ4 (Pinn)
Mogden Reuse Indirect 3	This option comprises the same infrastructure as Walton 2b, but utilises water from the proposed London Effluent Reuse SRO Mogden effluent reuse option. For the Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 option in T2AT, an extension of the London Effluent Reuse SRO Mogden effluent reuse option outfall pipeline is required from the reach containing the Thames Water Walton intake, to the reach containing the Affinity Water Walton intake i.e. to a point upstream of Sunbury weirs.	STT SESRO Mogden effluent reuse option (CSF)	Harefield WRZ4 (Pinn)
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	Water from Thames Water's Wraysbury and Queen Mother reservoirs is abstracted via a proposed connection into Affinity Water's existing Wraysbury (100" inch) tunnel at the existing Iver WTW site. This raw water is then diverted to the proposed Iver 2 WTW. The drinking water is subsequently conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.	STT SESRO (prerequisite for this option) (CSF)	Harefield WRZ4 (Pinn)
Beckton Reuse Indirect	Indirect transfer of recycled water from Beckton STW to a new WTW and new service reservoir near North Mymms. The proposed abstraction point would be located on the River Lee, downstream of the outfall from the proposed Beckton effluent reuse option (including extension from Lockwood shaft), within the London Effluent Reuse SRO.	Beckton reuse option	North Mymms * WRZ3 (Lee)
	Another potential source for this option is water abstracted as part of the London Effluent Reuse SRO Teddington DRA option, which abstracts river water upstream of the recycled water discharge from Mogden STW and utilises the existing Thames- Lee Tunnel (with an extension), which would discharge in a similar location to the proposed Beckton effluent reuse option (London Effluent Reuse SRO).	Teddington DRA	
	* Note: In the period since option selection, modelling by both WRSE and Affinity Water has identified a constraint in the distribution network between the proposed import point at North Mymms and Brookmans Park service reservoir in WRZ3. This option has therefore been extended to include a drinking water conveyance component from North Mymms to Brookmans Park.		* Updated to Brookmans Park WRZ3 (Lee)
Key: STT = Seve	ern to Thames Transfer SRO		
5L5NO = 5	outil Last strategie Nesel VOII Option SNO		

Teddington DRA = Teddington Direct River Abstraction (one of the London reuse SRO options)

(CSF) = Option is consistent with the objectives of the Chalk Streams First proposal. This is not an SRO and it is uncertain whether the CSF proposal would release sufficient water to fully support the T2AT scheme requirement

In addition to the sources, all options are dependent on the upgrading of downstream infrastructure to distribute the transferred water from the delivery hub into the recipient WRZ. The required distribution upgrades are included in Affinity Water's option list for WRMP24 and also included in the WRSE regional model.

As shown in Table 4.2, each of the T2AT options consists of a number of components, generally including a river intake, a raw water pumping station, a raw water conveyance pipeline and a drinking WTW. A number of the components are common to several options.

Options which include the WTW at lver 2 also include a drinking water pumping station at the WTW and a drinking water conveyance pipeline to Harefield service reservoir. The Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2adoes not include a river intake as it connects into the existing raw water tunnel close to the existing lver WTW.

Since Gate 1, the Beckton Reuse option has been extended to feed Brookman's Park Reservoir due to the limited existing transfer capacity from North Mymms to Brookmans Park.

Table 4.2: Option Component Summary

	Components																	
	Source water abstraction and raw water pumping station					Raw water co	vater conveyance (pumping station and pipeline)					WTW			Drinking wate (pumping stat pipeline)	er conveyance tion and		
Options	Existing Sunnymeads river intake	New Maidenhead River intake	New Teddington River intake	Extended Walton River intake	Wraysbury Tunnel Connection	New River Lee River intake	Sunnymeads to Harefield	Maidenhead to Harefield	Teddington to Harefield	Sunnymeads to Iver 2	Walton to Iver 2	Lower Thames Reservoir to Iver 2	Beckton Reuse Indirect (River Lee to North Mymms)	New Harefield WTW	New Iver 2 WTW and service reservoir	New North Mymms WTW and service reservoir	lver 2 to Harefield	North Mymms to Brookmans Park (Added since Gate 1)
Sunnymeads 1	~						✓							✓				
Maidenhead		√						√						✓				
Teddington DRA			\checkmark						\checkmark					\checkmark				
Sunnymeads 2a	✓									\checkmark					\checkmark		\checkmark	
Walton 2b/Mogden Reuse Indirect 3				~							\checkmark				\checkmark		√	
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a					✓							√			\checkmark		~	
Beckton Reuse Indirect						\checkmark							√			\checkmark		\checkmark

4.2 Criteria for Indicative Site and Route Selection

Having identified the eight most appropriate options through the screening process described in Chapter 3, the next stage was to identify indicative sites for the intakes, pumping stations, and WTWs and indicative routes for the conveyance pipelines.

The criteria for siting and routing of the components fall into two closely interrelated categories:

- Criteria in the first category relate to the fact that the scheme must meet the objectives of the water companies and their customers; in other words, it must be effective in doing what it is intended to do. This means that the option should be designed in accordance with the latest technical best practice and comply with regulatory requirements; they must be safe to build and operate; and they must be efficient in terms of capital cost, operating cost, energy use, and carbon footprint. All of these technical aspects have a bearing on detailed site and route selection and mean that some locations are not practical.
- Criteria in the second category aim to ensure that the scheme has an acceptably low impact on the environment and the community and makes the most of opportunities to provide benefits in these areas wherever possible. Components should be sited or routed in a way which is consistent with local plans, designated areas and other development proposals.

Environment, community and planning considerations are discussed in detail in chapters 5 and 6. However, in order to arrive at the indicative sites and routes to assess these aspects in detail, it was necessary to identify which specific sites for the above ground components would satisfy the technical criteria and then find the optimum practical pipeline route to connect them.

Technical siting and routing considerations which are specific to each type of component are discussed in the following sections. However, there are some universal criteria which apply to all types of component as listed in Table 4.3 below:

Criterion	rion Rating Guidance		
	Red	Amber	Green
Design			
There must be sufficient space for permanent works and environmental mitigation measures	Insufficient space	Restricted space	Adequate space
There must be sufficient space for planned future expansion and/or process enhancement	No space for expansion	No space for future expansion but unlikely to be required	Adequate space for envisaged expansion
Plant must be outside Flood Zones 2 and 3 to allow maintenance and continuous operation during flood events. Note: Flood Zone 3 is land having a 1 in 100 or more frequent annual probability of river flooding and Flood Zone 2 is land having between a 1 in 100 and 1 in 1,000 annual probability of river flooding. Flood Zone 1 is land having an annual probability of flooding of less than 1 in 1,000.	Site is within Flood Zone 2 or 3	Site is within Flood Zone 2 or 3 but can be designed to avoid damage	Site is outside of Flood Zones 2 and 3. (Flood Zone 1)
Where possible, site should be near existing assets to allow for operational efficiencies.	N/a	Site is not adjacent to existing asset	Site is adjacent to existing asset

Table 4.3: Universal Technical Criteria for Siting and Routing

Criterion	Rating Guidance		
	Red	Amber	Green
Where possible, component should use or reuse existing assets	N/a	Component does not make use of existing assets	Component makes use of existing assets
Where possible, works should be built on land already owned by the water company	Site cannot be acquired by Thames Water or Affinity Water	Site not already owned by Thames Water or Affinity Water	Site already owned by Thames Water or Affinity Water
Where possible, the site should be selected such that the topography minimises the requirement for earthworks and engineered slopes.	N/a	Terrain is unfavourable to design of asset	Terrain is favourable to design of asset
Within a reasonable distance of a suitable watercourse to accept emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges	No suitable watercourse available	Suitable watercourse is available but more than 500m from site.	Suitable watercourse is available within 500m
Power supply can be brought to site within a reasonable distance and without major network enhancements Note: This would not be a differentiator between sites in the same locality, and so is not considered at this level of indicative site selection.	N/a	Power supply can be brought to site but requires extensive work on network	Power supply can be brought to site without extensive work on network
Construction			
Site must allow works to be constructed without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public	Works cannot be constructed safely	Works can be constructed safely but abnormal control measures required	Works can be constructed safely without abnormal control measures
Sufficient space can be made available for construction and materials storage	Insufficient space	Restricted site	Adequate space
Suitable access for construction workers, deliveries and waste removal	Suitable access cannot be provided	Restricted access	Adequate access
Operation			
Site allows works to be operated without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public	Works cannot be operated safely or abnormal control measures required	N/a	Works can be operated safely without unusual control measures
Suitable access for operation including deliveries and waste removal	Suitable access cannot be provided	N/a	Adequate access

Note that for these technical criteria, the RAG scoring is set up such that a "red" assessment against any of the criteria is effectively a blocker excluding that location or route and therefore the assessment against the remaining criteria is not relevant. Potential locations which were not excluded on technical grounds were then assessed against the environment, community and planning criteria listed in Table 4.4 below to select a preferred indicative location.

Table 4.4: Environment, Community and Planning Criteria for Siting and Routing

Criterion	Rating Guidance		
	Red	Amber	Green
Environment			
Minimise direct impacts on statutory designated sites (Special Area of Conservation, Special Protection Area, Ramsar, Site of Special Scientific Interest (SSSI), National Nature Reserve, Local Nature Reserve) and Ancient Woodland.	Significant overlap with statutory designated site boundaries makes option unlikely to be feasible.	Pipeline/transfer route located within statutory sites; mitigation may be required but option still feasible.	No statutory designated sites within 100m of proposed option footprint
Minimise impacts on designated heritage assets (scheduled monuments, listed buildings, Registered Parks and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, World Heritage Sites, and conservation areas) which could result in loss of significance.	Above ground component likely to result in loss of significance of heritage asset with mitigation unlikely. Pipeline/transfer route results in loss of designated heritage asset.	Above ground component within 500m of designated heritage asset with potential for setting effects. Pipeline/transfer route located within designated heritage asset; mitigation may be required but option still feasible.	Above ground component more than 500m from designated heritage asset and/or no likely setting effects. Pipeline/transfer route not located within 100m of designated heritage asset.
Minimise permanent loss of best and most versatile agricultural land (Grades 1, 2 and 3a) ¹⁷ .	Results in permanent loss of Grade 1 or 2 agricultural land (or 3a where detailed ALC data is available)	Results in permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land (or 3b where detailed ALC data is available)	Does not result in permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land or within Grade 4 or 5 agricultural land, non-agricultural or urban land.
Minimise loss of flood storage within Flood Zone 2 or 3. Note: Flood Zone 3 is land having a 1 in 100 or more frequent annual probability of river flooding and Flood Zone 2 is land having between a 1 in 100 and 1 in 1,000 annual probability of river flooding. Flood Zone 1 is land having an annual probability of flooding of less than 1 in 1,000.	Site is within Flood Zone 2 and replacement flood storage is required but not available.	Site is within Flood Zone 2 but loss of storage is minor or mitigation is available	Site is outside Flood Zone 3. (Flood Zone 1)
Minimise disturbance of potentially contaminated land (in relation to authorised and historic landfills)	Within authorised or historic landfill.	Within 500m of historic or authorised landfill.	Not within 500m of authorised or historic landfill.
Minimise loss of priority habitat.	N/A	Priority habitat directly impacted	No priority habitat directly impacted by proposed option footprint
Community			
Avoid loss of property and community assets due to construction.	Permanent and unacceptable loss of property and community assets.	Partial loss of open space community assets or temporary loss of community assets during construction.	No permanent or temporary loss of property and community assets.

¹⁷ Provisional Agricultural Land Classification (ALC) data does not subdivide Grade 3 into 3a (representing best and most versatile land) and 3b (not presenting best and most versatile land). Where detailed ALC survey is available and grade 3a and 3b are subdivided, grade 3a was scored red whereas 3b was scored amber. Where only provisional ALC data was available, grade 3 was scored as amber.

Criterion	Rating Guidance		
	Red	Amber	Green
Minimise impact on local community during operation, in particular due to above ground component (including noise, visual amenity etc).	More than 300 residential properties likely to be affected during operation.	"Between 100 and 299 residential properties likely to be affected during operation.	Less than 100 residential properties likely to be affected during operation. No community assets within 500m.
Minimise impact on local community during construction (including noise, visual amenity, temporary disturbance of community assets such as Country Parks and disruption to recreation).	More than 300 residential properties likely to be affected during construction of above ground component. Pipeline route predominantly through built up areas and / or likely to have substantial impacts on local traffic.	Between 100 and 299 residential properties likely to be affected during construction of above ground component. Pipeline route partly through built up areas and / or likely to have moderate impacts on local traffic.	Less than 100 residential properties likely to be affected during construction of above ground component. Pipeline route largely not through built up areas and / or likely to have limited impacts on local traffic.
Planning			
Aim for consistency with published Local Plan land use allocations	Cannot be reconciled with Local Plans	Negotiation required with LPA to accommodate scheme within Local Plan	Low or no impact
Avoid development of above ground components within designated areas (Green Belt, Chilterns AONB)	Requires major development of above ground component within AONB	Requires development of minor above ground components within AONB that are sympathetic with surroundings.	Does not require development of above ground component within AONB
Ability to integrate with existing infrastructure and proposed Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects (NSIP) (such as those operated by Highways England, EA, Network Rail, Heathrow, HS2)	Cannot be reconciled with existing or proposed NSIP	Negotiation required with NSIP owner/promoter to accommodate scheme	Low or no interaction with existing or proposed NSIP

The indicative pipeline routes and above ground component sites were developed without ground verification or local consultation as this would not have been an appropriate level of investigatory detail at such an early stage of scheme concept development. For the constrained options submitted to the WRSE regional modelling process, the concept design was developed to a stage where the comparative costs and environmental implications were sufficiently characterised to enable regional modelling by WRSE and for the most suitable option to be selected for further development.

The routes and sites will require further refinement and may undergo quite radical alteration in the light of design development, back-checking earlier assessments in the light of more detailed information, further desktop studies, field survey work, site walkovers and consultation with stakeholders.

4.3 Intake and Raw Water Pumping Station Siting

4.3.1 Technical Criteria

The approximate intake location for each option forms part of the option's definition; for instance, the Teddington DRA option clearly requires an intake to be sited in the reach of the River Thames just upstream of Teddington Lock. The approximate locations are listed in Table 4.5 below, together with the original rationale for choosing that vicinity.

Table 4.5: Initial Intake Sites

Option	Approximate location	Rationale
Sunnymeads 1 and 2a	Existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake	Reduced infrastructure requirements and associated cost, carbon, environmental impact, visual impact, safety risks, and disruption, compared to constructing a new intake structure. It would also provide operational efficiencies.
Maidenhead	River Thames between Marlow and Taplow	Closest stretch of the River Thames to Harefield upstream of Slough, Windsor and Maidenhead.
Teddington DRA	Immediately upstream of discharge from London Effluent Reuse SRO Teddington DRA option	The London Effluent Reuse SRO Teddington DRA option proposal involves discharging treated effluent from Mogden STW upstream of Teddington weir to enable river water to be abstracted upstream without reducing flows over the weir. Locating the abstraction point close to the discharge point minimises the stretch of river in between with reduced flows.
Walton 2b/Mogden Reuse Indirect 3	In the vicinity of the existing Affinity Water Walton works.	Reduced infrastructure requirements and associated cost, carbon, environmental impact, visual impact, safety risks, and disruption, compared to constructing a completely new intake structure. It would also provide operational efficiencies.
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	Connection into existing Affinity Water tunnel at existing Iver WTW	No new intake or works required to Thames Water reservoirs. Within Affinity Water land. Operational efficiencies. Avoids 8km of new pipeline.
Beckton Reuse Indirect	Immediately downstream of discharge from London Effluent Reuse SRO Beckton effluent reuse option	In this case the intake must be downstream of the discharge to avoid reverse flow when the natural river flow is less than the amount abstracted. Shortest distance from available source water to the proposed North Mymms WTW (near existing Affinity Water North Mymms hub).

The above approximate locations were reviewed against preferable physical conditions, as listed below, and the considerations described in Section 4.2 above, to identify the site within the general location that best meets the criteria overall. These indicative sites have been used to develop the option costs and characterisation for comparison with other options both within this SRO and in the wider context of regional modelling. If any of the options are selected for further development, then the actual site locations will need to be determined through further consideration and consultation with stakeholders.

In addition to the universal criteria listed in Table 4.3, the following physical conditions for siting river intakes are preferred:

Table 4.6: Preferred Physical Siting Conditions for River Intakes

Criterion	Rating Guidance		
	Red	Amber	Green
Specific River Intake Criteria			
On the outside of a bend, as this reduces siltation and the amount of sediment drawn in,	N/a	On the inside of a sharp bend	On straight section or outside of bend
Preferably on the main channel of the river, where the flow is greater and more reliable,	N/a	On a side channel where flow is regulated	On main channel
Downstream of the confluence with major tributaries to maximise the flow available.	Upstream of confluence providing flow contribution which is necessary to meet abstraction required.	Upstream of confluence providing significant inflow relative to offtake and main channel flow.	Downstream of confluence
A location where there is sufficient riverbank frontage (taken as at least 30m in the case of T2AT) and enough space to construct the intake;	Insufficient river frontage	Available frontage restricts choice of intake location	No restriction on choice of intake location

Note that for these technical criteria, the RAG scoring is set up such that a "red" assessment against any of the criteria is effectively a blocker excluding that intake location and therefore the assessment against the remaining criteria is not relevant. Potential locations which were not excluded on technical grounds were then assessed against the environment, community and planning criteria listed in Table 4.4 to select a preferred indicative location.

The other factor which is linked to the siting of the abstraction point is the type of intake to be installed. Three main types were considered:

- Conventional screens
- Passive wedge-wire screens
- Riverbed intakes

Most of the existing intakes on the River Thames are conventional screens built into the riverbank. The front of the screen is perpendicular to the flow in the river with vertical or near-vertical bars. This type of screen has a significant visual impact but does not intrude into the river channel.

Passive wedge wire screens are submerged screens. The area around the screens needs to be segregated from river traffic to prevent boat impact on the screen and smaller craft from being affected by back-flushing. Nevertheless, the visual intrusion is low and the building containing the plant which serves the screen can be built away from the riverbank. An example is shown in Figure 4.1

Figure 4.1: Passive Wedge Wire Screen



Source: Mott MacDonald

Riverbed intakes are suited to fast flowing rivers with rock, gravel, or boulder beds. This type of intake is not suitable for the River Thames or River Lee as it would rapidly become silted up.

Table 4.7 provides the proposed intake arrangements for each option.

Option	Proposed intake type	Rationale
Sunnymeads options (Sunnymeads 1 and 2a)	Conventional screens (Existing)	Adequate spare bays available to provide the required capacity at the existing intake
Maidenhead	Passive wedge wire screen intake within the river and a gravity pipe to an offset pumping station.	Sufficient river width, less visual intrusion, and ability to offset the ancillary works outside of the flood zone.
Teddington DRA	Passive wedge wire screen intake within the river and a gravity pipe to an offset pumping station.	Sufficient river width, less visual intrusion, and ability to offset the ancillary works outside of the flood zone.
Walton options (Walton 2b/Mogden Reuse Indirect 3)	Conventional screens	Extension to the current arrangement at the existing intake
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	Proposed shaft into existing Wraysbury tunnel, with supplementary works on the Laleham intake to enable Thames Water to compensate for lost abstraction at Datchet.	Avoids the need for a new intake or works on the Thames Water reservoirs. Also minimises length of new pipeline required.
Beckton Reuse Indirect	 Passive wedge wire screen and gravity pipe to a pumping station or a channel to an offset conventional screen and pumping station. 	If it is possible to guarantee a minimum water depth over the screen, a passive wedge wire screen could be utilised to minimise visual impact and minimise impact on surrounding priority habitat. If not, then a channel to an offset conventional screen and pumping station could be constructed.

Table 4.7: Intake Selection by Option

Each river intake requires an associated pumping station to transfer the raw water to the treatment works location. For the intakes on the River Thames, it was considered inappropriate to construct a large WTW close to the river, given the likely visual impact. Hence for these options, raw water has to be pumped a considerable distance to the proposed WTW locations. For the Beckton Reuse Indirect option, the WTW has been placed close to North

Mymms connection point as this is within the Affinity Water supply area. If this option is to be taken forward, then consideration should be given to locating the WTW close to the intake and transferring drinking water to the connection point.

Specific siting considerations for each intake location are described in the following sections. Where a map is given of the <u>selected</u> site location the following legend applies:

Figure 4.2: Legend



Note: Flood Zone 3 is land having a 1 in 100 or more frequent annual probability of river flooding and Flood Zone 2 is Land having between a 1 in 100 and 1 in 1,000 annual probability of river flooding¹⁸.

4.3.2 Siting Results

4.3.2.1 Sunnymeads River Intake and Pumping Station

This intake location applies to the Sunnymeads 1 and Sunnymeads 2a options.

There is an existing Affinity Water abstraction point at Sunnymeads, which takes water from the River Thames to the existing lver WTW via a gravity tunnel. The intake and tunnel have a design capacity of 320MI/d and the current abstraction license is for 227MI/d, hence there is sufficient spare capacity for the additional throughput of 50MI/d, or for 100MI/d with the shortfall being made up using the abstraction facility from Wraysbury Reservoir¹⁹.

¹⁸ Guidance: Flood risk and coastal change - Ministry of Housing, Communities & Local Government - 2014

¹⁹ For Gate 2 the abstraction flow rates have been increased to 57.5Ml/d and 115Ml/d. For the higher flow rate the shortfall that would need to be supplied from Wraysbury, assuming that Iver is also running at full capacity, would be 22Ml/d.

At the time the option was formulated, the spare capacity of the existing tunnel could not be established with confidence and so a connection to a new pumping station next to the Sunnymeads intake, with a raw water pipeline to the WTW, was included. If this option is to be taken forward, then use of the tunnel should be considered with a new shaft and forwarding pumping station at Iver WTW and a raw water transfer main to the WTW.

The alternative of building a new intake upstream or downstream of the existing Sunnymeads facility did not form part of the considered option during screening as it is clearly better to make use of the existing site from a technical, cost and impact point of view. However, for completeness, the relative merits of the possible alternative upstream and downstream locations as shown in Figure 4.3 are described below.

Figure 4.3: Locations Considered for the Sunnymeads Intake



Source: Mott MacDonald / Contains OS data © Crown copyright [and database right] 2021

As can be seen in Table 4.8 the zones A and C are ruled out on technical grounds; The area marked A is within Flood Zone 3. It cannot be accessed during flood events and is too far from the edge of the flood plain for passive screen design. There is no available river frontage in the area marked C. The existing intake location at point B meets all the technical criteria. Although the intake is within the flood zone, it can be assumed that any vulnerable equipment is sufficiently elevated above the design flood level to satisfy Affinity Water and that access arrangements are acceptable. The indicative location of the pumping station, which is on the other side of the railway, is limited in size and hence not amenable to future expansion but since this scheme would utilise all the spare capacity of the intake that is not a concern.

Criterion	A. From New Curbifurcation to existing Intake	t B. Existing Sunnymeads Intake	C. From existing intake to Kingswood Creek
Design			
Must be sufficient space for permanent works and environmental mitigation measures			Insufficient space
Must be sufficient space for planned future expansion and/or process enhancement		Space is restricted but no future expansion expected as this scheme will use all spare capacity of existing intake.	
Plant must be outside Flood Zones 2 and 3 to allow maintenance and continuous operation during flood events	Area is within Flood Zone 3. It cannot be accessed during flood events and is too far from the edge of the flood plain for passive screen design.	Area is within Flood Zone 3 but M&E equipment is above design flood level and can be accessed during high water events.	
Where possible, site should be near existing assets to allow for operational efficiencies.			
Where possible, project should use or reuse existing assets			
Where possible, works should be built on land already owned by the water company			
Where possible, the site should be selected such that the topography minimises the requirement for earthworks and engineered slopes.			
Within a reasonable distance of a suitable watercourse to accept emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges			
Construction			
Site must allow works to be constructed without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public			
Sufficient space can be made available for construction and materials storage			
Suitable access for construction workers, deliveries and waste removal			
Operation			
Site allows works to be operated without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public			
Suitable access for operation including deliveries and waste removal			
Specific River Intake Criteria			
On the outside of a bend, as this reduces siltation and the amount of sediment drawn in,			

Criterion	A. From New Cut bifurcation to existing Intake	: B. Existing Sunnymeads Intake	C. From existing intake to Kingswood Creek
Preferably on the main channel of the river, where the flow is greater and more reliable,			
Downstream of the confluence with major tributaries to maximise the flow available.		River Thames is split at this point but division of flow can be controlled to ensure intake not starved	
A location where there is sufficient riverbank frontage (taken as at least 30m in the case of T2AT) and enough space to construct the intake;			

Location B has been reviewed against the environmental, community and planning criteria with the following assessment:

Table 4.9: Sunnymeads Intake Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning Criteria

Criterion	B. Existing Sunnymeads Intake
Environment	
Minimise direct impacts on statutory designated sites (Special Area of Conservation, Special Protection Area, Ramsar, SSSI, National Nature Reserve, Local Nature Reserve) and Ancient Woodland.	No statutory designated sites or Ancient Woodland within 100m of proposed option footprint.
Minimise impacts on designated heritage assets (scheduled monuments, listed buildings, Registered Parks and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, World Heritage Sites, and conservation areas) which could result in loss of significance.	Above ground component within 500m of scheduled monument but no likely setting effects as adjacent to existing infrastructure.
Minimise permanent loss of best and most versatile agricultural land (Grades 1, 2 and 3a).	Within an area of Grade 1 agricultural land but the location is not used for agricultural purposes and surrounding land comprises of a water park, railway and residential area so would not result in loss of best and most versatile agricultural land.
Minimise loss of flood storage within Flood Zone 2 or 3.	Pumping station in Flood Zones 2 and 3 but loss of storage is minor in the terms of increasing flood risk.
Minimise disturbance of potentially contaminated land (in relation to authorised and historic landfills)	Not within 500m of authorised or historic landfill.
Minimise loss of priority habitat.	No priority habitat within option footprint
Community	
Avoid loss of property and community assets due to construction.	Part of an informal amenity area next to water park would be lost due to pumping station.
Minimise impact on local community during operation, in particular due to above ground component (including noise, visual amenity etc).	Above ground component within residential area. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.
Minimise impact on local community during construction (including noise, visual amenity, temporary disturbance of community assets such as Country Parks and disruption to recreation).	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.
Planning	
Aim for consistency with published Local Plan land use allocations	

100420176 | 420176-MMD-T2-00-Z-RP-0601 | P03 | | February 2022

Criterion	B. Existing Sunnymeads Intake
Avoid development of above ground components within designated areas (Green Belt, Chilterns AONB)	
Ability to integrate with existing infrastructure and proposed Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects (Highways England, EA, Network Rail, Heathrow, HS2)	Connection from intake to new pumping station passes under railway

4.3.2.2 New Maidenhead River Intake

The stretch of the River Thames considered for the Maidenhead option intake is shown in Figure 4.4.



Figure 4.4: Locations Considered for the Maidenhead Intake

Source: Mott MacDonald/Contains OS data © Crown copyright [and database right] 2021

The review of possible sites against technical criteria eliminated all of the potential locations except for point F: Areas A, B and D are on the river front in Marlow and Bourne End where there is insufficient space. Areas C and E are within Flood Zone 3 where an intake could not be accessed during flood events and the river is too far from the edge of the flood plain for a submerged passive screen design connected to a remote pumping station. For the full length of Area G there is a high steep bank adjacent to the river leaving no room for an intake structure and pumping station at its base.

Therefore, the assessment suggests that the most suitable indicative intake location within this stretch of the river is at point F. Although this would place the intake itself within Flood Zone 3, a passive wedge wire screen is proposed. Since this type of screen is submerged anyway it is not affected by flood levels at the screen site itself. It is also the type of screen which has the lowest visual impact. From the screen, a gravity pipe (i.e. slopes downhill) is proposed to a pumping station located some 350m to the north east. The suggested indicative pumping station location is outside of the flood zone, in an open field without any environmental designations, to the west of the Hedsor House registered park/garden, and to the north of the Cliveden registered park/garden.

A larger scale plan of the indicative site is shown in Figure 4.5.





Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

Table 4.10: Maidenhead I	ntake Location Assessment	Against Technical Criteria
		0

Criterion	A. Upstream of Marlow Weir	B. Marlow Weir to A404 Bridge	C. A404 Bridge to Bourne End Marina	D. Bourne End Marina to Ferry Lane Bridge	E. Ferry Lane Bridge to Point F	F. Point F on Hedsor Water Loop of River Thames	G. Point F to Taplow
Design							
Must be sufficient space for permanent works and environmental mitigation measures	Insufficient space	Insufficient space		Insufficient space			Insufficient space

Criterion	A. Upstream of Marlow Weir	B. Marlow Weir to A404 Bridge	C. A404 Bridge to Bourne End Marina	D. Bourne End Marina to Ferry Lane Bridge	E. Ferry Lane Bridge to Point F	F. Point F on Hedsor Water Loop of River Thames	G. Point F to Taplow
Must be sufficient space for planned future expansion and/or process enhancement							
Plant must be outside Flood Zones 2 and 3 to allow maintenance and continuous operation during flood events			Area is within Flood Zone 3. It cannot be accessed during flood events and is too far from the edge of the flood plain for passive screen design.	1	Area is within Flood Zone 3. It cannot be accessed during flood events and is too far from the edge of the flood plain for passive screen design.	Intake is within Flood Zone 3, but a submerged passive wedge wire screen is proposed with a connection to a pumping station outside the flood plain.	
Where possible, site should be near existing assets to allow for operational efficiencies.							
Where possible, project should use or reuse existing assets							
Where possible, works should be built on land already owned by the water company							
Where possible, the site should be selected such that the topography minimises the requirement for earthworks and engineered slopes.							
Within a reasonable distance of a suitable watercourse to accept emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges							
Construction							
Site must allow works to be constructed without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors, or members of the public							
Sufficient space can be made available for construction and materials storage							
Suitable access for construction workers, deliveries and waste removal							
Operation							
Site allows works to be operated without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public							

Criterion	A. Upstream of Marlow Weir	B. Marlow Weir to A404 Bridge	C. A404 Bridge to Bourne End Marina	D. Bourne E. Ferry End Lane Marina to Bridge to Ferry Lane Point F Bridge	F. Point F on Hedsor Water Loop of River Thames	G. Point F to Taplow
Suitable access for operation including deliveries and waste removal						
Specific River Intake Criteria						
On the outside of a bend, as this reduces siltation and the amount of sediment drawn in,	:					
Preferably on the main channel of the river, where the flow is greater and more reliable,					River Thames is split at this point, but division of flow can be controlled to ensure intake not starved	
Downstream of the confluence with major tributaries to maximise the flow available.						
A location where there is sufficient riverbank frontage (taken as at least 30m in the case of T2AT) and enough space to construct the intake;						

Point F has been reviewed against the environmental, community and planning criteria with the following assessment:

Table 4.11: Maidenhead Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning Criteria

Criterion	F. Point F on Hedsor Water Loop of R Thames
Environment	
Minimise direct impacts on statutory designated sites (Special Area of Conservation, Special Protection Area, Ramsar, SSSI, National Nature Reserve, Local Nature Reserve) and Ancient Woodland.	No statutory designated sites or Ancient Woodland within 100m of proposed option footprint. However impact on riverine habitats would ned to be studied in detail if this option was carried forward.
Minimise impacts on designated heritage assets (scheduled monuments, listed buildings, Registered Parks and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, World Heritage Sites, and conservation areas) which could result in loss of significance.	Direct effects avoided but in proximity to Hedsor House Grade II Registered Park and Garden, and to the north of the Cliveden Grade I Registered Park and Garden.
Minimise permanent loss of best and most versatile agricultural land (Grades 1, 2 and 3a).	Permanent loss of Grade 3a agricultural land.
Minimise loss of flood storage within Flood Zone 2 or 3.	Pumping station is outside flood zone. No other above ground component in Flood Zones 2 and 3.
Minimise disturbance of potentially contaminated land (in relation to authorised and historic landfills)	Not within 500m of authorised or historic landfill.
Minimise loss of priority habitat.	No priority habitat within option footprint
Community	
Avoid loss of property and community assets due to construction.	No property or community assets within option footprint.

Criterion	F. Point F on Hedsor Water Loop of R Thames
Minimise impact on local community during operation, in particular due to above ground component (including noise, visual amenity etc).	Limited number of properties within proximity. Hedsor House public park and gardens, a church and allotments within 500m
Minimise impact on local community during construction (including noise, visual amenity, temporary disturbance of community assets such as Country Parks and disruption to recreation).	Limited number of properties within proximity. Hedsor House public park and gardens, a church and allotments within 500m. Potential disruption to recreation during construction.
Planning	
Aim for consistency with published Local Plan land use allocations	
Avoid development of above ground components within designated areas (Green Belt, Chilterns AONB)	
Ability to integrate with existing infrastructure and proposed Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects	

4.3.2.3 New Teddington River Intake

The Teddington DRA abstraction point needs to be situated upstream of the proposed discharge point for treated effluent from Mogden STW (part of the Teddington DRA option within the London Effluent Reuse SRO) and will therefore also be upstream of Teddington weir. It is intended that, especially in periods of low river flow, the volume abstracted for T2AT is balanced by the treated discharge from Mogden, hence the stretch of river between the abstraction point and the discharge point will have a reduced river flow. The further the intake is from the discharge point, the longer the length of river with a diminished flow rate, so it should be sited as close to the discharge location as possible. The Kingston Railway bridge, which is approximately 2.5km from the weir, has been adopted as the upstream limit of the search for a site.

The west bank of the River Thames would avoid a river crossing; however, the area is densely populated and within Flood Zone 3, which prevents the intake from being situated on this side of the river.

Raised ground on the east bank of the River Thames provides land close to the river, which is outside of the flood zone, or requires a practical extent of earthworks to make it so.

The stretch of the River Thames which was considered for the Teddington DRA option intake is shown in Figure 4.6.



Figure 4.6: Locations Considered for Teddington DRA Intake

Source: Mott MacDonald/Contains OS data © Crown copyright [and database right] 2021

Review of the potential sites against the technical criteria left four practical possibilities as shown in Table 4.12. Area A was eliminated on the grounds that it is downstream of the discharge point and could therefore take in a some of the flow from the Mogden discharge. Areas E and G were dismissed because there is insufficient space. Of the remaining four areas, B, C, D and F, the preferred option would be Area D due to it being outside Flood Zone 3, however all four were assessed against the environmental, **community** and planning criteria as shown in Table 4.13.

Criterion	A. Adjacent to Teddingto n Lock	B. Area in front of Burnell Avenue	C. Woodland Area at Burnell play space	D. YMCA Hawker playing fields	E. Lower Ham Road	F. Lower Ham Road to Samuel Gray Gardens	G. Samuel Gray Gardens to Kingston Railway Bridge
Design							
Must be sufficient space for permanent works and environmental mitigation measures	Site is down stream of discharge location				Insufficient space		Insufficient space
Must be sufficient space for planned future expansion and/or process enhancement							
Plant must be outside Flood Zones 2 and 3 to allow maintenance and continuous operation during flood events		PS would need to be built on raised ground.	PS would need to be built on raised ground.			PS would need to be built on raised ground.	
Where possible, site should be near existing assets to allow for operational efficiencies.							
Where possible, project should use or reuse existing assets							
Where possible, works should be built on land already owned by the water company							
Where possible, the site should be selected such that the topography minimises the requirement for earthworks and engineered slopes.		PS would need to be built on raised ground.	PS would need to be built on raised ground.			PS would need to be built on raised ground.	
Within a reasonable distance of a suitable watercourse to accept emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges							
Construction							
Site must allow works to be constructed without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public							
Sufficient space can be made available for construction and materials storage							
Suitable access for construction workers, deliveries and waste removal							
Operation							
Site allows works to be operated without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public							
Suitable access for operation including deliveries and waste removal							

Table 4.12: Teddington DRA Intake Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria

56

Criterion	A. Adjacent to Teddingto n Lock	B. Area in front of Burnell Avenue	C. Woodland Area at Burnell play space	D. YMCA Hawker playing fields	E. Lower Ham Road	F. Lower Ham Road to Samuel Gray Gardens	G. Samuel Gray Gardens to Kingston Railway Bridge
Specific River Intake Criteria							
On the outside of a bend, as this reduces siltation and the amount of sediment drawn in,							
Preferably on the main channel of the river, where the flow is greater and more reliable,							
Downstream of the confluence with major tributaries to maximise the flow available.							
A location where there is sufficient riverbank frontage (taken as at least 30m in the case of T2AT) and enough space to construct the intake;							

Table 4.13: Teddington DRA Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning Criteria

Criterion	B. Area in front of Burnell Avenue	C. Woodland Area at Burnell play space	D. YMCA Hawke playing fields	rF. Lower Ham Road to Samuel Gray Gardens
Environment				
Minimise direct impacts on statutory designated sites (Special Area of Conservation, Special Protection Area, Ramsar, SSSI, National Nature Reserve, Local Nature Reserve) and Ancient Woodland.	No statutory designated sites or Ancient Woodland within 100m of proposed option footprint.			
Minimise impacts on designated heritage assets (scheduled monuments, listed buildings, Registered Parks and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, World Heritage Sites, and conservation areas) which could result in loss of significance.	Within conservation are with potential for setting effects.	Within aconservation area with potential for setting effects.	Within aconservation area with potential for setting effects.	Within aconservation area and 500m of listed buildings with potential for setting effects.
Minimise permanent loss of best and most versatile agricultural land (Grades 1, 2 and 3a).	Within urban land	d Within urban land	d Within urban lanc	l Within urban land
Minimise loss of flood storage within Flood Zone 2 or 3.	Pumping station in Flood Zones 2 and 3.	Pumping station in Flood Zones 2 and 3.	Pumping station in Flood Zone 1.	Pumping station in Flood Zones 2 and 3.
Minimise disturbance of potentially contaminated land (in relation to authorised and historic landfills)	Not within 500m of authorised or historic landfill.	Not within 500m of authorised or historic landfill.	Within 500m of historic landfill.	Within 500m of historic landfill (across river).
Minimise loss of priority habitat.	Deciduous woodland priority habitat, potentially could be avoided.	Deciduous woodland priority habitat.	No priority habita within option footprint.	t Deciduous woodland priority habitat, potentially could be avoided.
Community				

Criterion	B. Area in front of Burnell Avenue	C. Woodland Area at Burnell play space	D. YMCA Hawke playing fields	rF. Lower Ham Road to Samuel Gray Gardens
Avoid loss of property and community assets due to construction.	Part of an informal greenspace adjacent to residential area would be lost due to pumping station.	Part of an informal greenspace (with play space in proximity) would be lost due to pumping station.	Option within playing fields and adjacent to sports centre and play space. Part of this area would be lost due to pumping station.	Option within public park. Part of this area would be lost due to pumping station.
Minimise impact on local community during operation, in particular due to above ground component (including noise, visual amenity etc).	Above ground component within residential area. Visual impact car be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.	Above ground component within residential area and in proximity to community assets. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.	Above ground component within residential area and in proximity to community assets. Visual impact can be emitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.	Above ground component within residential area and in proximity to community assets. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.
Minimise impact on local community during construction (including noise, visual amenity, temporary disturbance of community assets such as Country Parks and disruption to recreation).	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.
Planning				
Aim for consistency with published Local Plan land use allocations				
Avoid development of above ground components within designated areas (Green Belt, Chilterns AONB)				
Ability to integrate with existing infrastructure and proposed Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects (Highways England, EA, Network Rail, Heathrow, HS2)				

From the above table, it can be seen that Area D performs better in terms of the environment and community criteria. No priority habitat would be lost and the higher existing ground level makes this a better site from the point of view of loss of flood storage area. The other differentiators relate to loss of public amenity space. Whilst the playing fields are undoubtedly of high amenity value, they are not public space. The impact of locating the works at the playing fields site would need mitigation, for example, by providing improved facilities for the club.

If this option is selected for further consideration, then the most suitable indicative intake location identified would be within the grounds of YMCA Hawker playing fields as shown in the more detailed plan in Figure 4.7.



Figure 4.7: Indicative Teddington DRA Intake Site

Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

4.3.2.4 Extended Walton River Intake

For the Walton 2b option, it is proposed that the existing Walton intake is expanded, as opposed to siting a new intake location elsewhere. There is enough space on the current site and this will minimise cost. The relative merits of the possible alternative upstream and downstream locations as shown in Figure 4.8 are described below.

The suggested indicative location of the pumping station related to the intake is within the existing boundary of the Walton Works, to the south of Walton Lane.

Figure 4.8: Locations Considered for the Walton Intake



Source: Mott MacDonald / Contains OS data © Crown copyright [and database right] 2021

As can be seen in Table 4.14, zones A and C are ruled out on technical grounds; There is insufficient space to construct a new intake in the area marked A. There is no available river frontage in the area marked C. The existing intake location at point B meets all of the technical criteria. The suggested indicative location of the pumping station would be close to the intake, on the south side of the lane adjacent to the existing works building.

Table 4.14: Walton Intake Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria

Criterion	A. From boundary of Affinity Water site to existing intake	B. Extension to existing Walton Intake	C. From existing intake to end of Desborough Island
Design			
Name to a sufficient and a farman and support support	Less Martines		
environmental mitigation measures	space		Insufficient
Criterion	A. From boundary of Affinity Water site to existing intake	B. Extension to existing Walton Intake	C. From existing intake to end of Desborough Island
---	--	--	---
Plant must be outside Flood Zones 2 and 3 to allow maintenance and continuous operation during flood events		Intake is within Flood Zone 3 so M&E equipment must be above design flood level and accessible during high water events. PS is in Flood Zone 2 so equipment would also have to be raised.	
Where possible, site should be near existing assets to allow for operational efficiencies.			
Where possible, project should use or reuse existing assets			
Where possible, works should be built on land already owned by the water company			
Where possible, the site should be selected such that the topography minimises the requirement for earthworks and engineered slopes.			
Within a reasonable distance of a suitable watercourse to accept emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges			
Construction			
Site must allow works to be constructed without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public			
Sufficient space can be made available for construction and materials storage			
Suitable access for construction workers, deliveries and waste removal			
Operation			
Site allows works to be operated without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public			
Suitable access for operation including deliveries and waste removal			
Specific River Intake Criteria			
On the outside of a bend, as this reduces siltation and the amount of sediment drawn in,			
Preferably on the main channel of the river, where the flow is greater and more reliable,			
Downstream of the confluence with major tributaries to maximise the flow available.		River Thames is split at this point but intake is on main channel	
A location where there is sufficient riverbank frontage (taken as at least 30m in the case of T2AT) and enough space to construct the intake;			

Location B has been reviewed against the environmental, community and planning criteria with the following assessment:

Table 4.15: Walton Intake Assessment Against Environment, Community and F	lanning
Criteria	

Criterion	B. Extension to existing Walton Intake
Environment	
Minimise direct impacts on statutory designated sites (Special Area of Conservation, Special Protection Area, Ramsar, SSSI, National Nature Reserve, Local Nature Reserve) and Ancient Woodland.	No statutory designated sites or Ancient Woodland within 100m of proposed option footprint.
Minimise impacts on designated heritage assets (scheduled monuments, listed buildings, Registered Parks and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, World Heritage Sites, and conservation areas) which could result in loss of significance.	Above ground component within 500m of listed building and conservation area but no likely setting effects as extension to existing infrastructure.
Minimise permanent loss of best and most versatile agricultural land (Grades 1, 2 and 3a).	Within non-agricultural land
Minimise loss of flood storage within Flood Zone 2 or 3.	Pumping station in Flood Zones 2 and 3.
Minimise disturbance of potentially contaminated land (in relation to authorised and historic landfills)	Not within 500m of authorised or historic landfill.
Minimise loss of priority habitat.	No priority habitat within option footprint.
Community	
Avoid loss of property and community assets due to construction.	No property or community assets within option footprint.
Minimise impact on local community during operation, in particular due to above ground component (including noise, visual amenity etc).	Above ground component within residential area. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.
Minimise impact on local community during construction (including noise, visual amenity, temporary disturbance of community assets such as Country Parks and disruption to recreation).	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.
Planning	
Aim for consistency with published Local Plan land use allocations	
Avoid development of above ground components within designated areas (Green Belt, Chilterns AONB)	
Ability to integrate with existing infrastructure and proposed Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects (Highways England, EA, Network Rail, Heathrow, HS2)	

The Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 option utilises the proposed Walton 2b abstraction and pipeline route but uses water sourced from the proposed Mogden Reuse SRO project. For this option, an extension of the Mogden Reuse outfall would be required from upstream of the Thames Water Walton intake to upstream of the Affinity Water Walton intake. The outfall would take the form of a submerged diffuser and a bankside valve chamber with its cover at ground level.

An open area on the west bank of the River Thames, 200m upstream of Affinity Water's Walton intake, provides the closest suitable location for this outfall. Alternative locations would be at the Lower Halliford public river access point at 600m upstream of the intake or adjacent to Walton Bridge 750m downstream. Should the Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 option be

selected then further work will be required to assess the environmental impact of the above sites compared to the discharge site currently proposed under the London Reuse SRO. For the purposes of this appraisal, the impact of the alternative discharge locations is not a significant differentiator.

4.3.2.5 Wraysbury Tunnel Connection

The proposed connection into the existing Wraysbury 100" tunnel is sited entirely within Affinity Water's existing Iver WTW site. The above ground works would include a control and switchgear building which would not have a significant impact relating to any of the community, environmental and planning criteria. There is no alternative location for this connection.

Supplementary works on the Laleham intake (to enable Thames Water to compensate for the abstraction volume via Datchet transferred to Affinity Water) are required as part of this option. The work will entail upgrading of the existing pumps, an allowance for which has been made within the option scope. There are no alternative sites for this supplementary work, which would be within the existing structures at Laleham.

4.3.2.6 New River Lee River Intake

The location of the proposed River Lee Intake would need to be downstream of the outfall from the Beckton effluent reuse option within the London Effluent Reuse SRO, which would be near to the existing Thames Water intake channel for the King George's Reservoir. It is proposed that water is abstracted from the main channel of the River Lee downstream of the confluence with the River Lee flood relief channel at the south end of Enfield Island. The range of locations considered is shown in Figure 4.9.



Figure 4.9: Locations Considered for the River Lee Intake

Source: Mott MacDonald / Contains OS data © Crown copyright [and database right] 2021

As with Maidenhead, due to the width of the flood zones in this location, it is proposed that the pumping station is offset from the river intake outside of the flood plain.

A passive wedge wire screen solution for this location could be feasible if it was possible to guarantee a minimum depth at the screen. Alternatively, an arrangement similar to the existing nearby Thames Water intake could be used, with a channel extending from the river to the edge of the flood plain with conventional screens at the intake.

One location considered was Area A on Enfield Island on the western side of the River Lee flood relief channel. However, this area is completely within the flood zone and was also discounted due to poor accessibility, construction complexity, and the distance to the edge of the flood plain.

Area B is not suitable for the intake because there is a weir at the confluence which would prevent any discharge from the Beckton effluent reuse scheme (London Reuse SRO) contributing to the flow in this reach. Area C is less accessible during flood events and further from the edge of the flood plain than point D. The straight section of channel running alongside the King George's Reservoir, shown as area E is more constrained for the intake structure construction and access than point D, but should the Beckton Reuse option be selected then the possibility of siting the intake and pumping station in area E should be reconsidered.

If this option is selected and point D is chosen as the preferred intake location, an appropriate indicative location for the pumping station could be within the commercial area to the west of the A112 Sewardstone Road.

The intake location assessment against the technical criteria is shown in Table 4.16.

Criterion	A. West side of R Lee relief channel.	B. Upstream of Enfield Island confluence	C. From confluence to apex of bend	D. Apex of bend close to Northfield Nursery	E. Downstream of Apex of Bend
Design					
Must be sufficient space for permanent works and environmental mitigation measures					
Must be sufficient space for planned future expansion and/or process enhancement	No space for expansion				
Plant must be outside Flood Zones 2 and 3 to allow maintenance and continuous operation during flood events	Area is within Flood Zone 3 and too far from edge of flood plain for passive screen design.	Area is within Flood Zone 3 and too far from edge of flood plain for passive screen design.	Area is within Flood Zone 3 and further from edge of flood plain than point C.	Intake is within Flood Zone 3 but a submerged passive wedge wire screen is proposed with a short connection to a pumping station outside the flood plain.	Intake is within Flood Zone 2

Table 4.16: River Lee Intake Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria

Criterion	A. West side of R Lee relief channel.	B. Upstream of Enfield Island confluence	C. From confluence to apex of bend	D. Apex of bend close to Northfield Nursery	E. Downstream of Apex of Bend
Where possible, site should be near existing assets to allow for operational efficiencies.					
Where possible, project should use or reuse existing assets					
Where possible, works should be built on land already owned by the water company					
Where possible, the site should be selected such that the topography minimises the requirement for earthworks and engineered slopes.					
Within a reasonable distance of a suitable watercourse to accept emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges					
Construction					
Site must allow works to be constructed without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public					
Sufficient space can be made available for construction and materials storage					
Suitable access for construction workers, deliveries and waste removal					
Operation					
Site allows works to be operated without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public					
Suitable access for operation including deliveries and waste removal					

Specific River Intake Criteria	
On the outside of a bend, as this reduces siltation and the amount of sediment drawn in,	
Preferably on the main channel of the river, where the flow is greater and more reliable,	
Downstream of the confluence with major tributaries to maximise the flow available.	
A location where there is sufficient riverbank frontage (taken as at least 30m in the case of T2AT) and enough space to construct the intake;	

Location D has been reviewed against the environmental, community and planning criteria with the following assessment:

Table 4.17: River Lee Intake Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning Criteria

Criterion	D. Apex of bend close to Northfield Nursery		
Environment			
Minimise direct impacts on statutory designated sites (Special Area of Conservation, Special Protection Area, Ramsar, SSSI, National Nature Reserve, Local Nature Reserve) and Ancient Woodland.	Intake is adjacent to the Chingford Reservoirs SSSI but pumping station is outside of SSSI.		

 Criterion	D. Apex of bend close to Northfield Nursery
Minimise impacts on designated heritage assets (scheduled monuments, listed buildings, Registered Parks and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, World Heritage Sites, and conservation areas) which could result in loss of significance.	Pumping station within 500m of listed building but no likely setting effects as within existing industrial area.
Minimise permanent loss of best and most versatile agricultural land (Grades 1, 2 and 3a).	Pumping station within Grade 3 land but site is not used for agricultural purposes and surrounding area is industrial so would not result in loss of best and most versatile agricultural land. Possible temporary disturbance to agricultural soils for pipeline connection between intake and pumping station.
 Minimise loss of flood storage within Flood Zone 2 or 3.	PS is outside Flood Zones 2 and 3.
Minimise disturbance of potentially contaminated land (in relation to authorised and historic landfills)	Within 500m of historic landfill.
Minimise loss of priority habitat.	Pipeline between intake and pumping station would cross coastal and floodplain grazing marsh priority habitat.
Community	
 Avoid loss of property and community assets due to construction.	No property or community assets within option footprint.
Minimise impact on local community during operation, in particular due to above ground component (including noise, visual amenity etc).	Above ground component within industrial area with residential properties in proximity area. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.
Minimise impact on local community during construction (including noise, visual amenity, temporary disturbance of community assets such as Country Parks and disruption to recreation).	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.
Planning	
Aim for consistency with published Local Plan land use allocations	
 Avoid development of above ground components within designated areas (Green Belt, Chilterns AONB)	
Ability to integrate with existing infrastructure and proposed Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects (Highways England, EA, Network Rail, Heathrow, HS2)	

Figure 4.10 shows the suggested indicative location for the passive wedge wire screen and the pumping station. If the conventional screen alternative was selected at this indicative location, then the point shown would mark the upstream end of the channel leading to the screens, which would then be adjacent to the pumping station.



Figure 4.10: Indicative River Lee Intake Site (Beckton Reuse Option)

Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

4.4 Water Treatment Works Siting

4.4.1 **Technical Criteria**

Three localities for the water treatment works, drinking water pumping stations and delivery points were selected, in conjunction with Affinity Water network specialists, to be as close as possible to existing strategic nodes, "hubs", in their drinking water transmission network. The reason for this was to facilitate distribution of the additional supplies into the existing network with minimal additional pipelines. At this early stage of project development, the approximate localities of the WTWs were selected to be within the Affinity Water supply area²⁰. The three localities are shown in Table 4.18.

General siting criteria, as described in Section 4.2, were applied to identify the optimum site within the proposed WTW localities. The indicative WTW sites allow for comparison of options within the T2AT project and also for comparison between SROs. If any of the options are selected for further development, then the actual site locations will need to be determined through further consideration and consultation with stakeholders.

Option	WTW Locality	Rationale
Sunnymeads 1 Maidenhead Teddington DRA	Adjacent to Harefield Service Reservoir	Harefield has excellent existing transfer connections to the Affinity Water network, minimising the need for additional network reinforcement. It is also recognised as a hub within Affinity Water's future plans for network development; WRMP24 and Connect 2050. There is an existing unused service reservoir compartment at Harefield which is suitable for bringing back into service, thereby avoiding the impact of constructing a new service reservoir to provide the strategic drinking water storage that is a necessary complement to any WTW.
Sunnymeads 2a Walton 2b Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	In the vicinity of the existing Iver WTW	There is insufficient space within the existing Iver WTW and limited opportunity to expand into adjacent land parcels. However the existing Iver WTW is a significant hub and there would be operational efficiencies in having the new works close by. Although this location provides the opportunity to link into the network served by Iver and also to serve a new link to Harrow, these options are complemented by a pumped link to Harefield to make use of the existing, unused service reservoir and the distribution hub that is there.
Beckton Reuse Indirect	North Mymms	North Mymms was selected as a hub as it has the facility to feed both north and south into the two Affinity WRZs which have the highest predicted supply/demand imbalance. Since Gate 1 the WRSE modelling has identified that an additional conveyance component would be required to supplement the existing transfer capacity from North Mymms to Brookmans Park.

Table 4.18: WTW Localities

²⁰ Note that the relevance of both these criteria is being challenged by the T2AT development team.

4.4.2 Siting Results

4.4.2.1 Harefield WTW

Harefield is an important, existing distribution hub for Affinity Water, which comprises multiple service reservoirs. It is situated within WRZ4 (Pinn), near the borders of WRZ1 (Misbourne) and WRZ2 (Colne).

Within the existing site there is surplus storage capacity (Reservoir No.3, half of which is not currently in service and has a nominal capacity of 148MI) which is available for use in the T2AT project. It is suggested that any new WTW should be provided with six hours of drinking water storage, so it would be preferential to utilise this existing asset rather than construct a new reservoir. Therefore, seven out of the eight T2AT options propose making use of this storage.

Three of the options also include proposals for treating raw water at Harefield. In these cases, it is preferable for the WTW to be as close to the storage reservoir as possible which gives rise to the four alternative indicative sites shown in Figure 4.11.



Figure 4.11: Locations Considered for Harefield WTW

Source: Mott MacDonald /Contains OS data © Crown copyright [and database right] 2021

All four of the potential locations are technically feasible as indicated in Table 4.19, albeit there is limited available space at site A.

Criterion	A. Field to north of existing reservoir	B. Lockwell Wood	C. French Grove	D. Field to south of existing reservoir
Design				
Must be sufficient space for permanent works and environmental mitigation measures	Restricted site with limited room for future expansion			
Must be sufficient space for planned future expansion and/or process enhancement				
Plant must be outside Flood Zones 2 and 3 to allow maintenance and continuous operation during flood events				
Where possible, site should be near existing assets to allow for operational efficiencies.				
Where possible, project should use or reuse existing assets				
Where possible, works should be built on land already owned by the water company				
Where possible, the site should be selected such that the topography minimises the requirement for earthworks and engineered slopes.				
Within a reasonable distance of a suitable watercourse to accept emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges				
Construction				
Site must allow works to be constructed without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public				
Sufficient space can be made available for construction and materials storage				
Suitable access for construction workers, deliveries and waste removal				
Operation				
Site allows works to be operated without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public				
Suitable access for operation including deliveries and waste removal				

Table 4.19: Harefield WTW Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria

Since all the sites are practical from a technical point of view, they were all reviewed against the environmental, community and planning criteria as shown in Table 4.20.

Table 4.20: Harefield WTW Site Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning Criteria

Criterion	A. Field to north of existing reservoir	B. Lockwell Wood	C. French Grove	D. Field to south of existing reservoir
Environment				

Criterion	A. Field to north of existing reservoir	B. Lockwell Wood	C. French Grove	D. Field to south of existing reservoir
Minimise direct impacts on statutory designated sites (Special Area of Conservation, Special Protection Area, Ramsar, SSSI, National Nature Reserve, Local Nature Reserve) and Ancient Woodland.	Ancient Woodland in close proximity.	Ancient Woodland in close proximity.	Loss of Ancient Woodland.	Ancient Woodland in close proximity.
Minimise impacts on designated heritage assets (scheduled monuments, listed buildings, Registered Parks and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, World Heritage Sites, and conservation areas) which could result in loss of significance.	Adjacent to Grade II listed structure.	Within 500m of Grade II listed building but setting effects unlikely.	Within 500m of Grade II listed building with potential for setting effects.	Within 500m of Grade II listed building but setting effects unlikely.
Minimise permanent loss of best and most versatile agricultural land (Grades 1, 2 and 3a).	Permanent loss of Grade 3a agricultural land.	Permanent loss of Grade 3a agricultural land.	Permanent loss of Grade 3a agricultural land.	Permanent loss of Grade 3a agricultural land.
Minimise loss of flood storage within Flood Zone 2 or 3.	Within Flood Zone 1.	Within Flood Zone 1.	Within Flood Zone 1.	Within Flood Zone 1.
Minimise disturbance of potentially contaminated land (in relation to authorised and historic landfills)	Within 500m of historic landfill.	Within 500m of historic landfill.	Within 500m of historic landfill.	Within 500m of historic landfill.
Minimise loss of priority habitat.	No priority habitat directly impacted by proposed option footprint.	Loss of deciduous woodland priority habitat.	Loss of deciduous woodland priority habitat.	No priority habitat directly impacted by proposed option footprint.
Community				
Avoid loss of property and community assets due to construction.	No permanent or temporary loss of property and community assets.	Permanent loss of land within Country Park.	Part of a possible informal amenity area would be lost (although there are no public rights of way to this area).	No permanent or temporary loss of property and community assets.
Minimise impact on local community during operation, in particular due to above ground component (including noise, visual amenity etc).	Residential properties within proximity. Country Park adjacent. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high- quality architectural treatment.	Residential properties within proximity. Within Country Park. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high- quality architectural treatment.	Residential properties within proximity. Country Park adjacent. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high- quality architectural treatment.	Residential properties within proximity. Country Park within 500m. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high- quality architectural treatment.

Criterion	A. Field to north of existing reservoir	B. Lockwell Wood	C. French Grove	D. Field to south of existing reservoir
Minimise impact on local community during construction (including noise, visual amenity, temporary disturbance of community assets such as Country Parks and disruption to recreation).	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.			
Planning				
Aim for consistency with published Local Plan land use allocations				
Avoid development of above ground components within designated areas (Green Belt, Chilterns AONB)	Site is within green belt			
Ability to integrate with existing infrastructure and proposed Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects (Highways England, EA, Network Rail, Heathrow, HS2)				

The existing reservoir site is bordered by Bishops Wood Country Park to the north (Site B) and woodland to the east (Site C), both of which comprise of Ancient Woodland and deciduous woodland priority habitat, and Littlebourne Equestrian Centre to the west. There is an open field to the north-west of the reservoir (Site A), but this was rejected due to insufficient space (only about 2ha available). The open field to the south (Site D) is therefore suggested as the indicative site due to the following benefits and being the closest suitable space available.

- Close to the existing assets to minimise connecting pipe lengths
- Sufficient space for the WTW (approximately 3ha required for 50MI/d and 5ha for 100MI/d)
- Outside of Flood Zone 3 and other environmental designations, and no loss of priority habitat.
- Within 500m of a watercourse suitable for accepting emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges with the appropriate consents
- Space for future expansion in nearby fields

The indicative site falls from north to south, which could be used to enable gravity flow through the WTW and gravity overflow arrangements. However, the final treated water would need to be pumped to the drinking water service reservoirs, which are situated at a high point to allow for gravity flow into the distribution network.

Figure 4.12: Indicative Harefield WTW Site



Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

4.4.2.2 Iver 2 WTW

Affinity Water has an existing WTW at lver, which is an important hub in the south-west of Affinity Water's WRZ4. The existing site is constrained on all sides with the Great Western Main Line to the south, the M25 to the west, Court Lane Industrial Estate to the north, and fishing lakes to the east. Expansion of this site does not therefore appear to be feasible and so a new WTW location, designated lver 2, has been sought.

Three of the T2AT options propose treating raw water at lver 2 WTW and taking the drinking water to the storage reservoir at Harefield. However, treating water at lver 2 WTW would also provide scope for distributing water into the local WRZ4 or transferring to the existing service reservoir at Harrow.

Following the initial work completed by Affinity Water²¹, a location for the lver 2 WTW site was sought as close to the existing lver WTW as possible. For the purposes of this exercise, sites to the West of the M25 were excluded to keep the potential number of raw and drinking water pipeline crossings of the motorway to a minimum²². The area to the south of the Great

²¹ Initial Assessment of Alternative Scheme Concepts Report - Affinity Water - June 2020

²² Note that this exclusion is being backchecked prior to Gate 2.

Western Railway main line is unsuitable due to its environmental and amenity value, and further to the south, beyond the M4, the area is excluded as it would restrict options for the expansion of Heathrow airport. On the eastern side of Iver WTW there is an area of lakes which is also therefore not suitable.

This leaves the area to the north where three potential sites were assessed as shown in Figure 4.13. The area to the south of Iver Lane is Huntsmoor Park, which has medieval origins and is in the vicinity of Huntsmoor Park Farm, which comprises two Grade II listed buildings. Therefore, this area was not considered.

Figure 4.13: Locations Considered for Iver 2 WTW



Source: Mott MacDonald /Contains OS data © Crown copyright [and database right] 2021

Area C, adjacent to the Grand Union Canal, was previously considered by Affinity Water as a potential site for relocating lver WTW. However, there is insufficient space here to construct a new 50 or 100MI/d WTW.

The technical assessment of the three sites is shown in Table 4.21.

Table 4.21: Iver 2 WTW	Location Assessment	Against	Technical	Criteria

Criterion	A. Palmers Moor B. Iver La Farm	ne C. Adjacent to GUC
Design		
Must be sufficient space for permanent works and environmental mitigation measures		Insufficient space
Must be sufficient space for planned future expansion and/or process enhancement		
Plant must be outside Flood Zones 2 and 3 to allow maintenance and continuous operation during flood events		
Where possible, site should be near existing assets to allow for operational efficiencies.		
Where possible, project should use or reuse existing assets		
Where possible, works should be built on land already owned by the water company		
Where possible, the site should be selected such that the topography minimises the requirement for earthworks and engineered slopes.	Possible contaminated ground	
Within a reasonable distance of a suitable watercourse to accept emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges		
Construction		
Site must allow works to be constructed without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public		
Sufficient space can be made available for construction and materials storage		
Suitable access for construction workers, deliveries and waste removal		
Operation		
Site allows works to be operated without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public		
Suitable access for operation including deliveries and waste removal		

The assessment of Areas A and B against the environmental, community and planning criteria is shown in Table 4.22.

Table 4.22: Iver 2 WTW Site Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning Criteria

Criterion	A. Palmers Moor Farm	B. Iver Lane
Environment		
Minimise direct impacts on statutory designated sites (Special Area of Conservation, Special Protection Area, Ramsar, SSSI, National Nature Reserve, Local Nature Reserve) and Ancient Woodland.	No statutory designated sites or Ancient Woodland within 100m of proposed option footprint.	No statutory designated sites or Ancient Woodland within 100m of proposed option footprint.

Criterion	A. Palmers Moor Farm	B. Iver Lane
Minimise impacts on designated heritage assets (scheduled monuments, listed buildings, Registered Parks and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, World Heritage Sites, and conservation areas) which could result in loss of significance.	Within 500m of Grade II listed buildings (on other side of M25) with potential for setting effects.	Within 500m of Grade II listed buildings (on other side of M25) and conservation area with potential for setting effects.
Minimise permanent loss of best and most versatile agricultural land (Grades 1, 2 and 3a).	Within non-agricultural land.	Within non-agricultural land.
Minimise loss of flood storage within Flood Zone 2 or 3.	Within Flood Zone 1.	Within Flood Zone 1.
Minimise disturbance of potentially contaminated land (in relation to authorised and historic landfills)	Within historic landfill and within 500m of historic or authorised landfill. Likely that impact can be managed or mitigated.	Adjacent to historic landfill and within 500m of historic or authorised landfills. Likely that impact can be managed or mitigated.
Minimise loss of priority habitat.	No priority habitat directly impacted by proposed option footprint.	No priority habitat directly impacted by proposed option footprint.
Community		
Avoid loss of property and community assets due to construction.	Part of a possible informal amenity area would be lost (although there are no public rights of way to this area).	No permanent or temporary loss of property and community assets.
Minimise impact on local community during operation, in particular due to above ground component (including noise, visual amenity etc).	Few residential properties within proximity. National Cycle Network route and public footpaths within 500m. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.	Residential properties within proximity. Public Park and National Cycle Network route and public footpaths within 500m. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.
Minimise impact on local community during construction (including noise, visual amenity, temporary disturbance of community assets such as Country Parks and disruption to recreation).	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.
Planning		
Aim for consistency with published Local Plan land use allocations		
Avoid development of above ground components within designated areas (Green Belt, Chilterns AONB)	Site is within green belt	Site is within green belt
Ability to integrate with existing infrastructure and proposed Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects (Highways England, EA, Network Rail, Heathrow, HS2)		

The field to the north of Palmers Moor Lane, Area A, is within a historic landfill area, and further investigations would be required, with the potential for increased cost and complexity if remediation of contaminated ground were to be required. In addition there are public footpaths across, and a lake to the north, suggesting that Area A may have greater amenity value than Area B.

The suggested indicative site, Area B, as shown in Figure 4.14 is an open field, situated to the east of the M25, between Iver Lane and Palmer's Moor Lane. In summary, the site has the following benefits:

• Sufficient space for the WTW

- Outside of Flood Zone 3 and other environmental designations
- Two nearby watercourses suitable for accepting emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges with the appropriate consents
- Near industrial areas, so the area is likely to already experience high-traffic movements
- Space for future expansion in nearby fields
- A motorway pipeline crossing would not be required for a transfer pipeline to Harrow, if it should be required.
- Avoids potential contaminated land area
- Loss of amenity land is less than alternatives

Figure 4.14: Indicative Iver 2 WTW Site



Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

4.4.2.3 North Mymms WTW

North Mymms is an existing Affinity Water site situated within WRZ3. The site currently comprises a well field, a 28MI/d WTW, and service reservoir, with connections into the distribution network.

The Beckton Reuse Indirect option includes construction of a new WTW and service reservoir in this vicinity, due to the ease of connecting into the existing distribution supply network. This option allows water to be conveyed into WRZ3²³ whereas the other options deliver water into WRZ4. Potential sites are shown in Figure 4.15.



Figure 4.15: Locations Considered for North Mymms WTW

Source: Mott MacDonald /Contains OS data © Crown copyright [and database right] 2021

The open field to the east of the existing site, Area A, was considered; however, there was insufficient space outside of the flood plain, to construct a WTW (available space is less than 3ha).

The field to the south of the existing site, Area B, was also considered; however, this site is significantly steeper (15m change in elevation from east to west) than the field to the north (8m change in elevation), which would increase the complexity of construction and the volume of earthworks required.

Area D has the advantage of being adjacent to the existing site but was excluded as it is liable to flooding.

²³ Note that following Gate 1, WRSE has requested that the connectivity of this option is improved by adding a treated water pumping station and pipeline to Brookmans Park service reservoir, which is a major hub in Affinity Water's network approximately 3km northeast of North Mymms.

Areas C and E are technically practical as indicated in Table 4.23.

Table 4.23: North Mymms Location Assessment Against Technical Criteria

Criterion	A. Field to east of existing WTW	B. Field to south of existing WTW	C. Field to west of existing WTW	D. Field to north of existing WTW	E. Field adjacent to Brick Kiln Wood
Design					
Must be sufficient space for permanent works and environmental mitigation measures	Insufficient space				
Must be sufficient space for planned future expansion and/or process enhancement					
Plant must be outside Flood Zones 2 and 3 to allow maintenance and continuous operation during flood events				Site is within Flood Zone 3	
Where possible, site should be near existing assets to allow for operational efficiencies.					
Where possible, project should use or reuse existing assets					
Where possible, works should be built on land already owned by the water company					
Where possible, the site should be selected such that the topography minimises the requirement for earthworks and engineered slopes.		Not suitable due to slope of ground			
Within a reasonable distance of a suitable watercourse to accept emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges					
Construction					
Site must allow works to be constructed without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public					
Sufficient space can be made available for construction and materials storage					
Suitable access for construction workers, deliveries and waste removal					Access would require improvement
Operation					
Site allows works to be operated without endangering construction workers, operational staff, visitors or members of the public	i				
Suitable access for operation including deliveries and waste removal					Access would require improvement
A location where there is sufficient riverbank frontage (taken as at least 30m in the case of T2AT) and enough space to construct the intake:					

The assessment of Areas C and E against the environmental, community and planning criteria is shown in Table 4.24.

Table 4.24: North Mymms WTW Site Assessment Against Environment, Community and Planning Criteria

Criterion	C. Field to west of existing WTW	E. Field adjacent to Brick Kiln Wood
Environment		
Minimise direct impacts on statutory designated sites (Special Area of Conservation, Special Protection Area, Ramsar, SSSI, National Nature Reserve, Local Nature Reserve) and Ancient Woodland.	No statutory designated sites or Ancient Woodland within 100m of proposed option footprint.	Within 100m of SSSI and in close proximity to Ancient Woodland.
Minimise impacts on designated heritage assets (scheduled monuments, listed buildings, Registered Parks and Gardens, Registered Battlefields, World Heritage Sites, and conservation areas) which could result in loss of significance.	Within close proximity to Grade II listed buildings with potential for setting effects.	Within 500m of Grade II listed buildings with potential for setting effects.
Minimise permanent loss of best and most versatile agricultural land (Grades 1, 2 and 3a).	Permanent loss of Grade 3a agricultural land.	Permanent loss of Grade 3a agricultural land.
Minimise loss of flood storage within Flood Zone 2 or 3.	Within Flood Zone 1.	Within Flood Zone 1.
Minimise disturbance of potentially contaminated land (in relation to authorised and historic landfills)	Within 500m of historic landfill.	Not within 500m of authorised or historic landfill.
Minimise loss of priority habitat.	Loss of coastal and floodplain grazing marsh priority habitat.	No priority habitat directly impacted by proposed option footprint
Community		
Avoid loss of property and community assets due to construction.	No permanent or temporary loss of property and community assets.	No permanent or temporary loss of property and community assets.
Minimise impact on local community during operation, in particular due to above ground component (including noise, visual amenity etc).	Residential properties within proximity. National Cycle Network route and public footpaths within 500m. Noise action important area within proximity (associated with road). Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.	Few residential properties within proximity. National Cycle Network route and public footpaths within 500m. Visual impact can be mitigated to some extent through screening and high-quality architectural treatment.
Minimise impact on local community during construction (including noise, visual amenity, temporary disturbance of community assets such as Country Parks and disruption to recreation).	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.	Potential for temporary disturbance during construction. This can be managed through standard good practice construction measures.
Planning		
Aim for consistency with published Local Plan land use allocations		
Avoid development of above ground components within designated areas (Green Belt, Chilterns AONB)	Site is within green belt	Site is within green belt
Ability to integrate with existing infrastructure and proposed Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects (Highways England, EA, Network Rail, Heathrow, HS2)		

The suggested indicative site, as shown in Figure 4.16, is in an open field, situated to north of the existing WTW. The site has the following benefits:

- Close to the existing assets to minimise connecting pipe lengths
- Sufficient space for the WTW

- Outside of Flood Zone 3 and other environmental designations
- Few residential properties nearby
- Nearby watercourse suitable for accepting emergency overflow, drain down and commissioning discharges with the appropriate consents
- Space for future expansion in nearby fields
- Brick Kiln Wood to the east of the field provides screening to the nearby Royal Veterinary College and Brookmans Park village

Figure 4.16: Indicative North Mymms WTW Site



Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

4.5 **Pipeline Route Selection**

4.5.1 Technical Criteria

Start and end points for the pipeline routes were dictated by the indicative source and delivery locations. The rationale for selecting these indicative locations is provided in sections 4.3 and 4.4 above.

For each pipeline component, there is an almost unlimited number of potential routes between the start and end points. For this reason, an automated process was used rather than comparing a few selected routes. The tool used to carry out the initial route generation was Mott MacDonald's Moata Route Optimiser (MRO) software. MRO uses a genetic algorithm that generates a pipeline route that is optimised for the parameters listed in Table 4.25, and aims to avoid the specific constraints, such as buildings and the designations listed in Table 4.26.

Table 4.25: MRO Optimisation Parameters

Totex Item	Criteria
Construction Costs (Capex)	Pipeline length
	Excavation
	Chambers
	Pumping electricity consumption
Operational & Maintenance Costs (Opex)	Replacement of assets
	Maintenance of assets

Table 4.26: Constraints within MRO Optimisation

Category	Constraint
Nature Conservation	Special Area of Conservation
Constraints Avoided	Sites of Specific Scientific Interest
	Special Protected Areas
	Ramsar Sites
	National Nature Reserve
	Local Nature Reserves (LNR)
	Ancient Woodland
Land Constraints Avoided	Buildings (10m buffer)
	Authorised Landfill
	Historic Landfill
	Functional Sites
Heritage Constraints Avoided	Listed Buildings
	Scheduled Ancient Monuments
	World Heritage Sites
	Registered Battlefields
Strategic Crossings	Primary Roads
	Secondary Roads
	Main River
	Rail

Category	Constraint
	Motorway

The progressive nature of the genetic algorithm is illustrated by the example in Figure 4.17 which shows an initial route provided to the programme (pink), a selection of routes generated by the optimisation process (blue), and the final route selected by the development team (highlighted yellow).

Figure 4.17: Illustration of Moata Route Optimiser Output

Source: Moata Route Optimiser. Mott MacDonald. Map layer by Esri Note: Automated pipeline routing software generated solutions (blue) compared against initial alignment (pink) and selected solution (yellow).

For each pipeline component the following process was followed:

- i. Determine the start and end points of each pipeline component and enter them into the MRO tool.
- ii. Enter parameters based on preliminary sizing, such as pipe material and diameter, into MRO for each pipeline component.
- iii. Run 3D optimisations in MRO for each pipeline component. This process was repeated multiple times to build confidence in the chosen solution.
- iv. Carry out an engineering and environmental check on the route solutions and the vertical profiles provided by MRO to identify the best solutions obtained from MRO for each pipeline component and understand why those routes have been generated.

- v. Carry out a "design sprint" review, by the engineers and environmental advisors within the development team, to determine any necessary adjustments prior to finalising the route for optimisation of vertical alignment. During this stage, the MRO derived route for each pipeline component was reviewed to capture criteria that are not within the MRO list of constraints or optimisation algorithm (Priority Habitat Inventory, Country Parks and Registered Parks and Gardens), and judgement was applied to sense-check and refine the indicative routes. Where constraints were unavoidable, decisions were made by the development team based on the lowest impact option, for instance routing the pipeline to pass along a small section of an existing road instead of encroaching on a priority habitat.
- vi. Enter the amended route for each pipeline option back into MRO and run once as a 2D optimisation. The 2D optimisation process determines the vertical alignment of the route.
- vii. Carry out an engineering sense check of the hydraulic profile of each route, which may be dictated by summit points along the route as well as pipeline head loss, and calculate the approximate maximum pressure to ensure it is within the range of standard pipe pressure ratings.
- viii. Export results; MRO dashboard graphic, hydraulic profile and route shapefile for each pipeline component.
- ix. Use exported results to complete information required for the option definition and WRSE model, including concept design, cost and carbon estimates, and environmental metrics.

The indicative pipeline routes for the eight options are shown on the maps in Appendix E. A commentary on the key technical considerations is provided below. Note that the routes used to characterise the options are indicative and, for whichever option is chosen (if any), further work and stakeholder engagement will be required to arrive at the final route.

Further to the above process, and following completion of the WRSE environmental assessments, a detailed review of the environmental and planning implications of each route has been carried out. The output of these reviews is presented in Chapters 5 and 6.

4.5.2 Routing Results

4.5.2.1 Sunnymeads to Harefield Raw Water (Sunnymeads 1)

The Sunnymeads 1 option conveys water from the existing intake at Sunnymeads to a proposed WTW at the existing Harefield service reservoir site; much of the route passing through urban areas. Although a large section of the route passes through a collection of open fields, a significant number of environmental and land use designations (primarily ancient woodland, SSSI, priority habitats and landfills) constrained the route. The indicative pipeline route seeks to minimise the environmental impact of the option and disruption to existing infrastructure in its congested urban setting.

In the location south of the Queen Mother Reservoir, two routes were considered, as shown in Figure 4.18:

- a shorter route passing alongside the railway track and in close vicinity to a priority habitat (dashed red);
- a slightly longer route which crosses the railway track and an additional river crossing (solid red).

The second option was selected given the relatively small increase in pipeline length and to avoid impacting on the priority habitat area.

Figure 4.18: Sunnymeads Route Options South of the Queen Mother Reservoir



Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

The indicative route is consistent with the strategy for Affinity Water's future crossings of HS2 and makes use of Potential Crossing Point 3 at Harvil Road which provided the most direct route to Harefield Reservoir and the shortest pipeline length.

4.5.2.2 Maidenhead to Harefield Raw Water (Maidenhead)

The Maidenhead option conveys water from the proposed Maidenhead abstraction point on the River Thames, to the proposed WTW at the existing Harefield service reservoir site. Much of this route passes through rural areas. Although there is less congestion from the built environment compared to other T2AT options, there are a significant number of environmental designations (primarily Ancient Woodland, priority habitats, and multiple registered Historic Parks and Gardens) which constrain the route selection.

The indicative pipeline route for Maidenhead seeks to minimise the environmental impact of the option. Where there was no available route that avoided all constraints, the route which was judged to have the lowest environmental impact was chosen e.g. routing the pipeline through historic landfill instead of Ancient Woodland.

Registered Historic Parks and Gardens were avoided where possible; however, near the abstraction point, the indicative route passes through an open section of Hedsor House

86

Historic Park and Garden, as the village of Wooburn created a barrier to the north and both Cliveden and Dropmore Historic Parks and Gardens are located to the south (see Figure 4.19). The proposed route through the park is relatively open, and the ground would be reinstated after construction.





Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

In the location of Hall Barn Grade II* Registered Park and Garden, multiple routes were considered as shown in Figure 4.20, including:

• a shorter route through the park, which would involve passing through ancient woodland (dashed red line)

- a longer route through the park, passing through a small section of priority habitat (deciduous woodland) (solid red line)
- a route which avoided the park but passed through a longer section of priority habitat, a historic landfill, and resulted a significantly longer pipeline route (blue line)

Taking the pipeline along Burnham Road, south of the park, was also considered, but the road would be too narrow to construct the pipeline.

Ancient Woodland was considered to be of greater value than the small section of deciduous woodland and therefore the second option was selected to minimise environmental impact and reduce the length of the pipeline (reducing capital and operational cost and carbon). The indicative pipeline route passes largely through open areas of the park and the ground would be reinstated after construction.



Figure 4.20: Hall Barn Pipeline Routing Options

Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

4.5.2.3 Teddington to Harefield Raw Water (Teddington DRA)

The Teddington DRA option conveys water from the proposed intake at Teddington to the proposed WTW at the existing Harefield service reservoir site. The majority of the route passes through a heavily constrained area of West London, with the built environment and several environmental and land use designations (primarily LNR, SSSI, priority habitats and landfill sites) constraining the route selection.

Due to the density of urban constraints, the indicative route follows existing roads for much of its length. There is scope to tunnel sections of this route through these areas, which would reduce disruption during construction. However, further analysis will be required to assess the feasibility of tunnelling these sections, should this option be selected for further development.

The indicative route is consistent with the strategy for Affinity Water's future crossings of HS2 and makes use of Potential Crossing Point 3 at Harvil Road which provided the most direct route to Harefield Reservoir and the shortest pipeline length.

4.5.2.4 Iver 2 to Harefield Drinking Water (route common to Sunnymeads 2a, Walton 2b, Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 and Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a)

In general, this indicative route follows largely the same route as the latter part of the Sunnymeads 1 option. In the location immediately downstream of the proposed WTW at lver 2, two routes were considered:

- a longer route west of the M25 before crossing back eastwards;
- a shorter route east of the M25 passing through a series of historic landfill sites.

The second option was selected to avoid additional crossings on the motorway and adjacent Aroads, which also resulted in a shorter route. The pipeline was routed along field boundaries in its latter section to reduce disruption to landowners.

4.5.2.5 Sunnymeads to Iver 2 Raw Water (Sunnymeads 2a)

This option conveys raw water from the Sunnymeads intake to the proposed lver 2 WTW. Drinking water is then transferred to Harefield service reservoir via the lver 2 to Harefield pipeline described above. The indicative route follows largely the same route as the upstream section of the Sunnymeads 1 option. The only difference between the routes is that this option diverges east from Sunnymeads 1 near the proposed lver 2 WTW.

4.5.2.6 Walton to Iver 2 Raw Water (route common to Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3)

This component conveys water from the proposed extended Walton abstraction point to the proposed lver 2 WTW site. The majority of the route passes through heavily constrained urban areas. A significant number of environmental and land use designations (primarily ancient woodland, SSSI, priority habitats and landfill sites) have constrained the route.

Downstream from the intake pumping station the indicative route passes alongside the M3 corridor. In the location south east of the Queen Mother Reservoir several routes were considered, including the two shown in Figure 4.21:

- a shorter route that passes adjacent to the M25 with a series of landfill sites either side of it (dashed blue line);
- a slightly longer route that goes west to join with the proposed Sunnymeads 1 route north of the Queen Mother Reservoir (solid blue line).



Figure 4.21: Walton 2b Indicative Route South East of the Queen Mother Reservoir

Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri. Note: Flood zones 2 and 3 not included for image clarity

The second option was chosen as it avoided the section along the M25 which was in a heavily constrained area surrounded by landfill sites and priority habitats and would have resulted in significant additional motorway crossings. Choosing this alternative also allowed the pipeline route to take advantage of the open fields between the Queen Mother Reservoir and the existing lver WTW. Moreover, the first option intercepted the boundary of Heathrow Airport whereas the second option avoided the airport altogether.

The indicative route joins the proposed Sunnymeads 1 route north of the reservoir to the proposed Iver 2 WTW. Drinking water from Iver 2 would follow the proposed Iver 2 to Harefield route described above.

4.5.2.7 Lower Thames Reservoir to Iver 2 Raw Water (Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a)

This option conveys water from the proposed Wraysbury Tunnel Connection to the proposed lver 2 WTW. The section of pipeline between the Wraysbury 100" Tunnel connection and lver 2 is relatively short (about 2km) and passes alongside the M25 motorway before deviating to the East towards the proposed WTW at lver 2. Drinking water from lver 2 would then follow the proposed lver 2 to Harefield route described above.

The indicative route assessed for this option avoids crossing the M25 and is constrained by the adjacent Farlows Lake. If this option is selected for further study, then the feasibility of passing between the lake and the motorway will need to be confirmed and, if found to be not practical, less direct routes may need to be investigated.

4.5.2.8 River Lee to North Mymms Raw Water (Beckton Reuse Indirect)

The raw water transfer component of the Beckton Indirect Reuse option conveys water from the proposed River Lee abstraction point to the proposed North Mymms WTW. The initial section of this routes passes through the urban area of Enfield before passing through a more rural area in its latter half. Although a large section of the route passes through a collection of open fields, there were significant number of environmental and land use designations (primarily ancient woodland, priority habitats and landfill sites) which constrained the route.

Two routes were considered for the exit point of the pipeline from the initial urban area south of Waltham Cross as shown in Figure 4.22:

- a route that passes along a road and through fields adjacent to a railway line, then runs adjacent to the M25, before opening into fields after the M25 Junction 25 roundabout (dashed red line)
- A route, south of the above route, that passes through open fields but in close vicinity to a priority habitat (solid red line)



Figure 4.22: Beckton Indirect Reuse Indicative Route South of Waltham Cross

Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

The second option was chosen for the indicative route as it allowed the pipeline to take advantage of the open fields before running alongside the M25. It would also result in less disruption to existing utilities and roads during construction and avoid working adjacent to the railway.

For the section of pipeline running from Waltham Cross to Potters Bar and North Mymms, multiple routes were considered including the two shown in Figure 4.23:

- A longer route that diverts away from the M25 at a later point and passes through Potters Bar before reaching North Mymms (dashed red line)
- A significantly shorter route north of the above route which passes through a more rural setting (solid red line)



Figure 4.23: Beckton Indirect Reuse Indicative Route Waltham Cross to Potters Bar

Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

The second option was chosen for the indicative route to take advantage of the open fields and avoid Potters Bar. This would also result in a significantly shorter pipeline and less disruption to the local community of Potters Bar.

4.5.2.9 North Mymms to Brookmans Park Drinking Water (Beckton Reuse Indirect)

The drinking water transfer component of the Beckton Indirect Reuse option conveys water from the proposed North Mymms WTW to the existing Brookmans Park service reservoir. This component has been added since Gate 1 to supplement the existing transfer capacity from North Mymms to Brookmans Park and the WRSE database has been updated accordingly.

Although a large section of the indicative route passes through a collection of open fields, there were significant number of environmental and land use designations (primarily ancient woodland, priority habitats and landfill sites) which constrained the route.

From the proposed North Mymms WTW, the pipeline runs north-east, through open field, crossing two minor roads and a railway track. The initial north-east bearing avoids Brookmans Park Primary School, adjacent housing, Brookmans Park golf course and a number of small areas of woodland. After crossing the railway track, the route follows an easterly bearing. To avoid woodland and housing, a short section of the pipeline is routed for 360m along minor roads, namely Bulls Lane and Bell Lane. From Bell Lane, the pipeline is routed through open field, crossing the A1000 at a point where non-developed fields simplify approach alignments and enters the Brookmans Park service reservoir compound at the north-west corner, thereby avoiding crossing the Brookmans Park transmitting station site and access road.

The indicative route is shown in Figure 4.24.



Figure 4.24: Indicative Pipeline Route: North Mymms to Brookmans Park

Source: Mott MacDonald. © Natural England copyright. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2021. | Map data © OpenStreetMap contributors, Map layer by Esri

5 Environmental Appraisal

5.1 Environmental Appraisal

5.1.1 Iterative Environmental Appraisal Process

An iterative process of environmental appraisal has been undertaken in the development of the T2AT options, which aligns with the requirements of relevant legislation and national and local planning policy including the draft National Policy Statement for Water Resources (NPS)²⁴ and the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF)²⁵ (see Section 5.1.2 for further information on these requirements).

The iterative environmental appraisal process undertaken to date has comprised the following steps:

- Options identification and screening considering environmental criteria as outlined in Chapter 3.
- Initial infrastructure siting and routing considering environmental criteria as outlined in Chapter 4.
- Environmental assessments of options undertaken by WRSE in January 2021, in-line with the methodology in the WRSE guidance²⁶:
 - Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRA) Stage 1: Test of Likely Significance (Screening Assessment)
 - WFD Assessment Level 1: Basic Screening²⁷
 - SEA
 - Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain
- Environmental assessments carried out prior to the Gate 1 submission, which followed further refinement of infrastructure siting and pipeline route optimisation:
 - Updated Stage 1 HRA and Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment, if required, in accordance with the WRSE guidance²⁶.
 - Updated Level 1 WFD Basic Screening and Level 2 Detailed Impact Screening, if required, in accordance with the WRSE guidance²⁶.
 - Consideration of local level data (Local Wildlife Sites (LWS) and Tree Preservation Orders (TPO)) in-line with the methodology in the ACWG guidance²⁸.
 - Review of SEA against refined options to confirm any changes to the WRSE metrics²⁹.

²⁴ Draft National Policy Statement for Water Resources Infrastructure – DEFRA - 2019

²⁵ National Planning Policy Framework - Ministry of Housing, Communities & Local Government - 2019 (since revised in 2021)

²⁶ Regional Plan Environmental Assessment Methodology Guidance- WRSE - June 2020

²⁷ Further information on WFD classification and the approach adopted can be found in: WFD: Consistent Framework for Undertaking No Deterioration Assessments - ACWG - Nov 2020.

²⁸ WRMP Environmental Assessment Guidance and Applicability with SROs – ACWG - October 2020.

²⁹ Comprising SEA (aggregated pre- and post-mitigation, positive and negative scores), HRA (construction and operation, no Likely Significant Effects (LSE), LSE, Uncertain), WFD (no further WFD assessment required, Level 2 WFD assessment required. Level 2 undertaken and further assessment required), BNG (on-site baseline – habitat units, total net unit change – habitat units), Natural Capital (monetised change in value of ecosystem services, £/year).
- Invasive non-native species (INNS) risk assessment.
- Assessment of opportunities for net zero carbon contributions (see Section 5.4 below).
- Consideration of wider benefits including societal benefits and environmental net gain.

Post Gate 1 submission, the following steps are being undertaken:

- Further option refinement through back-checking of the options.
- Stakeholder engagement with Local Planning Authorities and Historic England.

The environmental assessments to date have been prepared based upon published data and information provided by WRSE and from third party organisations. A Geographic Information System (GIS) tool was developed to hold location specific baseline information and used during the options assessment to provide more detailed information to enable the assessment of effects. The information used was the most up-to-date available at the time of the assessments, however it is possible that conditions may change over time.

No data was available online or received from the Councils at the time of writing for:

- LWS and CWS data: Chiltern Council, Runnymede Council, Windsor and Maidenhead Council, and Wycombe Council.
- TPO data: Chiltern Council, Epping Forest Council, Kingston Council, South Bucks Council, Three Rivers Council, Richmond Council, Windsor and Maidenhead Council, and Wycombe Council.

Further environmental appraisal to refine the options in terms of pipeline routing and infrastructure siting is being undertaken for those options which are being developed for the Gate 2 submission. The aim of this appraisal is to reduce impacts and identify mitigation measures and opportunities for environmental and societal benefits. An EIA is anticipated in due course to support submission of an application for planning consent, potentially through a Development Consent Order (DCO).

5.1.2 Key Legislation and Planning Policy Drivers

Table 5.1 provides details of each environmental assessment undertaken for Gate 1, including the underpinning key legislation and planning policy drivers.

Assessment / Topic	Key information used in environmental assessments	Key legislation and planning policy
Habitats Regulations Assessment	Habitats Sites (SPA, SAC and Ramsar site) Stage 1 HRA – no Likely Significant Effects (LSE), LSE, LSE, Uncertain effects on the integrity of Habitats Sites Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment (if LSE or Uncertain) – no significant adverse effects or significant adverse effects on the integrity of Habitats Sites	Key legislation: Conservation of Habitats and Species Regulations 2017 Draft NPS: Section 3.3 (Habitats Regulations Assessment) and 4.3 (Biodiversity and nature conservation) NPPF: Section 15 (conserving and enhancing the natural environment), paragraphs 174-175, 179-182.
WFD	WFD waterbodies Level 1 WFD Basic Screening – pass or proceed to Level 2 for identified waterbodies Level 2 Detailed Impact Screening – further work carried out to identify potential	Key legislation: Water Environment (WFD) (England and Wales) Regulations 2017 Draft NPS: Section 4.15 (Water quality and resources)

Table 5.1: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments

Assessment / Topic

Biodiversity, flora

and fauna

SEA

Key information used in environmental assessments	Key legislation and planning policy
deterioration risk and measures required to reduce risk.	NPPF: Section 15 (conserving and enhancing the natural environment), paragraph 174.
SEA matrices for each option undertaken by negative to major positive.	WRSE using seven-point scale from major
Statutory designated sites (SPA. SAC, Ramsar site, SSSI, NNR, LNR) Non-statutory designated sites (LWS and CWS)	Key legislation: Conservation of Habitats and Species Regulations 2017, Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981, Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act 2006
Ancient Woodland Priority habitats	Draft NPS: Section 3.3 (Habitats Regulations Assessment) and 4.3 (biodiversity and nature conservation)
	NPPF: Section 15 (conserving and enhancing the natural environment), paragraphs 174-175, 179-182.
Agricultural Land Classification Landfill sites – authorised and historic	Key legislation: Environmental Protection Act 1990, Draft NPS: Section 4.10 (land use including open space, green infrastructure and Green Belt), and 4.13 (socio-economic impacts) NPPF: Section 15 (conserving and

		enhancing the natural environment), paragraphs 174-175, 179-182.
Soils	Agricultural Land Classification Landfill sites – authorised and historic	Key legislation: Environmental Protection Act 1990,
		Draft NPS: Section 4.10 (land use including open space, green infrastructure and Green Belt), and 4.13 (socio-economic impacts)
		NPPF: Section 15 (conserving and enhancing the natural environment), paragraphs 174-175 and 183-184.
Water	EA Flood Defences EA Main Rivers	Key legislation: Water Environment (WFD) (England and Wales) Regulations 2017
	Flood Zones 2 and 3 Surface Water Features	Draft NPS: Section 4.15 (water quality and resources) and 4.8 (flood risk)
	WFD waterbodies Source Protection Zones	NPPF: Section 14 (meeting the challenge of climate change, flooding and coastal change), paragraphs 159-169; Section 15 (conserving and enhancing the natural environment), paragraph 174.
Air	Air Quality Management Areas	Key legislation: The Air Quality Standards Regulations 2010/1001 Draft NPS: Section 4.2 (air quality) and 4.6 (dust, odour, artificial light, smoke and steam) NPPF: Section 15 (conserving and enhancing the natural environment), paragraph 186.
Climatic factors	Option carbon data	Key legislation: Climate Change Act 2008
		NPPF: Section 14 (meeting the challenge of climate change, flooding and coastal change), paragraphs 154-158
Landscape	Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty National Character Areas	Key legislation: Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000
	Green Belt land National Park	Draft NPS: Section 4.9 (landscape and visual impacts) NPPF: Section 12 (achieving well-design places): 15 (conserving and enhancing the
		natural environment), paragraphs 174-177.
Historic environment	Listed buildings: - Grade I listed structures - Grade II* listed structures - Grade II listed structures	Key legislation: Ancient Monuments and Archaeological Areas Act 1979 and Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990
	Registered Parks and Gardens:	Draft NPS: Section 4.7 (historic environment)
	 Grade I Registered Parks and Gardens Grade II* Registered Parks and Gardens Grade II Registered Parks and Gardens Protected Wrecks 	NPPF: Section 16 (conserving and enhancing the historic environment), paragraphs 189-208.

Assessment / Topic	Key information used in environmental assessments Registered Battlefields Scheduled Monuments Conservation Areas	Key legislation and planning policy
Population and human health	World Heritage Sites Noise action important area Indices of Multiple Deprivation 2015 Functional site (schools, medical facilities) OS Greenspace dataset (allotments, bowling green, cemetery, golf course, sports facility, play space, playing field, public park or garden, religious grounds, tennis courts) Country Parks (Natural England dataset) National Parks	Key legislation: Environmental Protection Act 1990 Draft NPS: Section 4.10 (land use including open space, green infrastructure and Green Belt), 4.11 (noise and vibration) and 4.13 (socio-economic impacts) NPPF: Section 8 (promoting healthy and safe communities), Section 12 (achieving well- designed places), Section 15 (conserving and enhancing the natural environment), paragraph 185 Other: Noise Policy Statement for England, Defra, 2010
Material assets	Transport: - Major roads – A roads - Major roads motorway - Railway line - National cycle route - National trails	Key legislation: Environmental Protection Act 1990, The Environmental Permitting (England and Wales) Regulations 2016, The Waste (England and Wales) Regulations 2011 Draft NPS: Section 4.12 (resource and waste management) and 4.14 (traffic and transport) NPPF: Section 8 (promoting healthy and safe communities)
Invasive Non-Native Species (INNS) Risk Assessment	INNS risk assessment	Key legislation: Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981, INNS (Amendment etc.) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019, Invasive Alien Species (Enforcement & Permitting) Order 2019 Draft NPS: Section 4.15 (water resources and quality), para 4.15.9 NPPF: N/A
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	Natural Capital Assessment Ecosystem Services Assessment Biodiversity Net Gain	Key legislation: N/A Draft NPS: Section 3.4 (environmental net gain) and 4.3 (biodiversity and nature conservation) NPPF: Section 15 (conserving and enhancing the natural environment), paragraphs 174-175, 179-180.

5.2 Environmental Appraisal Commentary

This section provides an environmental appraisal summary for each of the T2AT options with consideration given to the key legislation and planning policy drivers in Table 5.1. Appendix F provides a summary of the Gate 1 assessments and the key impacts and mitigation identified for each of the T2AT options. Commentary is then provided on factors that differentiate the options.

5.2.1 Maidenhead

Table 5.2 presents the environmental appraisal summary for the Maidenhead option. Please refer to Appendix F (Tables F.1 and F.2) for more information.

Assessment / Topic	Environmental Appraisal Summary
Habitats Regulations Assessment	No adverse effects on the integrity of the Burnham Beeches SAC considered likely. No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar expected, subject to confirmation that increased abstraction from the River Thames would not affect groundwater interactions.
WFD	Precautionary WFD compliance risks identified due to abstraction and additional intake structure required, and potential impediments to meeting Good Ecological Status if the hydrological regime of the Thames (Reading to Cookham) waterbody was affected to the extent that phosphate concentrations could increase.
SEA	
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	Potential for indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction.
	Direct negative effects due to loss of priority habitat. Potential indirect negative effects on areas of Ancient Woodland within 500m of the indicative pipeline route.
	Direct and indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs.
Soils	Permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land for abstraction point and WTW. Indicative pipeline route passes through a historic landfill site and in proximity to other authorised and historic landfills.
Water	Above ground component in Flood Zone 1 with construction within Flood Zones 2 and 3. Potential for negative effects on water quality of nearby waterbodies during construction. Potential for negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation.
Air	Temporary negative effects on air quality during construction. Indicative locations for the pumping station and WTW are not within an AQMA.
Climatic factors	Minor negative construction and moderate negative operational carbon emissions. Resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed.
Landscape	Permanent effects on landscape due to above ground component. Indicative pipeline is within close proximity to the Chilterns AONB. Direct negative effects on at least one TPO.
Historic environment	Indicative pipeline route passes through Hedsor House Grade II Registered Park and Garden and Hall Barn Grade II Registered Park and Garden. There is a Grade II listed building (London Coal Duty Marker on County Boundary about 150 metres south east of Woodcock Hill Farm House (the house itself is not listed) within 500m of the indicative site for the new Harefield WTW although no setting effects are likely as a result of the WTW.
Population and human health	Temporary disruption to local community and users of community facilities, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and a national cycle route and two golf courses, is likely during construction. No loss of community facilities or recreational assets as a result of above ground component. Possible effects on local communities and human health during operation of WTW.
Material assets	Indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25, M40 and A412), a railway line and National Cycle Network Route 6.
INNS Risk Assessment	Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	Temporary loss of natural capital and ecosystem services as a result of the pipeline and permanent loss as a result of above ground component. Net loss of biodiversity.

Considering the key legislation and national planning policy outlined in Table 5.1, and with the information available at this stage, it is not considered that there are any insurmountable environmental issues that should prevent this option from progressing. A summary of key risks is outlined below.

- Confirmation is required that increased abstraction from the River Thames would not affect groundwater interactions to support the conclusion of no significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar.
- Further WFD assessment is required to address the precautionary WFD compliance risks identified.
- Potential indirect effects on statutory designated sites and direct effects on non-statutory designated sites and priority habitat would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.3 and NPPF Section 15 (paragraph 180).
- The permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.10 (paragraphs 4.10.3 and 4.10.12) and NPPF Section 15 (paragraphs 174-175).
- The proximity of the Chilterns AONB to the pipeline route would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.9 (paragraphs 4.9.6 to 4.9.7 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 176-177). However, as noted in the draft NPS (Table 9), since the pipeline would be underground, "the [operational] impacts of subsurface pipelines are likely to be negligible".
- The indicative pipeline route would pass through Hedsor House Grade II Registered Park and Garden and Hall Barn Grade II Registered Park and Garden, which would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).

5.2.2 Sunnymeads 1

Table 5.3 presents the environmental appraisal summary for the Sunnymeads 1 option. Please refer to Appendix F (Tables F.3 and F.4 for more information.

Assessment / Topic	Environmental Appraisal Summary
Habitats Regulations Assessment	No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar expected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment are implemented. These include both standard construction good practice measures and construction methods.
WFD	No further assessment would be necessary for the option, because the types of activities do not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies.
SEA	
Biodiversity, flora and	Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction.
fauna	Direct negative effects due to loss of priority habitat.
	Potential indirect negative effects on areas of Ancient Woodland within 500m of the indicative pipeline route.
	Direct and indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs.
Soils	Permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land
	Indicative pipeline route passes through several historic landfill sites and in proximity to other authorised and historic landfills.
Water	Above ground component in Flood Zone 1 with construction within Flood Zones 2 and 3.

Assessment / Topic	Environmental Appraisal Summary	
	Potential for negative effects on water quality of nearby waterbodies during construction.	
	Potential for negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation.	
Air	Temporary negative effects on air quality during construction.	
	WTW not within an AQMA.	
Climatic factors	Minor negative construction and major negative operational carbon emissions.	
	Resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed.	
Landscape	Permanent effects on landscape due to above ground component.	
	Direct negative effects on at least two TPOs.	
Historic environment	Indicative pipeline route passes through Harefield Village Conservation Area and in close proximity to several listed buildings and Harefield Place Grade II Registered Park and Garden. No permanent impact on setting anticipated.	
	There is a Grade II listed building (London Coal Duty Marker on County Boundary about 150 metres south east of Woodcock Hill Farm House (the house itself is not listed) within 500m of the indicative site for the new Harefield WTW although no setting effects are likely as a result of the WTW.	
Population and human health	Temporary disruption to local community and users of community facilities, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and three national cycle route, is likely during construction.	
	No loss of community facilities or recreational assets as a result of above ground	

	Possible effects on local communities and human health during operation of WTW.
Material assets	Indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including A4 and A40), railways and three National Cycle Network Routes (0, 6 and 61).
INNS Risk Assessment	Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	Temporary loss of natural capital and ecosystem services as a result of the pipeline and permanent loss as a result of above ground component.
	Net loss of biodiversity.

Considering the key legislation and national planning policy outlined in Table 5.1, and with the information available at this stage, it is not considered that there any insurmountable environmental issues that should prevent this option from progressing. A summary of key risks is outlined below.

- Mitigation measures would be required to ensure no significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar.
- Potential indirect effects on statutory designated sites and direct effects on non-statutory designated sites and priority habitat would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.3 and NPPF Section 15 (paragraph 180).
- The permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.10 (paragraphs 4.10.3 and 4.10.12) and NPPF Section 15 (paragraphs 174-175).
- The indicative pipeline route would pass through the Harefield Village Conservation Area, which may require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).

5.2.3 **Teddington DRA**

Table 5.4 presents the environmental appraisal summary for the Teddington DRA option. Please refer to Appendix F (Tables F.5 and F.6) for more information.

Table 5.4: Teddington DRA Option – Environmental Appraisal Summary

Assessment / Topic	Environmental Appraisal Summary
Habitats Regulations Assessment	No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar or Richmond Park SAC are considered likely as no transmission pathways were identified by which a Likely Significant Effect could reasonably occur.
WFD	Precautionary WFD compliance risks identified due to abstraction and additional intake structure required, although it is noted that the impacts may be spatially limited when considered at the scale of the waterbody given the location at the downstream extent/boundary. Also, potential impediments were identified to meeting Good Ecological Status, as the hydrological regime of the waterbody does not support good status, due in part to changes in natural flow of the waterbody attributed to water industry activities.
SEA	
Biodiversity, flora and	Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction.
fauna	Direct negative effects due to loss of priority habitat.
	Potential indirect negative effects on areas of Ancient Woodland within 500m of the indicative pipeline route.
	Direct and indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs.
Soils	Permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land
	Indicative pipeline route passes through several historic landfill sites and in proximity to other authorised and historic landfills.
Water	Above ground component in Flood Zone 1 with construction within Flood Zones 2 and 3.
	Potential for negative effects on water quality of nearby waterbodies during construction.
	Potential for negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation.
Air	Temporary negative effects on air quality during construction.
	Abstraction point is within Kingston upon Thames AQMA.
	WTW not within an AQMA.
Climatic factors	Minor negative construction and major negative operational carbon emissions.
	Resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed.
Landscape	Permanent effects on landscape due to above ground component.
	Direct negative effects on at least twelve TPOs.
Historic environment	Indicative location of the abstraction point within the Riverside Conservation Area.
	Indicative pipeline route passes through ten conservation areas and in close proximity to several listed buildings. No permanent impact on setting anticipated.
	There is a Grade II listed building (London Coal Duty Marker on County Boundary about 150 metres south east of Woodcock Hill Farm House (the house itself is not listed) within 500m of the indicative site for the new Harefield WTW although no setting effects are likely as a result of the WTW.
Population and human health	Temporary disruption to local community and users of community facilities, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and several community and greenspaces, is likely during construction.
	No loss of community facilities or recreational assets as a result of above ground component but indicative location of the abstraction point is within the grounds of the YMCA Hawker playing fields and in proximity to Thames Path National Trail.
	Possible effects on local communities and human health during operation of WTW.
Material assets	Indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M4 and A4) and railways.
INNS Risk Assessment	Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	Temporary loss of natural capital and ecosystem services as a result of the pipeline and permanent loss as a result of above ground component. Net loss of biodiversity.

Considering the key legislation and national planning policy outlined in Table 5.1, and with the information available at this stage, it is not considered that there any insurmountable environmental issues that should prevent this option from progressing. A summary of key risks is outlined below.

- Further WFD assessment is required to address the precautionary WFD compliance risks identified.
- Potential indirect effects on statutory designated sites and direct effects on non-statutory designated sites and priority habitat would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.3 and NPPF Section 15 (paragraph 180).
- The permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.10 (paragraphs 4.10.3 and 4.10.12) and NPPF Section 15 (paragraphs 174-175).
- The abstraction point would be within the Kingston upon Thames AQMA, which may require further consideration depending on the infrastructure required and anticipated emissions.
- The abstraction point would be within the Riverside Conservation Area, which would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).
- The pipeline would pass through ten conservation areas, which may require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).
- The indicative location of the abstraction point is within the grounds of the YMCA Hawker playing fields, which may require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.10 (paragraph 4.10.9 and NPPF Section 8 (paragraph 93).

5.2.4 Sunnymeads 2a

Table 5.5 presents the environmental appraisal summary for the Sunnymeads 2a option. Please refer to Appendix F (Tables F.7 and F.8) for more information.

Assessment / Topic	Environmental Appraisal Summary
Habitats Regulations Assessment	No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar expected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment are implemented. These include both standard construction good practice measures and construction methods.
WFD	No further assessment would be necessary for the option, because the types of activities do not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies.
SEA	
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction.
	Direct negative effects due to loss of priority habitat.
	Potential indirect negative effects on areas of Ancient Woodland within 500m of the indicative pipeline route.
	Direct and indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs.
Soils	Pipeline passes through several historic landfill sites and in proximity to other authorised and historic landfills.
Water	Above ground component in Flood Zone 1 with construction within Flood Zones 2 and 3.
	Potential for negative effects on water quality of nearby waterbodies during construction.
	Potential for negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation.
Air	Temporary negative effects on air quality during construction.
	Indicative site for the WTW is within an AQMA.
Climatic factors	Minor negative construction and major negative operational carbon emissions.

Table 5.5: Sunnymeads 2a Option – Environmental Appraisal Summary

Environmental Annaioal Cu

Assessment / Topic	Environmental Appraisal Summary
	Resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed.
Landscape	Permanent effects on landscape due to above ground component.
	Direct negative effects on at least two TPOs.
Historic environment	Indicative pipeline route passes through Harefield Village Conservation Area and in close proximity to several listed buildings and Harefield Place Grade II Registered Park and Garden. No permanent impact on setting.
	Cowley Lock Conservation Area and two Grade II listed buildings (Delaford Manor and Dovecote at Delaford Manor) are within 500m of the indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW with potential for setting effects.
Population and human health	Temporary disruption to local community and users of community facilities, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and three national cycle routes, is likely during construction.
	No loss of community facilities or recreational assets as a result of above ground component.
	Possible effects on local communities and human health during operation of WTW.
Material assets	Indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25, A4 and A40), railways and three National Cycle Network Routes (0, 6 and 61).
INNS Risk Assessment	Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	Temporary loss of natural capital and ecosystem services as a result of the pipeline and permanent loss as a result of above ground component.
	Net loss of biodiversity.

Considering the key legislation and national planning policy outlined in Table 5.1, and with the information available at this stage, it is not considered that there any insurmountable environmental issues that should prevent this option from progressing. A summary of key risks is outlined below.

- Mitigation measures would be required to ensure no significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar.
- Potential indirect effects on statutory designated sites and direct effects on non-statutory designated sites and priority habitat would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.3 and NPPF Section 15 (paragraph 180).
- Indicative site for the WTW is within an AQMA, which would require further consideration depending on the infrastructure required and anticipated emissions.
- The indicative pipeline route would pass through the Harefield Village Conservation Area, which may require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).
- Cowley Lock Conservation Area and two Grade II listed buildings (Delaford Manor and Dovecote at Delaford Manor) are within 500m of the indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW with potential for setting effects, which would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).

5.2.5 Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3

Table 5.6 presents the environmental appraisal summary for the Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 option. Please refer to Appendix F (Tables F.9 and F.10) for more information.

Table 5.6: Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 Option – Environmental Appraisal Summary

Assessment / Topic	Image: sment / Topic Environmental Appraisal Summary Is Regulations No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar expected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment are implemented. These include both standard construction good practice measures and construction methods.			
Habitats Regulations Assessment				
WFD	Precautionary WFD compliance risks identified due to abstraction, and potential impediments to meeting Good Ecological Status as the hydrological regime of the waterbody (Thames (Egham to Teddington) does not support good status, due in part to changes in natural flow of the waterbody attributed to water industry activities.			
SEA				
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction. Direct negative effects due to loss of priority habitat. Potential indirect negative effects on areas of Ancient Woodland within 500m of the indicative pipeline route. Direct and indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs.			
Soils	Pipeline passes through several historic landfill sites and in proximity to other authorised and historic landfills.			
Water	Indicative site for the Mogden Reuse outfall is in Flood Zones 2 and 3. Other above ground component in Flood Zone 1 with construction within Flood Zones 2 and 3. Potential for negative effects on water quality of nearby waterbodies during construction.			
Air	Temporary negative effects on air quality during construction. Indicative site for the Mogden Reuse outfall is located within the Spelthorne AQMA. Indicative site for the WTW is within an AQMA.			
Climatic factors	Minor negative construction and moderate negative operational carbon emissions. Resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed.			
Landscape	Permanent effects on landscape due to above ground component. Direct negative effects on at least two TPOs.			
Historic environment	Indicative site for the Mogden Reuse outfall is within 500m of Lower Halliford Conservation Area and several Grade II listed buildings, with potential for setting effects. Indicative pipeline route passes through Harefield Village Conservation Area and within 500m of other conservation areas, several listed buildings, some in close proximity (such as Barn to South of Huntsmoor Park Farmhouse and where the indicative pipeline route is aligned along existing roads), Great Fosters Grade II* Registered Park and Garden Harefield Place Grade II Registered Park and Garden. Cowley Lock Conservation Area and two Grade II listed buildings (Delaford Manor and Dovecote at Delaford Manor) are within 500m of the indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW with potential for setting effects.			
Population and human health	Temporary disruption to local community and users of community facilities, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and several community and greenspaces, is likely during construction. No loss of community facilities or recreational assets as a result of above ground component. Possible effects on local communities and human health during operation of WTW.			
Material assets	Indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25, M3 and M4), two railway lines and three National Cycle Network Routes (4, 6 and 61).			
INNS Risk Assessment	Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation			
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	Temporary loss of natural capital and ecosystem services as a result of the pipeline and permanent loss as a result of above ground component. Net loss of biodiversity.			

Considering the key legislation and national planning policy outlined in Table 5.1, and with the information available at this stage, it is not considered that there any insurmountable environmental issues that should prevent this option from progressing. A summary of key risks is outlined below.

- Mitigation measures would be required to ensure no significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar.
- Potential indirect effects on statutory designated sites and direct effects on non-statutory designated sites and priority habitat would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.3 and NPPF Section 15 (paragraph 180).
- Indicative site for the WTW is within an AQMA, which would require further consideration depending on the infrastructure required and anticipated emissions.
- The indicative site for the Mogden Reuse outfall is within 500m of Lower Halliford Conservation Area and several Grade II listed buildings, with potential for setting effects, which would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).
- The indicative pipeline route would pass through the Harefield Village Conservation Area, which may require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).
- Cowley Lock Conservation Area and two Grade II listed buildings (Delaford Manor and Dovecote at Delaford Manor) are within 500m of the indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW with potential for setting effects, which would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).

5.2.6 Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a

Table 5.7 presents the environmental appraisal summary for the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option. Please refer to Appendix F (Tables F.11 and F.12) for more information.

Assessment / Topic	Environmental Appraisal Summary
Habitats Regulations Assessment	No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar or Richmond Park SAC are expected subject to confirmation that the option is not expected to require a new license or an increase to peak abstraction from the Wraysbury Reservoirs.
WFD	No further assessment would be necessary for the option, because the types of activities do not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies.
SEA	
Biodiversity, flora and	Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction.
fauna	Direct negative effects due to loss of priority habitat.
	Potential indirect negative effects on areas of Ancient Woodland within 500m of the indicative pipeline route.
	Direct and indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs.
Soils	Pipeline passes through several historic landfill sites and in proximity to other authorised and historic landfills.
Water	Above ground component in Flood Zone 1 with construction within Flood Zones 2 and 3.
	Potential for negative effects on water quality of nearby waterbodies during construction.
	Potential for negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation.

Assessment / Topic

Air

	Indicative site for the WTW is within an AOMA
Climatia factora	Minor negative construction and operational eachan amissions
Climatic factors	winor negative construction and operational carbon emissions.
	The water levels in the surrounding environment are not predicted to be significantly affected by the proposed pipeline, therefore is considered unlikely to affect resilience of the local environment to climate change.
Landscape	Permanent effects on landscape due to above ground component.
	Direct negative effects on at least two TPOs.
Historic environment	Indicative pipeline route passes through Harefield Village Conservation Area and within 500m of other conservation areas, several listed buildings, some in close proximity (such as Barn to South of Huntsmoor Park Farmhouse and where the indicative pipeline route is aligned along existing roads), Great Fosters Grade II* Registered Park and Garden Harefield Place Grade II Registered Park and Garden. Cowley Lock Conservation Area and two Grade II listed buildings (Delaford Manor and Dovecote at Delaford Manor) are within 500m of the indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW with potential for setting effects.
Population and human health	Temporary disruption to local community and users of community facilities, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and several community and greenspaces, is likely during construction. No loss of community facilities or recreational assets as a result of above ground component. Possible effects on local communities and human health during operation of WTW.
Material assets	Indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25, A4020 and A40) and two National Cycle Network Routes (6 and 61).
INNS Risk Assessment	Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	Temporary loss of natural capital and ecosystem services as a result of the pipeline and permanent loss as a result of above ground component. Net loss of biodiversity.

Considering the key legislation and national planning policy outlined in Table 5.1, and with the information available at this stage, it is not considered that there any insurmountable environmental issues that should prevent this option from progressing. A summary of key risks is outlined below.

- Potential indirect effects on statutory designated sites and direct effects on non-statutory designated sites and priority habitat would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.3 and NPPF Section 15 (paragraph 180).
- Indicative site for the WTW is within an AQMA, which would require further consideration depending on the infrastructure required and anticipated emissions.
- The indicative pipeline route would pass through the Harefield Village Conservation Area, which may require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).
- Cowley Lock Conservation Area and two Grade II listed buildings (Delaford Manor and Dovecote at Delaford Manor) are within 500m of the indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW with potential for setting effects, which would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).

5.2.7 Beckton Reuse Indirect

Table 5.8 presents the environmental appraisal summary for the Beckton Reuse Indirect option. Please refer to Appendix F (Tables F.13 and F.14) for more information.

Environmental Appraisal Summary Assessment / Topic Habitats Regulations No significant adverse effects on the integrity of the Lee Valley Ramsar / SPA Assessment expected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment are implemented. These include both standard construction good practice measures and construction methods. WFD No further assessment would be necessary for the option, because the types of activities do not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies. SFA Biodiversity, flora and Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction. fauna Direct negative effects due to loss of priority habitat. Potential indirect negative effects on areas of Ancient Woodland within 500m of the indicative pipeline route. Direct and indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs. Permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land. Soils Indicative pipeline route does not pass-through historic landfill sites although it is in proximity to other authorised and historic landfills. The indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping station would be within 500m of a historic landfill site. Above ground component in Flood Zone 1 with construction within Flood Zones 2 and 3. Water Potential for negative effects on water quality of nearby waterbodies during construction. Potential for negative effects on water flows, levels and guality during operation. Air Temporary negative effects on air quality during construction. Indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping are not located within an AQMA, although the Enfield AQMA is within close proximity. WTW not within an AQMA. Climatic factors Minor negative construction and major negative operational carbon emissions. Resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed. Permanent effects on landscape due to above ground component. Landscape Direct negative effects on at least four TPOs. Listed buildings within 500m of indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, Historic environment channel and pumping station with potential for setting effects Indicative pipeline route is within 500m of a conservation area, several listed buildings, a scheduled monument (Elsyng Palace) and Forty Hall Grade II Registered Park and Garden passes through ten conservation areas and in close proximity to several listed buildings. No permanent impact on setting. Listed buildings within 500m of the indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW, with potential for setting effects. Temporary disruption to local community and users of community facilities, and Population and human health temporary disruption to public rights of way and several community and greenspaces, is likely during construction. No loss of community facilities or recreational assets as a result of above ground component. Possible effects on local communities and human health during operation of WTW. Indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping station Material assets are within proximity to the A112. Indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25, A10, A1000), railway lines and two National Cycle Network Routes (0 and 12). Indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW is within proximity to the A1(M) and National Cycle Network Route 6. Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation INNS Risk Assessment Natural Capital Assessment Temporary loss of natural capital and ecosystem services as a result of the pipeline and and Biodiversity Net Gain permanent loss as a result of above ground component. Net loss of biodiversity.

Table 5.8: Beckton Reuse Indirect Option – Environmental Appraisal Summary

Considering the key legislation and national planning policy outlined in Table 5.1, and with the information available at this stage, it is not considered that there any insurmountable

environmental issues that should prevent this option from progressing. A summary of key risks is outlined below.

- Mitigation measures would be required to ensure no significant adverse effects on the integrity of the Lee Valley Ramsar / SPA.
- Potential indirect effects on statutory designated sites and direct effects on non-statutory designated sites and priority habitat would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.3 and NPPF Section 15 (paragraph 180).
- The permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.10 (paragraphs 4.10.3 and 4.10.12) and NPPF Section 15 (paragraphs 174-175).
- There are listed buildings within 500m of the indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW and the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping station with potential for setting effects, which would require further consideration in terms of draft NPS Section 4.7 (paragraphs 4.7.11 to 4.7.25 and NPPF Section 16 (paragraphs 199-202).

5.3 Carbon Footprint

A high-level carbon assessment was undertaken to review and summarise the net zero considerations for the T2AT options.

Table 5.9 presents the baseline estimates of operational and capital carbon emissions for each option. Note that the table only shows the carbon footprint of the T2AT transfer options themselves. Whichever option is selected will require supporting infrastructure both upstream to provide a source and downstream to distribute the transferred flow into the Affinity Water network which will have additional carbon footprint.

	Carbon emissions				
	50MI/d	option	100MI/d option		
Option	Operational Carbon Emissions at full capacity) * ('000 tCO ₂ e/yr)	Capital Carbon Emissions ('000tCO₂e)	Operational Carbon Emissions at full capacity) * ('000 tCO2e/yr)	Capital Carbon Emissions ('000tCO₂e)	
Sunnymeads 1	5.8	24	10.7	40	
Maidenhead	5.7	22	10.4	38	
Teddington DRA	6.5	31	11.8	52	
Sunnymeads 2a	5.7	26	10.6	43	
Walton 2b/ Mogden Reuse Indirect 3	6.9	38	12.1	64	
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	5.3	20	10.1	33	
Beckton Indirect Reuse	5.3	23	9.8	39	

Table 5.9: Carbon Footprint of Options

*Estimated based on the CAW v14 grid power emissions factor of 0.277kg/kWh including transmissions and distribution losses.

As expected, the higher capital and operational carbon footprints are associated with the longer pipelines, such as those required for the Walton 2b and Teddington options, because these options will entail both more material and higher pumping head to overcome friction losses. The lowest capital carbon is associated with the Lower Thames Reservoir options because of the use of the existing reservoirs and the Wraysbury tunnel, avoiding construction of approximately 7km of new pipeline.

Both the Lower Thames Reservoir and the Beckton Reuse options have an operational carbon footprint which is lower than the other options, however it must be remembered that in both cases pumping is required which is not accounted for in the T2AT scheme; for the Lower Thames Reservoir options water has to be lifted from the River Thames into reservoirs, and for the Beckton Reuse options water has to be transferred from Beckton or Teddington.

5.4 Comparison of Environmental Risk

Table 5.10 presents a comparison of environmental risks associated with the T2AT options. At this stage, based upon a review of available information, none of the options present insurmountable issues that would prevent them progressing although there are areas of further investigation required as all options present risks in terms of the draft NPS or NPPF, as described in Section 5.2.

Option	Habitats Regulations Assessment	WFD	SEA	INNS risk assessment	Biodiversity Net Gain and Natural Capital	Embodied Carbon	Operational Carbon
Maidenhead	No significant effects expected subject to confirmation that increased abstraction from the River Thames would not affect groundwater interactions.	Level 2 completed and <u>further</u> <u>assessment needed</u>	No insurmountable issues identified at this stage although further investigation required including <u>impacts on</u> <u>biodiversity</u> , <u>potential loss of</u> <u>agricultural land</u> , <u>proximity of</u> <u>Chilterns AONB</u> <u>and historic</u> <u>environment</u> .	INNS spread unlikely	Monetised change in value of ecosystem services and net loss of biodiversity <u>lowest</u> of all options	Similar to most other options	Similar to most other options.
Sunnymeads 1	Transmission pathways identified, however no significant effects expected if mitigation measures implemented	Does not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies	No insurmountable issues identified at this stage although further investigation required including <u>impacts on</u> <u>biodiversity,</u> <u>potential loss of</u> <u>agricultural land,</u> <u>and historic</u> <u>environment.</u>	INNS spread unlikely	Monetised change in value of ecosystem services and net loss of biodiversity <u>higher</u> than other options	Similar to most other options	Similar to most other options.
Teddington DRA	No transmission pathways – no likely significant effects	Level 2 completed and <u>further</u> <u>assessment needed</u>	No insurmountable issues identified at this stage although further investigation required including <u>impacts on</u> <u>biodiversity</u> , <u>potential loss of</u> <u>agricultural land,</u> <u>historic</u> <u>environment</u> and community assets.	INNS spread unlikely	Monetised change in value of ecosystem services and net loss of biodiversity <u>highest</u> of all options	Higher than most other options	Higher than most other options

Table 5.10: Comparison of T2AT Options – Environmental Risk

Option	Habitats Regulations Assessment	WFD	SEA	INNS risk assessment	Biodiversity Net Gain and Natural Capital	Embodied Carbon	Operational Carbon
Sunnymeads 2a	Transmission pathways identified, however no significant effects expected if mitigation measures implemented	Does not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies	No insurmountable issues identified at this stage although further investigation required including <u>impacts on</u> <u>biodiversity, and</u> <u>historic</u> <u>environment.</u>	INNS spread unlikely	Monetised change in value of ecosystem services and net loss of biodiversity similar to most other options.	Similar to most other options.	Similar to most other options.
Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3	Transmission pathways identified, however no significant effects expected if mitigation measures implemented	Level 2 completed and <u>further</u> <u>assessment needed</u>	No insurmountable issues identified at this stage although further investigation required including <u>impacts on</u> <u>biodiversity and</u> <u>historic</u> <u>environment</u> .	INNS spread unlikely	Monetised change in value of ecosystem services and net loss of biodiversity <u>higher</u> than other options	<u>Highest</u> of all options	Highest of all options
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	No transmission pathways – no likely significant effects	Does not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies	No insurmountable issues identified at this stage although further investigation required including <u>impacts on</u> <u>biodiversity and</u> <u>historic</u> <u>environment.</u>	INNS spread unlikely	Monetised change in value of ecosystem services and net loss of biodiversity similar to most other options.	Lowest of all options	Lower than most other options
Beckton Reuse Indirect	Transmission pathways identified, however no significant effects expected if mitigation measures implemented	Does not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies	No insurmountable issues identified at this stage although further investigation required <u>including</u> <u>impacts on</u> <u>biodiversity, loss of</u> <u>agricultural land</u> <u>and historic</u> <u>environment.</u>	INNS spread unlikely	Monetised change in value of ecosystem services and net loss of biodiversity similar to most other options.	Similar to most other options	Lowest of all options

5.5 Input from Environmental Regulators

The National Appraisal Unit (NAU) (comprising EA and Natural England) were consulted on the scope of the Gate 1 deliverables in February 2021, and on the draft Gate 1 deliverables in May 2021. A number of key issues were raised, most of which were resolved in the final Gate 1 deliverables. The remaining issues will be dealt with in increasing detail for the selected options as they progress. The key issues concerning the refinement of options are summarised below:

- Consideration of impact pathways for the interest features for designated nature conservation sites this will be covered both in the Habitats Regulations Assessment and an initial desk-based assessment for biodiversity, flora and fauna.
- Consideration of impacts on functionally-linked habitat (this is habitat outside of the habitats site boundary which is used by species which are interest features of the site (e.g. feeding, roosting or breeding grounds)) – this will be covered in the Habitats Regulations Assessment.
- Consideration of lighting, including consideration of impacts on bird navigation, and noise, including types of noise e.g. impact noise vs vehicle movements, in rural locations – this will be covered in the Habitats Regulations Assessment and initial desk-based assessments for biodiversity, flora and fauna, landscape and noise.
- Consideration of critical loads for sensitive features if within 200m of roads, or for other types of emissions this will be covered both in the Habitats Regulations Assessment and initial desk-based assessments for biodiversity, flora and fauna and air quality.
- Hydrological investigations, including groundwater, would be needed to inform project level appropriate assessment, but confidence is needed now that such impacts could be avoided or mitigated – this will be covered both in the Habitats Regulations Assessment and an initial desk-based assessment for biodiversity, flora and fauna. Pipeline construction methods will consider the potential impact on groundwater.
- Consider potential for increased flood risk, including impacts on the Lower Thames flood relief channel this will be covered in an initial desk-based assessment for hydrology and flood risk.
- Screening of intake works linked to protecting fish/eels will be required on any new intake arrangement. Screening arrangements will also need to be reviewed where it is proposed to increase the abstraction rate.
- Consider opportunities for both terrestrial and aquatic enhancements/ improvements to be
 put in place as the work is completed, including habitat enhancement, and encouraging
 people to access the outdoors, which contributes to good mental and physical heath this
 will be covered both in an initial desk-based assessment for community and health and
 within the wider benefits study.

6 Planning Review

6.1 Planning Review Criteria

6.1.1 Overall Planning Considerations and Approach

Throughout this report, the consenting route is assumed to be as a DCO made under the Planning Act 2008 (PA2008)³⁰. Under PA2008, drinking water transfers with an output of more than 80 million litres per day qualify as NSIPs for which a Development Consent Order (DCO) must be sought. T2AT options that meet this threshold would need to be consented by means of a DCO. T2AT options below the 80 MI/d threshold or which were drinking water transfers may be consented by means of conventional (TCPA) planning applications to the local planning authorities for the areas through which the project would pass, unless the Secretary of State was to direct that the project nonetheless constituted a National Significant Infrastructure Project (NSIP). Therefore, it is noted that obtaining consent under the Town & Country Planning Act 1990 (TCPA1990) remains an option for the SRO, as is a Hybrid Bill or multiple NSIPs DCO submissions. The criteria chosen for the Planning Review are considered to apply to any of the consenting routes chosen, although it is acknowledged that the underlying planning policy context will differ. For example, the application and weight of Development Plan policy will vary between consenting routes.

6.1.2 Criteria for Planning Appraisal of Options

Table 6.1 sets out the criteria assessed for the Planning Review. It identifies how the data will be sourced and provides a description of each criterion.

Nationally important ecology and historic environmental considerations have not been included as part of this Planning Review, to avoid double counting, and are detailed in the SEA. Chapter 5 of this report provides a summary of the environmental assessments, including key environmental impacts and mitigation next steps for each option.

Category	Feature/Receptor	Source	Description
Local Plan land use allocations	Major residential, commercial, mixed- use, employment and open space site allocations	Local Planning Authority – Development Plan Proposal Maps Manual Search	Land allocated by the local planning authority to ensure that enough land is available in appropriate locations to meet growth targets, including residential, commercial and employment. Sites and allocations that have been through examination forming part of adopted local plan documents.
Local plan land use allocations	Major development proposals (including those under construction)	Local Planning Authority – Development Plan Proposal Maps Manual Search	Major development proposals or sites designated in the Local Plan. This criterion would include major developments proposed or under construction, such as garden villages, new transport infrastructure and employment business uses.

Table 6.1: Planning Review Criteria

³⁰ This assumption has been revisited at Gate. The Gate 2 planning strategy is described in Technical Supporting Document G: Planning, consenting and land acquisition strategy.

Category	Feature/Receptor	Source	Description
Land use constraints	Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Local Planning Authority / Mineral/Waste Planning Authority – Minerals and Waste Local Plan	An area designated by Mineral/Waste Planning Authorities which covers known deposits of minerals which are desired to be kept safeguarded from unnecessary sterilisation by non-mineral development.
		Manual Search	
Land use constraints	Green Belt	Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC)	A designation for land around certain cities and large built-up areas, which aims to keep this land permanently open or largely undeveloped. Originator for the data is the DLUHC.
		GIS data sets	
Land use constraints	Area of Outstanding Great Natural Beauty (AONB)	Department for Levelling Up, Housing and Communities (DLUHC) GIS data sets	A designation for area of national landscape importance which aims to protect and manage the areas for visitors and local residents. Under the Countryside and Right of Way Act 2000, Natural England has the power to designate AONB in England that are outside national parks and that are considered to have such natural beauty it is desirable they are
Netional	Deciseta un den		All Nationally Circlinanced.
Significant Infrastructure Projects (NSIPs)	consideration by the planning inspectorate	Manual search	Project applications that the Planning Inspectorate is aware are planned to be submitted; those which are under examination; and those which have been decided.

A Red-Amber-Green (RAG) Rating Assessment has been undertaken to score each option and identify options where certain assets/sites represent a potentially high risk to obtaining DCO consent, as well as sites with the potential for significant impacts on receptors/ features associated with relevant national and local planning policy.

The RAG assessment has identified higher risk options according to the following general guiding principles:

- Red the option is considered to represent a high risk to obtaining DCO consent;
- Amber the option contains, or is in proximity to, sensitive receptors or features that could be adversely affected (directly or indirectly), which represents a lower risk to obtaining DCO consent;
- Green the option contains, or is in proximity to, sensitive receptors or features unlikely to be adversely affected or are considered unlikely to pose a risk to obtaining DCO consent.

The criteria applied to the options for the Planning Review and the associated RAG thresholds are presented in Table 6.2. They have been developed through professional judgement and experience of other DCO options assessment work.

Table 6.2: RAG Rating	Thresholds and Criteria
-----------------------	-------------------------

Planning Criterion	Red Threshold	Amber Threshold	Green Threshold	Justification
Local Plan land use allocations	On or encroachment upon allocations	Option is within 250m of allocations	Option is located further than 250m from allocations	Encroachment upon allocations is understood to be a high-risk to obtaining consent
Major development proposals (including those under construction)	On or encroachment upon major development proposals	Option is within 250m of major development proposals	Option is located further than 250m from major development proposals	Encroachment upon major development proposals is understood to be a high-risk to obtaining consent
Mineral Safeguarding Areas	The majority of the option is within Mineral Safeguarding Areas	A proportion of the option is within Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Option is not located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Encroachment upon Mineral Safeguarding Area is understood to be a high-risk to obtaining consent
Green Belt *	Major impact on openness and Green Belt purposes	Moderate impact on openness and Green Belt purposes	Minor or no impact on openness and Green Belt purposes	Adverse impacts on openness and Green Belt purposes are understood to be a high-risk to obtaining consent
AONBs	Major impact on AONB land or setting with no opportunity for mitigation	Moderate impact on AONB land or setting	Minor or no impact on AONB land or setting	Adverse impact on nationally designated landscapes is understood to be a high-risk to obtaining consent
NSIPs	On or encroachment of the project extent	Site within 1km of the project extent	Site is located further than 1km from the project extent	Encroachment upon the extent of a project is understood to be a high-risk to obtaining consent

* For each option, the total length of intersection with Green Belt land has been calculated in metres. This was calculated using ArcGIS online by overlaying the extent of the options on top of the national Green Belt dataset. Similar calculations have not been undertaken for other criteria, such as Mineral Safeguarding Areas, due to absent publicly available GIS data sets.

Note that for the planning criteria, the RAG scoring is set up such that a "red" assessment against any of the criteria is not necessarily a complete blocker to proceeding with that alternative.

6.1.2.1 Limitations

Manual searches have been carried out for the Planning Review using Local Planning Authority websites. In the absence of available digitised datasets covering the full extent of the study area, these manual searches rely on information made available by planning authorities in their Local Plans and on public access systems such as Web Viewers.

Whilst the most recent data is sought, it is acknowledged that data may contain errors, omissions or not produce the most up to date information. Manual searches have been undertaken with professional due diligence, but the complexity of obtaining information

through manual searches rather than the information being provided in a digital format may limit what is available at the time of the Planning Review. Further consultation with stakeholders will be conducted to ensure that site-specific features are captured.

6.2 Planning Review Commentary

6.2.1 Maidenhead

The scope of this option is to abstract raw water at a new Maidenhead intake, conveyance to a new WTW at Harefield service reservoir, and utilisation of available storage capacity at the exiting Harefield service reservoir.

Table 6.3 sets out the Planning Review RAG Results for the Maidenhead option.

Planning Criterion	RAG Rating
Land Use Allocations	Intersects an opportunity site and employment site allocation
Major Development Proposals	No major development proposals identified within 250m
Mineral Safeguarding Areas	The majority of the option is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas
Green Belt	Major impact as the pipeline intersects with Green Belt for 21km (more than 20km). The proposed Maidenhead pumping station and Harefield WTW could have a significant impact on the openness of the Green Belt.
AONB	The option is within 150m of the boundary of the Chilterns AONB
NSIPs	No NSIPs identified within 1km

Table 6.3: Maidenhead Option – RAG Results

6.2.1.1 Land Use Allocations

The Maidenhead pipeline intersects with a designated Opportunity Site at Wilton Park near Beaconsfield (South Bucks Core Strategy, adopted 2011). The site has the potential to deliver 300 new homes, alongside improved sports and recreational facilities for the local community. As the pipeline is below ground, the impacts on the opportunity site would be expected to be limited. However, there may be impacts on the site depending on the extent of the construction works.

The pipeline also intersects an employment site allocation at Maple Cross Industrial Estate (Three Rivers Core Strategy, adopted 2011). This allocation is built out and now forms a key employment area. Again, as the pipeline is below ground, impacts are not expected to be significant.

6.2.1.2 Major Development Proposals

There are no major development proposals identified within the relevant Local Plans which Maidenhead option could impact upon.

6.2.1.3 Mineral Safeguarding Areas

The majority of the pipeline is within mineral safeguarding areas, including sand and gravel and concreting aggregate. However, there may be opportunities for prior extraction where the

mineral resource can be used locally elsewhere. Justification may be required to demonstrate that the need for the SRO scheme outweighs the need to avoid sterilisation.

6.2.1.4 Green Belt

The Maidenhead option dissects Green Belt land for 21km. The pipeline is below ground and so impacts to Green Belt, once the development is in operation, are not expected to be significant. However, above ground works (including the proposed Maidenhead pumping station and the Harefield WTW and service reservoir) are located within the Green Belt.

The impact on the openness of the Green Belt will need to be considered and very special circumstances will need to be demonstrated for any such works. The negative impact of the option upon the green belt is an important risk to achieving consents and the decision-making process will give substantial weight to any harm caused to the Green Belt, its openness or its statutory purposes.

6.2.1.5 AONB

This pipeline route is within 150m of the boundary of the Chilterns AONB and although the option is mostly below ground at this point, the construction effects might give rise to temporary adverse effects on the setting of the AONB given its proximity and the anticipated duration of construction works.

6.2.1.6 NSIPS

There are no NSIPs within 1km of the Maidenhead option proposal.

6.2.2 Sunnymeads 1

The scope of this option is to abstract raw water at the existing Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake; conveyance to a new WTW at the existing Harefield service reservoir site, and utilisation of available service reservoir capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.

Table 6.4 sets out the Planning Review RAG Results for the Sunnymeads 1 option.

Table 6.4: Sunnymeads 1 Option – RAG Results

Planning Criterion	RAG Rating
Land Use Allocations	Intersects with a housing development site and a site- specific allocation for a nature reserve.
Major Development Proposals	No major development proposals identified within 250m
Mineral Safeguarding Areas	The majority of the option is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas
Green Belt	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects with Green Belt land for 17km (less than 20km). The proposed Harefield WTW could have a significant impact on the openness of the Green Belt.
AONB	The option is not located within or near to an AONB
NSIPs	No NSIPs identified within 1km

119

6.2.2.1 Land Use Allocations

The Sunnymeads 1 pipeline intersects with a housing development site (allocated under Policy HO1 of the Royal Borough of Windsor and Maidenhead Local Plan, draft submission, 2017) at land east of The Queen-Mother Reservoir, Horton, which has a capacity for 100 dwellings. The policy allocation is draft but holds significant weight due to the Local Plan undergoing examination.

The pipeline route also intersects a site-specific allocation at land west of Hollow Hill Lane, Langley (9.7ha). The allocation proposes the use of a non-statutory informal nature reserve (under Policy SSA24, Slough Site Allocations Plan, adopted 2010).

As the pipeline is below ground, the impacts on the identified site allocations would be expected to be limited. However, there may be impacts on the allocations depending on the extent of the construction works.

6.2.2.2 Major Development Proposals

There are no major development proposals identified within the relevant Local Plans which the Sunnymeads 1 option could impact upon.

6.2.2.3 Mineral Safeguarding Areas

The majority of the pipeline is within mineral safeguarding areas, including sand and gravel and concreting aggregate. Justification may be required to demonstrate that the need for the SRO scheme outweighs the need for mineral safeguarding.

6.2.2.4 Green Belt

The Sunnymeads 1 option dissects Green Belt land for 17km. The pipeline is below ground and so impacts to Green Belt, once the development is in operation, would not be expected to be significant. However, above ground works including the expansion of the existing Sunnymeads intake and pumping station, and the proposed Harefield WTW and existing service reservoir, are located within the Green Belt.

The impact on the openness of the Green Belt will need to be considered and very special circumstances will need to be demonstrated for any such works. The negative impact of the option upon the Green Belt is an important risk to achieving consents and the decision-making process will give substantial weight to any harm caused to the Green Belt, its openness or its statutory purpose.

6.2.2.5 AONB

The option is not located within or near to an AONB.

6.2.2.6 NSIPs

There are no NSIPs within 1km of the Sunnymeads 1 option proposal.

6.2.3 Teddington DRA

The scope of this option is to abstract raw water at a new intake at Teddington, upstream of Teddington weir and upstream of the proposed London Effluent Reuse SRO Teddington DRA

option outfall (treated effluent from Mogden STW), conveyance to a new WTW at Harefield, and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.

Table 6.5 sets out the Planning Review RAG Results for the Teddington DRA option.

Table 6.5: Teddington DRA Option – RAG Results

Planning Criterion	RAG Rating
Land Use Allocations	Within 250m of a housing allocation, recreational allocation and broad designation (Normansfield)
Major Development Proposals	Within 250m of a major development proposal for a mixed-use development
Mineral Safeguarding Areas	The option does not impact Mineral Safeguarding Areas
Green Belt	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt land for 17km (less than 20km). The proposed Harefield WTW could have a significant impact on the openness of the Green Belt.
AONB	The option is not located within or near to an AONB
NSIPs	No NSIPs identified within 1km

6.2.3.1 Land Use Allocations

Within 250m of the Teddington DRA pipeline, there is a housing allocation at Hanworth Library (under Policy site reference 65, Hounslow Local Plan, adopted 2015). There is also a designation at Teddington School/Broom Road Recreational Ground to rebuild the school and to allow for an increased public use of school facilities including sports hall and all-weather pitches (under Policy D12, Richmond upon Thames Local Plan, adopted 2018), located within 250m of the pipeline option. There is a broad designation (within 250m of the pipeline option) for institution use/hotel/training central, leisure, open space, nature conservation and housing at Normansfield (under Policy D1, Richmond upon Thames Local Plan, adopted 2018). Although the allocations are within 250m of the pipeline route, the pipeline is to be below ground, and impacts on these designations are, therefore, not expected to be significant.

6.2.3.2 Major Development Proposals

Within 250m of the Teddington DRA pipeline, there is land identified for residential led mixeduse development (under Policy SA28, Hillingdon Local Plan Part 2, adopted January 2020). Planning approval has been granted for 2,340 homes, 14,000sqm of office space and a 90-bed hotel (under LBH planning application reference 585/APP/2009/2752). The London Borough of Hillingdon will seek to secure the development of the site in accordance with this planning permission. Although the allocation is within 250m of the option, the pipeline is to be below ground, and impacts on the allocation are, therefore, not expected to be significant.

6.2.3.3 Mineral Safeguarding Areas

No areas of mineral safeguarding have been identified within the vicinity of the option.

6.2.3.4 Green Belt

The Teddington DRA option dissects Green Belt land for 17km. The pipeline is below ground and so impacts to Green Belt, once the development is in operation, are not expected to be significant. The proposed Teddington Abstraction Point is not situated on land designated as

Green Belt. However, the proposed Harefield WTW and existing service reservoir is located within the Green Belt and so there could be impacts on the openness of the Green Belt.

The negative impact of the option upon the Green Belt is an important risk to achieving consents and the decision-making process will give substantial weight to any harm caused to the Green Belt, its openness or its statutory purposes.

6.2.3.5 AONB

The option is not located within or near to an AONB.

6.2.3.6 NSIPs

There are no NSIPs within 1km of the Teddington DRA option proposal.

6.2.4 Sunnymeads 2a

The scope of this option is to abstract raw water at the exiting Affinity Water Sunnymeads intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.

Table 6.6 sets out the Planning Review RAG Results for the Sunnymeads 2a option.

Table 6.6: Sunnymeads 2a Option – RAG Results

Planning Criterion	RAG Rating
Land Use Allocations	Intersects with a housing development site and site- specific allocation for an informal nature reserve
Major Development Proposals	No major development proposals identified within 250m
Mineral Safeguarding Areas	The majority of the option is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas
Green Belt	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt for 19km (less than 20km). The proposed lver 2 WTW could have a significant impact on the openness of the Green Belt.
AONB	The option is not located within or near to an AONB
NSIPs	No NSIPs identified within 1km

6.2.4.1 Land Use Allocations

The Sunnymeads 2a pipeline intersects with a housing development site (under Policy HO1 of the Royal Borough of Windsor and Maidenhead Local plan, draft submission, 2017) at land east of The Queen-Mother Reservoir, Horton, which has a capacity for 100 dwellings. Whilst the policy allocation is draft, it holds significant weight as planning policy due to its successful transition through Local Plan examination.

The pipeline route also intersects a site-specific allocation at land west of Hollow Hill Lane, Langley (of 9.7ha) (under Policy SSA24, Slough Site Allocations Plan, adopted 2010). The allocation proposes the use of a non-statutory informal nature reserve.

As the pipeline is below ground, the impacts on the allocations are expected to be limited. However, there may be impacts on the allocations depending on the extent of the construction works.

6.2.4.2 Major Development Proposals

There are no major development proposals identified within the relevant Local Plans which the Sunnymeads 2a option could impact upon.

6.2.4.3 Mineral Safeguarding Areas

The majority of the pipeline is within mineral safeguarding areas, including sand and gravel and concreting aggregate. However, there may be opportunities for prior extraction where the mineral resource can be used locally elsewhere. Justification may be required to demonstrate that the need for the SRO scheme outweighs the need to avoid sterilisation.

6.2.4.4 Green Belt

The Sunnymeads 2a option dissects Green Belt land for 19km. The pipeline is below ground and so impacts to Green Belt, once the development is in operation, are not expected to be significant. However, above ground works including the expansion of the existing Sunnymeads intake and pumping station, and the proposed Iver 2 WTW are located within the Green Belt.

The impact on the openness of the Green Belt will need to be considered and very special circumstances will need to be demonstrated for any such works. The negative impact of the option upon the Green Belt is an important risk to achieving consents and the decision-making process will give substantial weight to any harm caused to the Green Belt, its openness or its statutory purposes.

6.2.4.5 AONB

The option is not located within or near to an AONB.

6.2.4.6 NSIPs

There are no NSIPs within 1km of the Sunnymeads 2a option proposal.

6.2.5 Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3

The scope of the option is to abstract raw water via an extension to the existing Affinity Water Walton intake and conveyance to new Iver 2 WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.

Mogden Ruse Indirect 3 comprises the same infrastructure as Walton 2b but utilises water from the proposed London Effluent Reuse SRO, Mogden effluent reuse option. For the Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 option in this scheme, an extension of the Mogden effluent reuse option outfall pipeline is required from the reach containing the Thames Water Walton intake, to the reach containing the Affinity Water Walton intake i.e. to a point upstream of Sunbury weirs.

Table 6.7 sets out the Planning Review RAG Results for the Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 option.

Planning Criterion	RAG Rating
Land Use Allocations	Intersects with a site-specific allocation for an informal nature reserve
Major Development Proposals	No major development proposals identified
Mineral Safeguarding Areas	The majority of the option is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas
Green Belt	Major impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt for 34km (more than 20km). The proposed lver 2 WTW and Harefield WTW could have a significant impact on the openness of the Green Belt.
AONB	The option is not located within or near to an AONB
NSIPs	No NSIPs identified within 1km

Table 6.7: Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 Options – RAG Results

6.2.5.1 Land Use Allocations

Within 250m of the pipeline, there is a housing development site (under Policy HO1 of the Royal Borough of Windsor and Maidenhead Local Plan, draft submission, 2017) at land east of The Queen-Mother Reservoir, Horton, which has a capacity for 100 dwellings. Whilst the policy allocation is draft, it holds significant weight as planning policy due to its successful transition through Local Plan examination.

The pipeline route also intersects a site-specific allocation at land west of Hollow Hill Lane, Langley (of 9.7ha) (under Policy SSA24, Slough Site Allocations Plan, adopted 2010). the allocation proposes the use of a non-statutory informal nature reserve.

As the pipeline is below ground, the impacts on the housing development site and site-specific allocation are expected to be limited. However, there may be impacts on the allocations depending on the extent of the construction works.

6.2.5.2 Major Development Proposals

There are no major development proposals identified within the relevant Local Plans which the Walton 2b option could impact upon.

6.2.5.3 Mineral Safeguarding Areas

The majority of the pipeline is within mineral safeguarding areas, including sand and gravel and concreting aggregate. However, there may be opportunities for prior extraction where the mineral resource can be used locally elsewhere. Justification may be required to demonstrate that the need for the SRO scheme outweighs the need to avoid sterilisation.

6.2.5.4 Green Belt

The option dissects Green Belt land for 34km. The pipeline is below ground and so impacts to Green Belt, once the development is in operation, are expected to be minimal. However, above ground works including the proposed lver 2 WTW and Harefield WTW and service reservoir, are located within the Green Belt.

The impact on the openness of the Green Belt will need to be considered and very special circumstances will need to be demonstrated for any such works. The negative impact of the option upon the Green Belt is an important risk to achieving consents and the decision-making

process will give substantial weight to any harm caused to the Green Belt, its openness or its statutory purposes.

6.2.5.5 AONB

The option is not located within or near to an AONB.

6.2.5.6 NSIPs

There are no NSIPs within 1km of the Walton 2b option proposal.

6.2.6 Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a

This option comprises abstracting water from Thames Water's Wraysbury and Queen Mother reservoirs via a proposed connection into Affinity Water's existing Wraysbury (100" inch) tunnel at the existing Iver WTW site. This raw water is then diverted to the proposed Iver 2 WTW. The drinking water is subsequently conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield service reservoir.

Table 6.8 sets out the Planning Review RAG Results for the Lower Thames Transfer 2a option.

Planning Criterion	RAG Rating
Land Use Allocations	Within 250m of an opportunity area for significant development / redevelopment
Major Development Proposals	No major development proposals identified
Mineral Safeguarding Areas	The majority of the option is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas
Green Belt	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt for 12km (less than 20km). The proposed lver 2 WTW could have a significant impact on the openness of the Green Belt.
AONB	The option is not located within or near to an AONB
NSIPs	No NSIPs identified within 1km

Table 6.8: Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a Option – RAG Results

6.2.6.1 Land Use Allocations

Within 250m of the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option, there is an opportunity area south of Iver (under Policy CP15, South Bucks Core Strategy, adopted 2011). The area is designated for significant development or redevelopment. As the allocation is within 250m of the option and the pipeline is to be below ground, impacts on the allocation are not expected to be significant.

6.2.6.2 Major Development Proposals

There are no major development proposals identified within the relevant Local Plans which the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option could impact upon.

6.2.6.3 Mineral Safeguarding Areas

The majority of the pipeline is within mineral safeguarding areas, including sand and gravel and concreting aggregate. However, there may be opportunities for prior extraction where the

mineral resource can be used locally elsewhere. Justification may be required to demonstrate that the need for the SRO scheme outweighs the need to avoid sterilisation.

6.2.6.4 Green Belt

The Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a pipeline route dissects Green Belt land for 12km. The pipeline is below ground and so impacts to Green Belt, once the development is in operation, are not expected to be significant. However, above ground works including the proposed lver 2 WTW are located within the Green Belt.

The impact on the openness of the Green Belt will need to be considered and very special circumstances will need to be demonstrated for any such works. The negative impact of the option upon the Green Belt is an important risk to achieving consents and the decision-making process will give substantial weight to any harm caused to the Green Belt, its openness or its statutory purposes.

6.2.6.5 AONB

The option is not located within or near to an AONB.

6.2.6.6 NSIPs

There are no NSIPs within 1km of the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option proposal.

6.2.7 Beckton Reuse Indirect

This option comprises of an indirect transfer of recycled water from Beckton STW to a new WTW and new service reservoir near North Mymms. The proposed abstraction point would be located on the River Lee, downstream of the outfall from the proposed Beckton effluent reuse option (including extension from Lockwood shaft), of the London Effluent Reuse SRO.

Another potential source for this option is water abstracted as part of the London Effluent Reuse SRO Teddington DRA option. In this option, raw water is abstracted just upstream of the treated effluent discharge from Mogden STW and pumped via the existing Thames-Lee Tunnel (with an extension) to discharge in a similar location to the proposed Beckton effluent reuse option (London Effluent Reuse SRO).

Table 6.9 sets out the Planning Review RAG Results for the Beckon Reuse Indirect option.

Table 6.9: Beckon Reuse Indirect Option – RAG Results

Planning Criterion	RAG Results
Land Use Allocations	Intersects a site allocation for sport / recreation and an allocation for natural burial uses
Major Development Proposals	No major development proposals identified
Mineral Safeguarding Areas	There are dispersed areas of sand & gravel mineral safeguarding areas
Green Belt	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt for 16km (less than 20km). The proposed Lee Valley pumping station and proposed North Mymms WTW reservoir could have a significant impact on the openness of the Green Belt.
AONB	The option is not located within or near to an AONB

6.2.7.1 Land Use Allocations

The pipeline route intersects a site allocation for professional sport, recreation and community sports / leisure uses at land at and within the vicinity of Tottenham Hotspur Football Club Training Ground (under Policy CL4 (site reference SA62), Enfield Draft Local Plan, 2021). The route also dissects a site allocation for natural burial uses at Sloemans Farm (of 47.32ha of agricultural land) (under Policy BG10 (site reference SA60), Enfield Draft Local Plan, 2021). The Enfield Local Plan is draft but holds some weight as Plan is under consultation, despite not having been through examination as yet. As the pipeline is below ground, the impacts on the allocations are expected to be limited. However, there may be impacts on the allocation depending on the extent of the construction works.

Within 250m of the Beckton Reuse Indirect option, there is a mixed-use allocation at land (known as "The Dell") opposite Enfield Crematorium (Great Cambridge Road) (under Policy H1 (site reference SA44), Enfield Draft Local Plan, 2021). The site has a capacity for 270 dwellings There is also a housing development site (under Policy HS14, Welwyn Local Plan, adopted 2005) approximately 250m away from the pipeline route at Claregate, Great North Road. The allocation appears to be built out. Although the allocation is within 250m of the option, the pipeline is to be below ground, and impacts on the allocation are, therefore, not expected to be to be significant.

6.2.7.2 Major Development Proposals

There are no major development proposals identified within the relevant Local Plans which the Beckton Reuse Indirect option could impact upon.

6.2.7.3 Mineral Safeguarding Areas

The Beckton Reuse Indirect option dissects a sand and gravel MSA for approximately 300m in Epping Forest District Council boundary (as defined in the Epping Forest submission draft Local Plan, 2016). Justification may be required to demonstrate that the need for the SRO scheme outweighs the need for mineral safeguarding.

6.2.7.4 Green Belt

The Beckon Reuse Indirect option dissects Green Belt land for 16km. The pipeline is below ground and so impacts to Green Belt, once the development is in operation, are not expected to be significant. However, above ground works including the proposed abstraction point and pumping station at Lee Valley, proposed North Mymms WTW and reservoir and Brookmans Park service reservoir, are located within the Green Belt.

The impact on the openness of the Green Belt will need to be considered and very special circumstances will need to be demonstrated for any such works. The negative impact of the option upon the Green Belt is an important risk to achieving consents and the decision-making process will give substantial weight to any harm caused to the Green Belt, its openness or its statutory purposes.

6.2.7.5 AONB

The option is not located within or near to an AONB.

6.2.7.6 NSIPs

There are no NSIPs within 1km of the Beckon Reuse Indirect option proposal.

6.3 Comparison of Planning Risk

Table 6.10 presents the findings of the Planning Review and RAG outcomes across all of the options.

The results show that the best performing option against the planning RAG criteria is Teddington DRA.

The worst performing option is Maidenhead, as a result of its proximity to the Chilterns AONB and significant length of pipeline within Green Belt designated land.

Note that the ratings given are a measure of planning risk and an indication of the potential compensatory measures that would be required. The red and amber ratings are thus not a "showstopper" for any of the options but do provide an indication of where the pipe routes should be reviewed and potential alternatives sought as the scheme develops.

These results are based on a strategic high-level appraisal of the options using limited deskbased information available for the feasible options submitted to the WRSE and WRMP24 water resources modelling process. This means that the results may change on a further assessment of the criteria used and possible expansion of those criteria. The strategic planning approach will develop this appraisal further using more detailed scheme information, and smaller segments of pipe route, to increase the confidence levels of the planning assessment of the selected SRO options. 128

Table 6.10: Comparison of Options against Planning Criteria

Transfer Option	Local Plan Land Allocations	Major Development Proposals	Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Green Belt	AONB	NSIPs
Maidenhead	Intersects an opportunity site and employment site allocation	No major development proposals within 250m of the option	The majority of the option is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Major impact as the pipeline intersects with Green Belt for 21km (more than 20km).	The option is within 150m of the boundary of the Chilterns AONB.	No NSIPs identified within 1km of option
Sunnymeads 1	Intersects with housing development site	No major development proposals within 250m of the option	The majority of the is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects with Green Belt land for 17km (less than 20km).	The option is not located within or near to an AONB	No NSIPs identified within 1km of option
Teddington DRA	Within 250m of a housing allocation, recreational allocation and broad designation (Normansfield)	Within 250m of a major development proposal for a mixed-use development	The option does not impact Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt land for 17km (less than 20km).	The option is not located within or near to an AONB	No NSIPs identified within 1km of option
Sunnymeads 2a	Intersects with a housing development site and site-specific allocation for an informal nature reserve	No major development proposals within 250m of the option	The majority of the option is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt for 19km (less than 20km).	The option is not located within or near to an AONB	No NSIPs identified within 1km of option
Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3	Intersects with a site- specific allocation for an informal nature reserve	No major development proposals within 250m of the option	The majority of the option is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Major impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt for 34km (more than 20km).	The option is not located within or near to an AONB	No NSIPs identified within 1km of option
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	Within 250m of an opportunity area for significant development / redevelopment	No major development proposals within 250m of the option	The majority of the option is located within Mineral Safeguarding Areas	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt for 12km (less than 20km).	The option is not located within or near to an AONB	No NSIPs identified within 1km of option
Beckton Reuse Indirect	Intersects a site allocation for sport / recreation and an allocation for natural burial uses	No major development proposals within 250m of the option	There are dispersed areas of sand & gravel mineral safeguarding areas	Moderate impact as the pipeline intersects Green Belt for 16km (less than 20km).	The option is not located within or near to an AONB	No NSIPs identified within 1km of option

7 Conclusion

7.1 Summary of Selection Process

Development of the T2AT has followed a systematic process to identify 33 potential alternative solutions and screen them to a constrained list of eight options. The two-stage screening process considered technical feasibility and environmental impact.

These broadly defined options were then refined by selecting indicative above ground component sites and pipeline routes for the purpose of preparing initial concept designs. The process of identifying indicative sites and routes was sufficient to allow the concept designs to be developed to a level of detail which enabled (a) the regional modelling to proceed and (b) a comparison of the alternative options. However, it was recognised that if any of the options are selected for further development, then the actual routes and site locations would be determined through further consideration and consultation with stakeholders.

7.2 Overview of Selected Options

Table 7.1 provides a high-level comparison between the options considering a synthesis of the themes covered by this report. The colour coding is a subjective visualisation of the relative merits of each option, with green indicating a more favourable solution and red indicating less favourable.

Note that this comparison does not consider the merits of the upstream source SROs or the need for any downstream network reinforcement.

Option	Technical Challenge	Carbon Footprint	Environment and Amenity Impact	Planning Complexity
Maidenhead	22km overall pipeline length	Similar to most other options	Indicative pipeline route passes through two historic parks and gardens. Further WFD assessment to address precautionary WFD compliance risks.	Work in green belt higher than other options
Sunnymeads 1	22km overall pipeline length	Similar to most other options	Mitigation measures would be required to ensure no significant adverse effects on the integrity of the South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar Higher loss of ecosystem services and biodiversity than other options.	Similar to most other options

Table 7.1: Overall Option Appraisal Summary

Option	Technical Challenge	Carbon Footprint	Environment and Amenity Impact	Planning Complexity
Teddington DRA	31km overall pipeline length	Higher embedded and operational CO ₂ emissions	Further WFD assessment to address precautionary WFD compliance risks. Intake and pumping station in Riverside Conservation Area Highest loss of ecosystem services and biodiversity of all options.	Performs better than other options.
Sunnymeads 2a	23km overall pipeline length	Similar to most other options	Mitigation measures would be required to ensure no significant adverse effects on the integrity of the South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar.	Similar to most other options
Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3	40km overall pipeline length	Highest embedded and operational CO2 emissions of all options	Further WFD assessment to address precautionary WFD compliance risks. Mitigation measures would be required to ensure no significant adverse effects on the integrity of the South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar. Higher loss of ecosystem services and biodiversity than other options.	Work in green belt higher than other options
Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a	15km overall pipeline length	Embedded and operational CO2 emissions generally lowest of all options	No HRA or WFD issues identified.	Lowest interaction with green belt and local development plans
Beckton Reuse Indirect	24km overall pipeline length	Similar to most other options	Mitigation measures would be required to ensure no significant adverse effects on the integrity of the Lee Valley Ramsar / SPA.	Similar to most other options

Source: Mott MacDonald

Teddington, Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 perform poorly against the other options. All would require further WFD assessment and would have a higher monetised change in the value of ecosystem services. In addition, the location of the Teddington River intake within the Riverside Conservation Area, although flagged under environmental considerations in our assessment, could also entail planning complexity. Therefore, in comparison with the other T2AT options, these would be considered less favourable for further development to Gate 2.

The Maidenhead option performs well in terms of the monetised change in the value of ecosystem services as loss of woodland is lower than other options. However, the option is in close proximity to the Chilterns AONB, involves construction work in the green belt, impacts two Registered Parks and Gardens, and needs further WFD assessment. This means that although there are not any insurmountable environmental issues that would prevent this option from progressing to Gate 2, it is considered that it would be a less favourable choice for further development.

Sunnymeads 1 and 2a are differentiated because of the divergence between their pipeline routes, with the direct link to a WTW at Harefield (Sunnymeads 1) performing better against most criteria. This suggests that an improvement in the route from the new Iver 2 WTW to Harefield is possible and that this should be considered if any of the options which include Iver 2 is carried forward. As well as Sunnymeads 2a these options are; Walton 2b, Mogden Reuse Indirect 3 and Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a.

Sunnymeads 1 and 2a compare reasonably well to most options but do not compare well to the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option. An improvement, against all of the criteria, could be made by using the existing tunnel from Sunnymeads to the existing lver WTW, saving approximately 7km of pipeline construction. If a cross connection was also added to the Wraysbury 100" tunnel this would effectively create a variant of the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option. The Sunnymeads options would become more attractive if it was not possible to implement the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option.

The Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option compares well under all of the themes and hence this would be a favourable option for development to Gate 2.

The Beckton Reuse Indirect option also compares well to the other transfer options, and in particular the other two options which rely on reuse water. If the ability to feed reuse water to Affinity Water is included in the regional best value plan, then this is the most favourable reuse option for development to Gate 2. Furthermore, this is the only T2AT option which feeds directly into the eastern side of Affinity Water's Supply area.

The theme-based comparison between the options comes to the same conclusion as the initial results of the WRSE regional modelling. This is to be expected as the factors which contribute to the cost of each option, and hence influence the regional model output, are the same factors which contribute to technical difficulty, environmental impact and planning risk.

Which, if any, of the T2AT options are carried past Gate 2 will be determined by the further outputs of the WRSE regional modelling, the best value plan which it informs, and the outcomes of the resultant public consultation processes on the emerging and draft plans. The process will consider and compare the merits of whole solutions, of which the transfer scheme would be just one component in a system which ensures continuity of supply to customers. Of particular relevance is the choice of option (or other SRO) to provide the source of new raw water for the T2AT scheme, whether linked to additional effluent reuse, new raw water storage or an inter-regional transfer. The optimisation of the whole system relies on the WRSE best value planning and modelling process, but the choice will also be informed by the relative merits of the different options. The model also considers consequential benefits such as reductions in groundwater abstraction and additional water discharges into the environment.
The above assessments of the T2AT options are therefore to be considered within the larger context of the overall solutions which constitute the best value plan.

The assessments contained within this report are considered appropriate for defining and then characterising the options sufficiently so that they can be compared with each other, and thus inform the decision as to which of the eight options should be carried forward. For the option, or small number of options, selected for further development it will be possible to subject them to scrutiny at a greater level of detail. For these options the pipeline route will be challenged on a segment-by-segment basis to provide a robust and defendable corridor. A similar approach will be applied to the above ground component sites by testing the proposed locations described in this report against a wider range of alternative potential sites. The process and outcome of this re-appraisal of the options will be reported at Gate 2.

Appendices

A. Overview Map of Unconstrained Options



B. Initial Screening Spreadsheet

Option name	WRMP19 Short ID	Option description	Source Water / SRO dependencies	Location (Initial Screening)	Mutual exclusivity	Potential Yield DYAA	Delivery underw	ay Duplication	Comparative rejection	Superseded	Low flow availability	CAMS resource reliability	3rd party water availability	SEA Criteria	Failed at the initial stage?
						(MI/d)									
							Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	
Sunrymeads 1	1006, 1007, 1008, 1009	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Affinity Water (AFW) Sunnymeads intake: conveyance to a water treatment work; (WTW) at the existing Harefield service reservior (RS) tite: and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR.	South East Strategic Reservoir Option (SESRO) or Severn Thames Transfer (STT)		Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads GU b, Sunnymeads GUC c, Gham 1, Gham 2a, Gham 2b, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham Maidenhead, Abingdon transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	16km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	to Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and is dependent upon this new supply. The Thames River CAM states 'For all consumptive abstractions of ZMU/do above, a Hands of Flow (Ho?) of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based on the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstream bodies. 'The introduction of the new supply ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Soft fail Passes directly through Harefield Pit SSSI and Mid Colne Valley SSSI near Harefield. Passes through Kingcup Meadows and Oldhouse Wood SSSI However, not a hard fall, potential for mitigation but would likely be complex and costly. Within approximately 200m of Wraysbury No. 1 Gravel Pit SSSI / South West London Waterbodies SPA and Ramsar at Sunnymeads. Within 100m of Early medieval and medieval palace and associated monuments, Kingsbury Scheduled Monument. However, on the opposite bank of the river at Sunnymeads.	Re-opened following feedback from AFW. Alternative route from Sunnymeads to Hærefield was selected which passed through fewer designated sites.
Sunnymeads 2a	1037, 1038, 1039, 1040	Abstraction of raw water at the existing AFW Sunrymeads intake and conveyance to a new WTW at tive (fver 2), near to the existing lver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR.	SESRO ar STT		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads GU 5, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2b, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham Maidenhead, Abrigdon transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	16.7km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject the subject the subject the subject the subject and has a reliable supply	o Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thaness River CAM states 'For all consumptive abstractions of 2M/d o above, a HoF of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based o the perceived level of risk to the water body of odownstream bodies." The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass No direct impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments. Approximately 300m from Mar Clone Valley SSI. Approximately 300m from Mar Clone Valley SSI. Approximately 300m from Yar Starm Meadows SSI. Within approximately 200m df Waryshury No. 1 Cravel Pit SSSI / South West London Waterbodies SPA and Ramsar at Sunnymeads. Within 100m of Early medieval and medieval palace and associated monuments, Kingsbury Scheduled Monument. However, on the opposite bank of the river at Sunnymeads therefore no direct impact anticipated.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
Sunrymeads 2b	Na	Abstraction of raw water at the existing AFW Sunrymeads intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTV. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR.	SESRO or STT		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads GU b, Sunnymeads GUC c, Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2a, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham Maidenhead, Abingdon transfer Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50 IC	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	19.3km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	o Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thanes River CAM states "For all consumptive abstractions of 2M/I/d or above, a Hof of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based o the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstream bodies." The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass No direct impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments. Approximately 400m from Moated site at Down Barns Farm Scheduled Monument. Approximately 200m from Wraysbury No. 1 Gravel Pit SSSI / South West London Waterbodies SPA and Ramsar site at Sunnymeads. Within 100m of Early medieval and medieval palace and associated monuments, Kingsbury Scheduled Monument. However, on the opposite bank of the river at Sunnymeads therefore no direct impact anticipated.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
Sunnymeads GUC a	N/a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing AFW Suntymeads intake and conveyance via the Grand Union Canal corridor to a new VTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR.	SESRO or STT	neret en el composition de la	Surnymeads 1, Surnymeads 2a, Surnymeads 2b, Surnymeads GUC b Surnymeads GUC c, Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2b, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2a Walton 2b, Medmenham, Maidenhead, Abingdon transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoit transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoit transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoit transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	20.9km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject t sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thank New CAM states For all consumplies abstractions of ZMM/d above, a HoF of between 0.30 and C50 will be applied based the perceived evice of risk to the water body or downstream bodies." The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass No direct impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments. Approximately 500m from Moated site at Down Barns Farm Scheduled Monument. Approximately 200m from Wraysbury No. 1 Gravel Pit SSSI / South West London Waterbodies SPA and Ramsar site at Sunnymeads. Within 100m of Early melieval and medieval palace and associated monuments, Kingsbury Scheduled Monument. However, on the opposite bank of the river at Sunnymeads therefore no direct impact anticipated.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
Sunnymeads GUC b	Na	Abstraction of raw water at the existing AFW Sunrymeads intake and conveyance via the Grand Union Canal corridor to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harefrield SR.	SESRO or STT		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads CUC - Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2b, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham, Maidenhead, Abingdon transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	18.1km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames Bwer CAM states Froat al consumptive abstractions of 2M/d of above. a HoF of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based of the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstream bodies. "The Introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass No direct impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments. Approximately 300m from Harefield Pt SSI. Approximately 200m from Hary's Farm Meadows SSI. Approximately 200m from Wraysbury No. 1 Gravel Pt SSI / South West London Waterobies: SPA and Ramsar site at Sumymeads. Within 100m of Early medieval and medieval palace and associated monuments, Kingsbury Scheduled Monument. However, on the opposite bank of the river at Sunnymeads therefore no direct impact anticipated.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
Sunnymeads GUC c	Na	Abstraction of raw water at the existing AFW Sunrymeads intake and conveyance to a WTW at the existing Harrfield SR site. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR.	SESRO or STT		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 20, Sunnymeads 20, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads 20, Clo F, Byaham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2b, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2D, Walton 1, Walton 2a Walton 2b, Medmenham, Maidenhead, Abingdon transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	19.8km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject t sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames New CAM states Tor all consumptive abstractions of ZMI/d o above, a HoF of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based o the perceived evel of risk to the water body or downstream bodies." The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Fail Passes directly through Mid Coine Valley SSSI near Harefield. However, not a hard fail, potential for mitigation but would likely be complex and costly. Within approximately 200m of Wraysbury No. 1 Gravel Pit SSSI / South West London Waterbodies SPA and Ramsar at Sunnymeads. Within 100m of Early medieval and medieval palace and associated monuments, Kingsbury Scheduled Monument. However, on the opposite bank of the river at Sunnymeads therefore no direct impact anticipated.	Failed in comparison with Sunnymeads GUC and bas its conveyance length is similar but the route passes through a SSSI area and the conveyance length will only increase to mitigate passing through this area. Therefore, this option did not pass through to the secondary stage.
Egham 1	462	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Egham intake and conveyance to an expanded Egham WTW. The driving water is then conveyed to the existing Egham SR.	SESRO or SIT, but would also be compatible with the Chalk Stream First (CSF) proposal (increased flows in lower reaches of the Thames as a result of reduced abstraction within the upstream chalk streams).	Enn WW	Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads 20 Lb, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads CUC b, Sunnymeads GUC c, Egham 2a, Egham 2b, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Walton 1 Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medimenham Maldenhead, Abrigdon transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50 Actual syster y DO = 0.	Option is not underway m	No duplication with another option	less than 5km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject t sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames New CAM states For all consumptive abstractions of ZMI/d o above, a HoF of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based o the perceived releval or risk to the water body of odownstream bodies: The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised. This option is compatible with the Chalk Streams First (CSF) flo recovery plan.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass No direct impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments. Langham Pond SSSI approximately 260m from Egham. Based on the two points provided for Egham - see image here: https://montus-sharepoint.com/i/riteams/gj- e6015/dor/Develop/06%20Working%20Folder%20- %20Environment/Options%20Screening/Egham%201JPG?csf=1&web=1& =GGuaRM	No. Pass through to secondary assessment

Failed at the initial stage?

Option name	WRMP19 Short IE	Option description	Source Water / SRO dependencies	Location (Initial Screening)	Mutual exclusivity	Potential Yield DYAA (MI/d)	Delivery underwa	ay Duplication	Comparative rejection	Superseded	Low flow availability	CAMS resource reliability	3rd party water availability	SEA Criteria
							Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage
Egham 2a	4001	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Egham intake and conveyance to a new WTW at Iver (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF.		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads CUC a, Sunnymeads CUC b, Sunnymeads GUC c, Eghan I, Egham 2b, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2b, Walton 2b, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham Maidenhead, Abingdon transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b,	100 or 50	Delivery underward (17MI/d only)	ay No duplication with another option	21.6km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	o) Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames River CAM states' For all consumptive abstractions of 2MU/do above, a He of Detween Q30 and Q50 will be applied based on the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstream bodies. "The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised. This option is compatible with the Chalk Streams First (CSF) flor recovery plan.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Soft fall Passes directly th Waterbodies SPA Hythe End Grave However, not a h complex and cost Approximately 30 Monument. Approximately 12 at Thorney Sched
Egham 2b	4001	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Egham intake and conveyance to a new WTW at lver (lver 2), near to the existing lver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harfield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	An	Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads GUC b, Sunnymeads GUC a, GUC c, Eghan I, Eghan 2a, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Walton 1 Walton 2a, Welano 2b, Medmenham Maidenhead, Abingdon transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 10, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Delivery underwa (17/MI/d only)	ay No duplication with another option	19.3km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames River CAM states "For all consumptive abstractions of 2M/U or above, a H of Obtewen Q30 and Q50 will be applied based or the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstream bodies." The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised. This option is compatible with the Chaik Streams First (CSF) flor recovery plan.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Fail Passes directly th Waterbodies ZP4 Hythe End Grave However, not a h complex and cos Approximately 31 Approximately 31 Approximately 41 Waterbodies SP4 Less than 100m, as crop marks at
Chertsey 1	N/a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Cherts intake and conveyance to an expanded Egham WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Egham SR.	ey SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	Careford Control of Co	Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads ClU 2, Sunnymeads ClU 2, Sunnymeads ClU 2, C Jam 1, Egham 2, Egham 2 Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham Maldenhead, Abingdon transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b,	100 or 50 Actual system b, DO = 0.	Option is not underway m	No duplication with another option	6km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames River CAM states "For all consumptive abstractions of 2MU or between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based or the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstream bodies." The introduction of the new supply will ensure that adstraction will be able to be utilised. This option is compatible with the Chaik Streams First (CSF) flor recovery plan.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass Less than 100m, Runnymede Brid Impacts on the S avoid disturbanc Approximately 21 Monument at Ch
Chertsey 2a	N/a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Cherts	ey SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible	The second secon	Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a,	100 or 50	Option is not	No duplication	24.4km	The option has	The source is not subject to	o Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is	There is scope for the	Soft fail
		Intake and conveyance to a new WIW at lever (Vor 27), near to the existing lever WIW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR.	with CSF		Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads 20C b, Sunnymeads GUC c, Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2 Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham Maldenhead, Abingdon transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	b,	underway	with another option		not been superseded	sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames Revr CAM stars "For all consumptive astractions of ZMUG or above, a holf of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based on the perceived revel of risk to the water body or downstream bodies: "The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised. This option is compatible with the Chalk Streams First (CSF) flor recovery plan.	development of a shared option	Passes directly the Waterbodics SP4 However, not a h complex and cos Approximately 4 Monument.
Chertsey 2b	N/a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing Cherciti- instake and convergence to a new WTW 4 there (four 2), near to the existing law WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Hardfield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR.	ey SERO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	Herefeld Ho Oversoon Not Stantsport Hangs Stantsport Hangs Stantsport Hangs	Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads GUC b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads GUC c, Glann I, Egham 2, Baham 2, Chartssy 1, Chartssy 2, Alvalion 1, Walton 2, Switalion 2a, Mediaensham Maiafenhead, Abingdon transfer 1b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2, Sunnymeads	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	22.0km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject is sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames Fiber CAM states "For all consumptive abstractions of 2M/00 of the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstraam bodies." The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised. This option is compatible with the Chaik Streams First (CSF) flor recovery plan.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Soft fail Passes directly th Waterbodies SP/ However, not a 1 complex and cos Approximately 2 Approximately 3 Approximately 2 Monument.
Walton 1	N/a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing AFW Walton intake and conveyance to an expanded Egham WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Egham SR.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Durinymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads GUC L, Sunnymeads GUC c, Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham Maidenhead, Abingdon transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b,	100 or 50 Actual system b, DO = 0.	Option is not underway m	No duplication with another option	8.62 km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or 55580. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames Bwer CMA states: For all consumptive abstractions of 2MU/d or above, a Hoif of between CS0 and CS0 will be applied based or the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstream bodies: The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised. This option is compatible with the Chaik Streams First (CSF) flo recovery plan.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass Less than 100m, Runnymede Brid impacts on the S avoid disturbanc GIS is not aligned Approximately 2t Monument.
Walton 2a	N/a	Abstraction of raw water at the existing AFW Waton intake and conveyance to a new WTW. Iver (fver 2), near to the existing per VTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible at with CSF	Participantes de la companya de la compa e companya de la companya de e companya de la companya	Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads CUC b, Sunnymeads GUC c, Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2, Chertsey 1, Onertsey 2a, Ohertsey 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2b, Medmenham, Maldenhead, Abingdon transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	26.9km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames Bwer CAM states "For all consumptive abstractions of ZM/d or above. a HoF of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based on the perceived relies of the water body or downstream bodies." The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised. This option is compatible with the Chaik Streams First (CSF) flor recovery plan.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass No direct impact Approximately 2 Waterbodies SPA Approximately 4 Monument. Approximately 1 Monument.

Failed at the initial stage?

sugh Wraysbury Reservoir SSI. South West London nd Ramsar site. Passes directly through Wraysbury & ths SSI. of all, potential for mitigation but would likely be r. m from Moated site at Down Barris Farm Scheduled hm from Two concentric ditches showing as crop marks led Monument.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
augh Wraysbury Reservoir SSSI, South West London nd Ramsar site. Passes directly through Wraysbury & its SSSI. of fail, potential for mitigation but would likely be <i>i</i> , in from Mid Colne Valley SSSI. Is find the Colne Valley SSSI. Is for an another section of South West London ind Ramsar site. proximately 50m, from Two concentric ditches showing normey Scheduled Monument.	Failed in comparison with the other Failed in comparison with the other Similar but the route passes through more protected areas and the conveyance length will only increase to mitigate passing through these areas. Therefore, this option has not passed through to the secondary stage. Note: Chertway 2b and Walton 2b have similar routes and passed initial screening which suggests that Egham 2b could potentially also have passed initial screening. However, It would then have been rejected at secondary screening due to construction complexity (similar to Chertsey 2b). No. Pass through to secondary assessment
sugh Staines Moor SSSI / South West London nd Ramsar site. of fail, potential for mitigation but would likely be r, m from Moated site at Down Barris Farm Scheduled m from Earthworks on Laleham Burway Scheduled	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
zugh Staines Moor SSSI / South West London and Ramsar site. d fail, potential for mitigation but would likely be m from Harofield PtI SSSI. m from Harofield PtI SSSI. m from Harofield PtI SSSI. m from FayFar Maadow SSSI. m from Earthworks on Laleham Burway Scheduled	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
proximately 90m, from Bronze Age settlement, W of Scheduled Monument, However, unlikely to have direct and mitigation measures could be implemented to effects / effects on setting during ST construction works. with Egham so potentially closer than 90m. m from Anglo-Saxon and medieval cemetery Scheduled	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
on designated sites or scheduled monuments. Im from Staines Moor SSSI / South West London nd Ramsar site. Im from Moated site at Down Barns Farm Scheduled Im from Schoolhouse (Lord Knyvett's) Scheduled	No. Pass through to secondary assessment

Option name	WRMP19 Short ID	Option description	Source Water / SRO dependencies	Location (Initial Screening)	Mutual exclusivity	Potential Delivery underw Yield DYAA (MI/d)		y Duplication	ication Comparative rejection		Low flow availability	CAMS resource reliability	3rd party water availability	SEA Criteria
							Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage
Walton 2b	Na	Abstraction of raw water at the existing APW Walton intake and conveyance to a new WTW at the (fiver 2), new WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR.	SESRO or STT, but would also be compatible with CSF	Parameter Parameter Parameter Parameter Param	Sumymeads 1. Sumymeads 2a, Sunymeads 2b, Sunymeads GUC a, Sunymeads 20 Lb, Sunymeads GUC a, Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2a, Walton 1, Watton 2a, Medmenham, Maldenhead, Abingdon transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	24.4km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames Bher CAM states: For all consumptive abstractions of ZMI/d or above, a HoF of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based or the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstream bodies. The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised. This option is compatible with the Chaik Streams First (CSF) flor recovery plan. This option is also compatible with Mogden Reuse as an alternative source.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pess Less than 100m (directly adjacent) from Schoolhouse Scheduled Monument, However, potential for miligs Scheduled Monument, in aligning the pipeline slight) Potentially an easy fix. Mitigation measures could als andid disturbare effects / effects on setting during 5 Approximately 130m from Harefield Pit SSSI therefor Approximately 200m from Mid Colne Valley SSI. Approximately 200m from Mid Colne Valley SSI. Approximately 200m from Sinare Moor SSI / South Waterbodies SPA / Ramsar site. Approximately 300m Meadows SSSI.
Medmenham	Na	Abstraction of raw water at a new Medmenham Intake and convegance to a new WTW at Amersham. The dene conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR.	SESRO or STT		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunrymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunrymeads GUC b, Sunnymeads GUC c, Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2b Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Malton 1, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Maldenhead, Abingdon transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	32.2km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames River CAM states: For all consumptive abstractions of 2M/ld or above, a HoF of between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based on the perceived revel of risk to the water body or downstream bodies. The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass Passes directly through Old Park Wood SSSI. However, not a hard fail, the pipeline alignment could altered slightly to avoid the SSSI. Pipeline does not di Harefield on GSK therefore potentially easy fix. Mitgation likely be costly and complex if the pipeline through SSSI. Option within 100m of Karge multivaliate hillfort know Camp of Scheduled Monument.
Maidenhead	Na	Abstraction of raw vater at a new Maidenhead intake, convegone to a new WTW at Harefield SR, and utilisation of available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR (nucle initially went via a proposed new WTW at Amersham).	SESRO or STT	Oranteange An an Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Ann	Sunnymeads 1.5 Sunnymeads 2.8. Sunnymeads 2.8. Sunnymeads GUC a. Sunnymeads GUC b. Sunnymeads GUC c. Egham 1. Egham 2.8. Egham 2.0. Chertsey 1. Chertsey 2.8. Chertsey 2.0. Avation 1. Walton 2.8. Walton 2.8. Medmenham, Abingdon transfer, 1.8. Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1.8. Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2.8. Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2.8. Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2.9.	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	23.9km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	I Water is reliant on supply from STT or SESRO. The resource is reliable and it dependent upon this new supply. The Thames River CAM states." For all consumptive abstractions of 2M/40 or above, a H of O between Q30 and Q50 will be applied based or the perceived level of risk to the water body or downstream bodies." The introduction of the new supply will ensure that abstraction will be able to be utilised.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass Passes directly through Old Park Wood SSSI. However, not a hard fall, the pipeline alignment could altered slightly to avoid the SSSI. Pipeline does not off Harefield on GIS therefore potentially easy fix. Mitigation likely be costly and complex if the pipeline through SSSI.
Mogden reuse direct	866	Direct transfer of recycled water from Mogden Sewage Treatment Works (STW) to Harrow SR.	London Effluent Reuse SRO		Mogden reuse indirect 1a, Mogden reuse indirect 1b, Mogden reuse indirect 2a, Mogden reuse indirect 2b, Mogden reuse indirect 2b	50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	N/a	The option has not been superseded	The option would not require abstraction beyon current licensed limits at times of low flow and is not subject to sustainabilit reductions	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	Due to Thames water and Affinity water policy decision on direct reuse three is no scope for the development o a shared option	Not required - already failed
Mogden reuse indirect 1a	866	Transfer of Teddington Direct River Abstraction (DRA) water for abstraction at the existing Epham intake and conveyance to an expanded Epham WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Epham SR. Routed as a tunnel from Teddington finishing immediately upstream of the Epham intake (opposite bank).	Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO (raw water is abstracted from the New Thanes and replaced immediately downstream by recycled water from Mogden STW)		Mogden reuse direct, Mogden reuse indirect 1b, Mogden reuse indirect 7c Mogden reuse indirect 2a, Mogden reuse indirect 2b. Thames Water's Teddington DRA	100 or 50 Actual system DO = 0.	Option is not underway n	No duplication with another option	less than 5km	The option has not been superseded	The option would not require abstraction beyon current licensed limits at times of low flow and is not subject to sustainabilit reductions	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	There is scope for the development of a shared option but the potential amount of water available is limited by the environmental constraints as flagged by the Et (the increase in temperature of higher flows)	Pass No direct impacts on designated sites or scheduled m
Mogden reuse indirect 1b	866	Transfer of Teddington DRA water for abstraction at the existing AFW Walton intake and conveynee to a new VTW at ther (Ver 2), near to the existing Iver VTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR. Routed as a tunnel from Teddington finishing immediately upstream of the AFW Walton intake (opposite bank).	Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO		Mogden reuse direct, Mogden reuse indirect 1a, Mogden reuse indirect 2a, Mogden reuse indirect 2a, Mogden reuse indirect 2b, Thames Water's Teddington DRA	50-75	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	26.7km	The option has not been superseded	The option would not require abstraction beyon current licensed limits at times of low flow and is not subject to sustainabilit reductions	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	There is scope for the development of a shared option but the potential amount of water available is limited by the environmental constraints as flagged by the LA (the increase in temperature of higher flows)	Pass Less than 100m, approximately 50m from Schoolhous Scheduled Monument. Unlikely to be direct effects ar mitigation to be implemented to avoid disturbance ef setting during ST construction works. Approximately 200m from Moated site at Down Barre Monument. Approximately 200m from Stalanes Moor SSSI / South Waterbodies SPA / Ramsar site.

Failed at the initial stage?

ectly adjacent) from Schoolhouse (Lord Knyvett's) ent. However, potential for mitigation to avoid the ent, in aligning the pipeline slightly to avoid impacts fix. Mitigation measures could also be implemented to iffects / effects on setting during ST construction works. In from Harefield PIt SSI therefore not direct. Im from Mid Colne Valley SSI. Im from Staine Moor SSI / South West London Ramsar site. Approximately 300m from Fray's Farm	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
ugh Old Park Wood SSSI. d fail, the pipeline alignment could potentially be wold the SSSI. Pipeline does not directly link with erfore potentially acey fix. costly and complex if the pipeline was to pass directly nof Robbed Wood SSSI, nof Clarge multivaliate hillfort known as Danesfield Monument.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
ugh Old Park Wood SSSI. d fail, the pipeline alignment could potentially be wold the SSSI. Pipeline does not directly link with erefore potentially easy fix. costly and complex if the pipeline was to pass directly	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
dy falied	Failed at the initial stage as direct reuse, would result in unacceptable water quality scientifies and the addition of the scientific of the scientific of the science of
n designated sites or scheduled monuments.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
proximately 50m from Schoolhouse (Lord Kryvett's) ent. Unlikely to be direct effects and potential for plemented to avoid disturbance effects / effects on instruction works m from Moated site at Down Barns Farm Scheduled m from Staines Moor SSSI / South West London Ramsar site.	Failed based on increased oost and carbon associated with he long conveyance length, compared to other options.

Option name	WRMP19 Short ID	Option description	Source Water / SRO dependencies	Location (Initial Screening)	Mutual exclusivity	Potential Yield DYAA	Delivery underway	Duplication	Comparative rejection	Superseded	Low flow availability	CAMS resource reliability	3rd party water availability	SEA Criteria
						(MI/d)								
							Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage
Mogden reuse indirect 1c	866	Transfor of Teddington DRA water for abstraction at the existing AFW Walton intake and conveyance to a new WTW at here (Iver 2), near to the existing Iver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to Harefield to utilise the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR. Routed as a tunnel from Teddington finishing immediately upstram of the AFW Walton Intake (opposite bank).	Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO	And	Mogden reuse direct. Mogden reuse indirect 1a, Mogden reuse indirect 1b, Mogden reuse indirect 2a, Mogden reuse indirect 2b, Thames Water's Teddington DRA	50-75	Option is not underway	Duplication with Walton 2b	24.4km	The option has not been superseded	The option would not require abstraction beyond current licensed limits at times of low flow and is not subject to sustainability reductions	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	There is scope for the development of a shared option but the potential amount of water available is limited by the environmental constraints as flagged by the EA (the increase in temperature of higher flows)	Pass No direct impacts on desi Approximately 300m fron Waterbodies SPA and Ra Approximately 120m fron Approximately 200m fron Approximately 400m fron
Mogden reuse indirect 2a	866	Ipped route from the Teddington DRA abstraction point at Teddington to a new WTW at lare (fiver 2), near to the existing lawr WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR.	Teddington DRA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO		Mogden reuse direct. Mogden reuse indirect 1a, Mogden reuse indirect 1b, Mogden reuse indirect 1c, Mogden reuse indirect 2b	50-75	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	28.5km	The option has not been superseded	The option would not require abstraction beyond current licensed limits at times of low flow and is not subject to sustainability reductions	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	There is scope for the development of a shared option but the potential amount of water available is limited by the environmental constraints as flagged by the EA (the increase in temperature of higher flows)	Pass No direct impacts on desi Approximately 300m fron Monument.
Teddington DRA (formerly Mogder reuse indirect 2b)	P66	Abstraction of raw water at a new intake at Teddington, usgtream of Teddington weir and upstream of the proposed outfall from the London Effluent Reuss SRO. Teddington DRA option: conveyance to a new WTW at Harefield: and utilisation of the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR.	Teddington DPA option within London Effluent Reuse SRO	eren de la companya de la companya de la companya d	Mogden reuse direct. Mogden reuse indirect 1a, Mogden reuse indirect 1b, Mogden reuse indirect 1c, Mogden reuse indirect 2a	50-75	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	22.6km	The option has not been superseded	The option would not require abstraction beyond current licensed limits at litens of low flow and is not subject to sustainability reductions	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	There is scope for the development of a shared option but the potential amount of water available is limited by the environmental constraint as a flagged by the EA (the Increase in temperature of higher flows)	Pass No direct impacts on desi Approximately 130m fron Approximately 300m fron NW of Lickenham church A Approximately 300m fron Packenbury Farm Schedu Approximately 150m fron
Mogden reuse indirect 3	1029	The option comprises the same infrastructure as Walton 20, but utilises water from the proposed London Efluent Reuse SRO, Mogden effluent reuse option (effluent from Mogden STW is treated at a new Hydes Field tertary treatment works (adjacent to the existing Kempton Park WYN), then discharged upstream of the Thames Water Walton Intale. An extension would be required to take the discharge to the same read of the river as the Affinity Water Walton intake).	Mogden effluent reuse scheme within the London Effluent Reuse SRO	Harrist Historian Plans Filanniguooperations Filanniguooperations Filanniguooperations	Mogden reuse direct. Mogden reuse Indirect 1a, Mogden reuse indirect 1b, Mogden reuse indirect 1c, Mogden reuse indirect 2a, Mogden reuse Indirect 2b	50-75	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	32.1	The option has not been superseded	The option would not require abstraction beyond current licensed limits at times of low flow and is not subject to sustainability reductions	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	There is scope for the development of a shared option but the potential amount of water available is limited by the environmental constraints as flagged by the EA (the increase in temperature of higher flows)	Pass No direct impacts on desi Approximately 300m fron Approximately 500m fron Waterbodies SPA and Rar Approximately 250m fron Monument.
Desphams reuse direct	N/a	Direct transfer of recycled water from the existing Dephasis STW to a new YWT and SR near the location of the existing North Mymms <i>AFW</i> site.	London Effluent Reuse SRO		Deephams reuse indirect, Beckton reuse direct, Beckton reuse indirect	45	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	N/a	The option has not been superseded	There is no flow available for use	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	No resource available, this is resource for Thames Water only. The full 45MU/d is required by TW as discussed in the T2AT SRO - Option Identification Workshop on 17/07/2020.	a Not required - already fai
Desphams reuse indirect	N/a	Indirect transfer of Geophams recycled water from the existing William Girling reservoir to a new WTW and SR near the location of the existing North Mymms AFW site.	London Effluent Reuse SRO		Deephams reuse direct, Beckton reuse direct, Beckton reuse indirect	45	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	Na	The option has not been superseded	There is no flow available for use	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	No resource available, this is resource for Thames Water only. The full 45MU/d is required by TW as discussed in the T2AT SRO - Option Identification Workshop on 17/07/2020.	Not required - already fai
Beekton reuse direct	N/a	Direct transfer of recycled water from the existing Beckton SIV to a new WTW and SR near the location of the existing North Mymms AFW site.	Beckton effluent reuse scheme within the London Effluent Reuse SRO		Deephams reuse direct, Deephams reuse indirect, Beckton reuse indirect	50-150	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	N/a	The option has not been superseded	The option would not require abstraction beyond current licensed limits at litens of low flow and is not subject to sustainability reductions	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability	Due to Thames water and Affnity water policy decision on direct reuse there is no scope for the development of a shared option	Not required - already fai

ai staĝis	
irect impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
erbodies SPA and Ramsar site.	
roximately 120m from Harefield Pit SSSI.	
roximately 200m from Mid Colne Valley SSSI. roximately 400m from Frav's Farm Meadows SSSI	
connectly toom non nay 5 and meadows 555.	
	Failed based on increased cost and carbon
lirect impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments.	associated with the long conveyance length, compared to other options
roximately 300m from Moated site at Down Barns Farm Scheduled	
kurnerik.	
; lirect impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments.	NO. Pass through to secondary assessment
roximately 130m from Ruislin Woods SSSI	
of lckenham church Scheduled Monument.	
roximately 300m from Medieval moated site 382m south-east of kenbury Farm Scheduled Monument.	
roximately 150m from Ickenham Manor Farm Scheduled Monument.	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
direct impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments.	
roximately 300m from Harefield Pit SSSI.	
roximately 500m from Fray's Farm Meadows 5551. roximately 500m from Kempton Park Reservoirs / South West London	
erbodies SPA and Ramsar site.	
roximately 250m from Kempton Park Pumping Station Scheduled	
kurnerik.	
required - already failed	Failed at the initial stage as the potential resource for option development is
	already fully allocated to TW.
	reuse would result in unacceptable water
	quality risk (confirmed AFW and TW water quality scientists)
required - already failed	Failed at the initial stage as the potential
	resource for option development is already fully allocated to TW
	an cody runy anotated to 1 W
required - already failed	Failed at the initial stage as direct reuse would result in unacceptable water quality
	risk (confirmed AFW and TW water quality scientists)
	suemists).

Option name	WRMP19 Short ID	Option description	Source Water / SRO dependencies	Location (Initial Screening)	Mutual exclusivity	Potential Yield DYAA (MI/d)	Delivery underwa	y Duplication	Comparative rejection	Superseded	Low flow availability	CAMS resource reliability	3rd party water availability	SEA Criteria
							Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage	Initial stage
Beckton reuse indirect	N/a	Indirect transfer of recycled water from Beckton STW to a new WTW and SR near North Mymms. The proposed astraction point would be located on the River Lee, downstream of the outfail from the proposed Beckton offluent reuse option, within the London Effluent Reuse SRO.	Beckton effluent reuse option within the London Effluent Reuse SRO, including extension from Lockwood shaft to River Lee.	And a second sec	Deephams reuse direct, Deephams reuse indirect, Beckton reuse direct	50-150	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	15km	The option has not been superseded	The option would not require abstraction beyon current licensed limits at times of low flow and is not subject to sustainabilit reductions	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and reliability. This option is also compatible with Mogden DRA, which y discharges in a similar location to Beckton STW.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Pass There are no direct im There are designated s Water End Swallow Ho approximately 300m fr point respectively. Elsyng Palace Schedule
SESRO Transfer	N/a	Direct transfer from the SESRO reservoir to a new WTW at Amersham. The drinking water is then conveyed to Hardfield to utilities the available storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR.	SESRO	and and a second	Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads 20L b, Sunnymeads GUC a, GUC c, Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2, Chertsy 1, Chertsy 2a, Chertsy 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham, Maldenhead, Lover Thames Reservoir transfer 1b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b, Lover Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	55.6km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence. The source of supply at the new reservoir is reliable.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Soft fall Passas directly through Passas directly through However, not a hard fa complex and costly. Within 100m of Knight Old Park Wood SSSI.
Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1a	N/a	Transfer direct from TW-owned reservoir to an expanded Egham WTW. The drinking vater is then conveyed to the existing Eghams R. * Ourrently based on using Staines North & South reservoirs.	SESRO	A Constant of the second	Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads 20 CD, Sunnymeads GUC c, Splann 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2 Chertsey 1, Chertsey 2a, Chertsey 2b, Watton 1, Watton 2b, Watton 2b, Medmenham, Mailenhead, Abingdo transfer, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b.	100 or 50 Actual system b, DO = 0.	Option is not underway n	No duplication with another option	7-16km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Release of LTR to AFW is dependent on additional storage becoming available to TW at SESRO. Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and the supply is reliable.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	LT reservoir to Egham Soft fail Passes directly through West London Walerbo potential for mitigation Approximately 200m fi field, Staines Schedule
Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1b	N/a	Transfer direct from TW-owned reservoir* to an expanded WTW at Egham. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR. * Currently based on using Staines North & South reservoirs.	SESRO		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads 20 Ch, Sunnymeads GUC a, GUC c, Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2, Chertsy 1, Chertsy 2a, Chertsy 2b, Watton 1, Watton 2a, Watton 2b, Medmenham, Maidenhead, Abingdo transfer (Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b.	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	28km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Release of LTR to AFW is dependent on additional storage becoming available to TW at SESRO. Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and the supply is reliable.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Fail Passes directly through Waterbodies SPA and Hythe End Grave/Pits However, not a hard for complex and costly. Approximately 120m fi Approximately 400m fi Wonument.
Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2a	N/3	Water from TW's Wraysbury and Queen Mother reservoirs is abstracted via a proposed connection into AW's existing Warsbury (100' inch) tunnel at the existing lowr WTW site. This area water is the diverted to the proposed lowr 2 WTW. The drinking water is subsequently conveged to largerfield to utilise the valiable storage capacity at the existing Harefield SR. (Secondary screening was based on the above cheme. Intil accenning was based on a pipe from other Lower Thames reservoirs)	SESRO		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads CUC b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Chortsy 1, Chortsy 2a, Chortsy 2b, Chortsy 1, Chortsy 2a, Chortsy 2b, Walton 1, Walton 2a, Walton 2b, Medmenham, Malienhead, Abingdo transfer, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 1b, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	16km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Release of LTR to AFW is dependent on additional storage becoming available to TW at SESRO. Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and the supply is reliable.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Soft fail Passe directly through Waterbodies SPA and However, not a hard f complex and costly. Approximately 120m ff Approximately 400m ff
Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2b	N/a	Transfer direct from TW-owned reservoir* to a new WTW at Ver (Ver 2), near to the existing Ver WTW. The drinking water is then conveyed to the existing Harrow SR. * Currently based on using Staines North & South reservoirs.	SESRO		Sunnymeads 1, Sunnymeads 2a, Sunnymeads 2b, Sunnymeads GUC a, Sunnymeads 20 Cb, Sunnymeads GUC a, GUC c, Egham 1, Egham 2a, Egham 2, Chertsy 1, Chertsy 2a, Chertsy 2b, Medmenham, Maidenhead, Abingdo transfer (Jacwer Thames Reservoir transfer 1a, Lower Thames Reservoir transfer 2a	100 or 50	Option is not underway	No duplication with another option	20km	The option has not been superseded	The source is not subject to sustainability reductions and has a reliable supply	Release of LTR to AFW is dependent on additional storage becoming available to TW at SESRO. Option is not affected by the CAMS abstraction licence and the supply is reliable.	There is scope for the development of a shared option	Soft fall Passes directly through Waterbodies SPA and 1 However, not a hard fa complex and costly. Less than 10m from th Thorney Scheduled Monum Potentially an easy fix. avoid disturbance effer Approximately 300m fr Monument.

Failed at the initial stage?

direct impacts on designated sites or scheduled monuments. signated sites within 500m, but over 100m, of the option. audiow Holes SS3 and Chingford Reservoir SS3 are both by 300m from the North Mymms site and Beckton abstraction tively. Scheduled Monument approximately 500m from option.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
ly through Aston Rowant SSSI and Naphill Common SSSI. Iy through Chilterns Beechwoods SAC and Aston Rowant SAC. La hard fail, potential for mitigation but would likely be costly. of Knightsbridge Lane SSSI: Ashton Rowant Cutting SSSI and of SSSI.	This option offers significant resilience advantages and therefore, although It has been failed on the comparative basis it could become an option in the future. Therefore It has been reopened and passed through to secondary screening.
io Egham used ly through Knight & Bessborough Reservoirs SSSI and South Waterbodies SPA and Ramsar site. However, not a hard fall, miligation but would likely be complex and costly. ly 200m from Roman camp, Matthew Arnold School's playing Scheduled Monument.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
ly through Wraysbury Reservoir SSI / South West London SPA and Ramsar site. Passes directly through Wraysbury & avel Pits SS3. I a hard fail, potential for mitigation but would likely be costly. I y 120m from Staines Moor SSSI. I y 400m from Northolt Manor, moated site Scheduled	Failed in comparison with the other Lower Thanes Reservoir transfer options as its conveyance length is similar but this route passes through protected areas and the conveyance length will only increase to imigate passing through these areas. This option has therefore not passed through to the secondary stage.
ly through Wraysbury Reservoir SSI / South West London SPA and Ramsar site. La hard fall, potential for mitigation but would likely be costly. Ivy 200m from Harefield Pit SSSI. by 200m from Mid Colne Valley SSSI. by 400m from Fray's Farm Meadows SSSI.	No. Pass through to secondary assessment
ly Hhrough Wraysbury Reservoir SSSI / South West London SPA and Ramsar site. 1 a hard fail, potential for mitigation but would likely be costly. In from the Two concentric ditches showing as crop marks at aduled Monument. In aligning the pipeline slightly to avoid impacts d Monument, in aligning the pipeline slightly to avoid impacts d Monument, in aligning the pipeline slightly to avoid impacts areas first. Mitgation measures could also be implemented to ance effects / effects on setting during ST construction works. Jy 300m from Moated site at Down Barns Farm Scheduled	No. Pass through to secondary assessment

C. Map of Options which Passed Initial Screening



D. Secondary Screening Spreadsheet

Option ni	ene WBMP19Short	D Option description	Source Water / SRO dependencies	Location (Secondary Screening)	AS: Operational E1: Modulari complexity scalability	ity and R1: Uncartainty of option's supply/demand benefit	of R3: Vulnerability of infrastructure to asset failure other hazards	RS: Catchment & raw Regulatory approv water quality risks	al Customer preference	Staksholder Promotabil	illy Planing	Excessive Cost and carbon	Option status with respect to environmental designation, including SEA and HBA considerations.	Option status with respect to overall SSA screening (sustainability)	 Tertural Capital 	Water framework European directive assessment and/or urban waite water directive	n Designated Sites Co	anstruction complexity Impact from construction	Opportunities	Environmental considerations	CDM considerations	Outcome of Come Secondary stage	ments option
Sunnymaids 1	1005, 1007, 1008, 1009	(Application of one want of the solution pRest Water PRE Sumpress Tests and measurements of the solution press of the marked and exercises on all OS all and additional transferred on the solution program patient of the webling Handheld SR.	(Stath Eart Statuy) Rowr an Oston (9530) or Soorn Thatse Stanler (371)		Exercise use and the second se	top Scoredary dags of the is locat and set of the score of the paralise. There is the score of the score of t	Secondary stopp 19 Hold anno 3. 10 Hold paron 3. 10 Hold paron Hamfald Di 10 Hold paron 10	Senday staga Senday step Direct contrasts data scillen in Minga project and the spectra pathy send:	Exactly the first set of a set of	Exceeding stage Dual Steams First Life Abstraction is significan desaritation of the polition Dual Straums new with CSF proposel.	Sundary due (b) Revenues and which of handles the page at time 455 dP MMs Name (b) Revenues and the start of the page at time 455 dP Ms Name (c) Revenues at the start of the page at the start o	Secondry stays 2 Secondry stays state hash - state 6 Add - state hash - state 7 Add - state hash - state 7 Add - state hash - state 7 Add - state hash - state hash - state 7 Add - state hash -	Sandard support	Secondary stope Presen Straugh ACMA Crossin watchtodisis Potential community disruption from construction	Summary Prope Server Manne Server Independent of produce attacks manyor for produce attacks and server the server of the server	Samakary stap: Not once the standard st	y cappo actionados Mantacidados SNA / actionados Mantacidados SNA / Silas Sobre, hausance franca Sen / Silas Sobre, hausance de la somo for discupento el la sila y somo patheway (baseauccidad from Mangation el la sila y somo patheway (baseauccidad from patheway) (baseauccidad from patheway (baseauccidad from patheway) (baseauccidad from pathe	conducy stage Summerly sign import answer resident Suffy is through out resident Suffy is the conduction of the suffy is and with the suffy is and with the suffy is any within staff is any suffy is the suffy is the suffy suffy is the suffy is th	Secondary stage	Secondary dage Milipition will Buly be regarded. However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Secondary steps Route packs Hard Kell Of Terminal Petersin contamination risk. Packs through Nitorical landfill takis and within 100e of current landfill stills.	n NA. Preceded te	o next stage
Sannymiadi 2a Sannymadi 2a	1027, 1038, 1039, 1040	Relation of an water at the statisty AV Summarka Minta and Conception 1 as and With The All of Prof. 7 meet the analogies of With The definition shared in the statisty of the statistic definition of the statistic of the statistic of the Relation of the statistic of the statistic of the statistic Relation of the statistic of the statistic (Relation of the Relation of the statistic of the statistic (Relation of the statistic) Relation of the statistic of the statistic (Relation of the statistic)			Historica data da antonio Historica da antonio Tantimiteri (Tanagane Antonio da antonio da antonio da antonio estato da antonio da	d and ann hon a social constant folds and hone of the scope of the social and the scope of the scope of the social expension form of a social	 Hale in Posed Zow 3. Route parameter Refricted DI Brenzeit Posensen Hardhälder Generation Posed Statistics and Application and another and a statistics and application and application of physical statistics and the physical statistics and application and the physical statistics and application and the physical statistics and application and the physical statistics and application and application and the physical statistics and application and application and application and application and application and application and application and application and application application and application and application and application and application application and application and application and application and application application and application a	Direct contractors detaristica transmission defaulti versi di alergi e gualta ve ante gualta ve ante	Alter State of the second s	CF-Astractions supplication back for Colline Data Streams. In investor CS proposal.	Perspective and an all the bank to person a most C2. MRB, there is the design of the second term constraints in the C2 for second term the design of the second term of the term of the second term of the term of ter	Pumping kright-34 Olen, sta bade-Dha-Akuan Bes, traditional is los, traditional is los, traditional is los performance of the state of the state performance of the state of the state performance of the state of the state performance of the state of the state of the state performance of the state of the state of the state of the state performance of the state of the s	Example E	Parens through ACBA Decan subtraction Parens subtraction disruption from construction parent through & 7846	A share A fare a second	Not encoupt and the second sec	est andre Walkholder SA / Helle SCAP, Novel ve Main Ion of discipation discipation failed (Effect may disc cards as a result for discipation discipation failed instance (Cardword Sa / Sa	And the bases have a second s	Not enough a information is available a	Adapation will likely be required. However, it is the series of cost at this stage.	Route particle CH Terminal: Protecting Contamisation risk. Passes through Nichrichall landfill inks and within Toben of current landfill white: Proteine research forwards Proteine research Pro	n NVA-Proceeded to	o next stage
Sunnymadi GD2 a	805	Scorpress table and converse to a sec the second of the se	9 20 2 3 11			i di a very anomeni du al i di a very anomeni du al i di contra di anomeni di al i di contra di anomeni di al i di contra di anomeni di ano	 and particular application on application on a substration balance but existing / average for the XR2 but application of the XR2 but application of the XR2 (2mm) to the XR2 	doba kon to 1970, meganadrowanyo transfer alian transfer	Notices of actions of applicables to take it is an internet of groups of the Control upper ability that the Research of the Control upper ability that the Research of the	Springer Standing Streem	Backdon, Harrowsky, Backwynawsky, Backdon, Backwyn, Backdon, Backwyn, Backdon, Backwyn, Backdon, Ba	Result is cally (2 01-31724 SMC Cytions Workshop Ro. 2) Aurepting Is Leight-20 Series, init Static head-923, assuming the per k friction loss, Istat head is 325m	Set Ministrum of cases and solit in by March 100, Marc	Consus seaffoodis Pueterial community disruption from construction Manuel Parameter Provide ACEMAN	A sector base Sales Adam particular Society 2 Sales (Capital Symbol ration), Assesser that out particular Society 2 Sales (Capital Symbol rations), Assesser that out particular Society 2 Sales (Capital Symbol rations), Assesser that out the society 2 Sales (Capital Symbol rations), Ass	ent-mattin autotea Eense et direct taa caurantiy autote malar oosas NFD patertiy autorozanas di darangi titik una enternomen titik una enternomen enternomen titik una enternomen eno	when SDAN, however think is no of designated bink. How is for designated bink. How is for designated bink. How is pathways (disauccidated from trailing at data's capes will determine trailing at data's capes will determine the state in commendation for in encoder Waterbooks SDA7	Mage second y Mage second y	information is available	regulard Histories, E. S. Efficial to determine the level of cost at this stage.	carriert landfil stu. Constrained WIW stu.	oparation a firme valo longer than the passes through an aray, which will re duruption to adjuc duruption to adjuc	be. The number aroute to His more densely in cent communi- cent communi-
Summadi G2 b	84	Sergenautic fields and consequence sign to be Cent Users Card conset to a new MYM sign for the 2, then can veyed to the earling Harrow SI.	5 h 9390 or 91			iii Bia ang anasanang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang an	 exhibit paravit to option more valurate to exo taleves the exhibit paravitage for the WE2 exhibit paravitage for the WE2 exhibit paravitage for the WE2 exhibit paravitage for the WE2 	a dozacion to WTM, migradimasija Dentificaria da esta esta esta esta grana de la esta esta esta esta esta Transient culturent anter quilir plata esta esta esta esta esta esta esta esta esta esta esta	Pro Hinterne of underse and industry term (Hunder) and an descent of the ground industry and and the BRIE States and any and any and the BRIE states and the states and the states and the states and the states of the product has need of the other schemes.	ignificanty downthus of two Oblem Oble Stream. In the atth CS proposal CST - Robitaction 5.	 Internet in the program interface with specific to analyze the specific term of term of the specific term of term o	would be costly (25 01-24 124 580 Options Workshop No. 2). Pumping Length-old Sim, state-head-902, assuming Simper & felcion loss, Itali head is 330m	20 Bithous Constructions of the Signal and the Signal Strates Segregationally you which (20 and 20 and 2	Process waterbacks Potential community delegation from construction delegation from construction process and process and processing processing and processing and processing and processing processing and processing and processing and processing and processing processing and processing and	Shir Meller Share Meller Desch Me	Information available Remore a councering and direct base or addresses WED potential and an addresses and a second second and an addresses and a second second and addresses and a second second second and addresses and a second second second addresses and a second second second second second addresses and addresses and addresses and address addresses addr	withis 500m, however there is no of designation factors given the for designation factors given the approximation effects given the approximation of the second second approximation of the second second approximation of the second second of make recommendations for a	Control in You Tomay and a co	Nof enough	regarde However, it is efficient to determine the level of cost at this stage.	of current landfill and passes through historic Landfill	too namew for effi making this option Harrow is sino tong Harrow is sino tong Harrow is sino tong demostly populated graduat revent of the communities there expansion at harro Galt comfaber come	kient pipeline simpactical. ger than the m asses through farea, which s scuption to be re is also limit tow.
		Sumpress train and company on the Cont Union Card control to a new (MVM of Union Card Union Card control to a new (MVM of Union Card Mark Card Card Card Card Card Card Card Mark Card Card Card Card Card Card Card Hon conveyed to the eaking Handhaid 28.			Hallan, tara satu ang kang satu satu ang kang satu satu satu satu ang kang satu satu satu ang kang satu satu satu satu satu satu satu ang kang satu satu satu satu satu satu satu satu	e locale liste and two e parsies. Prove 200 el or opanion de.	Ruch passes Harfield DE Termia Potentia contanza Potentia contanza da la kilikaje ora da to luctora je kilikaje ora da to potentia no me ppe.	dota scolo to WTe. https://www.weiser. promote under guiding word. Foreneed cathwest worder guiding word. https://www.weiser. https://wwww.weiser. https://www.weiser. https://www.weiser. https://www.weiser. h	In these of automa and automatical features are an automatical experimental programmed in a control space in a feature material processing. It is presented in a control processing and and a control processing and a con	significantly down the set of the Oblem Oak Second In Second Second proposal	 Maxwelling in the production by the CPU management on the design of the phone phone of the control in the management of the phone phone of the control in the management of management in the phone in the control interpretation of management of the control interpretation of the the phone back where and the the the back of the control interpretation of the management of the control interpretation of the the phone back of the phone back of the control interpretation of the phone phone back of the control interpretation of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone back of the phone phone back of the phone back	knyth-25 30m, sta haude 21m, Assan Empartem fiction loss, total Asad a 2004 Am	Bio Characterization of the second seco	Cossos esclarbolis Postelia comunity disuption from constructio	Note that the second se	edmandia nakaliki bense directak eurandya dati e radio seases NFD peterti adaratisi watercanes. Hitta dati eta data dati Hitta dati eta da	white SDan, however there is no of designated hist. Here is a for designated hist. Been is a partways (desaccidated from partways (desaccidated from trailse at dur clages will determine of rake recommendations for n.	Construct a var nici sanda la varia nici sanda la varia entre: Visita de la varia entre: Visita de la varia entre: Visita de la varia presidente de la varia de la	n information is available	regulard. However, it is efficial to determine the level of cent at this stage.	Termina Potertial continuitation risk. Passes Through Natorical Martifi Usis and within 100m of current landfill Alter.	unstable. Sunnymeads GAC abstruction, treat as Sunnymeads 2a au Sunnymeads 2a au hook 5. Frieder bah having sectors of corridor, this will b	b has the sam wint, and stor i, but addfree ell be undertail bist route be e benefits to b f pipe along th be identified a
Egnam i Frihan 2a		rectar and conveyors to an expected (plan WYW the division) set of the south of the	The Calk Strong Ford (20) proposed for seven from intervention of the Theman as a root of matural distribution within the upstroam chaik charans).			(a) operation (a) operating (a) operating (a) (a) operating (a) operating (a) (a) operating (a) operating (a) (a) operating (a) operating (a) operating (a) (a) operating (a) operating (a) operating (a) (a) operating (a) operating (a) operating (a) operating (a) (a) operating (a) op	(b) Each of Charlos And Cha	 Vector and the state of the sta	¹⁰ Werkhammer of extreme and instantial locality in the instantial locality interface and instantial locality and an exclusion and grant and an exclusion of extreme by a strategy of the instantial local and an exclusion of extreme by a strategy of the instantial local and an extreme by a str	Cr Accarding to the second		a cyan operation would be could (2) Cytons Workshop No. 37, however, b route and pumping head will be very to - Pumping head-0.15km, statt head nominal 10m	an ender Novel ALC 2023 PA Band AND 100 Status Leadowards Status Lea	nagionari to Bruto Tanano Anantai Cammung disuption from constructo	Section Anter Section Control Control Control Control Repetition Control Control Control Control Repetition Control Control Control Control Control Control Report the Control Control Control Control Report to Barry Annual Research Control Control Control Control Research Control Control Control Control Control Control Control Research Control C	in grad not	man Landy and John With Solar R	Such here yets allow developments of provided in the second secon	no indugin information is available	natigatori ten kong za regulari di Ausover, il la difficult lo defermine the lovel of cost at this stage.	Routenau agenzantines ra	in the space. School Sc	ring water sout ringsize enant ty constraints
Ohertsoy 1	N/3	indian and conveyance to a new WW of 2 to do 2, new to the address of the WW. The dot sharing address than conveyed to the walking hereness St. Also action of rare wather at the walking Dorthog	CSF			E a very associated table (200 c) - 6 houses of 2	 adapting source on galaxies more indexed to be address the existing / average for the WE2 Prof. 1.2 and the reads to the 	e dota zako tu NTA, mengatudinanago bandara adar galahy eant. Tanakad cathewat hara bang adar yaka far bu NS2 Dewat, continuum Begablery risks o	Northward actions and activity for sealest a sea sector and agreements for Sector agree and 200 MBMRS, Designed to the sector agree and agreement of the provide the sector agreement of the sector agreement provide the sector agreement of the sector agreement provide the sector agreement of the sector agreement provide the sector agreement of the sector	significantly downthrough of the Ohlem Coak Stream. In the with CS proposition from Thomay Park Coll coarse.	Backett, Nationa ng anna ganang analasi kata at hang ta sa pagkat at ang taon ng ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang	exceld be contry (20 c) -34 T2AT Silo Cytions Workshop No. 3) Ampring Langth -04 Dist stute to the second second head is 3-Com	Bernardia	Dosse walkbolis Potekia dosse walkbolis dirugtion francos tracks	Bit Market Stand s	efformation available in terms of direct has counterly and direct has read-counses NFD peterletily advected by providely advected by providely advected by a second by advected by a second by advected by a second by reading reading Passes the read agvected by reading Passes the read agvected by read agv	white SDAP, however them is no provide the state of the s	news it may be serve as the serve that it is not an even with the server is the server is not as a construction of the server is the server is the server is the se	information is available	through a SSU III is fault and interpreter with an experient and easy be complex and costly.	hibble and carrent landfil sites. Constrained WIW site.	Approximatily 24 parasis through 15 The options deliver	major crossi , landfill sites)
Chertsey 2a	NA	india and conveging to be equivaled (given WY) to be developed on the convegidable and the convegidable and the given bit of the convegidable and the given bit of the convegidable and the convegidab	CS STOC or ST. but would also be compatible with		Anthrough a day of the second	Controy assessment only of regarding RRA assessment only for agentia RRA assessment only for agentia RRA assessment on the control agentia (control agentia) (control agentia)	 Bootzma 2 however, he was a state of the sta	ubarcaton to WTM, mitgandimarge franctioners is during a guiday own. Tomainer catatheres for the MB2 Street, continues Bargulatay (Ma. 10)	Peoplement of cultures and calculate frame in the output of the first sector of the output of t	ignflachty doorstraa of two Oblem Oble Stream. In line with CS proposal. CSF - Roth action is	 Boltzman Boltzman Boltzman and Kin an analogue of Kin a solution for all the solution of an analogue of Kin and solution of Kin	would be costly 20 01-34 1243 520 Options Workshop Margin + Elsen, sta Bengari ker Sten,	Mitch Tangkan San San San San San San San San San S	Crosss subtradies Pateral community disreption from construction Patera Strongth ACMAs	salah deri da das 1 agreganismi da das 1 agreganism	Information available Remote direction councering and directions readerations HFD patiently subtractions and the provide the subtractions of the provide HBA and effects an entiplicar	withis SOAn, however (here is no is diverginal chick, here is for diverginal chick, given the fifthis may also accura as annual anthrough (diseasechable from all here is the source of the anthrough (diseasechable from extension all are incommendations for n.	WTVD: through acts area within the time bacalisated by mean and dats. There is a scope for mitigation data the function of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the function of the func- tion of the function of the function of the func- tion of the func- tion of the func- tion of the f	Not enough	required. However, it is efficiant to determine the level of cost at this stage.	historic landifi sites.	ind visite Scheme mid due to capacit WTW.	o requirement y constraints
		Initial and convegence to a new VTW at the drag 20, new to the address of the VTW. The drag address then conveged to the weaking starters SR and a then conveged to the weaking starters SR.	Gr		Halling, care water halling sub-role (). But extransis in 2009 and the sub- extransis in 2009 and the sub- extransis in 2009 and the sub- extransis in 2009 and the sub- stanting sub-role (). The possibility of the sub-role (). The sub-role () the sub-role ().	in opon faith, a fair suscepted to the stopped of the Phere is some of the stopped of the Phere is some phere is some of the stopped of the Phere is some of the stopped of the stopped of the Phere is some of the stopped of the stopped of the Phere is some of the stopped of the stopped of the Phere is some of the stopped of the stopped of the Phere is some of the stopped of the Phere is s	des Bootznu 2, howwer, ho daha dari pang teri kayaby anhibé of fisod zenu 2. Roda fi oron Sphan huatment ankis ti bi watamin di gi ankis ti bi watami ang ankis ang huatmenta (panga- kayaba ng huatmenta) (pang- ang huatmenta) (pang- huatmenta) (pang-huatmenta) (pang- huatmenta) (pang-huatmenta) (pang- huatmenta) (pang-huatmenta) (pang-huatment	aba san ta WTA, endipata muage transiert aufer quality cont. Transiert aufer quality cont. Transiert aufer aufer quality kino hybrit the aurige are with?	The Information of automotion and automation from the trade of an automation of automation and automation	ignfloardy downthroad of the Oblam Dalk Straum, In line with CS proposal. Petersdaffor opposition from Thomay Park Colf course.	 Martin, The Torong to any generic products with large 1's provident set in momenta. Baba pass in the large Torong Tark to the page names in the large engineties in initiality. By generic parts in the large names in the large engineties in initiality. By generic parts in the large names in the large engineties in initiality. By generic parts in the large names in the large engineties in initiality. By generic parts in the large names in the large engineties in the large names in the large names in the large names in the large engineties in the large names in the large names in the large names in the large engineties in the large names in the large names in the large names in the large engineties in the large names in the large names in the large names in the large engineties in the large names	excell be constly and 01-34 1235 220 Options Workshop No. 31, Numping Langth + 312 and Shada + 323 head is 421.4m	Bernard Streem Str	Cross sucredus	He HEL Teaching any end to March share have been been been been been been been be	efformation available controlly and to crosses WFD code crosses WFD categorised watercounters.	White SDOM, however there is no as of designation theory have its of designation theory is an experiment of the second	offinis (Charling) I offinis (Charling) I (C) of negree remainsponder (C) of negree remainsponder (i information is available	through a 533, it is likely and mitigation will be required and may be complex and costly.	current and historic landfill sites	(opproving and the second seco	major crossil Joude to Harefe more densely suit in a great cent communi (for expansion
Controlog 20		midd and consegned to a new YM of a far of year (), new the second prior YM. The database match is the consequence in the child to obtain the match is the consequence in the child to obtain the second second second second second second second second Second second second second second second second second Restriction of second second second second second second Restriction of second second second second second second second second second second Restriction second	Conference of the second and the comparison with		Here and a start of the start o	and the most solution to the solution of the s	10 Provide State of State S	Links: A marked by a second provide the second prov	4 We have a disclose and according to the state is a con- traction of according to the Control upper a large tradition (the control upper processing). The state is a control upper by the state of the control upper according to the control of the provide there are all the control upper provide the result of the result	Constructions applicating deexisting of the Obline Data Structure I interest the Structure Pathetisi for opposition Pathetisi for opposition from themosy Part Col course.	 See Address and See Address and S	 Parting sample Paulo 100, analytic Paulo 100, analytic	Electronic Service Ser	Pane Insult Adde	I de la de l	Nermann Carlorithe State References WD peter productions WD peter production advertision with monochild with monochild with mono- entities Passion the resulting and anothe statestate	In in order measurements and the second seco	Series Contractions of the series of the	not enouge information is available	And in the left of the plant	Inductionant generation induction of the second second second involved level at second second second involved level at second second second involved level at second second second involved second seco	(processed) 27	major crosile
Willing 2a	80	Walter trails and consequence to an expanded (plane WW) solving water a then consequent to he waiting (plane MR) (plane MR) and the solving of the solution of the factor of a second at the solving d'W	CF		 Halfen, our earliert in der Kannen der Kan	raction port. y of segments senseries of the second of the second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second	 Insurant exercise in Read Date 3. Dat are exeluted guests to option on more subscrade to an extrage for the web/line average for the WBZ bible and more the MBZ 	Advances to WTM, migratelimasy transfer and particle and quality user. Transfer cathemat and quality lists to say to be average on to MS2.	Normanian of a calored and included to study of our Market for Market for Market for Market for Market for Annual State (State State	ignflachty downhuse of hy Ohlen Oak Snam, in Ine alth O proposal		enable costy (2) 01-24 1225 SED Options Workshop No. 2). Pumping wright + 12-9 km. State head- Bm. State head- Bm. State head- Bm. Nasaming Bm. frick bios par km, total head is 111m.	20 Mith: Dirod Jushi Mits Linden Mathelande Skil, Harva and Posyske Net. 1 Obser14:200 With Without Share	Orsens waterbadies Potential community delegation from construction	scher here Scher Tegeneriste Scher Tegeneriste Scher S	information available controlly and the direct loss node crows WFD caling makes watercounters. direct an effects an entigetion	within 500m, however, faver is no in a of designation factor. Save is for designation factors given the Effects may also excert as a result antiway, billious called from Mitigations will induce that the Mitigation will induce the Mitigation will induce the factor as economical allocations in the recommendations for a	er bendfilte. with two the 150 and regional discussion of program of sources of program of sources of program of sources of sources	information is available	regurad However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	identified at this stage.	not visite. Scheme mit due to capacit WTW.	ir oquir omort y constraints
venititi di Mggline 2h	NG2	An example of the second secon	Contract and a contract of compatible with	Vinite Contraction of the second seco	A second and a sec	Incline port. Incline port. Inclin	 Brailford and the final bins 2 bins and the state of the bins 2 bins and the state of the bins 2 bins and the bins 	Anno and Anno Anno Anno Anno Anno Anno Anno An	See the second secon	Sipplicardy doministration of the Obline Oak Shears, In Jone with G proposition Peterstation opposition from Theory Park Col course.	A statistica constrainte que non constrainte que de la constrainte de la constrai	Particle Constraints of the cons	 Bernstein, J. S. Senstein, S. S.	Provinski Provin	An other and a set of the PAT of	ninnationalise and terms of south West Cardinationalise States of South	when Subar, How San Subar, 2014 States Subar, Howard Yans & No For dampetor efforts grow the partnersy (subarcelated from states) (subarcelated from trakes relative stages will determine of male recommendations for trakes and their stages will determine of male recommendations for trakes and their stages will determine of male recommendations for trakes and their stages will be provided to the stages of the stages trakes and the stages tra	All the index of the second se	ne studiji e information is availuble	Hencegin a SCA (in lowery mut infligation will be recepting and mut way for complex and cox3y.	Englis pages Hard - 17 - 7	 megnical das los consuminais 20 logicamentales 20 log	major crossi route to Harris ute to Harris more densely suit in a great cent commun for expansion
well(1/4)		The second secon	Corr	V V N N	And the second s	An Annual A Annual Annual Annu	Anvertigenza encoder en un page en Recel para encoder Recel para encoder encoder encoder encoder encoder en ante para encoder encoder en ante para encoder encoder en ante para encoder encode	An and a second	See the second secon	of subsection of the Caliban Chair grapping weath Ca program. Nutricial of the Caliban tran Thermy Park Caliban tran Thermy Park Calib starts.	 In the second sec	 So Birn, Suitch Hair Yein Assamling Internation Incomparisation Incomparisatio Incom	Exercise Constraints Exercise E	Sound State	A share a sha	energy and the second s	encounterent Alexies Alexies en despensionen en la service for despensionen en la service for despensionen en la service anteresta despensionen en la service anteresta des anteresta des encounteresta des anterestas en la service des anterestas en l	Leading Lange State (1994) Annual State (19	e sublight information is available	Herauge 2022 in Andrey Berlengen 2022 in Andrey Berlengen 2020 in Andrey Gegenet and Steve Composition of Composition Composition of Composition Composition Composition of Composition Composit	Terminal Present Terminal Present Passis Prough Notorical Martin Stranger Martin Stranger Martin Statistical Martin Statistical	— Intersphere Workshop Constraints compared to the compared	in own simily howe Chaik Stream clian point. Inis of he surf out abstraction would be requi- lasse results. ained to mails pinmented/aid pinmented/aid affas. Ainen options a tione to Charts option to bie in cheme. Mogden 3 whit ion, plato and cheme.

	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage		
/ is no is the result n ired. dormine or	lê majar desange	Rode to new Iver WTWS through uter wates, with 100- reademic likely to be discreted by notice and dust with title scope to Handhaid reservoir to Handhaid reservoir areau, with less than 100 residential areau, with less than 100 residential areau, with less than 100 residential	Not enough information is anallable	Mitgatow will likely be required. However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Resch packos Hardneid Di Terminali Protectul contamination risk. Passos Strough Moorcal handfi silas and within 100m of current landfill silas.	Pass	NvA - Proceeded to next stage
/ is no s fee result formine or	tā major aranstrajā	Route to new how WTWs through urban areas, with 150- residents likely to be discusted by nexise and dust with titls scope for mitigation. Britis to Handhaid reservoir languly through nural area, with less them 100 residential properties likely to be affected.	het enough information is anallable	Mitgation will likely be regarded However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Roche parces Harefreit OT Tornisal, Potential contarrination risk. Passes Strough Natorical Jandfill sites, and writhin Johns of current landfill sites.	Pass	NVA - Proceeded to next stage
/ is no s he result n dormine or	17 Majar crossing.	Rache to new lost WTMS. Honogh utants wares, with 30-b traidents Rany to be discuted by more im- duct with ittle scope for entryation. Rany damately opposited damately opposited manufoly opposited manufoly to be affected	Not enough information is available	Mitgaton will likely be required Housever, it is afficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Pigeline passiss Through current levell son. Constrained WVW site	Fail	Injucted and there is the holds capacitor or comparison at Henrico The Course Section 2016 also becaper than the route to the molecular and it passes through a most densingly populated and, which will rough the agricular load of discuptions to adjusted communities.
./ k no k the result n aired. dormine or	11 Majar crossings Calit certator is very construitor is very construitor. Avong an unvaties versiong consider.	auch is new teel 17 TWs through artism if say, with 100- enablemic likely to be affected by ynstar and affected by ynstar and affected by ynstar and an unity populated amarity populated amarity populated marity populated marity to be affected.	Net enough information is anallable	Mitgation will likely be regated. Hoaver, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Ppeline passes within 100m of current landfil and passes through historic landfil	Fail	Rejected as sectors of the GDC corridor are too names for difficure pipeline contractions have a sector of the sector pipeline contraction have full and pipeline the horecast to have full and pipeline through more dimension population and write the sector of the sector of the sector of the sector of the commercient. There is also lended scope for appared in a Harrow.
/ is no s he result n dred dormine of	di bilayar orosonga. CaCcorritor & very construited in workal locations, kowing an unvabile working corridor	Rockie to new her WTWs through urban areas, with 150- residents likely to be directed by prains and dust with time scope of mitigation. Rockie to Handhild reservoir to Handhild reservoir tareas, with less than 100-residential progenties likely to be affected.	Net enough information is anallable	Integration will likely be required. However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Wash passes Huefneld D1 Terrinaki Potential contarrinalian rink. Passes Streugh Historical Jundfil uhus and within 100m of current landfil sites.	fail	GaC contracts constraints make this option winkleb. Sumpmask GAC has been the same also services and some processing and some also services and an additional some some table to addit the body cracks between these parts. If there are advace with this is be gained for having success of pipe along the oracl contract, the work be identified at their stage.
500m	Route is very short and within the existing Egham water treatment and/s. Set. Therefore there are no crossing, required or no crossing, required or contaminuted and risks adottField. Construction complexity is a crossificant to have no significant impacts on construction programme and cost	Route is very short and within the existing Epison water bushness works site. No residential proporties should be affectby roke or dust.	Ret enough information is available	Mitgisters will leady be required: However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	No annual significant risks identified at this stage.	fai	The option addiversing water to Egithm are included. Scheme regularizations careful of which is to capacity constraints at the solition VTVV
/ is no is the result n aired. dormine or refore , this is	24 Majer Consonge and process through the current or historic land this so there is a contamination risk.	Rock to new low 17 Mile through unband areas, with 1900- cablents it was used and with follow service and areas and the service and areas and the service to that the service to that the service to the service through the service through another of residents Bandy to be affected	Net enough information is available	Cancer Mart The residue points free and a SSS. It is isolary that millipation will be required and and may be complete and ontify	Pipeline passes through Instorie and council kardfill sites. Constrained W/W site.	fai	ligitcha dan bi construction company Appendixativity and consoling and passies through 16 landfill alue).
/ is no s te result formine or	4 major crossings	Reute to Egham WTWs through urban araa, with lisks than 100 residents likely to and dock. There is this particular by noise and dock. There is this cope for migation due to the location of Egham WTWs.	Net anogh information is anallable	Mitigation will likely be regularies However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Passes within 150m of historic landfill sites.	fat	The optional delivering water to Egitam are not value. Scheme registerisments around the mind due to capacity constraints at the eeking WPW.
/ is no s the result n dred. Sormine or refore , this is	distance consistent to the land the (Chartony T and the (Chartony T and consistent of 2013 4 major consistent 2013 4 major consistent and to land the	lable to new feet WTWN Wrough utera of write, with ToD- realeases likely to be discusted provide and dust with this isopart for mitigation. Since to Harmon Interaction to Harmon Interaction to Harmon Interaction to Harmon Interaction and a with high number of readants. In High to be affected.	Not enough information is available	Deen that the rocks pane prough a SSR, it is low magnetic and may be required and may be complexient cody.	Pipeline passes through corrient and historic landfill sites	fail	Injucted and as to construction company (generations) of an or consing and or landfill study. The reader to interned and langfill study. The reader to interned and any method in the study of the study of and draw, which will read the any study read of drawing the high constructions. The study and the study of the study of the study and the study of the study of the study of the study of the study of the study of the drawing the study of the study of the study of the drawing of the study of the
/ is no s fe result n ired formine or refore this is	27 Mayor consumption Controls of magnetic controls of a spectra for control of the spectra for Control of the spectra control of the spectra control of the spectra of the spectra for model	Reach to have here VTMs through unitant areas, with TOD- reastants likely to be affected by nonix and the scope for mitigation. Reach to Handfald reservoir languigh through null scale. Status 100 readential preparties likely to be affected.	het anogh information is anallable	Control Text Text models prove through a SEGN I. As Bookly that mellipation will be impact of and mellipation included and the second second complexe and costby	Bade between Egham and for 2 parson salauret to / through a number of habitical and fills sins (alternative reactings would (alternative reactings would additional motorway crossing).	fail	ligitizetia dan bi cambravitano complandy (gepresimitality 22 major corosings and 16 uandfil stee).
/ is no s the result formine or	7 Major Crossings and two landfills.	Insele in Krgaly russ, uith loss have 100 developpe within 100m of progeneed route.	Not enough information is available	Mitgaton will likely be required: However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Roornsoud significant risks Identified at this stage.	fat	The option delivering water to Egithm are needed within Schemen anguements carrotte with data to capacity compraints at the solicity OTTO
/ is no s the result dormine or nefore , this is	 may crowing. () without many crowing and 2 handline, and 24 Ephanemapy crowings and 76 headling 	Rockis to may lost Virbs through or taken areas, with 100- traidents likely to be difficuted by most and difficuted by most and dimension populated areas, with high taking to be afflicted.	Not enough information is available	Chart that the mode parts through a SSU, it is leavy that melaytion will be required and may be complex and on Dy.	No unusual significant risks identified at this stage.	fail	Biglicitad as to dentrivution comparing lightermannial (to organize crossing and at programmania) to organize crossing and at trager than the marks to branchida and is passes through a mark or early opposited and, which will result in a grader load of all with the second organized and the second at the second organized at the second of the second at the second organized at the second of the second at the second organized at the second of the second at the second organized at the second of the seco
is no s he result h dormine or noticre this is	In level on providence of a signal of the si	WTWS through urban area, with 100- residents filling to be dust with 100- for mitigation. Bruch to Hardwith fillin scipp to Hardwith fillin scipp	information is analiable	menor and a second seco	Territoria de Sectoria Territoria de Sectoria Passa Frequencia de Sectoria		The second secon

Option name W80.4P19 Short #	Option description	Source Water / SRO dependencies	Location (Secondary Screening)	A5: Operational complicitly	E1: Modularity and scalability	R1: Uncertainty of R3: V option's infra supply/domand other benefit	unerability of i itructure to asset failure in hazards	5: Catchment & raw Regulatory approval rater quality risks	Customer preference	Staksholder Promotabili	by Planning	Excessive Cent an carbon	d Option status with respect to environmental designation, including SEA and HBA considerations	Option status with respect to overall SEA screening (sustainability)	Natural Capital	Water framework directive assessment and/or urban waite water directive	European Designated Sites 6	Construction complexity Impact fr construct	om Opportunities ion	Environmental considerations	CDM considerations	Outcome of Secondary stage	Comments option
				Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage Seco	ndary stage 1	econdary stage Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary slage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage Secondary	y stage Secondary stag	s Secondary stage	Secondary stage		
Xahanhan Nus	Abstraction of new works at a new Moral works in the and compression to a new MOVA at Amenthem. The distribution state is the control of the Amenthem. The distribution is the state of the state of the earliest state of the state of the state of the the earliest state of the sta	9590 or 517		Standard abotractic car vasion Featman and storage. No encrease in complex	box The initial is investible and enable to contained within a single and the contained within a single and the single sector of the wear weak sources are used as researches arounded by fields, therefore scope to expand.	el Source uncertainty - Mine e accentration d'activité d'Altre Setto SRD - Post dans dans	e flood zone 3 crowings. akngské Magle Crow go Teatement Works teat for certamisten g a kolkage event).	Contexture and Section 2010 (Section 2010) Instrumentary and Section 2010 (Section 2010) Instrumentary adart party sector.	Calcenter gerichement für solltig ansätzigkeit eine besitz dasse Galler. 19 Sen fallensen of scharter gerichter der für der Beller 10 Sen gelensen der sonlte solltigt ansätzigkeit eine Beller 10 Sen gelensen ansätze einer sonlte dasse der Beller 19 Sen gelensen ansätzigkeit einer sonlte dasse der Beller 19 Sen gelense ansätzigkeit der Beller gerichte ansätze 19 Sen gelense ansätzigkeit der Beller gelense spesitzet 19 Sen gelense ansätzigkeit der Beller gelense spesitzet 19 Sen gelense beglense beit der Beller gelense spesitzet 19 Sen gelense beglense beit der Beller gelense spesitzet 19 Sen gelense beglense beit 2019 Schult Beller 19 Sen gelense beglense beit 2019 Schult Beller 19 Sen gelense beglense bit 2019 Schult Beller 19 Sen gelense bit 2019 Schult Belle	Gar Alexhandronik immediality demonstrate immediality demonstrate immediality demonstrate immediality de them imperfacently fair them imperfacent the segment for parend thy pamele insight Colf latence interview	Hold part on an orthographic field of the share of the state for the share of the state of the s	ere Pamping knyth + els = 40 Skm, static hig d 125m, static hig d 125m, static hig per km/riction to total heads = 450 b-	Impair	Peneta Brough an AGMA Consea marticular Patiential community disruption from construction	Sound Allow Set holds Den organisation of a spacing share of a charge base of a charge base of a charge base Den of a charge b	Not enough information available convertige and the noute crosses WED categorised watercoarses.		of inger accounty. 1 Month Na and 2 Month Na Accounty of proper of proper	agaignanal, Biot enough Iano 300 information is within 100m analidate ed receire	Mitigation will likely required, However, official to determine rewal of cost at the	ba Téantsuai úgsflant i identfild at bis stage effe	riska faat ji ji ji ji ji ji ji ji ji ji ji ji ji	Bjotsdor on zorsparafilve basis Malakarinaad dae to increased la pjohne. This could be reinfronduced shou benift of draring intake location Themes.
Xadenhad NS	Acoustion of services at a new Medicineal data, aconymers with the service acoustic enderships of the service acoustic enderships and wild Born acoustic acoustic acoustic program of the service acoustic program of the service program of the service acoustic	990 e 117		Sandari da ani	Now mtake and WTW. How mtakes with years and write source in source and write source and write and and source in source of the source of th	Saras uncertainty Mine assertent outside of the scope of the SRD Peter durk	r fisioli zone 3 crowings alongolde Magle Cross ga Instanent Works nish for cortanisation g a kiskage even().	mat, sosthausa holyan ka can holyan ka ang noraya ka na ang na ka ang ang na ka ang ang na ka ang ang na ka ang ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang na ka ang nang n	Contemportemental or steps assessment and extendence of the steps assessment and extendence of the steps assessment and extendence of the steps and extendence of the s	CF - Aski action is immediately downfrom of the Way Oak Sham in Significantly (arbit in Significantly (arbit in Significantly (arbit in Significantly (arbit in Significantly (arbit in Significantly (arbit in Significantly (arbit) in Sign	 background and an end of the back back background and the backet background and background backgr	nn Purnping kraph- ena 21.20m, state ha di Biton, Akuarning J par ken friction to total haudis 254 ha		Pases Resign South Bucks District Council ACMM (MAR Net Council ACMM (MAR Resonance) Protected community designers from construction	Now "Neuralized (2014) Second Network Second	Not enough information available currently and the route crosses WFD callogrifted watercourses.	In European Designand Sites within SIDEs	10 majar dowanga anthonya di areque	ngagy star al., Toot enough information is within 100m available ad motio	Mitgation will Redy required. However, difficult to determine level of cost at this s	Bar Pipeline passas throag R & halonic landfil shor. Othe Tage	n Pass a	d'is noted that the Mulderhead induced environmental bandly is increased in the form, compar- other options with a bolised the for the downstream.
Xappin noon influent 1 a look	Transfer of Teachington Struct New Advancesson (DAR) water of advancess the New Adding Userson (DAR) water of advances the New Advancesson WYN). The Advancesson advances and the Advancesson WYN). The Advancesson advances and the Advancesson Manufacture of Advancesson advancesson advances (appoints bank). Transfer of Teachington DBA water for advances on	Todatingson DBA options within London (Fillmant New York Constraints) and the State of the Intel New York Intel State of the State of t		Some increase in consistent with the increase of the second additional monitoring and treatment.	Expenditivy of equivalent at Education structure of the structure of the subject constrained the Magnation structure TAM SIG Options Workshop Its. 2). The Hardweld and new low	Exerce uncertainty Alexi ensement during and the of the scope of the SRD will during Exerce uncertainty Alexi for Exerce uncertainty Alexi Exerce uncertainty Alexi	action and discharge points a banel aire bolts 2 bane 3; therefore water by a finded event. If glann 1; the route from a baharuction point to in WTWA when Land within the water action and glandmark charter water and discharge points action and discharge points	Nace option: Providenti di Bachi Providenti di Bachi providenti national succione Territoria Providenti Pro	Eastment performance for using contracting the structure (Com- tonic Company) and the structure of the struc	 CP - Bugs shows to chaik-shaw also action 30 and a shaw also action also acti	Happenback spaces through consolide and, how is it is no of the sense of the design of posterior is should be accessed	date Egham seganation waakd becastly (01-34 T2AT SIG Options Warksho King J, Pumping angth - 15- Am, static haad-20m Assuming Bin pum finition taos, total haad is 140m	Europe E	Pasan Brough KOMA	Devid Allow Control Co	Turnet from Mogleto To Eghann, via Teddington, No WPD niver crossings of discharges, from Eghann WTW.	 Be Language Designand this within Schwing Sep0: Real Language Designand the Action Sep0: Real Language Designand to Real Language 	Kons salar paratria and annual applicit dan anatteri radius and annual and annual and annual and annual and annual and annual and annual and annual and annual annu	m Magaam Piot enough 1.000- tricomation is skelly too analuzie analuzie Ethic cope Ethic cope box	Mitgation will keep required. However, dflicuit to determine revel of cost at this s	Papeline parsos throad page parsos throad page page page page Papeline parsos throad page	h fai still	The options delivering water to a deviate the optimized of the optimized o
Tastigin DK (Inney Maple	The existing 440 Water Initial and compared to any Will all use you are to the existing with the second will all uses and the first initial and the termination of the second sec	Noos SIO Totilingoo DBA galon within London Offlaant		complexity with the environment of addition monitoring and waterward.	WWW sites are located within sport facility and participants a within sport facility and participants al within sport facility and participants al within the sport of equations al within the sport of equation	ansamment actuales of the of the scope of the SED with th	1 annul are both within 2 annul 2 metrodrow water e anality to discharge g a fittod event. In thinks, first 6 km, and around 5 gham are langely in 2 anno 3. equations 1. equations 1. equations 1. equations 1. equations 1. equations 1. equations 1. equations 1. equations 2. equations 2. e	noraactak daria magaadhaagat adar gadhyaart natheet works net, commans Registery risk can	No strake of gatema and gatema strake to balance in our solution and approximate in Containing and approximate and the Balance and gatema strake and the solution is a strake and the solution of the solution of a solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of Solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of Solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of Solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of Solution of the solution of the solution of the solution of Solution o	 chaik shown Johnston chaik shown Johnston chaik shown Johnston chaik scheme Net 	a set adjuster of the state is the first programment in the data and a programment programment. The balance of appropriate comparison of the state of the stat	45.0km, stark he 100m, Assuming part km/tiction to total head - 484r part d Pumping km/th -	Main Main <td< td=""><td>Dasses sectorization Potential community diruption from construction diruption from construction</td><td>An effective of the second sec</td><td>Not enough</td><td>Entrar at this SDB, Assess There is no direct to all disputs disc, there is potential or disputs disc, yee in the potential or disputs disc, yee in the disc of direct pathway (discussed and from disc of direct pathway (discussed and from disc of direct pathway) (discussed and discussed exigution. Places through basisy facts 300 branches and discussed basisy basis and discussed basisy basis and discussed basisy and discussed by DDB</td><td>antern met programmer and sources of the sources</td><td>Ministrange Angeler Standard S</td><td>Percepti a 3554, III in the Implementation will in complete and energy complete and couldy</td><td>extrem and this doris for sites</td><td>h Pass I</td><td>zminutzing a turnel from Toda, m dddinn to the Watten Instein, e addition major crossings from Watten to</td></td<>	Dasses sectorization Potential community diruption from construction diruption from construction	An effective of the second sec	Not enough	Entrar at this SDB, Assess There is no direct to all disputs disc, there is potential or disputs disc, yee in the potential or disputs disc, yee in the disc of direct pathway (discussed and from disc of direct pathway (discussed and from disc of direct pathway) (discussed and discussed exigution. Places through basisy facts 300 branches and discussed basisy basis and discussed basisy basis and discussed basisy and discussed by DDB	antern met programmer and sources of the sources	Ministrange Angeler Standard S	Percepti a 3554, III in the Implementation will in complete and energy complete and couldy	extrem and this doris for sites	h Pass I	zminutzing a turnel from Toda, m dddinn to the Watten Instein, e addition major crossings from Watten to
vaai hitket 20	Tadagting ung saturun of Tadagting nom at nu Tadagting ung saturun of Tadagting nom at nu tilt men tilt saturun offen einer saturun offen einer saturun offen einer saturun offen ei	Rus SIO		far sa wake bashnes and shranga. No increase in complet	ent Hanfald reserver, the viters capitol sequed scope is experied legisland due to ble cambrane patient legisland legisland options Warkshop No. 23	aissonnet subiék (a) files cape of the SkD date date date kar kar	r parson Hamfield Ol Ing, Protectual Ing, Protectual Composition of the second second Ing of the second second second In working of hydrocarborns he pipe:	doscisto tra URI, indipaditionapid anticia tra URI, indipaditionapid padi yoont	Northern of a canone and patientials fund at one of the second se	opuk obum datraction	and a set of the second sec	30 30m, state in 100m, Assening par km firstion in total head - 342m al	Ale Stand Sta	Crosses waterbooks Protectia construction designed from Construction	bit). Note: The sense that against 1 syntax starts, there is the adapt to a sense that against 1 syntax starts. The sense that is a sense that the adapt adapt at a the sense that is a sense that the adapt adapt at a the sense that is a sense that the adapt adapt at a the sense that is a sense that the adapt at a sense the sense that is a sense that the sense that the sense the sense that is a sense that the sense that the sense the sense that the sense that the sense that the sense the sense that the sense that the sense that the sense the sense that the sense that the sense the sense that the sense the sense that the sense the sense the sense that the sense that the sense the sense that the sense the sense the sense that the sense that the sense the sense that the sense the sense the sense that the sense that the sense the sense that the sense the sense the sense that the sense that the sense the sense that the sense the sense the sense the sense that the sense the sense the sense the sense that the sense the	eformation available currently and the ender croses MFD calogoniae water courses.		dalah dagan daga daga daga daga daga daga dag	a, 100- Mikity to be available by noise and down	regulard. Hhonory, official to determine level of cost at their	R K Current and historic la sifes	dii	
	Weblew Statis Line France Intel Article Intel Langeview Control Titler Markawa Statis (D. Mogles Frank Terrure spins) (Pharet Kine Mogles Statis) and the Statis Statis (Statis Statis) (Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Attention Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Attention Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Attention Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Attention Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Attention Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Attention Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Statis Attention Statis Stati	oggan attaut insertione eiten insertione		Some mouse in Complexity with the Buildhood of addition monitoring and treatment.	bio pain keta ardana kangkat keta keta kangkat keta keta berefare scape to opand. However, there is kits scape to opand Magdan due to site constraints (p120-27-21 ALS SID Optimes Workshop No. 2).	Concentration and a construction during the accept of the free scope of the free sco	n, ma den, and adm di Ghenn anu kurgoly in 12bon 3. I passes Hanefield OE mai. Potnetial mai. Potnetial mai. Potnetial ge during a kuikage overt biokching of hydrocattoms he pipe.	And on general and a second se	The dense of excession will be densetive to the dense of the dense of the densetive of the	All Constant and A	 Beine Anderson Kannen, Santan Kan, Maria Santan, Santan Kan, Sant	d 36. Bien, stutt: hu 9 Sin. Assumitien par kin ficture bala huad - 389- pa	Ale Constraints of the Market Ref Constraints Con	r Jano magi Audoli Dalami Dalami dingtion francansharilar	A second	Not incorpt: Information available converting and the notule crosses WFD calogorited watercourses.	Species music copy in an extension bowy in or direct loss of designed biols. There is negative potentiated advanced biols are been the presenting that has apply and copy an extension disclosed Mangine will always in extension at which disclosed Mangine will always in extension of the second and an extension of the second disclosed and make extension data for for exacting in that the take. Nearows, this is net a Lampane Designability to	Andreast of a ready booms of the ready to the second second second second second to the second second second second second second to the second second second second second second second to the second secon	New York and an available of the second of t	be ough of the distribution of the distribution of the distribution with the receiption of the distribution with a company and costily company and costily	Jacob Routing Ban Men Kallson Construction No. Construction No. Passes through Notice Landfit Usian and within 100m of current Landfi Sites.	au au B	This option is the same scape, as a same scape, as a same scape, as a same scape, as a same scape scap
Rater roue induct	Indirect reaction of negocial search from Bioden- Teel to a search of the add board head the demon. The first is a search of the add board head to the on its Board Landon and a search of the add the add on the Board Indian (Haunt Alance) and a search of the the search of the add the add the add the add the the search of the add the add the add the the search of the add the add the add the add the the search of the add the add the add the add the the search of the add the add the add the add the add the the search of the add	likidon filmar fina air gho airtho Nachanna Iliaidan filma Glo air gho ann an Anna Iliaidan gho Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Iliaidan gho Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna Anna		Some increase in complexity with the initial source of a source memory and readment.	India and transmission is furning reservation and terms and provide an approximation therefore screeps a capacity the other screeps at loss india the screeps at loss the screeps at loss the screeps at loss the screep at loss of a s	 Section sectorating - Print assessment of control - ubits factor of the scope of the SSD SSD 	5 Sim in Fined Zoon 3, But action point is out of the Johns	Nace-option National Magalation (National Antonio)	 Bellen and Standard and an end of the standard standard benerating systems (b). Centrol coging to Station (b) the standard systems (b). Centrol coging to Station (b) and station and station (b). Centrol coging to station and stationary and station (b). Station (b) and station (b) (b) and station (b) and station (b) and station (b) and station (b) and	Constraints and the second secon	in the property in the second se	Pumping Jungth-103.km, 1 haad-108m, Assuming Bon par friction loss head in 254m	en England March Barrander, C. 10, 24, Anne J. March 201 March Barrander March Barrander March 1, 201 March 1	Within Landon Barough of Enflate ACAA Crosses waterbades Protestial community disruption from construction	David Mod Selection	Not enough information available convertify and the route crosses WFD categorised watercourses.	In Lorgan Degrad Mr. 409 209	11 mga davang antar av enderse Sal dav Sal dav Grange	mitujawi kiut enough a 100- kitomaten k king tote avaluzie Mikosope kon	Mitgation will likely required. However, difficult to determine level of cost at this s	be Pipeline passes within it of historic luedfil site othe	100m Pass E	Tige From Backton Lownth of L Joorge Backrowin Jay and Char London Fillhaum Reuse Silo. Selection of Mogdam ve Backton geforms to be detormined by Wil which will also include London E SIRO options.
3090 Tander No	Direct tracked from the SEBD counter to a new Will will derive that we derive a set of the set of the comparts to traceful to contract the autilities to trape comparty at the contract the set of the set of the set of the set of the comparty at the contract the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set	336		Reader from the reacrupt any addition reading of the second of the reading of the second of the reading of the second to characteristic of the the data and increase in complexity.	The VMV and service revence's as usurpanded of a policie, therefore scope to equind, and and and and and and and and and and	Sacro uncartanty assessment accuraty a of the scope of the SBO Casi even opti	r fead zané 3 d'ouving. n crosses 3 Wallend Grid pro. Riski te bo (unikaly) (of a gas luak and site.	norman Antonia e Begalatory ratis cant andronaren la la morrada Nata can andronaren la la morrada Nata Canton en Stade Risk Nata Sangala Nata Sangal	Calcine protection for any section protection. Conf. The Anthrope of contract protection of the Anthrope of t	 CE-No Oak struct stratscher stratscher wolf pand koln 	han lap and an off the John Hicks and John Hindson Through The South Book and a low to perform performance on the special to approximate device of the special special special special special special special special representation (P. No Andre Ho C. No Andre Honore (P. No Andre Honore Representation), P. No Andre Honore Announced and A. No types in dama, there is supp that the parene particular to a a constant.	ne pangang kegan- ta da Ban, stata hi John, stata hi John, stata hi John, stata hi John, stata hi John, stata hi La hinal + 14bi	Market Start (Constraint Instrume and Constraint) Section 2014 (Constraint Instrume and Constraint) Section 2014 (Constraint Instrume and Constraint) Section 2014 (Constraint) Section 2014 (Const	tes AZARA Cressis substrateditis Patentiali community disruption from construction	And the second s	Not enough enformation available converting and the number oreases (NFD categorised watercourses	ngan tang dari kang kang dan sebut kang dari kang d	2 May County with Int dealing of prop	e gely aud. Not enough ten 100 erformation is within 100er available ad motio	event that the result from the couple with the pro- tocouple of the pro- tocouple of the pro- tocouple of and and may be complex and couple	Japania Popeline rocki orosova National (si Gas Ngo Naty, Popeline rocki pasos) in through curvest and to unotiti siles	3 Fail 9	livert to histlaf tail due to increa suchan associaties with the long langth, compared to other option istimicatical of other option has than expected water options has been of the option have a particle or been the point of the option has a particle or been the point of the option of the option been the option of the opti
Lawr Thank Booker Fander La No	Trandor direction III You owned neurors ¹⁴ to an expended Liphon VIII You ohima you ohima you channyoo di to wa aking Liphon Sk. Courrently Jawa din using States Narth & South read-ports.	9380		Walker from the reserver's should no require any addition resultment or monitoring comparison to river water. Therefore no increase in complexity.	No possibility of expension at Eglans transmission and the site years constrained with (2006 - 147 Jul 580). Optime Warkshop No. 2).	Corte succertanty - Mee ensement outside - Roo of the scope of the SRD - prev Opti- acia the Y	there had of the results in in 20nes. The pipe can be read with rest which to read the theory where the in its nervous vulner while in its nervous vulner while followes then average for 182	no saud na dinance se Republicy national national na se an independent national de se adoration de se adoration de se adoration de se adoration de se adorational de se adorat	 Sector professional and an advance of the sector of the Sector and a space of the sector of the sector of the Sector and a space of the sector of the SEC 2019 years of the sector of the 2019 years of the	8 CF-16 Datk-stream abstration. Used Lessen 75. Thamas Reservoirs in In- with CF preposal.	n gin di sugarang undana.	Eghan sepaentos model bac esculty (07-04 T2AT SMO Options Notecho No. 2): Pumping ingth + 4.1 km, s haad + 10m, pat heidro toos, pat heidro toos, pat	Amount of the second	Pasan Braugh ACMA Cross worksholds Patertal community disuption from Construction	An even the end of the	Not enough Information available converting and the route crosses. WPD callagorited autoroparises	Sain Wendersdam Straffendersdam SVF. Bentram andre SUGM Novem Them is not periodial for drangender effects given the periodial for drangender effects given the periodial for drangender effects given the drangendersga Straffender effects given the drangendersga Straffender effects given the drangendersga Straffender effects and straffender effects and realistic externations for ensigning in direct lands take. Neurosci. Plais et al. Langeach External. Straffender effects and a Langeach External. Straffender Straffender effects and straffender effects et al. Langeach External. Straffender Straffender effects and straffender Straffender effects and straffender Straffender effects and straffender Straffender effects and straffender Stra	6 Major crossings. Rudon i with loss develops of propo	rgyly razi i Not enough hun 100 i kifornation i k within 100m analizie ad mutu	Constituted that results for eachy with the statistical sector of the sequence of and may be complete and and may be complete and and may be	Popeline route passes s 100m of a historic land Refy site	vitin fai	The options delivering water to out values. Schware regularement wort due to capacity combraints artifw.
asset there is no or i and it 20	neur Then TRY Unitypical yield Canada Mathematics (Constraints) and Constraints (Constraints) and Constraints) (Constraints) (Co	xian/		mara from his rearroi should no read any addite readword of monitoring compar- torior and and hardran no toca in complexity.	the traduction and the line of	eterature directione leave assessment data leave of the scope of the skill data leave data leave da	nyentes Franciski Ok eminationrisk and pipe grudring a tilskage voett o kiedning of hydrocarbons hei pipe.	Register relations of the second seco	See and All Systems and generative second Section 2014 (2014). The second section 2014 (2014) and 2014 (2014) (2014) and 2014 (2014) and 2014 (2014) and 2014 (2014) and 2014 (2014) and 2014 (2014) and 2014 (2014) and 2014 and 2014 (2014) and 2014	 China Chak Shale Jabatata, Kori Lawa Mansa, Razavaha in Ila with CS proposit. The discussion of the state of the discussion of the state of the state of the state of the discussion of the state of the state of the state of the discussion of the state of the state of the state of the discussion of the state of the state of the state of the discussion of the state of the state of the state of the discussion of the state of the state of the state of the discussion of the state of the state of the state of the discussion of the state of the state of the state of the state of the discussion of the state of the state of the state of the state of the discussion of the state of the state	comparison of the section of the	Turppig langh 14.7km, statc h 19.7km, statc h	 Algorithm Step Unity instruction from the set of the	Years through ACOM (South Backs) Backs) Backs) Commission (South Commission) Background (South Commission) Commission (South C	See Ander See An	hoc encloyes information available connecting and the reade crosses. WED categorised substrates.	exception receipted data states this Siles Anardise of the result and appoint to the Signat Fare Manaham SSB and the Farey Manaham Fare Manaham SSB and the Siles Manaham Manaham SSB and Siles Siles And Siles Siles Manaham Manaham Sales and Siles Siles Manaham Manaham Series of Languan dissipation and siles and siles are not Languan dissipation and siles and siles are set for anyone dissipation and siles and siles are set for anyone dissipation and siles and siles are set for anyone dissipation and siles are set for anyone dissipation.	graphic multiply in the first of the second se	Not enough is or nameng réformation is analitée en with untern en with untern ant roade is high croate is high	nngarlan will kiele regarded However, official to determine revel of cost at their	en Doute passes Harefeld En Terrinau Uthe Passes through Hotori tage. Landfill sites	con Press c	me option his the shortist pip best net involve any works on t thanks.
Lawr Hanno Roorod' Yarda 20 No	Touched deals of them 196 development of the annual of the VMV at a two (Vers, note to the exclusion) and VMV at two (Vers, note to the exclusion of VMV and the strategy and at them conveyed to the exclusion of the strategy and an annual strategy and the strategy and reservoirs.	390		mater from the reservoir should ne waters of monitoring compar- to their water. The comparation of the non-their water.	The near test WTW site is board within spon fails and has ignared within spon fails and has ignared within the spontaction of the server constrained into 2020 07- 24 TAX SINO Options Workshop fails 20.	Source uncertainty Gry assumment suitaile of the cope of this SRD	drachucture not eithin zone 3. Option no more raile to avort drafture than gefor the WR2	morand molitaria da Regulator nata cast con rotar la la nerveit. Yatar can Bi e advaracia, se el fi ada tito be con miti la dogenet	 Dates of prevents and present prevents are used on the Date Material of calculated in the date of the date of the date is a straightforward prevent in the Calculated are used in the date of the Dates prevents in the calculated are used as the date of the prevents the result of the date of the offere of the offere of the date of the date of the offere of the offere of the date of the date of the offere of the offere of the date of the date of the offere of the offere offere of the date of the date of the offere of the offere offere of the date of the date of the offere of the offere offere of the date of the date of the offere of the offere of the offere offere of the date of the date of the date of the offere of the offere offere of the date of the date of the date of the offere of the offere offere of the date of the date of the date of the offere of the offere offere of the date of the d	C2F-No Chalk-stream abstraction. Use of Lewis the structure of the structure o	Besichperson and PCD is a searching and PCD is a School Around Arm Markanian Theorem gas searching and provide and provide and autoritics. The transport of allow and provide and provide autoritics. The transport of allow and provide and provide and autoritics. The transport of the school Arm Arm Arm Arm Arm Arm Arman Arm	Harrow opansis would be costly 01-34 1243 SEO Options Workshi No. 2) Pumping di langth - 28km, ti haud -000m. Aksaming tim pa friction loss, tota haud -024m	March State St	Pasas tresult ADMA Orasia subtradia Palatid annuelly displan francostinette	A second	Not enough information available care only and the categorised watercoarses. WFD watercoarses.	These temporary trace from the temporary Distribution of the time is the Distribution of the time is the time time is the second product of the time of the product of the time of the time of the temporary time is the time of the time temporary time of the time of the time of the product of the time of the time of the temporary time of the time of the time temporary time of the time of the time of the time of the time of the time of the time temporary time of the time of the time of the time of the time of the time of the time of the time temporary time of the time of th	2) Mayor crossing and generative (1) Locals. (1)	Nacional International State Annual International State Stat	count that Mon House Hercugh Authiney Hercugh Authiney Hercugh and religions Hercugh and the Hercugh complexe and cololly complexe and cololly	patter WIW is a constrained Populine rockp paises and pattern and the and fill sites	ular. Fail (isjectied on construction compl japprostansity 21 major rootsit autoritis autor, 2m autoritis bitarri passis through a more densely passis through a more densely disruption to adjucent communi aiso limited scope for expansion

	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage	Secondary stage		
500m	Minge coung, 1	Route is largely rur at with less than 100 workings which 100m of proposed route.	Net enogh information is available	Mitgaton will keig be regioned However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	No annual significant risks identified at this stage.	fai	Bigicical on a comparative basis to Machined also to branced high of pipeline. The could be reinforced and the baseful of sharing index location with Phames.
500m	10 major crossing.	Rode is largely tor al. with less than 100 dowlings within 100m of proposed reads.	Net enough information is available	Mitgation will ikely be regared. However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Pipeline passas threagh Natoric landfil sites.	Pass	The noticel that the Mulderhaud option has a induced environment durafit, which inguide, induced environment durafit, which is a second option which durates the water further downshrum.
500m	At any working participang databan and papelina/harming working to constructed from Tabletigation to graving a database of the graving and expect actions completely and expect actions constructed and any agreement and cost .	Route from Mogdien in arban area, 100- residents likely to be affected by noise and don't with filts ecope for mitigation.	Not enough information is available	Mitigaton will likely be regarded Hoenever, Ets Official to determine the livel of cost at this stage.	Pipeline passes through current and historic landfill shine	fail	The option of advances parts and parts of parts are more advantage of the option of the option of the option and due to capacity constraints at the existing WTW.
L/ is mo is the inresult m uired utermine or afone ; this is	A same welder pumping stations and pipplinin/stamoli would be pipplinin/stamoli would be constructed of from anticipation to Watton. Teddington to Watton anticipation operanticipation programme and cost. 32 or extension all cost. 33 or extension all cost. 33 or extension all cost. 34 or extension all cost.	Route from Mogden to Walton Hrough urban revers. Routo to new lever WVHV Hrough urban analas, Roky to be allicitat dy nake and dast with Tables and dast with Hanfeld ceserveir Jangel Hrough rural area, with less first 100 residential preperties likely to be alliceted.	Not enough information is available	Cannot that the results parsons through a SSU, is it failed that indigation will be required and may be complex and costly.	Ppoline passes through current and historic landfill sites	fail	Rajocale on construction complexity of deal constructing a luma from Nationgton deal major crossings from Walton to Harafheld.
500m	Arten water pennyan Salaten and genera Salaten and genera Salaten pennya terta duka salaten pennya terta duka 20 majar arawakep 20 majar arawakep	Route from Mogdeni w urban area, 100- residenti kikily to ka difficiente by notice and durit with Itilis scope for miligation.	Not enough information is available	Adligation will liably be regarded. However, it is difficult to distermine the level of dect at this stage.	Pipeline passes through corrient and historic landfill siller	Pass	NVA- Precendent to next stage
L/ is no is the inesult derestine or anafore ; this is	In addition to re-use schere ductive ging to Therens: A. Watten 22: 30 Major or oxings 18 Januffits	Route to new low WTWs through urban areas, with 100- resistants likely to be affacted by monie and dust with this scope for mitigation. Binute to Handhild reserved largely through musi area, with less than 100 residents properties likely to be affacted.	Not enough information is available	Cannot that the results parameters freezaging a SSA in a Newly that methydrion will be required and and reny bin complexe and consily.	Routepaces Harefield OI Terminal, Potential containination risk. Passes through Hinborical landfill lisks and within 100m of carrient landfill sites.	Pass	This option is the same scope as Watthin 2b bit is based on a different water sector. If the low of the same of a different water sector as the same of the same scores were available and (b) is compatible with the CSP proposal.
500m	ti nga asang	hatar from Klagkowski, tob readensis kulo, tob affected by non-and affected by non-and active with filte scope for misgation.	Not enough information is available	Mitigation will leady be required However, it is difficult to determine the level of cost at this stage.	Pipeline passes within 100m of historic landfill site		Pipe from Relations to north of the King Corps Resource is part of Themes Water Landson Effluent Resource Site. Selection of Moganie Necktons Resour- geforms to be adversified and WellCE modelling which will also include London Efflauer Resource Site options.
đ	20 Majar Ostareg	Rode h lægdy nærð, with liss han 100 devilings vithin 100m of proposed rode.	Not enough information is available	Geven that the node parses brough standory addynates the (in the hypothe- that englander with the required and may be complex and confly.	Pipeline route crosses 3 Tratenul Crid Gas Pipes. Pipeline routing passes through carrient and historic landfit sites	Fail	Bauert to http://doi.org/10.00000000000000000000000000000000000
L/ is mo is the inresult m uired. utermine or antifare ; this is	6 Major crossings	Rodie in largely nardi with lass than within 100m develops within 100m of proposed route.	Not enough information is available	Chart that the result parsies becapt shallhold year designed shall it is leavy and metal metageties will be required and may be complex and on thy complex and on thy	Pipeline route passes within 100m of a historic landfill site	Fail	The option additive trig and/or to Egyptime are one of addie. Schwer registrationesis cannot be additioned and the option of the option of the option WTW.
he Fray's ley Local iction of p Woods o a SSSL ignated	approximation y 3 landin.	ner stegdy to an exploy to stong a motorway, with institut estimation with vertice and construction and construction complexity. It is low in impact.	nud etragih information is ausiliable	ungenten mod titelig bei regertend Honever, it is difficult to determine the lowel of cost at this stage.	munteprotos fraiefleită Of Torminal Passos through historic landfil siles	rand	nen-years no m srdfild fjile Roda ad Inne-years doe ay works on bu Bur
in Soore, ignatud reffects occur as ref ges with entione , this is	ur kinjar oranimga into uprovenskih 13 landfilli.	Reache to new new VTMS through urban areas with 100 problem reactants thay to be affected by reach and dark with thris scope for indigation. Route or indigation. Route or thistops through damaing populated annually populated much et al.	Not enough Information is available	Device that the notice passes becauty statutory excignation takes, for takes that indigation will be required and may be complex and on Oy.	WY Ter is a constrained site. Popline recuby passes Brough current and historic land III sites	fail	Biglicht der construction complexity (geprechnischij) 7 mei orden eine der consing and die sich. The roads to Harrow in also langer Taus the road to terfandist auch pasion. Prozegik annore dernak japaslahlet dargerigen hat die nach dernak japaslahlet dargerigen hat digkanst commentien. Then is also invelted scope for expansion al Harrow.

E. Map of Options which Passed Secondary Screening







We accept no responsibility for the consequences of this document being relied upon by any other party, or being used for any other purpose, or containing any error or omission which is due to an error or omission in data supplied to us by other parties C:\Users\goh34654\Mott MacDonald\420176 SRO-19 Thames-Affinity Transfer - GIS\Map Production\Options_Maps.aprx

A P	Locat	tion M	ар	<u> </u>			<i>///</i>		
	\sim	X		XX	and the	$() \rightarrow$	1 1	The second secon	1
5-16-		2	~	k	_ /	At 1	\rightarrow	hand	Sup
	$\langle \rangle$	\sim		Σ	\searrow				1-1
				3	$< \Lambda$		1		a setter
	7	5.7	\sim		~~~		SP	XF	Ser. 3
A Sec					. 2		da	10	
						Lou	uoi		
P -					372			A 7	
0		- 5		1	4			27	K~
		1	~	1			1	X	$\langle \cdot \rangle$
	25	7		V	10	e - L3		\mathcal{P}	2 4
	Kovt	o Sum	bol	-	6		1	X U	
	Neyt	0 Syn	IDUI	5					
		Non-	Infra	astructu	re Sites				
	-								
		Tham	nes l	Water R	eservoir	S			
1 S	-								
	8	Cros	sing	S					
	**		-						
e / i /		HS2 I	ine	(Phase	One)				
					,				
	—	Rive	r						
	Pineli	ine Na	me						
				nd- 4					
1		Sunn	yme	adus 1					
		Sunn	yme	eads 2a					
1 10		Local	Nat	ture Res	serve				
•		speci	ai P	rotectio	n Areas				
	$\mathbf{Z}\mathbf{Z}$	Sites	of S	Special S	Scientific	Interest (SSS	SI)		
A.		Nat	n-'	Nate	Docc				
1		ivatio	nal	Nature	Keserve	5			
Yors		Rams	sar						
					<u> </u>				
		Spec	al A	reas Of	Conserv	/ation			
D		Sites	Of s	Special	Scientifi	: Interest - Ris	sk		
		Zone	s						
	Maga	d م م ال							
	vvood	liana							
		Local							
		Natio	nal						
	Regional								
		Regio	onal						
Ado	Notes	Regio s	onal						
7. A40	Note: © Hist	Regio	nal	nd (2020)				
	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba	Regions s coric Er ural En ackgrou	nal Iglar Iglan	nd (2020 Id copyri Contain) ght (2020)) a © Crown Con	vright	and data	hase
- 3 - 4 - 3 - 4 - 5 - 4	Notes © Hist © Nati GB Ba right 2	Regions s coric Er ural En ackgrou 2020	nglar Iglar Iglan Ind:	nd (2020 id copyri Contain:) ght (2020 s OS dat)) a © Crown Cop	yright a	and datal	base
- P	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Contai	Regions soric Er ural En ackgrou 2020 ins dat	nglar Iglar Iglan Ind: a fro	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z) ght (2020 s OS dat)) a © Crown Cop	yright a	and data	base
- 3 - 4 - 3 - 4 - 3 - 4 - 5	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2	Regic s coric Er ural En ackgrou 2020 ins dat artogra	nglar Iglan Ind: a fro phic	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Zi : Contair) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl ns OS da)) a © Crown Cop c ta © Crown Co	yright a	and datal and data	base
	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2	Regic s coric Er ural En ackgrou 2020 ins dat artogra 2020	nglar glan und: a fro phic	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Zo : Contair) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl ns OS da)) a © Crown Cop < ta © Crown Co	yright a	and datal and data	base abase
- 3 4 - 3 4 	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2	Regic soric Er ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020	nglar Iglan Iglan Ind: a fro phic	nd (2020 Id copyri Contain om OS Z : Contair) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstack ns OS da Update)) a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Co	yright a	and data	base
- 3 40 - 3 40 	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Conta GB Ca GB Ca right 2	Regic s coric Er ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020 04/03	nglar glan und: a fro phic	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain: or OS Z : Contair WJG) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl ns OS da Update concep)) a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Co d following t design	yright a	and datal and data	base abase QR
-3 40 -3 40 	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2 P4 0 P3 2	Regic s oric Er ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020 04/03, 22/12	nglar glan und: a fro phic	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain: om OS Z : Contair WJG WJG) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl ns OS da Update concep Addec)) a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Co d following t design I HS2 route	yright a	and data and data ES PF	base abase QR QR
	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2 P4 0 P3 2 P2 1	Regic s oric Er ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020 04/03, 22/12, 17/11/	nglar glan und: a fro phic /21 /20	d (2020 d copyri Contain m OS Z : Contair WJG WJG) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstack ns OS da Update concep Addec For In)) a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation	yright a	and data and data ES PF ES	base abase QR QR QR
	Notes © Hist © Natt GB Ba right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2 P4 (P3 2 P2 1 P1 (Regic s coric Er ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020 04/03/ 22/12/ 17/11/ 01/10/	nglar glan und: 21 20 20 20	d (2020 d copyri Contain: m OS Z : Contair WJG WJG WJG) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl ns OS da Update concep Addec For In For In)) a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Co d following t design I HS2 route formation formation	yright a	and data and data ES FF ES ES	base abase QR QR QR QR QR QR
	Notes © Hist © Natt GB Baa right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2 P4 0 P3 2 P2 0 P1 0 Rev	Regic soric Er ural En ackgrou 2020 ins dat artogra 2020 04/03/ 22/12/ 17/11/ 01/10/ Date	onal nglar glan und: a fro phic /21 /20 /20	d (2020 d copyri Contain: m OS Z : Contair WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl ns OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop c ta © Crown Co d following t design t HS2 route formation formation formation	yright a	and data and data ES PF ES ES Ch'k'd	base abase QR QR QR QR QR QR QR App'd
	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Bas right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2 P1 0 Rev	Regic s oric Er ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020 04/03, 22/12, 17/11/ 01/10, Date	2000 2010	d (2020 d copyri Contain: m OS Z : Contair WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstack s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop c ta © Crown Co d following t design t HS2 route formation formation formation	yright a pyright	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House	abase QR QR QR QR QR QR App'd
A4020	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2 P4 (P3 2 P1 (Rev	Regic soric Er ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020 04/03, 22/12, 17/11/ 01/10, Date	onal nglar glan und: a fro phic /20 /20	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain: om OS Z : Contair WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstach s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop c ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation formation formation formation formation	yright a pyright Donale	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House Road	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2 P4 (P3 2 P1 (Rev	Regic s oric Err vorza Ern vozo vozo ins dat artogra vozo 04/03, 22/12/ 17/11/ 01/10/ Date	onal nglar glan und: a fro phic /21 /20 /20	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain: om OS Z : Contair WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2022 s OS dat comstacl s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Co d following t design I HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon,	yright a pyright by py	and data and data ES FF ES ES Ch'k'd d House Noad 2EE	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Notes © Hist © Natu GB Ba right 2 Contai GB Ca right 2 P4 (P3 2 P2 P1 (Rev	Regic s s oric Err ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020 04/03, 22/12 17/11/ 01/10, Date	onal nglar glan und: a fro phic /20 /20	nd (2020 rd copyri Contain: m OS Z: Contair WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstack s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation tion Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir	yright a pyright	and data and data ES FF ES Ch'k'd d House N Road 2EE	abase QR QR QR QR QR QR App'd
200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200	Notes © Hists © Natu GB B2 Contaid GB Cc2 P4 0 P2 P1 0 Rev	Regici s s ural En ackgrou 020 04/03, 22/12 17/11/ 01/10/ Date	nglar glan und: 20 20 20	nd (2020 rd copyri Contain m OS Z : Contair WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (202(s OS dat oomstack s OS da Concep Addec For In For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation tion Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0)	yright a pyright	ES ES Ch'k'd House Road 2EE 1 74 2000	abase QR QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB B2 Contaita GB C2 right 2 P4 P3 P2 P1 (Rev	Regic s oric Err ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020 04/03, 22/12 17/11/ 01/10/ Date	onal oglar glan und: a fro phic /21 /20 /20 /20	nd (2020 rd copyri Contain m OS Z : Contair WJG WJG WJG Drawn MJG Lald) ght (202(s OS dat oomstach s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop t a © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation tion Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0)	yright a pyright Donaldenham CR0 2 gdorn 20 87 20 86	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House Road 2EE 74 2000 81 5706	base abase QR QR QR QR QR App'd 3
200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200	Note: © Hist © Nata GB B2 Contata GB C2 right 2 P4 1 P3 2 P1 P1 (Rev	Regic s oric Err ural En ackgrou 0020 ins dat artogra 0020 04/03, 22/12 17/11/ 01/10/ Date	onal nglar glan und: a fro phic /21 /20 /20 /20	d (2020 d copyri Contain m OS Z : Contair WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl is OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kin T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat	yright a pyright Donaldenham CR0 2 agdorn 20 87 20 86 ac.con	and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House Road 2EE 74 2000 81 5706 n	abase QR QR QR QR App'd 3
A1020	Note: © Hist © Nature GB B& GB C& GB C& GB C& GB C& Tright 2 P1 (P3 2 P1 (Rev	Regic soric Er ural En ackgrou 020 ins dat artogra 020 020 020 020 020 020 020 020 020 02	onal Inglar Iglar Jund: a fro phic /21 /20 /20 /20 /20	nd (2020 d copyri Contain m OS Z : Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl is OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop c ta © Crown Co d following t design 1 HS2 route formation formation formation formation croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma	yright a pyright	and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House 1 Road 2EE 1 74 2000 81 5706 n	abase QR QR QR QR App'd 3
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB BB: GB C2 Contain GB C2 Contain GB C2 Contain GB C2 Contain GB C2 Contain GB C2 Contain GB C2 P1 (P3 1 P2 1 P1 (P3 1 P1 (P3 1 P1 (P3 1 P1 (P3 1 P1 (P3 1 P1 (P1 (P1 (P1 (P1 (P1 (P1 (P1	Regic s oric Er ural En ackgrou 2020 04/03. 22/12. 17/11/ 01/10/ Date MOTT MACD	onal Inglarn glan und: a fro phic /21 /20 /20 /20	nd (2020 d copyri Contain m OS Z : Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl ns OS da Update concep Addec For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop c ta © Crown Co d following t design I HS2 route formation formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat	yright a pyright	and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House 1 Road 2EE 1 74 2000 81 5706 n	abase QR QR QR QR App'd a b
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB B: Contaid GB C: Contaid GB C: Contaid GB C: P2 P1 P2 P1 Rev Client	Regic s oric Er cackgrou cackg	onal nglarn glan und: 21 220 220	nd (2020 d copyri Contain m OS Z : Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl ns OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip)) a © Crown Cop c ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma	yright a pyright Donald nham CR0 2 agdom 20 87 80 86 ac.con	ES ES ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE 74 2000 81 5700 n	abase QR QR QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB B2: Contaid GB C2: Contaid GB C2: P2 P1 P2 P1 Rev Client	Regic s oric Er ural En ackgrou 2020 04/03,3 22/12/ 17/11/ 01/10/ Date MOTT MACD	onal oglar glan und: 20 20 20 20 0 0 0	nd (2020 d copyri Contain m OS Z : Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Co d following t design IHS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma	yright a pyright Donald nham CR0 2 agdom 20 86 ac.con	ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE 1 74 2000 81 5700 n	abase QR QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB B2 Contained GB C2 Contained GB C2 P2 P1 (Rev Client	Regic s oric Er ural En ackgrou 020 01/020 04/03,3 22/122 020 04/03,3 22/122 17/11/ 01/10/ Date MOTT MACD	onal glar glar und: 21 20 20 20 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	M (2020 d copyri Contain m OS Z Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MJG MJG MJG MJG MJG MJG MJG MJG) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation Mott Macl 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma Mottma ffinity Wa	yright a pyright Donald enham CR0 2 agdom 20 86 ac.con	and data and data ES ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5700 n	abase QR QR QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB Bas right 2 Contais GB Cast Contais GB Cast P4 (1) P2 P2 P1 (1) Rev Client	Regicies s oric Er ural En ackgrou 0020 ins data artogra 0020 04/03,3 22/122 17/11/ 01/10/ Date MOTT MACD	21 220 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 2	Market Contain Market Contain) ght (2022 s OS dat constact s OS dat Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma Mottma finity Wa	yright a pyright Donald nham CR0 2 1gdorr 20 86 ac.con	and data and data ES ES Ch'k'd d House N Road 2EE N 74 2000 81 5706	base abase QR QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nata: GB Ba: Contais GB Ca P4 0 P3 2 P1 0 Rev M M	Regic s oric Er ural En ackgrou 0020 ins data artogra 0020 04/03,j 22/12, 17/11, 01/10, Date MOTT MACD	21 220 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 2	nd (2020 rd copyri Contain: m OS Z Contain: WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MJG MJG MJG MJG MJG MJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG W) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design I HS2 route formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmac ffinity Wa	yright a pyright Donald enham CR0 2 gdorr 20 86 cc.con	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House N Road 2EE N 74 2000 81 5706 N	abase QR QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nata GB Ba Contaia GB Ca Contaia GB Ca P4 0 P2 0 P1 0 Rev N N T Title	Regic s oric Er ural En ackgrou 020 ins data artogra 020 04/03,0 22/122 17/11/ Date MOTT MACD	vnal nglar glan und: 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20	nd (2020 rd copyri Contain: m OS Z: Contain: WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MALD) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstack s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design <u>I HS2 route</u> formation formation Mott Macl 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmac ffinity Wa	yright a pyright Donald enham CR0 2 gdorn 20 87 20 86 tc.con	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5706 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Asta GB Ba right 2 Contaia GB Ca right 2 P4 0 P3 2 P1 0 Rev N N T T T T T T T	Regic s oric Er ural En ackgroi 020 ins data artogra 020 04/03,7 22/122 22/122 17/11/ Date MOTT MACD	vnal nglar glan und: 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20	Market Contain Market Contain) ght (202(s OS dat oomstack s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa	yright a pyright Donala enham CR0 2 ngdor 20 87 20 86 ic.con	and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5706 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature right 2 Contained GB C2 Contained GB C2 Contained GB C2 Contained Contained Contained Contained Contained Contained Rev N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	Regic s oric Er core Cr core core core core core core core cor	inal iglar iglar iglar ind: iglar i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	MJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl is OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	d following t design in HS2 route formation formation formation formation Mott Mac(8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat ffinity Wa	yright : pyright Donala Donala Donala Donala Donala 20 86 ic.con	and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House Road 2EE 74 2000 81 5706 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd 3
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB B2: GB C2: Contained GB C2: Contained GB C2: P2 P1 (P3 1 P2 P1 (P3 2 P1 (Rev Client	Regicies soric Er var En cocco Er var En cocco no exprove socco no expression socco no	inglar gglar und: 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS dat oomstacl is OS da Vupdate concep Addec For In For In Descrip	d following t design is a crown Cop d following t design is a crown Co d following t design is the formation formation formation formation formation and the croydon, United Kin T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmation frinity Wa ffinity Wa	yright : pyright Donald nham 20 86 ic.con tter	ES ES Ch'K'd d House Road 2EE 74 2000 81 5700 n	Dase abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB B2: GB C: Contained GB C: Contained GB C: Contained C	Regicies soric Er var En cockgrou cockg	inal iglar igl	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MLALD) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl is OS da Vupdate concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Co d following t design I HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	yright a pyright Donald nham CR0 2 ngdom 20 86 ac.con tter	ening	Dase abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB B2: Contained GB C2: P4 (1) P3 (2) P1 (2) P2 (2) P1 (2) Rev Client Title Title	Regic s oric Er ural En olo20 ins dat artogra 004/03,3 22/12 17/11/ 01/10/ Date MOTT MACD	inal iglar igl	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MLG MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJ) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl s OS dat Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	yright a pyright Donald nham CR0 2 ngdom 20 86 ac.con	ening	abase QR QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB Contained GB Contained Conta	Regici s oric Er ural En olo20 ins data artogra 020 004/03,3 22/122 17/11/ 01/10/ Date MOTT MACD	inal Inglar	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MLG MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJ) ght (2022 s OS dat constact s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	yright a pyright Donald enham CR0 2 20 86 ac.con atter	and data ES PF ES ES Ch'k'd d House Road 2EE 1 74 2000 81 5706 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB Carright 2 Contaia GB Carright 2 P4 (1) P3 (2) P1 (1) Rev Client Title Title Contaia Client	Regicies s oric Er ural En olo20 004/03,3, 22/122 17/11/ 01/10/ Date MOTT MACD	inglam inglam	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJ) ght (2022 s OS dat constact s OS dat Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	d following t design d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	yright a pyright Donald nham CR0 2 1gdorr 20 86 ac.con tter	and data and data ES PF ES ES Ch'k'd d House Road 2EE 1 74 2000 81 5706 n ening	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature GB Batter right 2 Contaia GB Carright 2 P4 0 P2 0 P1 0 Rev Client Title Title Design	Regicies soric Er ural En ackgrou 0020 04/03,3, 22/122, 17/11/ 01/100 Date MOTT MACD	inglaminal inglam	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJ) ght (2022 s OS dat constact s OS dat Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Interpret State Interpret	yright a pyright Donaldenham CR0 2 Igdorr 20 86 cc.con tter	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House Road 2EE 1 74 2000 81 5706 n ening	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nature (© Attage of the second (Contained of the se	Regicies soric Er viral En cockgrou 2020 04/03, 22/12 17/11/ Date MOTT MACD	inal inglam ind: a frice 220 200 200 200 200 200 200 20	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJ) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstack s OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop (a © Crown Co d following t design HS2 route formation formation Mott Macl 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Interpretent of the system ffinity Wa Interpretent of the system ffinity Wa Interpretent of the system ffinity Wa ffinity System ffinity System	yright a pyright Donald enham CR0 2 gdorr 20 87 20 86 cc.con tter	and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5706 n ening	base abase QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nate right 2 Contails GB Cz right 2 P1 P2 P1 Rev Client Title T O S Desigr Drawn GIS CI	Regic s oric Er var En cockgrou origo o or	inal inglam ind: a frice 220 200 ind: 220 200 ind: 220 200 ind: i	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MLD MLD WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl is OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip	a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design I HS2 route formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Eng Check Coordination Approved	yright : pyright : Donala mham CR0 2 20 86 ic.con tter Cree E S A Ba	and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5706 n ening tanley ekelandt Rea	base abase QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nate GB BA GB Ca GB Ca GB Ca GB Ca GB Ca Contaia GB Ca Contaia GB Ca Contaia GB Ca Contaia GB Ca Contai Contaia Contaia C	Regicies soric Er var En cockgrou cockg	a frice 220 200 200 200 200 200 200 20	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MLD MLD WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl s OS dat Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip er / A ffinity Seco	a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design I HS2 route formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Crondary S Eng Check Coordination Approved Rev	yright : pyright : pyright Donald nham CR0 2 20 86 ic.con tter	and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House Road 2EE 74 2000 81 5706 n ening tanley ekelandt Rea becurity	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nate: GB Ast: GB Ast: GB C: Contaid: GB C: Contaid: GB C: Contaid: GB C: Contaid: GB C: Contaid:	Regicies soric Er var En cockgrou cockg	inglaminalian in the second se	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn ALD WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl s OS dat Update concep Addec For Ini For Ini Descrip der / A ffinity Seco	d following t design t design t HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	yright : pyright : pyright Donald nham CR0 2 20 86 ic.con tter	ening	Dase abase QR QR QR QR App'd
	Note: © Hist © Nate: GB Set: GB C: Contaid: GB C: Contaid: GB C: Contaid: GB C: Contaid: GB C: Contaid:	Regicies soric Er var En cocce a cocce	anal aglarna a froglarna a fro	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MLD MLD WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl is OS da Update concep Addec For In For In Descrip der / A ffinity Secu s PRE	a © Crown Cop (ta © Crown Co d following t design IHS2 route formation formation Mott Macl 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Market Coordination Approved Rev P4	yright a pyright Donald nham 20 86 lac.con tter E S A Ba	ening	Dase abase QR QR QR QR App'd
Kilometers	Note: © Hist © Nature GB B2: GB C: Contained GB C: Contained GB C: Contained GB C: Contained Conta	Regicies soric Er var En cocco Er var En var E	inglaminal	MUG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn ML ALD WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG) ght (2022 s OS dat oomstacl s OS dat Update concep Addec For Ini Descrip der / A ffinity Secu s PRE	d following t design t design t HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	yright a pyright Donald nham CR0 2 agdom 20 86 ac.con tter	ening	D







	Locatio	on Map						
	\sim	1	X	and s	≤ 1	1		1
		y~~	, Ye	_ >	LAG K	5	have	Sup
- Party -	$\langle \gamma \rangle$		X	$>_{\bullet}$	~ 4 1	1		1-1
	X		J.	くひ		1		
130	$7 \geq$		5		RUNC	St	ΧĿ	
18º X	\sim		}		Lon	doi	nad	
	h 🔶 👘	$\langle \rangle$	T					
	-	1	52	کر ا			<u> </u>	20
		-l-				1		\sim
	25	7	7	100	E- 13	5	入	2.1
п	Key to	Symbol	le	E		- 17		
The star	itoy to	Cymbol						
	i 🔘 i	Non-Infra	astructu	ire Sites				
		Thames	Water R	eservoir	c			
		marries	water i		5			
	83	Crossing	IS					
	**							
		HS2 line	(Phase	One)				
	<u> </u>	River						
· C.								
A start of the sta	Pipelin	e Name						
(23·		ower Th	names F	Reservoir	2a			
	┃■■(Indicativ	ve) Exis	ung Wra	ysbury lunnel			
457		_ocal Na	ture Res	serve				
. [7 4 -		Special P	rotectio	n Areas				
Ser 1		Sites of (Snecial	Scientifia	Interact (CCC	T)		
R.		SILES OF S	specials	SCIENTITIC	interest (SSS	1)		
		Vational	Nature	Reserves	5			
	F	Ramsar						
A KAT		Special A	reas Of	Conserv	ation			
St A A			1005 01	Conserv				
V Se		Sites Of	Special	Scientific	: Interest - Ris	sk		
ME	-	LUNES						
	Woodla	and						
		_ocal						
		National						
LA IN	Notes	kegionai						
	110163							
ilater -	© Histor	ric Englar	nd (2020)				
and the second	© Histor © Natur	ric Englar al Englar	nd (2020 nd copyri) ght (2020))			
	© Histor © Natur GB Bac right 202	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain) ght (2020 s OS data)) a © Crown Cop	yright a	and data	base
T D	© Histor © Natur GB Bac right 202 Contain	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack)) a © Crown Cop c	yright a	and data	base
The second secon	© Histor © Natur GB Bac right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contair) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat)) a © Crown Cop c ta © Crown Coj	yright a oyright	and data	base abase
T. T	© Histor © Natur GB Bac right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contair) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat)) a © Crown Cop c a © Crown Co _l	yright a oyright	and data	base abase
E.	© Histor © Natur GB Bac right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 4/03/21	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update)) a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Cop d following	yright a	and data and data	base abase QR
	© Histor © Natur GB Bac right 202 Contain GB Carl right 202 P4 04 P3 22	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added)) a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route	yright a	and data and data ES PF	base abase QR QR
	© Histor © Natur GB Bac right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 1	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added For Inf)) a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation	yright a	and data and data ES PF ES	base abase QR QR QR
	© Histor © Natur GB Bac right 20: Contain GB Cart right 20: P4 04 P3 2: P2 1: P1 0 ⁻	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 1/10/20	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf	a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation	yright a	and data and data ES PF ES ES	base abase QR QR QR QR QR
	© Histor © Natur: GB Bac right 202 Contain: GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 12 P1 02 Rev	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 1/10/20 Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation formation	yright a byright	and data and data ES PF ES ES Ch'k'd	base abase QR QR QR QR QR App'd
	© Histor © Natur: GB Bac right 20; Contain: GB Cart right 20; P4 04 P3 2; P2 1; P1 0; Rev	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 1/10/20 Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS da OS da Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop ta © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation and bott MacI & 10 Sude	yright a byright	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur: GB Bac right 20: Contain: GB Cart right 20: P4 04 P3 22 P3 22 P3 22 P1 0 ⁻ Rev	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 1/10/20 Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG UJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS da Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation formation 8-10 Syde Crovdon	yright a byright Donald nham CR0 2	end data and data ES PF ES ES Ch'k'd d House N Road 2EE	base abase QR QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Baci right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 12 P1 07 Rev	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 1/10/20 Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design <u>HS2 route</u> formation formation an Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir	yright a pyright Donale nham CR0 2 ngdom	ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House N Road 2EE	base abase QR QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Bacci Contain GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 11 P1 0 Rev	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 1/10/20 Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation formation ion Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0)	Donale Donale Donale CR0 2 gdorr 20 87	ES ES ES Ch'k'd House Road 2EE 1 74 2000	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Bacc Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 11 P1 0 Rev	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	d following t design HS2 route cormation formation ion Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0)	yright a pyright Donald	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d Houss n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5706	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e 0 6
	© Histor © Natur GB Bacc Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 12 P1 07 Rev	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 Date Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain Dom OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack s OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation formation tion Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kin T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat	yright a pyright Donalad nham CR0 2 igdom 20 87 20 86 c.con	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House N Road 2EE N 74 2000 81 5706	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e 0 6
	© Histor © Natur GB Bacc Contain GB Cart right 200 Contain GB Cart right 200 P4 04 P3 22 P2 10 Rev N Rev Client	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain Dom OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack s OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop t a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route ormation formation formation ormation B-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat	yright a pyright Donald nham CR0 2 ggdorr 20 87 20 86 ic.con	ES ES ES Ch'k'd HOUSE N Road 2EE N 74 2000 81 5706	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e 0 6
	© Histor © Natur GB Bacc Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 17 P1 07 Rev M0 M2 Client	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 Date Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack s OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation formation Nott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kin T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma	vright a pyright Donald enham CR0 2 igdom 20 87 20 86 c.con	and data and data ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5706 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e 0 6
	© Histor © Natur GB Bacc Contain GB Cart right 200 Contain GB Cart right 200 P4 04 P3 22 P2 11 P1 07 Rev N Client	ric Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 7/11/20 Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2020 s OS data oomstack s OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route ormation ormation ion Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma	Donald Do	ES ES ES Ch'k'd House Noad 2EE N 74 2000 81 5706	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Bacc Contain: GB Cart right 202 Contain: GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 11 P1 07 Rev Client	ic Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 1/10/20 Date	nd (2020 nd copyri Contain om OS Z :: Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation formation mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa	Donald Donald nham CR0 2 20 86 c.con	ES ES Ch'k'd HOUSE N Road 2EE N 74 2000 81 5700	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Bacc Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 11 P1 07 Rev N Client	ic Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 7/11/20 7/11/20 Date	M (2020 M Contain Contain Om OS Z Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MJG MJG MJG MJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG W) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop t a © Crown Cop t design HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa	Donald Donald nham 20 87 20 86 nc.con	ES ES ES Ch'k'd House N Road 2EE N 74 2000 81 5706	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart right 202 P4 04 P3 22 P2 11 P1 07 Rev N Client	ic Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 1/10/20 Date	M (2020 M Contain Contain Om OS Z Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MJG MJG MJG MJG MJG WJG WJG) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop t a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route ormation formation ormation ormation ormation A-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma Mottma F +44 (0)	Donald Donald nham CR0 2 ugdom 20 86 cc.con	ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5700 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 20: Contain GB Cart right 20: P4 04 P3 22 P2 11 P1 07 Rev N Client Th Title	ic Englar al Englar kground: 20 s data frc tographic 20 4/03/21 2/12/20 1/10/20 Date	M (2020 M Contain Contain Om OS Z Contain WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MJG MJG MJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop t a © Crown Cop t design HS2 route ormation formation ormation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma Mottma	Donald nham CR0 2 ugdom 20 86 cc.con	ES PF ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5700 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 20: Contain GB Cart right 20: P4 04 P3 22 P2 11 P1 07 Rev N Client Th Title	ames	MUSCALANCE A) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop t a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route ormation ormation ormation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa	Donald nham CR0 2 ugdom 20 86 cc.con	end data and data PF ES ES Ch'k'd d House n Road 2EE n 74 2000 81 5700 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P2 11 P1 07 Rev Client Title	ames	MUSCALLAND) ght (2022 s OS data comstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	d following d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa	Donald Donald nharr CR0 2 ugdom 20 87 20 86 cc.con	ES ES ES Ch'K'd d House Road 2EE 74 2000 81 5700 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P2 11 P1 07 Rev N Client Title Th	ames	MUSC A) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack rs OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	d following d c Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	Donald Donald nharr CR0 2 ugdom 20 86 cc.con	ening	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e 0 6
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P3 22 P2 11 P1 07 Rev Client Title Th Op Lo	ames at Englar at Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 7/11/20 7/11/20 7/11/20 7/11/20 ACDON ames ames otions wer T	MUSCALLAND) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	d following d c Crown Cop a c Crown Cop d following t design HS2 route formation formation formation mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	Donald Donald nharr CR0 2 ugdom 20 86 c.con	ening	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart P4 04 P3 22 P2 11 P1 07 Rev Client Title Th Op Lo	ames at Englar at Englar kground: 20 s data fro tographic 20 7/11/20 7/11/20 7/11/20 7/11/20 ACDON ames ames btions wer T	MUSCALLAND) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	d following t design HS2 route formation forma	Donald Donald nharr CR0 2 ugdom 20 87 20 86 cc.con	ES ES ES Ch'K'd d House Road 2EE 74 2000 81 5700 n	base abase QR QR QR QR App'd e
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P3 22 P3 P	ames admes bitions wer T	MUSCONTAIN MUSCONTAIN) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design IHS2 route formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Transfer pondary So eservoirs Eng Check	vright : oyright Donald nharr CR0 2 ugdom 20 86 c.con tter	ES ES ES Ch'K'd d House Road 2EE 74 2000 81 5700 n ening	base abase QR QR QR App'd e 0 6
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P3 22 P3 P	ames	MUSCALLAND) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript)) a © Crown Cop (a © Crown Cop (d following t design I HS2 route formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Eng Check Coordination	Donald Donald nharr CR0 2 20 86 c.con tter	ening	base abase QR QR QR App'd e 0 6
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P3 22 P2 11 P1 0 Rev Client Th Title Th Designe Drawn GIS Cho	ames	MUSCALLAND) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack ns OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design I HS2 route formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	vright : oyright Donald nharr CR0 2 ugdom ter ter	ening	base abase QR QR QR App'd e 0 6
AUNCE AUNCE	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P3 22 P2 11 P1 0 Rev Client Th Client Th Designe Drawn GIS Che Scale of	ames ames ames ames ames ames ames ames ames ames ames ames	MU (2020 MU Contain Orm OS Z Contain MU G WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MU ALD S Wat S S Contain Contain MU S WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack ns OS dat Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript	a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop a © Crown Cop d following t design I-HS2 route formation formation Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottma ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Croydary So eservoirs Eng Check Coordination Approved Rev	vright : oyright Donalal Donalal nham CR0 2 20 86 c.con tter	ening	base abase QR QR QR App'd e 0 6
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P4 04 P3 22 P2 17 P1 07 Rev Client Th Client Th Designe Drawn GIS Che Scale at 1:75	ames ames bitions wer T accon	MU (2020 MU Contain Orm OS Z Contain MU G WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MU ALD Statu) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descripi der / A ffinity r Secce s Re PRE	d following t a © Crown Cop t a © Crown Cop d following t design IHS2 route <u>ormation</u> Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Crondary So eservoirs Eng Check Coordination Approved Rev P4	vright a ovyright Donald unham CR0 2 20 87 20 86 c.c.con tter	ening	base abase QR QR QR App'd e 0 6 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P4 04 P3 22 P2 17 P1 07 Rev Client Th Client Th Designe Drawn GIS Che Scale at 1:75 Drawing 1	ames ames ames ames ames ames ames ames	MU (2020 MU Contain Orm OS Z Contain MU G WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MU ALD S Wat S S Contain) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descripi der / A ffinity r Secce s Re PRE	d following t as crown Cop a crown Cop d following t design HS2 route <u>ormation</u> ion Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa	vright a ovyright Donalal CR0 2 20 87 20 86 c.c.con tter	ening	base abase QR QR QR App'd e 0 6 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
Kilometers	© Histor © Natur GB Back Contain GB Cart right 202 Contain GB Cart P4 04 P3 22 P2 17 P1 02 Rev Client Th Client Th Designe Drawn GIS Che Scale at 1:75 Drawing 1	ames ames ames ames ames ames ames ames	MU (2020 MU Contain Orm OS Z Contain MU G WJG WJG WJG WJG WJG Drawn MU ALD S Wat S S Wat S S S S S S S S S S S S S) ght (2022 s OS data oomstack s OS data Update concep Added For Inf For Inf Descript der / A ffinity r Secce es Re s PRE MMD-	d following t design HS2 route ormation ion Mott MacI 8-10 Syde Croydon, United Kir T +44 (0) F +44 (0) W mottmat ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa ffinity Wa Crondary S eservoirs Eng Check Coordination Approved Rev P4 00-XX-G	yright a oyright Donala Donala Donala CR0 2 0 87 20 86 C.c.con tter	ening	base abase QR QR QR App'd e 0 6 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1



F. Environmental Appraisal of Options

Maidenhead

Table F.1 provides a summary of the Gate 1 environmental assessments undertaken for the Maidenhead option.

Table F.1: Maidenhead: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments

Environmental assessment	Summary outcome and next steps
	• Stage 1 Screening Assessment: Uncertain Effects on South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar and Burnham Beeches SAC therefore Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment required. No po Effects identified for Chiltern Beechwoods SAC.
Habitats Regulations Assessment	Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment:
	 No adverse effects on the integrity of the Burnham Beeches SAC are considered likely as no transmission pathways were identified by which a Likely Significant Effect could reasonably No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected, subject to confirmation that the increased abstraction on the River Thames
WFD	 Level 1 Basic Screening: GB106039023233: Thames (Reading to Cookham) waterbody 'screened in' for further WFD assessment because abstraction related activities present some risk to Level 2 Detailed Impact Screening: potentially precautionary WFD compliance risks identified. Possible deterioration risks to fish, invertebrates, hydrological regime, dissolved oxygen and ph of reduced flow due to increased abstraction, and the additional intake structure required. It also identified potential impediments to meeting Good Ecological Status, if the hydrological regime phosphate concentrations could increase, as this element is currently below good. Further WFD assessment would be required to improve the certainty of the levels of WFD risk.
	For the majority of topics, minor or neutral residual effects identified.
SEA	• Moderate negative effects for biodiversity due to potential impacts on designated sites and loss of habitat, for water due to abstraction from the new Maidenhead intake and due to operational
	Table F.2 provides a summary of the key impacts for each topic together with mitigation measures.
INNS Risk Assessment	 Medium freshwater risk of Ponto-Caspian invasions and low future marine invasion risk. However, as raw water transfer options terminate at a WTW, the risks associated with spreading fresh effectively eliminated. However, it is possible that the infrequent use of pipeline drainage points and occasional WTW overflows could introduce an INNS risk.
	Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation, but this does not consider the risk presented by WTW overflow and pipeline drainage.
	• Temporary loss of woodland (broadleaved mixed, coniferous and orchards) for the pipeline and permanent loss of pastures for the WTW.
Natural Capital Assessment and	• Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the pipeline of -£298.51 per year mainly due to reduction in carbon storage from loss of woodland and also due to natural hazard managed
Biodiversity Net Gain	• Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the WTW of -£670.68 per year mainly due to loss of food production from permanent loss of arable land and also due to reduction in car
	 Net loss of biodiversity of -31.35% for the pipeline and -100% for the WTW.

Table F.2 provides commentary of the key environmental impacts for the Maidenhead option for each topic together with mitigation measures.

Table F.2: Maidenhead: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation

Торіс	Abstraction (Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point) and pipeline (Cookham to Harefield WTW)	Harefield WTW
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	 No direct effects on statutory designated sites, woodland or other priority habitats as a result of construction of the Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point at the indicative site. No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected, but confirmation is required that the increased abstraction on the River Thames would not affect groundwater interactions as identified in the Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment in relation to the South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar (see Table 5.2). Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction, the nearest being Old Park Wood SSSI, which is within 500m of the indicative pipeline route. There are no direct effects on Ancient Woodland although there are areas within 500m, which could be indirectly affected. Direct negative effects during pipeline construction due to loss of woodland, including deciduous woodland priority habitat and small area of traditional orchard. Potential indirect negative effects on areas of Ancient Woodland within 500m of the indicative pipeline route. Indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs, with at least five sites potentially directly impacted: White Heath Farm Woods and Fields and Harefield Green SINC, Springwell and Stocker's Lake SINC, London's Canals SINC, Maple Lodge Marsh SINC and East 	 Potential for indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites within 2 Park Wood SSSI and Ruislip Woods SSSI), and on woodland, including Ancie orchard priority habitats within 500m of the indicative site of the new Hare
Soils	 Colne Valley Chalk Pits SINC. Permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land due to construction of the pumping station at the indicative site for the new Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point. Temporary loss of Grade 3 agricultural land and an area of Grade 2 agricultural land due to pipeline construction along the indicative pipeline route. The indicative pipeline route passes through a historic landfill site and is within 500m of an authorised landfill site and several historic landfill sites. It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. 	 Permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land due to construction of the new The indicative site for the new Harefield WTW is within 500m of a historic lie. It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollutio reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
Water	 The indicative site for the pumping station for the new Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point, is in Flood Zone 1. A gravity pipeline will be required between the abstraction point and the pumping station which will pass through Flood Zones 2 and 3. Construction of the intake, gravity pipeline and pumping station for the new Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point could result in a negative effect on the water quality of nearby waterbodies. 	 The indicative site for the new Harefield WTW would be located within Floc Construction of the new Harefield WTW could result in a negative effect on that with the implementation of good practice pollution prevention and conoccur as a result of construction.

otential for Likely Significant Effects or Uncertain

occur.

s would not affect groundwater interactions.

WFD status or objectives to this waterbody. hosphate. These are primarily due to a potential risk e of the waterbody was affected to the extent that

al carbon emissions for the abstraction and pipeline.

shwater or marine INNS via the transfer would be

gement due to loss of active floodplain. rbon storage.

2km of the indicative site for the new Harefield WTW (Old ent Woodland and deciduous woodland and traditional efield WTW.

Harefield WTW at the indicative site.

landfill.

on prevention and control measures, and following

od Zone 1.

n the water quality of nearby waterbodies. It is expected introl measures, long-term residual effects are unlikely to

Торіс	Abstraction (Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point) and pipeline (Cookham to Harefield WTW)	Harefield WTW
	 The indicative pipeline route passes through Flood Zone 1 (low risk of flooding) with some areas of Flood Zones 2 and 3 with potential impacts during construction. As the indicative pipeline route crosses areas of SPZ1-3, and crosses several watercourses, including chalk rivers, construction could result in a negative effect on the water quality of nearby waterbodies. It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. The new Maidenhead intake could result in negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation and further WFD assessment would be required as outlined in Table F.1 above. 	
Air	 The indicative site for the pumping station for the new Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point is not located within an AQMA. The indicative pipeline route passes through the South Buckinghamshire AQMA where it crosses the M40. Temporary negative effects on air quality are anticipated. It is expected that with the implementation of good practice measures during construction, there may still be some temporary impacts on air quality, however, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. 	 The indicative site for the new Harefield WTW is not located within an AQN Temporary negative effects on air quality are anticipated. It is expected tha during construction, there may still be some temporary impacts on air qual occur.
Climatic factors	 The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE Regional Plan options, the abstraction and pipeline would result in minor negative construction and moderate negative operational carbon emissions. Further information on carbon footprint is provided in Section 5.4. The resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed. It is recommended the levels of the river are monitored to avoid over-abstraction. 	The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE regional planegative construction and operation carbon emissions.
Landscape	 The pumping station for the new Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point is in the London Area Greenbelt but not within proximity to the Chilterns AONB. Permanent effects on the landscape are expected with long-term residual effects likely to occur. Opportunities to incorporate screening to reduce the visual effects during operation would be embedded in the design. The indicative pipeline route is in proximity to the Chilterns AONB with the section between Chalfont Common and Maple Cross being within 500m, indicating a landscape of higher sensitivity, and passes through the London Area Greenbelt for almost its entirety, with negative effects anticipated due to the excavation work. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. Direct negative effects on at least one TPO. 	 The indicative site for the new Harefield WTW is in the London Area Greenl Permanent effects on the landscape are expected with long-term residual e screening to reduce the visual effects during operation would be embedded
Historic environment	 The location of the pumping station for the new Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point, in a field to the west of Hedsor House Grade II Registered Park and Garden, and to the north of the Cliveden Grade I Registered Park and Garden, avoids direct effects on designated sites. There is a Grade II listed building (Lodge at Hedsor Priory Lodge) within 500m of the pumping station for the new Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point with potential for setting effects during construction and operation. The indicative pipeline route passes through Hedsor House Grade II Registered Park and Garden and Hall Barn Grade II* Registered Park and Garden with direct impacts during construction. There are also listed buildings and a scheduled monument within 500m of the proposed route with potential for setting effects during construction. Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact buried archaeology if present. The impacts are unknown at this stage and further work is required to determine the significance of any archaeological remains that could be impacted. 	 There is a Grade II listed building (London Coal Duty Marker on County Bou House (the house itself is not listed) within 500m of the indicative site for the likely as a result of the WTW. Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact buried arch and further work is required to determine the significance of any archaeologe
Population and human health	 There are no community facilities within proximity to the pumping station for the new Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point or the abstraction point itself. Temporary severance of public rights of way, is likely during construction. Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities within proximity to the indicative pipeline route, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and a national cycle route and two golf courses, is likely during construction. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. 	 Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities, includ proximity to the indicative site for the new Harefield WTW, and temporary construction. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and foll unlikely to occur.
Material assets	 There is likely to be localised traffic disruption during construction of the pumping station for the new Maidenhead (Cookham) Abstraction Point. The indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25, M40 and A412), a railway line and National Cycle Network Route 6 with disruption during construction likely due to potential temporary diversions and traffic disruption. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. 	 There is likely to be localised traffic disruption during construction of the need to be a severe that with implementation of good practice measures, and foll unlikely to occur.

Sunnymeads 1

Table F.3 provides a summary of the Gate 1 environmental assessments undertaken for the Sunnymeads 1 option together with next steps.

MA.

at with the implementation of good practice measures lity, however, long-term residual effects are unlikely to

lan options, the new Harefield WTW would result in minor

belt but not within proximity to the Chilterns AONB. effects likely to occur. Opportunities to incorporate d in the design.

undary about 150 metres south east of Woodcock Hill Farm the new Harefield WTW although no setting effects are

haeology if present. The impacts are unknown at this stage ogical remains that could be impacted.

ding a country park and public park and garden within ι disruption of public rights of way, is likely during

llowing reinstatement, long-term residual effects are

ew Harefield WTW. Ilowing reinstatement, long-term residual effects are

Table F.3: Sunnymeads 1: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments

-	
Environmental assessment	Summary outcome and next steps
Habitats Regulations Assessment	 Stage 1 Screening Assessment: Likely Significant Effects on South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar therefore Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment required. No potential for Likely Significant Effects on South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar therefore Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment required. No potential for Likely Significant Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment: No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the implemented. These include both standard construction good practice measures and construction methods.
WFD	• Level 1 Basic Screening: no further assessment would be necessary for the option, because the types of activities do not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies.
SEA	 For the majority of topics, minor or neutral residual effects identified. Major negative effects for biodiversity due to potential impacts on designated sites and operational carbon emissions. Table F.4 provides a summary of the key impacts for each topic together with mitigation measures.
INNS Risk Assessment	 Medium freshwater risk of Ponto-Caspian invasions and low future marine invasion risk. However, as raw water transfer options terminate at a WTW, the risks associated with spreading fre effectively eliminated. However, it is possible that the infrequent use of pipeline drainage points and occasional WTW overflows could introduce an INNS risk. Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation, but this does not consider the risk presented by WTW overflow and pipeline drainage.
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	 Temporary loss of woodland (broadleaved mixed, coniferous and orchards) for the pipeline and permanent loss of pastures for the WTW. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the pipeline of -£4,815.31 per year mainly due to reduction in air pollutant removal due to loss of habitat within AQMAs, and also due to and natural hazard management due to loss of active floodplain. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the WTW of -£670.68 per year mainly due to loss of food production from permanent loss of arable land and also due to reduction in called the loss of biodiversity of -51.55% for the pipeline and -100% for the WTW.

nificant Effects or Uncertain Effects identified for

HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment are

eshwater or marine INNS via the transfer would be

o reduction in carbon storage due to loss of woodland arbon storage.

Table F.4 provides commentary of the key environmental impacts for the Sunnymeads 1 option for each topic together with mitigation measures. The proposed location for the WTW for this option is the same as the proposed WTW location for the Maidenhead option (Harefield), see Table F.2.

Table F.4: Sunnymeads 1: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation

Торіс	Abstraction (Sunnymeads intake) and pipeline (Sunnymeads to new Harefield WTW)
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	 No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment are implement practice measures and construction methods.
	 Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction, including Ruislip Woods SSSI/NNR; Mid Colne Valley SSSI; Fray's Farm Meadows SSSI; Denham Lock Wood SSSI; Kingcup Meadows SSSI, Fray's Valley LNR and Denham Quarry Park LNR, which are within 500m of the indicative pipeline route.
	• Direct negative effects during pipeline construction due to loss of woodland, including deciduous woodland priority habitat and traditional orchard, and other priority habitats including good quality semi-in effects on Ancient Woodland although there are areas within 500m, which could be indirectly affected.
	• Indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs, with at least four sites potentially directly impacted: Shepherd's Hill Woods and Fields SINC, Mid Colne Valley SINC, Brackenbury Railway Cutting SINC and Since Structure Since Struc
Soils	 Temporary loss of Grade 3 agricultural land and some areas of Grade 1 agricultural land due to pipeline construction, although it is noted that the indicative pipeline route follows existing roads in the major The indicative pipeline route runs along existing roads adjacent to an authorised landfill site (Horton Brook Quarry) and several historic landfill sites, and crosses four historic landfills (Woodlands Park, Sloug It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
Water	 The indicative pipeline route passes through Flood Zone 1 (low risk of flooding) with some areas of Flood Zones 2 and 3 with potential impacts during construction. As the indicative pipeline route crosses areas of SPZ1-3, and crosses several watercourses, including chalk rivers, construction could result in a negative effect on the water quality of nearby waterbodies. It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. As this option would require the abstraction of water from an existing intake, although it has the potential to result in negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation, no further WFD as above.
Air	• The indicative pipeline route passes through the Hillingdon AQMA, South Bucks AQMA and South Bucks District Council AQMA No 2, and Slough AQMA No. 1 and Slough AQMA No. 2. Temporary negative e with the implementation of good practice measures during construction, there may still be some temporary impacts on air quality, however, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
Climatic factors	 The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE regional plan options, the abstraction and pipeline would result in minor negative construction and major negative operational carbon emiss in Section 5.4. The resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed. It is recommended the levels of the river are monitored to avoid over-abstraction.
Landscape	 The indicative pipeline route passes through the London Area Greenbelt with negative effects anticipated due to the excavation work. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, an unlikely to occur. Direct negative effects on at least two TPOs.
Historic environment	 The indicative pipeline route will pass through Harefield Village Conservation Area and within 500m of several listed buildings, some in close proximity where the indicative pipeline route is aligned along ex Milestone Cottages) and Harefield Place Grade II Registered Park and Garden. Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact buried archaeology if present. The impacts are unknown at this stage and further work is required to determine the significance of any archaeology if present.
Population and human health	• Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities within proximity to the indicative pipeline route, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and three national cycle routes, is likely implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
Material assets	• The indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including A4 and A40), railways and three National Cycle Network Routes (0, 6 and 61) with disruption during construction likely due to potential diversions implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.

nted. These include both standard construction good

and Oldhouse Wood SSSI; and Wraysbury No. 1 Gravel Pit

nproved grassland and lowland fens. There are no direct

and Breakspear House Woods SINC.

prity of areas of Grade 1 agricultural land. gh Road, Tanhouse Farm No. 1 and Tanhouse Farm No. 2).

sessment would be required as outlined in Table F.3

effects on air quality are anticipated. It is expected that

ions. Further information on carbon footprint is provided

nd following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are

isting roads (for example Milestone outside No 3

eological remains that could be impacted.

ly during construction. It is expected that with

s and traffic disruption. It is expected that with

Teddington DRA

Table F.5 provides a summary of the Gate 1 environmental assessments undertaken for the Teddington DRA option.

Table F.5: Teddington DRA: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments

Environmental assessment Summary outcome and next steps

Habitats Regulations Assessment	 Stage 1 Screening Assessment: Uncertain effects on South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar and Richmond Park SAC therefore Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment required. No poter identified for Wimbledon Common SAC or Burnham Beeches SAC. Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment: No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar or Richmond Park SAC are considered likely as no transmis Significant Effect could reasonably occur. No key risks to Habitats Sites were identified during construction or operation of this option.
WFD	 Level 1 Basic Screening: GB106039023232: Thames (Egham to Teddington) waterbody 'screened in' for further WFD assessment because abstraction related activities present some risk to Level 2 Detailed Impact Screening: precautionary WFD compliance risks identified. Possible deterioration risks to fish, macrophytes and phytobenthos, hydrological regime, dissolved oxyger potential for reduced flow due to increased abstraction and the additional intake structure required, although it is noted that the impacts may be spatially limited when considered at the scale downstream extent/boundary. It also identified potential impediments to meeting Good Ecological Status, as the hydrological regime of the waterbody does not support good status, due in pa attributed to water industry activities. Further WFD assessment would be required to improve the certainty of the levels of WFD risk.
SEA	 For the majority of topics, minor or neutral residual effects identified. Moderate negative effects for biodiversity due to potential impacts on designated sites and loss of habitat during pipeline construction, and major negative effects due to operational carbon e Table F.6 provides a summary of the key impacts for each topic together with mitigation measures.
INNS Risk Assessment	 Medium freshwater risk of Ponto-Caspian invasions and high future marine invasion risk (as it is close to the tidal limit). However, as raw water transfer options terminate at a WTW, the risks INNS via the transfer would be effectively eliminated. However, it is possible that the infrequent use of pipeline drainage points and occasional WTW overflows could introduce an INNS risk. Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation, but this does not consider the risk presented by WTW overflow and pipeline drainage.
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	 Temporary loss of woodland (broadleaved mixed and coniferous) for the pipeline and permanent loss of pastures for the WTW. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the pipeline of -£5,019.89 per year mainly due to reduction in air pollutant removal due to loss of habitat within AQMAs, and also due to and natural hazard management due to loss of active floodplain. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the WTW of -£670.68 per year mainly due to loss of food production from permanent loss of arable land and also due to reduction in ca Net loss of biodiversity of -70.10% for the pipeline and -100% for the WTW.

ntial for Likely Significant Effects or Uncertain Effects

ission pathways were identified by which a Likely

o WFD status or objectives to this waterbody. en and phosphate. These are primarily due to the e of the waterbody given the location at the part to changes in natural flow of the waterbody

emissions.

s associated with spreading freshwater or marine

reduction in carbon storage due to loss of woodland

rbon storage.

Table F.6 provides commentary of the key environmental impacts for the Teddington DRA option for each topic together with mitigation measures. The proposed location for the WTW for this option is the same as the proposed WTW location for the Maidenhead option (Harefield), see Table F.2.

Table F.6: Teddington DRA: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation

Торіс	Abstraction (Teddington) and Pipeline (Teddington to Harefield)
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	 No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar or Richmond Park SAC are considered likely as no transmission pathways were identified by which a Likely Significant adverse effects on statutory designated sites, woodland or other priority habitats as a result of constructing the Teddington DRA abstraction point at the indicative site. Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction, including, Mid Colne Valley SSSI, Fray's Farm Meadows SSSI and Bushy Park and Home Park SSSI, and several LNRs (Fray's Valley, Care within 500m of the indicative pipeline route. Direct negative effects during pipeline construction due to loss of woodland, including deciduous woodland priority habitat and traditional orchard, and other priority habitats including good quality semi-in Ancient Woodland within 500m of the indicative pipeline route. Indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs, with at least thirteen sites potentially directly impacted: Uxbridge Common Meadows SINC, Shepherd's Hill Woods and Fields SINC, Carp Ponds and Bring Brackenbury Railway Cutting SINC, Breakspear House Woods SINC, Dew's Dell SINC, Unnamed SINC, Feltham Marshalling Yards SINC, The Crane Corridor SINC, The River Thame SINC and Fulwell and Twicker
Soils	 No effects on agricultural land as a result of constructing the Teddington DRA abstraction point at the indicative site. The indicative site for the Teddington DRA abstraction point is within 500m of a historic landfill. Temporary loss of Grade 3 agricultural land and some areas of Grade 1 agricultural land due to pipeline construction, although it is noted that the indicative pipeline route is parallel to existing roads in whee Indicative pipeline route runs along existing roads adjacent to three authorised landfill sites (Heathrow Express Rail Link, West Drayton, Sipson North East Inert Landfill and The Gravel Pit) and across and in of these including Green Lane, Harlington Road, Saint Peters Way, Area to north of Stockley Park, North East Link Spur Road). It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
Water	 The indicative site for the Teddington DRA abstraction point (an area of raised ground on the east bank of the River Thames which is outside of the flood zone) is in Flood Zone 1 and would involve a river or The indicative pipeline route passes through Flood Zone 1 (low risk of flooding) with some areas of Flood Zones 2 and 3 with potential impacts during construction. As the indicative pipeline route crosses areas of SPZ1-3, crosses several watercourses, and is located in proximity to chalk rivers, construction could result in a negative effect on the water quality of nearby to the severed that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. The Teddington DRA could result in negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation and further WFD assessment would be required as outlined in Table F.5 above.
Air	 The indicative site for the Teddington DRA abstraction point is within the Kingston upon Thames AQMA. The indicative pipeline route passes through the Hillingdon AQMA, Hounslow AQMA and Richmond AQMA. Temporary negative effects on air quality are anticipated. It is expected that with the implementation of good practice measures during construction, there may still be some temporary impacts on air quality occur.
Climatic factors	 The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE regional plan options, the abstraction and pipeline would result in minor negative construction and major negative operational carbon emiss in Section 5.4. The resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed. It is recommended the levels of the river are monitored to avoid over-abstraction.
Landscape	 The indicative site for the Teddington DRA abstraction point is not within or in proximity to an AONB or Greenbelt. Permanent effects on the landscape are expected with long-term residual effects likely to the visual effects during operation would be embedded in the design. The indicative pipeline route passes through the London Area Greenbelt with negative effects anticipated due to the excavation work. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, an unlikely to occur. Direct negative effects on at least twelve TPOs.
Historic environment	 The indicative location of the Teddington DRA abstraction point (an area of raised ground on the east bank of the River Thames which is outside of the flood zone) is within the Riverside Conservation Area. The indicative pipeline route passes through ten conservation areas (Harefield Village, Hillingdon Village, Harlington Village, Cranford Park, Mays Road, Royal Road, Broad Street, High Street Teddington, Kin several listed buildings within 500m of the indicative pipeline route with potential for setting effects during construction. Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact buried archaeology if present. The impacts are unknown at this stage and further work is required to determine the significance of any archaeology.
Population and human health	 The indicative site for the Teddington DRA abstraction point is within the grounds of the YMCA Hawker playing fields with disruption to the local community during construction and a permanent impact during to the Thames Path National Trail. Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities within proximity to the indicative pipeline route, and temporary disruption to public rights of way, and several community and greenspace school, allotments, a country park (Cranford Countryside Park), is likely during construction. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
Material assets	 There is likely to be localised traffic disruption during construction of the pumping station for the new Teddington DRA abstraction point. The indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M4 and A4) and railways with disruption during construction likely due to potential diversions and traffic disruption. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement. long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.

nificant Effect could reasonably occur.

Cranebank, Hounslow Heath and Pevensey Road), which

mproved grassland. Indirect negative effects on areas of

oad Dock SINC, Cranford Park SINC, London's Canals SINC, enham Golf Courses SINC.

ere it crosses Grade 1 agricultural land. proximity to several historic landfill sites, bisecting some

ossing.

waterbodies.

lity, however, long-term residual effects are unlikely to

sions. Further information on carbon footprint is provided

o occur. Opportunities to incorporate screening to reduce

nd following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are

g Edwards Grove, and Riverside North) and there are

aeological remains that could be impacted.

uring operation. The indicative site is also in close proximity

ces including public park or garden, playing fields, a

Sunnymeads 2a

Table F.7 provides a summary of the Gate 1 environmental assessments undertaken for the Sunnymeads 2a option.

Table F.7: Sunnymeads 2a: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments

Environmental assessment Summary outcome and next steps

Habitats Regulations Assessment	 Stage 1 Screening Assessment: Likely Significant Effects on South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar therefore Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment required. No potential for Likely Sign Windsor Forest & Great Park SAC, Thames Basin Heaths SPA, Thursley, Ash, Pirbright & Chobham SAC or Burnham Beeches SAC. Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment: No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the I implemented. These include both standard construction good practice measures and construction methods.
WFD	• Level 1 Basic Screening: no further assessment would be necessary for the option, because the types of activities do not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies.
SEA	 For the majority of topics, minor or neutral residual effects identified. Major negative effects for biodiversity due to potential impacts on designated sites during pipeline construction, and moderate negative effects due to impacts on designated sites during con emissions for the drinking water conveyance. Table F.8 provides a summary of the key impacts for each topic together with mitigation measures and next steps for Gate 2.
INNS Risk Assessment	 Medium freshwater risk of Ponto-Caspian invasions and low future marine invasion risk. However, as raw water transfer options terminate at a WTW, the risks associated with spreading free effectively eliminated. However, it is possible that the infrequent use of pipeline drainage points and occasional WTW overflows could introduce an INNS risk. Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation, but this does not consider the risk presented by WTW overflow and pipeline drainage.
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	 Temporary loss of woodland (broadleaved mixed, coniferous and orchards) for the pipeline and permanent loss of pastures for the WTW. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the pipeline of -£2,932.79 per year mainly due to reduction in air pollutant removal due to loss of habitat within AQMAs, and also due to and natural hazard management due to loss of active floodplain. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the WTW of -£1,169.61 per year mainly due to loss of food production from permanent loss of arable land and also due to reduction in or event of the work of the wor

ificant Effects or Uncertain Effects identified for

HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment are

struction of the Iver WTW and operational carbon

shwater or marine INNS via the transfer would be

e reduction in carbon storage due to loss of woodland carbon storage.

Table F.8 provides commentary of the key environmental impacts for the Sunnymeads 2a option for each topic together with mitigation measures.

Table F.8: Sunnymeads 2a: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation

Торіс	Abstraction (Sunnymeads intake), raw water pipeline (Sunnymeads to Iver 2 WTW) and drinking water pipeline (Iver 2 WTW to Harefield)	Iver 2 WTW
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	 No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected, if the suggested mi practice measures and construction methods. 	tigation measures in the HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment are implement
	 Potential for direct negative effects on Fray's Valley LNR, and indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction, including Ruislip Woods SSSI/NNR; Mid Colne Valley SSSI; Fray's Farm Meadows SSSI; Denham Lock Wood SSSI; Kingcup Meadows and Oldhouse Wood SSSI; and Wraysbury No. 1 Gravel Pit SSSI, Fray's Valley LNR and Denham Quarry Park LNR, which are within 500m of the indicative pipeline route. Direct negative effects during pipeline construction due to loss of woodland, including deciduous woodland priority habitat and traditional orchard, and other priority habitats including good quality semi-improved grassland and lowland fens. There are no direct effects on Ancient Woodland although there are areas within 500m, which could be indirectly affected. Indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs, with at least four sites potentially directly impacted: Shepherd's Hill Wands and Frankraphic Provide SINC 	 No statutory designated sites within 2km of the indicative site for the No direct effects on woodland or priority habitats however there are habitat within 500m of the indicative site for the new lver 2 WTW; th result in indirect negative effects on these areas.
Soils	 Temporary loss of Grade 3 agricultural land and some areas of Grade 1 agricultural land due to pipeline construction, although 	The indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW is located within non-agric
	 it is noted that the indicative pipeline route follows existing roads in the majority of areas of Grade 1 agricultural land. The indicative pipeline route runs along existing roads adjacent to two authorised landfill sites (Horton Brook Quarry and New Denham Quarry Northern Extension) and several historic landfill sites, and crosses historic landfills, including Woodlands Park, Slough Road A and Tanhouse Farm No. 2. 	 The indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW is within 500m of historic implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatem
	 It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. 	
Water	 The indicative pipeline route passes through Flood Zone 1 (low risk of flooding) with some areas of Flood Zones 2 and 3 with potential impacts during construction. As the indicative pipeline route crosses areas of SPZ1-3, and crosses several watercourses, including chalk rivers, construction could result in a negative effect on the water quality of nearby waterbodies. 	 The indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW would be located within F Construction of the new Iver 2 WTW could result in a negative effect that with the implementation of good practice measures, long-term r construction.
	 It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. As this option would require the abstraction of water from an existing intake, although it has the potential to result in negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation, no further WFD assessment would be required as outlined in Table F.7 above. 	
Air	• The indicative pipeline route passes through the Hillingdon AQMA, South Bucks AQMA and South Bucks District Council AQMA No 2, Slough AQMA No. 1 and Slough AQMA No. 2. Temporary negative effects on air quality are anticipated. It is expected that with the implementation of good practice measures during construction, there may still be some temporary impacts on air quality, however, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.	 The indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW is located within the South Temporary negative effects on air quality are anticipated. It is expect measures during construction, there may still be some temporary im are unlikely to occur.
Climatic factors	 The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE regional plan options, the abstraction and pipeline would result in minor negative construction and major negative operational carbon emissions. Further information on carbon footprint is provided in Section 5.4. The resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed. It is recommended the levels of the river are monitored to avoid over-abstraction. 	The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE regic minor negative construction and operation carbon emissions.
Landscape	 The indicative pipeline route passes through the London Area Greenbelt with negative effects anticipated due to the excavation work. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. Direct negative effects on at least two TPOs. 	• The indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW is in the London Area Gree with long-term residual effects likely to occur. Opportunities to incorroperation would be embedded in the design.
Historic environment	• The indicative pipeline route will pass through Harefield Village Conservation Area and within 500m of several listed buildings, some in close proximity where the indicative pipeline route is aligned along existing roads (for example Milestone outside No 3 Milestone Cottages) and Harefield Place Grade II Registered Park and Garden.	• Cowley Lock Conservation Area and two Grade II listed buildings (Del 500m of the indicative site for the new Iver 2 WTW with potential for reduce the effects would be embedded in the design.
	• Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact buried archaeology if present. The impacts are unknown at this stage and further work is required to determine the significance of any archaeological remains that could be impacted.	 Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact burie this stage and further work is required to determine the significance
Population and human health	 Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities within proximity to the indicative pipeline route, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and three national cycle routes, is likely during construction. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. 	 Disruption to the local community and temporary severance of public that with implementation of good practice measures, and following r occur.
Material assets	 The indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25, A4 and A40), railways and three National Cycle Network Routes (0, 6 and 61) with disruption during construction likely due to potential diversions and traffic disruption. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. 	• There is likely to be localised traffic disruption during construction of lver 2 WTW. It is expected that with implementation of good practice residual effects are unlikely to occur.

nted. These include both standard construction good

e new Iver 2 WTW. e areas of woodland, including deciduous woodland priority herefore there is potential for the construction activities to

icultural land. c and authorised landfill sites. It is expected that with the ment, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.

Flood Zone 1.

t on the water quality of nearby waterbodies. It is expected residual effects are unlikely to occur as a result of

th Bucks District Council No 2 AQMA. ted that with the implementation of good practice npacts on air quality, however, long-term residual effects

onal plan options, the new lver 2 WTW would result in

eenbelt. Permanent effects on the landscape are expected rporate screening to reduce the visual effects during

laford Manor and Dovecote at Delaford Manor) are within or setting effects. Opportunities to incorporate screening to

ied archaeology if present. The impacts are unknown at of any archaeological remains that could be impacted.

ic rights of way, is likely during construction. It is expected reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to

the pumping station for the indicative site for the new e measures, and following reinstatement, long-term

Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3

Table F.9 provides a summary of the Gate 1 environmental assessments undertaken for the Walton 2b (and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3) option.

Table F.9: Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments

Environmental assessment	Summary outcome and next steps
Habitats Regulations Assessment	 Stage 1 Screening Assessment – Likely Significant Effects on South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar therefore Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment required. No potential for Likely Significant Effects on South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar therefore Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment required. No potential for Likely Significant SAC or Richmond Park SAC. Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment: No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the Himplemented. These include both standard construction good practice measures and construction methods.
WFD	 Level 1 Basic Screening: GB106039023232: Thames (Egham to Teddington) waterbody 'screened in' for further WFD assessment because abstraction related activities present some risk to Level 2 Detailed Impact Screening: potentially precautionary WFD compliance risks identified. Possible deterioration risks to fish, macrophytes and phytobenthos, hydrological regime, dissol to the potential for reduced flow due to increased abstraction. It also identified potential impediments to meeting Good Ecological Status, as the hydrological regime of the waterbody does not natural flow of the waterbody attributed to water industry activities. Further WFD assessment would be required to improve the certainty of the levels of WFD risk.
SEA	 For the majority of topics, minor or neutral residual effects identified. Major negative effects for biodiversity due to potential impacts on designated sites during pipeline construction, and moderate negative effects due to impacts on designated sites during con abstraction and flood risk during construction of the pipeline, and operational carbon emissions for the abstraction and pipeline and drinking water conveyance. Table F.10 provides a summary of the key impacts for each topic.
INNS Risk Assessment	 Medium freshwater risk of Ponto-Caspian invasions and low future marine invasion risk. However, as raw water transfer options terminate at a WTW, the risks associated with spreading frest effectively eliminated. However, it is possible that the infrequent use of pipeline drainage points and occasional WTW overflows could introduce an INNS risk. Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation, but this does not consider the risk presented by WTW overflow and pipeline drainage.
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	 Temporary loss of woodland (broadleaved mixed and coniferous) for the pipeline and permanent loss of pastures for the WTW. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the pipeline of -£4,992.79 per year mainly due to reduction in air pollutant removal due to loss of habitat within AQMAs, and also due to and natural hazard management due to loss of active floodplain. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the WTW of -£,1,69.61 per year mainly due to loss of food production from permanent loss of arable land and also due to reduction in c Net loss of biodiversity of -56.21% for the pipeline and -100% for the WTW. Should this option be taken forward, potential impacts, likely required mitigation (including avoiding impacts, reinstatement and compensatory habitat creation), and opportunities Gate 2.

Table F.10 provides commentary of the key environmental impacts for the Walton 2b (and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3) option for each topic together with mitigation measures. The proposed location for the WTW for this option is the same as the proposed WTW location for the Sunnymeads 2a option, see Table F.8.

Table F.10: Walton 2b and Mogden Reuse Indirect 3: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation

Торіс	Abstraction, raw water transfer (Walton to Iver 2) and drinking water conveyance (Iver 2 to Harefield)
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment a construction good practice measures and construction methods.
	No direct effects on statutory designated sites, woodland or other priority habitats as a result of constructing the Mogden Reuse outfall at the indicative site.
	Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction, including Staines Moor SSSI, Ruislip Woods SSSI and NNR; Mid Colne Valley SSSI; Fray's Farm Meadows SSSI; Den Oldhouse Wood SSSI; Wraysbury Reservoir SSSI; Wraysbury & Hythe End Gravel Pits SSSI; Thorpe Park No. 1 Gravel Pit SSSI; Dumsey Meadow SSSI, and Chertsey Meads LNR, Frays Valle 500m of the indicative pipeline route.
	Direct negative effects during pipeline construction due to loss of woodland, including deciduous woodland priority habitat, and other priority habitats including good quality semi-improved grassla effects on Ancient Woodland although there are areas within 500m, which could be indirectly affected.
	Indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs, with at least fourteen sites potentially directly impacted: Desborough Island SNCI, River Thames SNCI, Shepherd's Hill Woods and Fields Cutting SINC, Breakspear House Woods SINC, Dew's Dell SINC, Unnamed SINC (Egham), Hilda May Lake SNCI, Moor Lane Nature Reserve SNCI, Wraysbury Reservoir SNCI, River Thames S Meadows, Ferry Lane SNCI.
Soils	No effects on agricultural land as a result of constructing the Mogden Reuse outfall at the indicative site, and there are no authorised or historic landfills within 500m of the indicative site. It is experiments and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
	Temporary loss of Grade 3 agricultural land and area of Grade 1 and 2 agricultural land due to pipeline construction along the indicative route. It is noted that the area of Grade 1 land is within Th Notational pipeline route passes through a historic landfill site and is within 500m of authorised landfill sites and several historic landfills sites.
	It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
Water	The indicative site for the Mogden Reuse outfall is located within Flood Zones 2 and 3.
	Construction of the outfall could result in a negative effect on the water quality of nearby waterbodies.
	The indicative pipeline route passes through Flood Zone 1 (low risk of flooding) with some areas of Flood Zones 2 and 3 with potential impacts during construction.
	As the indicative pipeline route crosses areas of SPZ1-3, and crosses several watercourses, including chalk rivers, construction could result in a negative effect on the water quality of nearby wat
	It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
	Abstraction from the existing Walton intake could result in negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation and further WFD assessment would be required as outlined in Table
Air	The indicative site for the Mogden Reuse outfall is located within the Spelthorne AQMA.

nificant Effects or Uncertain Effects identified for

HRA Stage 2: Appropriate Assessment are

to WFD status or objectives to this waterbody. blved oxygen and phosphate. These are primarily due not support good status, due in part to changes in

struction of the lver WTW, for water due to

shwater or marine INNS via the transfer would be

reduction in carbon storage due to loss of woodland

arbon storage.

s for Biodiversity Net Gain will be investigated at

are implemented. These include both standard

ham Lock Wood SSSI; Kingcup Meadows and y LNR, Denham Quarry Park LNR, which are within

and and lowland meadows. There are no direct

SINC, Mid Colne Valley SINC, Brackenbury Railway SNCI, Land West of Little Lane SNCI and Ferris

ected that with the implementation of good practice

norney Country Park.

terbodies.

F.9 above.

Торіс	Abstraction, raw water transfer (Walton to Iver 2) and drinking water conveyance (Iver 2 to Harefield)
	The indicative pipeline route passes through the Hillingdon AQMA, South Bucks AQMA, South Bucks District Council AQMA No 2, Spetthorne AQMA, M25 AQMA, Slough AQMA No.1 and Sloug Temporary negative effects on air quality are anticipated. It is expected that with the implementation of good practice measures during construction, there may still be some temporary impacts or unlikely to occur.
Climatic factors	The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE regional plan options, the abstraction and pipeline would result in minor negative construction and moderate negative operational footprint is provided in Section 5.4. The resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed. It is recommended the levels of the river are monitored to avoid over-abstraction.
Landscape	The indicative site for the Mogden Reuse outfall is in the London Area Greenbelt. Permanent effects on the landscape are expected with long-term residual effects likely to occur. Opportunities to embedded in the design.
	The indicative pipeline route passes through the London Area Greenbelt with negative effects anticipated due to the excavation work. It is expected that with implementation of good practice means residual effects are unlikely to occur.
	Direct negative effects on at least two TPOs.
Historic environment	The indicative site for the Mogden Reuse outfall is within 500m of Lower Halliford Conservation Area and several Grade II listed buildings, with potential for setting effects during construction and The indicative pipeline route will pass through Harefield Village Conservation Area and within 500m of other conservation areas, several listed buildings, some in close proximity (such as Barn to indicative pipeline route is aligned along existing roads), Great Fosters Grade II* Registered Park and Garden Harefield Place Grade II Registered Park and Garden. Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact buried archaeology if present. The impacts are unknown at this stage and further work is required to determine the significance of
Population and human health	Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities within proximity to the indicative site for the Mogden Reuse outfall, including Thames Meadow Park and temporary disruption to Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities within proximity to the indicative pipeline route, and temporary disruption to public rights of way, including the Thames Path Na Harmondsworth Moor Park, Thorney Country Park, Thorney Golf Course and two playing fields, is likely during construction. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, ar are unlikely to occur.
Material assets	There is likely to be localised traffic disruption during construction of the Mogden Reuse outfall. The indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25, M3 and M4), two railway lines and three National Cycle Network Routes (4, 6 and 61) with disruption during construction likely d disruption. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.

Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a

Table F.11 provides a summary of the Gate 1 environmental assessments undertaken for the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option.

Table F.11: Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments

Environmental assessment	Summary outcome and next steps
Habitats Regulations Assessment	 Stage 1 Screening Assessment: Uncertain Effects on South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar therefore Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment required. No potential for Likely Significant E Forest & Great Park SAC or Burnham Beeches SAC Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment: No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected. The Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a or increase to peak abstraction from the Wraysbury Reservoirs. Therefore, the current operation does not have the potential to result in adverse effects to surface water levels or water quantity investigations disagree with this assessment.
WFD	• Level 1 Basic Screening: no further assessment would be necessary for the option, because the types of activities do not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodies.
SEA	 For the majority of topics, minor or neutral residual effects identified. Major negative effects for biodiversity due to potential impacts on designated sites for drinking water conveyance and moderate negative effects for biodiversity due to potential impacts on designated sites for drinking water conveyance. Table F.12 provides a summary of the key impacts for each topic.
INNS Risk Assessment	 Medium freshwater risk of Ponto-Caspian invasions and low future marine invasion risk. However, as raw water transfer options terminate at a WTW, the risks associated with spreading fres effectively eliminated. However, it is possible that the infrequent use of pipeline drainage points and occasional WTW overflows could introduce an INNS risk. Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation, but this does not consider the risk presented by WTW overflow and pipeline drainage.
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	 Temporary loss of woodland (broadleaved mixed and coniferous) for the pipeline and permanent loss of pastures for the WTW. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the pipeline of -£1,512.47 per year mainly due to reduction in air pollutant removal due to loss of habitat within AQMAs, and also due to and natural hazard management due to loss of active floodplain. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the WTW of -£1,169.61 per year mainly due to loss of food production from permanent loss of arable land and also due to reduction in or Net loss of biodiversity of -48.52% for the pipeline and -100% for the WTW.

Table F.12 provides commentary of the key environmental impacts for the Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a option for each topic together with mitigation measures. The proposed location for the WTW for this option is the same as the proposed WTW location for the Sunnymeads 2a option, see Table F.8.

Table F.12: Lower Thames Reservoir Transfer 2a: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation

Торіс	Abstraction (via Wraysbury tunnel), pipeline (lver to lver 2) and drinking water conveyance (lver 2 to Harefield)
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	No significant adverse effects on the integrity of South West London Waterbodies SPA/Ramsar are expected as this option is not expected to require a new license or an increase to peak abstract

gh AQMA No. 2. n air quality, however, long-term residual effects are

carbon emissions. Further information on carbon

o reduce the visual effects during operation would be

asures, and following reinstatement, long-term

operation.

South of Huntsmoor Park Farmhouse and where the

any archaeological remains that could be impacted.

to public rights of way, is likely during construction. ational Trail, and three national cycle routes, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects

lue to potential temporary diversions and traffic

Effects or Uncertain Effects identified for Windsor

otion is not expected to require a new license or an in the reservoir. This should be revised if further

esignated sites during construction of the raw water

shwater or marine INNS via the transfer would be

reduction in carbon storage due to loss of woodland

carbon storage.

ction from the Wraysbury Reservoir.

Торіс	Abstraction (via Wraysbury tunnel), pipeline (Iver to Iver 2) and drinking water conveyance (Iver 2 to Harefield)
	Indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites during construction, including Fray's Farm Meadows SSSI/LNR, Ruislip Woods SSSI/NNR; Denham Lock Wood SSSI; Kingcup Meadows a and Denham Country Park LNR, which are within 500m of the indicative pipeline route.
	Direct negative effects during pipeline construction due to loss of woodland, including deciduous woodland priority habitat. There are no direct effects on Ancient Woodland although there are are
	Indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs, with at least five sites potentially directly impacted: Shepherd's Hill Woods and Fields SINC, Mid Colne Valley SINC, Brackenbury Railway Dew's Dell SINC.
Soils	Temporary loss of Grade 3 agricultural land due to pipeline construction along the indicative route.
	The indicative pipeline route runs along existing roads adjacent to an authorised landfill site (New Denham Quarry Northern Extension) and several historic landfill sites, and crosses historic landfil and and Woodlands Park).
	It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
Water	The indicative pipeline route passes through Flood Zone 1 (low risk of flooding) with some areas of Flood Zones 2 and 3 with potential impacts during construction. It is expected that with the imp construction, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
	As the indicative pipeline route crosses areas of SPZ1-3, crosses several watercourses, and is located in proximity to chalk rivers, construction could result in a negative effect on the water qualit
	It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
	As this option would require the abstraction of water from an existing intake, although it has the potential to result in negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation, no further Table F.11 above.
Air	The indicative pipeline route passes through the Hillingdon AQMA, South Bucks AQMA and South Bucks District Council AQMA No 2, and Slough AQMA No. 1 and Slough AQMA No. 2. Tempor is expected that with the implementation of good practice measures during construction, there may still be some temporary impacts on air quality, however, long-term residual effects are unlikely
Climatic factors	The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE regional plan options, the abstraction and pipeline would result in minor negative construction and operational carbon emissions. I Section 5.4.
	The water levels in the surrounding environment are not predicted to be significantly affected by the proposed pipeline, therefore is considered unlikely to affect resilience of the local environment
Landscape	The indicative pipeline route passes through the London Area Greenbelt with negative effects anticipated due to the excavation work. It is expected that with implementation of good practice mea residual effects are unlikely to occur.
	Direct negative effects on at least two TPOs.
Historic environment	The indicative pipeline route will pass through Harefield Village Conservation Area and within 500m of other conservation areas, several listed buildings, some in close proximity (such as Barn to indicative pipeline route is aligned along existing roads), Great Fosters Grade II* Registered Park and Garden Harefield Place Grade II Registered Park and Garden.
	Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact buried archaeology if present. The impacts are unknown at this stage and further work is required to determine the significance of a
Population and human health	Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities within proximity to the indicative pipeline route, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and two national cycle routes, i implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.
Material assets	The indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25, A4020 and A40) and two National Cycle Network Routes (6 and 61) with disruption during construction likely due to potential div implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.

Beckton Reuse Indirect

Table F.13 provides a summary of the Gate 1 environmental assessments undertaken for the Beckton Reuse Indirect option.

Table F.13: Beckton Reuse Indirect: Summary of Gate 1 Environmental Assessments

Environmental assessment Summary outcome and next steps

Habitats Regulations Assessment	 Stage 1 Screening Assessment: Uncertain Effects on Lee Valley Ramsar / SPA therefore Stage 2 Appropriate Assessment required. No potential for Likely Significant Effects or Uncertain Ef	
WFD	• Level 1 Basic Screening: no further assessment would be necessary for the option, because the types of activities do not present a risk to WFD status or objectives for any waterbodie	
SEA	 For the majority of topics, minor or neutral residual effects identified. Moderate negative effects for biodiversity due to potential impacts on designated sites and loss of habitat and operational carbon emissions for the abstraction. Table F.14 provides a summary of the key impacts for each topic. 	
INNS Risk Assessment	 Medium freshwater risk of Ponto-Caspian invasions and low future marine invasion risk. However, as raw water transfer options terminate at a WTW, the risks associated with spreading fresh effectively eliminated. However, it is possible that the infrequent use of pipeline drainage points and occasional WTW overflows could introduce an INNS risk. Considered unlikely at this stage that this option would contravene INNS legislation, but this does not consider the risk presented by WTW overflow and pipeline drainage. 	
Natural Capital Assessment and Biodiversity Net Gain	 Temporary loss of broadleaved mixed woodland for the pipelines and permanent loss of pastures for the WTW. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the River Lee to North Mymms pipeline of -£1,329.36 per year mainly due to reduction in air pollutant removal due to loss of habitat with storage due to loss of woodland and natural hazard management due to loss of active floodplain. Monetised change in value of ecosystem services for the WTW of -£972.94 per year mainly due to loss of food production from permanent loss of arable land and also due to reduction in carbon storage due to loss of woodland in carbon storage due to loss of the North Mymms to Brookmans Park pipeline of -£0.17 per year mainly due to reduction in carbon storage due to loss of woodland. Net loss of biodiversity of -54.73% for the River Lee to North Mymms pipeline, -100% for the WTW and -25.02% for the North Mymms to Brookmans Park pipeline. 	

Table F.14 provides commentary of the key environmental impacts for the Beckton Reuse Indirect option for each topic together with mitigation measures.

nd Oldhouse Wood SSSI; Denham Quarry Park LNR

eas within 500m, which could be indirectly affected. Cutting SINC, Breakspear House Woods SINC and

Ifills including Palmers Moor Farm, Slough Road A

elementation of good practice measures during

ty of nearby waterbodies.

WFD assessment would be required as outlined in

rary negative effects on air quality are anticipated. It to occur.

Further information on carbon footprint is provided in

t to climate change.

asures, and following reinstatement, long-term

South of Huntsmoor Park Farmhouse and where the

any archaeological remains that could be impacted. is likely during construction. It is expected that with

versions and traffic disruption. It is expected that with

ffects identified for Epping Forest SAC or Wormley

riate Assessment are implemented. These include

shwater or marine INNS via the transfer would be

nin AQMAs, and also due to reduction in carbon

rbon storage.

Table F.14: Beckton Reuse Indirect: Key Environmental Impacts and Mitigation

Topic	Abstraction and Pipeline (River Lee to North Mymms)	North Mymms WTW	Pipeline (North Mymr
Biodiversity, flora and fauna	No significant adverse effects on the integrity of Lee Valley Ramsar / SPA are exp Assessment are implemented. These include standard construction good practice	ected, if the suggested mitigation measures in the HRA Stage 2: Appropriate measures.	No potential for Likely Sig Wormley Hoddesdonpark
	Potential indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites, including Chingford Reservoirs SSSI, which is directly adjacent to the indicative site for the River Lee Abstraction Point. Direct negative effects during construction of new River Lee Abstraction Point at the indicative site due to loss of coastal and floodplain grazing marsh priority habitat. The indicative site for the pumping station for the new River Lee Abstraction Point avoids areas of deciduous woodland priority habitat. A channel will be required between the abstraction point and the pumping station which avoids woodland, including deciduous woodland priority habitat but will directly affect coastal and floodplain grazing marsh priority habitat. Potential indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites, including Water End Swallow Holes SSSI and Chingford Reservoirs SSSI and Furzefield Wood & Lower Halfpenny Bottom LNR, which are within 500m of the indicative pipeline route. Direct negative effects during pipeline construction due to loss of woodland, including deciduous woodland priority habitat, and other priority habitats including coastal and floodplain grazing marsh and good quality semi-improved grassland. There are no direct effects on Ancient Woodland although there are areas within 500m, which could be indirectly affected. Indirect negative effects on multiple LWS/SINC/SNCIs, with at least five sites potentially directly impacted: The New River SINC, Gunpowder Park LWS, Hawkshead Lane Pond and Verge SINC, Northaw Brook Pastures SINC and Woodland area S.E. of Little Heath Farm SINC.	Potential for indirect negative effects on statutory designated sites the nearest being Water End Swallow Holes SSSI, which is within 500m of the indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW, and on woodland, including Ancient Woodland and deciduous woodland, and other priority habitats, including good quality semi-improved grassland within 500m of the indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW.	Potential indirect negative End Swallow Holes which Direct negative effects du including small areas of d effects on Ancient Woodlan indirectly affected.
Soils	Permanent loss of Grade 3 land due to construction of the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping station at the indicative sites. It is noted however that on the basis of surrounding land uses, this unlikely to be agricultural land. The indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping station would be within 500m of a historic landfill site. Temporary loss of Grade 3 agricultural land due to pipeline construction along the indicative route. The indicative pipeline route does not pass through authorised or historic landfill sites although it would be adjacent to the former Enfield Sewage Works historic landfill and 500m of several other historic landfill sites. It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.	Permanent loss of Grade 3 agricultural land due to construction of the new North Mymms WTW at the indicative site. There are no authorised or historic landfills within 500m of the indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW. It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.	Temporary loss of Grade the indicative route. There are no authorised of route. It is expected that with im prevention and control me residual effects are unlike
Water	The indicative site for the pumping station for the new River Lee Abstraction Point is in Flood Zone 1. A channel will be required between the abstraction point and the pumping station which will pass through Flood Zones 2 and 3. Construction of the intake, channel and pumping station for the new River Lee Abstraction Point could result in a negative effect on the water quality of nearby waterbodies. The indicative pipeline route passes through Flood Zone 1 (low risk of flooding) with some areas of Flood Zones 2 and 3 with potential impacts during construction. As the indicative pipeline route crosses areas of SPZ1-3, and crosses several watercourses, construction could result in a negative effect on the water quality of nearby waterbodies. It is expected that with implementation of good practice, including pollution prevention and control measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. Although this option would require the abstraction of water from a new intake and has the potential to result in negative effects on water flows, levels and quality during operation, no further WFD assessment would be required as outlined in Table F.13 above.	The indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW would be located within Flood Zone 1. Construction of the new North Mymms WTW could result in negative effects on the water quality of nearby waterbodies. It is expected that with the implementation of good practice pollution prevention and control measures, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur as a result of construction.	The indicative pipeline rou As the indicative pipeline watercourses, constructio of nearby waterbodies. It is expected that with im prevention and control me residual effects are unlike No further WFD assessme
Air	The indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping are not located within an AQMA, although the Enfield AQMA is within close proximity. The indicative pipeline route passes through the Enfield AQMA. Temporary negative effects on air quality are anticipated. It is expected that with the implementation of good practice measures during construction, there may	The indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW is not located within an AQMA. Temporary negative effects on air quality are anticipated. It is expected that with the implementation of good practice measures during construction, there may still be some temporary impacts on air quality, however, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.	The indicative pipeline rou Temporary negative effect the implementation of good still be some temporary in effects are unlikely to occ

ms to Brookmans Park)

gnificant Effects or Uncertain Effects identified for k Woods SAC or Lee Valley Ramsar / SPA. e effects on statutory designated sites, including, Water h is within 500m of the indicative pipeline route. uring pipeline construction due to loss of woodland, deciduous woodland priority habitat. There are no direct nd although there are areas within 500m, which could be

3 agricultural land due to pipeline construction along

or historic landfills within 500m of the indicative pipeline

nplementation of good practice, including pollution leasures, and following reinstatement, long-term ely to occur.

bute passes through Flood Zone 1 (low risk of flooding). route crosses areas of SPZ1-3, and crosses several on could result in a negative effect on the water quality

nplementation of good practice, including pollution easures, and following reinstatement, long-term ely to occur.

nent would be required as outlined in Table F.13 above.

bute does not pass through any AQMAs. cts on air quality are anticipated. It is expected that with od practice measures during construction, there may mpacts on air quality, however, long-term residual cur.
Торіс	Abstraction and Pipeline (River Lee to North Mymms)	North Mymms WTW	Pipeline (North Mymms
	still be some temporary impacts on air quality, however, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.		
Climatic factors	The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE regional plan options, the abstraction and pipeline would result in minor negative construction and major negative operational carbon emissions. Further information on carbon footprint is provided in Section 5.4.	The relative carbon scale identified that, relative to other WRSE regional plan options, the new North Mymms WTW would result in minor negative construction and operation carbon emissions.	The relative carbon scale id options, the and pipeline wo negative operational carbon is provided in Section 5.4.
	The resilience of the local environment to climate change may be negatively affected as abstraction is proposed. It is recommended the levels of the river are monitored to avoid over-abstraction.		
Landscape	The indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping are in the London Area Greenbelt. Permanent effects on the landscape are expected with long-term residual effects likely to occur. Opportunities to incorporate screening to reduce the visual effects during operation would be embedded in the design. The indicative pipeline route passes through the London Area Greenbelt with negative effects anticipated due to the excavation work. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long- term residual effects are unlikely to occur.	The indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW is in the London Area Greenbelt but not within proximity to the Chilterns AONB. Permanent effects on the landscape are expected with long-term residual effects likely to occur. Opportunities to incorporate screening to reduce the visual effects during operation would be embedded in the design.	The indicative pipeline route negative effects anticipated implementation of good pra term residual effects are un
Historic environment	 There are listed buildings within 500m of indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping station with potential for setting effects during construction and operation. The indicative pipeline route is within 500m of a conservation area, several listed buildings, a scheduled monument (Elsyng Palace) and Forty Hall Grade II Registered Park and Garden, with potential for setting effects during construction. Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact buried archaeology if present. The impacts are unknown at this stage and further work is required to determine the significance of any archaeological remains that could be impacted. 	There are listed buildings within 500m of the indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW, with potential for setting effects during construction and operation. Excavation during construction could potentially directly impact buried archaeology if present. The impacts are unknown at this stage and further work is required to determine the significance of any archaeological remains that could be impacted.	The indicative pipeline route potential for setting effects of Excavation during construct archaeology if present. The is required to determine the could be impacted.
Population and human health	Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities within proximity to the indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping station, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and two national cycle routes, is likely during construction. Disruption to the local community and users of community facilities within proximity to the indicative pipeline route, and temporary disruption to public rights of way and two national cycle route, is likely during construction. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.	Disruption to the local community, and temporary disruption of public rights of way, is likely during construction. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.	Disruption to the local comm proximity to the indicative pi rights of way, is likely during It is expected that with imple reinstatement, long-term res
Material assets	 The indicative sites for the River Lee Abstraction Point, channel and pumping station are within proximity to the A112. There is likely to be localised traffic disruption during construction. The indicative pipeline route crosses major roads (including M25 and A10), a railway line and two National Cycle Network Routes (0 and 12) with disruption during construction likely due to potential temporary diversions and traffic disruption. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur. 	The indicative site for the new North Mymms WTW is within proximity to the A1(M) and National Cycle Network Route 6, with disruption during construction likely due to traffic disruption. It is expected that with implementation of good practice measures, and following reinstatement, long-term residual effects are unlikely to occur.	The indicative pipeline route line with disruption during c diversions and traffic disrup It is expected that with imple reinstatement, long-term res

dentified that, relative to other WRSE regional plan ould result in minor negative construction and minor n emissions. Further information on carbon footprint

te passes through the London Area Greenbelt with d due to the excavation work. It is expected that with actice measures, and following reinstatement, longnlikely to occur.

e is within 500m of several listed buildings, with during construction.

tion could potentially directly impact buried e impacts are unknown at this stage and further work e significance of any archaeological remains that

munity and users of community facilities within pipeline route, and temporary disruption to public g construction.

lementation of good practice measures, and following esidual effects are unlikely to occur.

e crosses major roads (including A1000), a railway construction likely due to potential temporary otion.

lementation of good practice measures, and following sidual effects are unlikely to occur.



mottmac.com